Exploring the mental health of adolescent parent families affected by HIV within the Eastern Cape province of South Africa: Addressing a critical evidence gap

Kathryn J. Steventon Roberts Institute for Global Health University College London

Thesis presented for degree of DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY Global Health December 2022

Declaration of freedom from plagiarism

I, Kathryn J. Steventon Roberts, confirm that the work presented in this thesis is my own. Where information has been derived from other sources, I confirm that this has been indicated in the thesis.

Kathryn J. Steventon Roberts

Date: 15/12/2022

Acknowledgements

The works within this thesis would not have been possible without the thousands of adolescents in South Africa who have given their time to work with our teams with the hope of improving the lives of future adolescents.

This thesis is the product of a cumulative series of academic and personal endeavours and would not have been achieved without support from mentors, colleagues, family, and friends for which I am hugely thankful to.

To my supervisor Prof. Lorraine Sherr MBE, thank you for being a role model and mentor in the truest sense, for providing endless opportunities for learning and growth, and for offering continuous inspiration and encouragement. Words will not do justice to my learnings from you over the past decade. I only hope that these works reflect the quality of the guidance, example, and care that you have given to me over the years. Thank you for propelling me forward in a career I am enormously passionate about - I will always indebted to you.

To my supervisor, Dr Colette Smith, thank you for your comments on these works, your intellectual rigor, and your statistical insight. Thank you for teaching me with unfailing encouragement, kindness, and patience - particularly within the navigation of statistical quandaries.

To Prof. Lucie Cluver and A. Prof. Elona Toska, thank you for graciously allowing me to join the HEY BABY team, for your insights regarding these works, and for being an inspiring force to improve the lives of children and adolescence the world over.

To the wider Hey BABY team (both past and present), and the broader Accelerate Hub team, thank you for challenging me intellectually, and for your support, passion, and positivity. I am incredibly proud to be part of such a dynamic, driven, and compassionate group, the work that we have achieved, and the work that we continue to do.

To my colleagues at the Institute for Global Health (UCL), thank you for fostering the foundations of my academic career and providing an environment of

encouragement, support, and intellectual curiosity. Thanks also for the huge quantities of tea and cake!

To my family and friends, thank you for enduring my continuous pursuit of education and for your ongoing support.

Finally, to Mike, for your unwavering support and encouragement, and for providing endless opportunities for adventure and distraction.

Funding statement

Kathryn J. Steventon Roberts received a full time Economic Social Research Council (ESRC) PhD studentship through the UBEL-DTP for the works in this thesis. Kathryn J. Steventon Roberts also received a Chadwick Trust Fellowship from University College London in support of the works relating to fatherhood in this thesis. The views expressed in this thesis are those of the candidate. The sponsors of this work had no role in the design or conduct of the study inclusive of data collection, management, data analysis, interpretation of findings, preparation, review, or approvals of the works within this thesis.

Data from this thesis is drawn from two linked studies, 1) the Adolescent HIV study -Mzantsi Wakho, and 2) the Helping Empower Youth Brought up in Adversity with their Babies and Young children (HEY BABY) study. These studies were funded by: the International AIDS Society through the CIPHER grant (155-Hod and 625-TOS); Claude Leon Foundation [F08 559/C]; Evidence for HIV Prevention in Southern Africa (EHPSA), a UK aid programme managed by Mott MacDonald; the European Research Council (ERC) under the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme (grant agreement No. 771468); University of Oxford's ESRC Impact Acceleration Account (IAA) [K1311-KEA-004]; Research England [0005218]; Janssen Pharmaceutica N.V., part of the Janssen Pharmaceutical Companies of Johnson & Johnson; the Nuffield Foundation, but the views expressed are those of the authors and not necessarily the Foundation; Oak Foundation/GCRF "Accelerating Violence Prevention in Africa" [OFIL-20-057]; Oxford University Clarendon-Green Templeton College Scholarship; the Regional Inter-Agency Task Team for Children Affected by AIDS - Eastern and Southern Africa (RIATT-ESA); the Philip Leverhulme Trust [PLP-2014-095]; UNICEF Eastern and Southern Africa Office (UNICEF-ESARO); UKRI GCRF Accelerating Achievement for Africa's Adolescents (Accelerate) Hub (Grant Ref: ES/S008101/1); the Fogarty International Center, National Institute on Mental Health, National Institutes of Health [under Award Number K43TW011434]; the John Fell Fund [161/033].

5

Abstract

Adolescent (10-19 years) pregnancy and poor adolescent mental health remain prominent global health issues. Sub-Saharan Africa has the highest rates of adolescent pregnancy globally and is the epicentre of the global HIV epidemic – both phenomena are associated with poor mental health. This thesis explores the potential synergistic impacts when adolescent pregnancy and HIV co-occur by examining i) prevalence and correlates of likely common mental disorder (CMD) among adolescent mothers, ii) the association between likely maternal CMD, HIV, and child cognitive development, iii) likely paternal CMD among the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers, and iv) whether fatherhood characteristics differ according to core maternal characteristics (e.g., HIV and mental health status).

Cross-sectional data were drawn from two linked studies: the *Adolescent HIV study* (n=1059 adolescents living with HIV and a comparison group [n=467]), and the *HEY BABY study* (n=1046 young mothers and their child(ren)), undertaken between 2015-2019. Participants completed validated and study specific questionnaires including items on sociodemographic information, health and wellbeing, and parenting experience (within the *HEY BABY study*). Child development was assessed utilising the Mullen Scales of Early Learning (*HEY BABY study*). Likely CMD was measured utilising a battery of validated symptomology scales (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality). Quantitative methodologies including regression modelling are utilised to explore data.

Prevalence of likely CMD among adolescent mothers was 18.8% (*Adolescent HIV*) and 12.6% (*HEY BABY*). Compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV, adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to report probable CMD (*HEY BABY*: 16.2% vs. 11.2%, X^2 =4.41, p=0.04). Identified risk factors (correlates) for likely CMD among adolescent mothers included violence exposure (verbal, physical or sexual abuse; OR=2.54 [95%CI:1.20-5.40], p=0.01]), exposure to community violence; (OR=2.09 [95%CI:1.33-3.27], p=0.001), and perceived lack of social support (OR=4.09 [95%CI:2.48-6.74], p=<0.0001). There was limited evidence of interactions,

suggesting that the risk factors for likely CMD are similar among adolescent mothers living with and without HIV. When considering child cognitive development, maternal HIV was found to be associated with reduced child gross motor scores (*B*=-2.90 [95%CI:-5.35,-0.44], *p*=0.02), however, no associations were identified with either maternal likely CMD, nor maternal HIV status (inclusive of interaction terms). Prevalence of likely CMD among adolescent fathers was 12.5% (*Adolescent HIV*: n=8). Father involvement was low (*HEY BABY*: 19.5% were involved with their child at least once every two weeks). Adolescent mothers reporting probable CMD were less likely to be in a relationship with the father of their child (41.8% vs. 54.1%, X²=7.32, *p*=0.03), more likely to experience domestic violence perpetrated by the father of their child (8.2% vs. 3.3%, X²=6.07, *p*=0.01), and more likely to engage in arguments about finances with the father of their child (30.0% vs. 17.0%, X²=10.8, *p*=0.001).

Findings highlight the commonality of mental health burden within the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV, and the urgent need for effective evidence-based programming for adolescent parent families living with and affected by HIV within South Africa.

Impact statement

Africa's adolescent population are the fastest growing the in world. Consequently, the health of adolescents, of which mental health is a fundamental component, is becoming increasingly important to promote individual potential, and ensure the prosperity of the region, and future generations. Poor mental health within adolescence has broad negative implications for individuals and wider society. Yet, the mental health of children and adolescents remains an overlooked global health priority. Both experiencing adolescent pregnancy and living with HIV have been found to be associated with poor mental health. However, there is a dearth of literature exploring mental health when both phenomena co-occur. Adolescents and their children living with and affected by HIV are a core population in both the future prosperity of the region and the HIV response. However, adolescent parent families living with and affected by HIV remain understudied, and thus underserved with regard to intervention and prevention.

The works within this thesis respond to a critical evidence gap in relation to adolescent parental mental health in the context of HIV in sub-Saharan Africa, providing an initial exploration of parental mental health (focusing on both adolescent mothers and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers), and the potential impacts of adolescent parental mental health on child cognitive development outcomes. Findings provide the first insight to a sparse evidence base focusing on the syndemic experience of adolescent pregnancy and living with HIV, highlight the potential needs of children born to adolescent mothers, and emphasise that fathers should not be forgotten in this context. The COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated the issues outlined in this thesis (e.g., an increase in mental ill-health, and adolescent pregnancies), and consequently, the findings from this thesis may be even more pertinent to future research, policy, and programming efforts. These explorations provide important insights into the needs of this group and a foundation for future scholarship which the candidate is engaging with as part of her postdoctoral activities.

8

Dissemination has been a core priority since the undertaking of this thesis. Dissemination efforts have been driven by the absence of existing data, the resulting need to build awareness of the needs of adolescent parent families within the context of HIV, and the wellbeing of adolescent mothers and their children being adopted as a topic of interest by advocacy groups and polygonal organisations (e.g., the World Health Organization [WHO]). These works have been disseminated across international fora including peer-reviewed-journals, conferences, webinars, blogs, and policy advocacy briefs in response to need and requests from organisations. For example, the candidate has had six first-authored peer-reviewed manuscripts accepted for publication, a further two manuscripts submitted/being prepared for peer-review, and additional manuscripts submitted as part of the wider study team. Two of these publications are referenced in a technical brief focusing on young mothers living with HIV developed by the WHO and UNICEF, and the candidate has additionally had an invited commentary focusing on promoting mental health among pregnant adolescents living with HIV published in the Lancet Child and Adolescent Health journal.

Publications, presentations & scholarships arising from the works in this thesis

Given the novelty of the research undertaken within thesis, a core priority throughout the development of the works within thesis has been to ensure that findings are made available as soon as possible to policymakers, programmers, and stakeholders working within the development of services for adolescent parent families. The candidate has been proactive with dissemination efforts and has been responsive to the requests and requirements of polygonal organisations working within the field of interest. A full list of dissemination activities undertaken by the candidate and scholarships awarded is outlined below.

Invited commentary

 Steventon Roberts, K. J. (2022). Promoting mental health among pregnant adolescents living with HIV. The Lancet Child & Adolescents Health. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2352-4642(22)00186-9</u>

Peer-reviewed publications

Accepted

The works within and those produced in the development of this thesis have resulted in the following peer-reviewed publications:

- Steventon Roberts, K.J., Smith, C., Cluver, L., Toska, E., Jochim, J., Marlow, M. & Sherr, L. (2022). Adolescent mothers and their children affected by HIV an exploration of maternal mental health, and child cognitive development. PLOS One, 17(10), e0275805. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0275805
- Steventon Roberts, K.J., Smith, C., Toska, E., Cluver, L., Haag, K., Wittesaele,
 C., Langwenya, N., Jochim, J. Saal, W., Shenderovich, Y. & Sherr, L. (2022).

Risk factors for mental health among adolescent mothers affected by HIV in South Africa. Psychology, Health & Medicine, 1-18. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/13548506.2022.2124295

- Steventon Roberts, K. J., Sherr, L., Haag, K., Smith, C., Jochim, J., Toska, E., ... & Cluver, L. (2022). Adolescent parenthood and HIV-infection in South Africa—Associations with child cognitive development. PLOS Global Public Health, 2(5), e0000238. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgph.0000238</u>
- Sherr, L., Haag, K., Steventon Roberts, K.J., Cluver, L., Wittesaele, C., Saliwe, B., Tolmay, J., Langwenya, N., Jochim, J., Saal, W., Zhou, S., Chen, J., & Toska, E. (2022) The development of children born to young mothers with no, first-or second-generation HIV acquisition in the Eastern Cape province, South Africa: a cross-sectional study. BMJ open, 12(10), e058340. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-058340
- 6. Toska, E.*, Saal, W., Chen-Charles, J., Wittesaele, C., Langwenya, N., Jochim, J., Steventon Roberts, K.J., Anquandah, J., Sherr, L. & Cluver, L.* (2021). Achieving the Sustainable Development Goals among adolescent mothers and their children in South Africa: findings from a community-based mixed HIV-status cohort. PLOS One, 17(12): e0278163. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0278163
 *Authors contributed equally to the writing of this manuscript
- Roberts, K.J., Smith, C., Cluver, L., Toska, E., Zhou, S., Boyes, M., & Sherr, L. (2021). Adolescent Motherhood and HIV in South Africa: Examining Prevalence of Common Mental Disorder. AIDS and Behavior, 26:1197–1210. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-021-03474-8
- Roberts, K. J., Smith, C., Cluver, L., Toska, E. & Sherr, L. (2021).
 Understanding Mental Health in the Context of Adolescent Pregnancy and HIV in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Systematic Review Identifying a Critical

Evidence Gap. AIDS and Behavior, 25:2094–2107. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-020-03138-z

- 9. Toska, E.,* Laurenzi, C.A.,* Roberts, K.J.,* Cluver, L. & Sherr, L. (2020). Adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children: A scoping review of evidence and experiences from sub-Saharan Africa. Global Public Health, 15(11), 1655-1673. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2020.1775867</u>
 *Authors contributed equally to the writing of this manuscript
- 10. Steventon Roberts, K.J., Smith, C., Toska, E., Cluver, L., Wittesaele, C., Langwenya, N., Shenderovich, Y., Saal, W., Jochim, J., Chen-Charles, J. & Sherr, L. Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa. Infant and Child Development, e2408.

Under peer-review/In preparation

The following manuscript, which has arisen from the works within and in the development of this thesis, is currently being prepared:

10. Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. Who are the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa? In preparation.

Reports/Policy engagement activities

Policy engagement for the Coalition for Children Affected by AIDS. Undertaking a scoping review and consultation exercise regarding the current evidence relating to adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children in sub-Saharan Africa. Awarded to **K.J. Roberts**, E. Toska, C. Laurenzi, L. Cluver, L. Sherr.

Resulting report: Toska, E.,* **Roberts, K.J.**,* Laurenzi, C.A.,* Cluver, L. & Sherr., L (2019). Adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children – understanding and

meeting their needs in our HIV response and global commitments. Prepared for the Coalition for Children Affected by AIDS, Canada. Access via: <u>https://childrenandhiv.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Background-Paper-on-</u> <u>Teen-Mothers-and-Children-Toska-Roberts-and-Laurenzi-2019-Final.pdf</u> **Authors contributed equally to the writing of this report*

Presentations

The works within and those produced in the development or as a result of this thesis have resulted both oral and poster presentations presented at international fora:

 Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. 2022: HIV & Pediatrics Workshop: Paper: The cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV in South Africa according to child HIV status. Montreal, Canada, July (poster presentation).

*This presentation was awarded the best abstract prize for the conference

- Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. 2022: AIDS 2022: Paper: Adolescent mothers living with HIV in South Africa – how are their children faring? Montreal, Canada, July (oral presentation).
- Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. 2022: AIDS 2022: Paper: The cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers – does child HIV status matter? Montreal, Canada, July (poster presentation).
- 4. Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. 2022: AIDS 2022: Paper: Does HIV compound maternal mental health challenges among adolescent mothers in South Africa? Montreal, Canada, July (poster presentation).
- Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. 2022: HIV & Women Workshop: Paper: Exploring Maternal Mental Health and Child Cognitive Development among Adolescent Mothers and Their Children Affected by HIV in South Africa. Remote, April (poster presentation).
- Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. 2022: HIV & Women Workshop: Paper: Adolescent Mothers Affected by HIV in South Africa: An Exploration of Risk

and Protective Factors for Maternal Mental Health. Remote, April (guided poster presentation).

- Roberts, K.J. et al. 2021: REPSSI Psychosocial Forum South Africa: Paper: Mental health, adolescent parenthood, and HIV in South Africa. Remote, October (oral presentation).
- Roberts, K.J. et al. 2021: ICASA (International Conference on AIDS and STIs in Africa): Paper: An exploration of maternal mental health and child cognitive development among HIV-affected adolescent mothers. Remote, September (poster presentation).
- **9. Roberts, K.J.** et al. 2021: HIV and Adolescence Workshop: Paper: Adolescent parenting in the presence of HIV insights into mental health and child development in South Africa. Remote, September (poster presentation).
- 10. Roberts, K.J. et al. 2020: International Marce Society Perinatal Mental Health Conference: Paper: Perinatal mental health and implications for the development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa. Remote, October (oral presentation).
- Roberts, K.J. et al. 2020: International Marce Society Perinatal Mental Health Conference: Paper: Pregnancy and mental health burden amongst adolescents in South Africa. Remote, October (oral presentation).
- 12. Roberts, K.J. et al. 2019: AIDS Impact 14th International Conference: Paper: Adolescent pregnancy & psychological wellbeing in South Africa – exploring issues for HIV+ve and HIV-ve adolescents. London, UK. July (poster presentation).
- 13. Wittesaele, C., Toska, E., Cluver, L., Sherr, L., Roberts, K.J., Jochim, J., Hodes, R. & Langwenya, N. 2019: ICASA 2019 Conference: 'Adolescent mothers living with HIV and their children' Kingali, Rwanda. December (oral presentation).
- 14. Sherr, L., Toska, E., Cluver, L., Roberts, K.J. & Laurenzi, C. 2019: The Coalition of Children Affected by AIDS/WHO meeting: 'HIV and adolescent pregnancy research considerations' Geneva, Switzerland. December (oral presentation).

Workshops/Invited talks

- Steventon Roberts, K.J. 2022: Men Matter Webinar hosted by the International AIDS Society. Invited talk: Sizing up male involvement –Does it matter? May 2022.
- **2. Roberts, K.J.** 2021: International Symposium on Health Development of Vulnerable Populations. Invited talk: Mental health, adolescent parenthood, and HIV in South Africa. Remote, September.
- 3. Roberts, K.J. 2020: The COVID-19 experience- a lens to inform the frontline webinar hosted by the Accelerate Hub: Paper: Adolescent fatherhood Insights from existing data and potential impacts of COVID-19. Remote, December.
- **4. Roberts, K.J.** 2020: PHACS Women's Health Working Group: Paper: Youth pregnancy and mental health. Remote, February.

Scholarships

In addition to the Economic Social Research Council funding grant awarded to undertake the works in this thesis, the following scholarships were awarded to the candidate:

Conference attendance

- International AIDS Society, AIDS 2022, Montreal, Canada. July.
- HIV & Pediatrics 2022, Montreal, Canada. July.
- HIV & Women 2022 (remote). April.
- ICASA (International Conference on AIDS and STIs in Africa) 2021 (remote).
 September.
- International AIDS Society, IAS 2021 (Remote). July.

Funding award

• Chadwick Trust Fellowship, University College London (for works on adolescent fatherhood)

Additional peer-reviewed publications co-authored by the candidate

The works within this thesis focus on topics including adolescent pregnancy, mental health, child development, and fatherhood. These topics permeate across other topic areas within the broader studies form which data within this thesis is drawn. As part of the study team, the candidate has additionally been a co-author on peer-reviewed publications linked to the works in this thesis:

Accepted

- Jochim, J., Meinck, F., Steventon Roberts, K. J., Wittesaele, C., Langwenya, N., Toska, E., & Cluver, L. (2022). Which factors affect postpartum educational enrollment of adolescent mothers in South Africa? A latent class analysis. Psychology, Health & Medicine, 1-17. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13548506.2022.2108085</u>
- Jochim, J., Meinck, F., Toska, E., Roberts, K., Wittesaele, C., Langwenya, N., & Cluver, L. (2022). Who goes back to school after birth? Factors associated with postpartum school return among adolescent mothers in the Eastern Cape, South Africa. Global public health, 1-15. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2022.2049846
- Shenderovich, Y., Boyes, M., Esposti, M. D., Casale, M., Toska, E., Roberts, K. J., & Cluver, L. (2021). Relationships with caregivers and mental health outcomes among adolescents living with HIV: a prospective cohort study in South Africa. BMC Public Health, 21(1), 1-11. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-10147-z

Under peer-review

 Cluver, L., Jochim, J., Mapukata, Y., Wittesaele, C., Shenderovich, Y., Mafuya, S., Steventon Roberts, K.J., Banougnin, B., Sherr, L., Toska, E. (2022) Associations of formal childcare use with health and human capital development for adolescent mothers and their children in South Africa. Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health (under review).

Laurenzi, C.A., Toska, E., Tallarico, R., Cluver, L., Sherr, L., Steventon Roberts,
 K.J., Hansen, M., Tolmay, J., Jochim, J., Armstrong, A., Ameyan, W., Yates, R.
 (2022) Key normative, legal, and policy considerations for supporting
 pregnant and postpartum adolescents in HIV-endemic regions. *Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters (under review).*

See **Appendix** for a list of additional allied works (broadly linked to the topics of interest but not directly linked to the works within this thesis) undertaken by the candidate during her PhD period.

Contents

Acknow	ledgements3
Funding	statement
Abstrac	t6
Impact :	statement8
Publicat	ions, presentations & scholarships arising from the works in this thesis10
Key terr	ns, concepts, acronyms & abbreviations22
List of ta	ables
List of fi	gures
Chapter	1 Introduction
1.1	Research questions guiding the works within this thesis
1.2	Adolescents in sub-Saharan Africa – an opportunity for promoting potential
	34
1.3	Adolescent mental health
1.4	Adolescents living with HIV within sub-Saharan Africa44
1.5	Adolescent pregnancy & parenthood47
1.6	Adolescents living with HIV experiencing pregnancy – a syndemic of risks?
	51
1.7	Children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV – multiple
vulne	rabilities?52
1.8	Fatherhood in the context of adolescent pregnancy & HIV59
1.9	Developing a framework for the works in this thesis64
1.10	Thesis aim & objectives66
1.11	Chapter summary67

Chapter 2 Understanding common mental disorder in the context of adolescent pregnancy & HIV in sub-Saharan Africa: A systematic review identifying a critical evidence gap 69

2.1	Background	69
2.2	Methodology	74
2.3	Results	79
2.4	Discussion	
2.5	Chapter summary & conclusions	93
Chapter	⁷ 3 Data & methodological overview	95
3.1	Data sources	95
3.2	Ethical approvals	114
3.3	The candidate's role within data sources	115
3.4	Measurement of likely common mental disorder	117
3.5	Missing data	120
3.6	Statistical analyses	121
3.7	Chapter summary	123
Chapter	4 Examining the prevalence of common mental disorder in the c	context
of adole	escent motherhood & HIV in South Africa	124
4.1	Background	124
4.2	Methods	126
4.3	Results	130
4.4	Discussion	141
Chapter	5 Correlates of common mental disorder among adolescent mo	thers in
the cont	text of HIV in South Africa	146
5.1	Chapter overview	146
5.2	Background	146
5.3	Methods	152

5.4	Results	154
-----	---------	-----

6.4 Chapter summary 250

Chapter 7Adolescent paternal mental health & the fathers of children born toadolescent mothers within the context of HIV in South Africa252

7.1 Section 1: Adolescent fatherhood and paternal mental health in South Africa254

7.2	Section 2: Men matter: The forgotten fathers of children born to adolesc	ent
moth	ers in South Africa	264
7.3	Chapter summary	285
Chapter	8 Discussion & conclusions	287
8.1	Summary of main findings	288
8.2	Contextualising findings	293
8.3	Limitations & strengths of the works within this thesis	300
8.4	Recommendations for future research	304
8.5	Recommendations for policy and programming	311
8.6	Conclusions	318
Referen	ces	320

Chapter	9 Appendices	. 351
9.1	Appendix 1	. 351
9.2	Appendix 2	. 356
9.3	Appendix 3	.361
9.4	Appendix 4	. 366
9.5	Appendix 5	. 375

Key terms, concepts, acronyms & abbreviations

This section provides a summary of key terminology and concepts used throughout this thesis.

Key terms & concepts

Adolescents and/or adolescence, based on the World Health Organization definition, include young people 10-19 years old

Adolescent parenthood, childrearing resulting from pregnancy among young people aged 10-19 years

Adolescent pregnancy, pregnancy among young people aged 10-19 years

Antiretroviral therapy (ART), the treatment of people living with HIV using medication. Commonly, treatment consists of a combination of drugs that suppress the replication of HIV. ART can prevent the transmission of HIV, improve quality of life, as well as reduce morbidity and mortality

Comorbid, refers to medical conditions that are concurrently present in an individual

Global North, a concept used to refer to a grouping of countries based on geography but also political and socio-economic characteristics including areas and countries such as North America, Europe, Russia, Japan, New Zealand, Australia, Singapore, South Korea, and Taiwan

HIV, (Human Immunodeficiency Virus) is a virus that damages the immune system and may lead to a reduced ability of the immune system to respond to opportunistic infection. Prominent modes of acquisition include contact with blood products, sexual intercourse, and mother-to-child transmission

HIV-affected, living with HIV, being HIV-exposed uninfected or living in a high HIV endemic community

isiXhosa, the most prominent language spoken in the Eastern Cape province of South Africa (from which the data within this thesis was drawn), and one of the 11 official languages of South Africa

Likely common mental disorder, for the purpose of this thesis likely common mental disorder was defined as scoring above the validated cut-off on any of the

four mental health symptomology measures (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality) utilised in studies from which the data in this thesis was obtained

Mental health comorbidities, for the purpose of this thesis mental health comorbidities was defined as scoring above the validated cut-off on two or more of the four mental health symptomology measures (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality) utilised in studies from which the data in this thesis was obtained

Vertical HIV acquisition, HIV acquired in utero, during birth or breastfeeding

Horizontal HIV acquisition, HIV acquired after the birth or breastfeeding period. Among the population of interest in this thesis, HIV is predominantly acquired through sexual transmission (heterosexual)

Quartile, four equal groups in which a population can be divided

Retrovirus, a type of virus that uses in RNA as part of its genetic material to integrate its viral DNA into the DNA of the host cell, changing the genome of that cell and allowing the retrovirus to replicate

Social protection, policies and programmes designed to reduce, prevent, or eliminate social and economic vulnerabilities (e.g., cash grants)

Syndemic, the presence of multiple phenomena which may have implications for the assessment, treatment, and experience of disorder (e.g., for the purpose of this thesis, poor mental health)

Acronyms & abbreviations

- AIDS Acquired immune deficiency syndrome
- ALHIV Adolescents living with HIV
- AOR Adjusted Odds Ratio
- ART Antiretroviral therapy
- **CDI** Child Depression Inventory
- CDI-S Child Depression Inventory Short Form
- **CI** Confidence interval
- CMD Common mental disorder
- **ECD** Early child development
- HEU HIV exposed uninfected
- HIV Human immunodeficiency virus
- HU HIV unexposed
- IQR Interquartile range
- LMIC Low- and middle-income countries

MINI-Kid - Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview for Children and Adolescents

- MHC Mental health comorbidities
- MTCT Mother to child transmission
- OR Odds Ratio
- PHQ-9 Patient Health Questionnaire-9
- **PMTCT** Prevention of mother to child transmission
- PTSD Posttraumatic stress disorder
- **RCMAS** Revised Child Manifest Anxiety Scale
- **SD** Standard deviation

- SDG Sustainable Development Goal
- **SSA** Sub-Saharan Africa
- **STI** Sexually transmitted infection
- UK United Kingdom
- **UN** United Nations
- **UNAIDS** Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS
- **UNICEF** United Nations Children's Fund
- USA United States of America
- USAID United States Agency for International Development
- **USD** United States Dollars
- WHO World Health Organization

List of tables

Table 2-1 Inclusion and exclusion criteria for studies within this systematic review 76
Table 2-2 Studies identified for inclusion within the review 82
Table 2-3 Quality assessment of studies included within this review (Osok et al.
2018) ²⁹⁴
Table 3-1 Baseline sample characteristics for the Adolescent HIV study (n=1526) 99
Table 3-2 Recruitment strategies utilised within the HEY BABY study
Table 3-3 Baseline sample characteristics for the HEY BABY study (n=1046) 106
Table 3-4 Dataset usage within the thesis chapters109
Table 4-1 Sample characteristics according to motherhood status (female
adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)131
Table 4-2 Mental health symptoms stratified according to adolescent motherhood
status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)134
Table 4-3 Multivariable logistic regression models exploring the association between
motherhood and HIV status and, prevalence of common mental disorder138
Table 5-1 Sociodemographic characteristics of adolescent mothers and their children
(including hypothesised correlates for adolescent maternal mental health) stratified
according to maternal HIV status (n=1002)157
Table 5-2 Logistic regression models exploring associations between hypothesised
correlates and adolescent maternal mental health (n=1002) 163
Table 6-1 Sample characteristics of adolescent mothers and their children (n=954)
Table 6-2 Differences in the cognitive development scores of children born to
adolescent mothers according to child age (n=954)184
Table 6-3 Linear regression models exploring the association between child age
(months; quartiles) and child cognitive development (n=954)
Table 6-4 Studies identified for inclusion within pooled data estimates from the sub-
Saharan African region and calculated pooled Mullen Scales of Early Learning t-scores

Table 6-5 Cognitive development scores of children born to adult mothers (pooled data from sub-Saharan Africa) compared to the Mullen Scales of Early Learning Table 6-6 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to children born to adult mothers (pooled data from sub-Saharan Africa) Table 6-7 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to children born to adult mothers (pooled data from sub-Saharan Africa): Table 6-8 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers not living with HIV compared to children born to adult mothers (pooled data from sub-Table 6-9 Sample characteristics of adolescent mothers and their children according Table 6-10 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal HIV status (n=954) 210 Table 6-11 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers Table 6-12 Cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers according Table 6-13 Linear regression models exploring the association between maternal HIV Table 6-14 Linear regression models exploring the association between individual maternal mental health symptomology scales and child cognitive development Table 6-15 Linear regression models exploring factors associated with the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa (n=954) 220 Table 6-16 Maternal and child sociodemographic characteristics according to according to child HIV status (n=920) 237 Table 6-17 Cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers according to child HIV status (n=920)......240

Table 6-18 Linear regression models exploring the relationship between child HIV
status and child cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers
(n=920)
Table 7-1 Sample characteristics according to adolescent fatherhood status (n=566)
Table 7-2 Mental health symptoms by HIV status among adolescent fathers (n=8)
Table 7-3 Maternal, paternal, and child characteristics according to paternal age
(n=894)
Table 7-4 Maternal, paternal, and child characteristics according to paternal
involvement (n=837)
Table 7-5 Paternal characteristics according to maternal HIV status (n=894) 278
Table 7-6 Paternal characteristics according to maternal mental health status (n=894)
Table 9-1 Sample characteristics according to HIV status (female adolescents [10-19
years], n=723)
Table 9-2 Mental health symptom scores stratified according to adolescent
motherhood status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)
Table 9-3 Mental health symptoms stratified according to combined motherhood and
HIV status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)
Table 9-4 Maternal age at birth of first-born child among adolescent mothers
(n=1002)
Table 9-5 Mental health symptoms among adolescent mothers stratified according
to maternal HIV status (n=1002)
Table 9-6 Abuse experience among adolescent mothers stratified according to mental
health status (n=1002)
Table 9-7 Logistic regression models exploring associations between hypothesised
risk factors and adolescent maternal mental health stratified according to maternal
HIV (n=1002)
Table 9-8 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers
compared to the Mullen Scales of Early Learning reference group

Table 9-9 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal report of depressive symptoms (above cut-off; n=954) 369 Table 9-10 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers Table 9-11 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal report of posttraumatic stress symptoms (above cut-off; Table 9-12 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal report of suicidality symptoms (above cut-off; n=954) 370 Table 9-13 Linear regression models exploring the relationship between child HIV status and child cognitive development (individual development scales) among Table 9-14 Paternal characteristics according to combined maternal mental health Table 9-15 Maternal mental health symptom scores according to adolescent Table 9-16 Maternal mental health symptom scores according to father involvement

List of figures

Figure 1-1 Total adolescent population (10-19 years; both sexes) estimates including
probabilistic population projections 1950-2100 according to region (data drawn from
United Nations World Population Prospects 2019; graphic developed by the
candidate) ^{6,7}
Figure 1-2 Normalised total adolescent population (10-19 years; both sexes)
estimates including probabilistic population projections 1950-2100 according to
region (data drawn from United Nations World Population Prospects 2019; graphic
developed by the candidate) ^{6,7}
Figure 1-3 Normalised number of estimated births to adolescent mothers (10-19
years; 1950-2020) according to region (developed using min-max scaling; data drawn
from United Nations World Population Prospects 2019; graphic developed by the
candidate) ⁷ 50
Figure 2-1 Venn diagram illustrating the syndemic experience of living with HIV,
experiencing pregnancy, and experiencing likely common mental disorder among
adolescents71
Figure 2-2 Search strategy for systematic review77
Figure 2-3 Study flow diagram for systematic review
Figure 3-1 Map of the Adolescent HIV and HEY BABY study site centred around the
Buffalo City Municipality within Eastern Cape province, South Africa
Figure 3-2 An overview of data sources collected within both the Adolescent HIV
study and the HEY BABY study103
Figure 3-3 Flow chart detailing participants included within the HEY BABY study . 104
Figure 4-1 Participant selection for analyses exploring likely common mental disorder
according to adolescent motherhood and HIV status
Figure 4-2 Mental health symptoms stratified accordingly to combined motherhood
and HIV status
Figure 4-3 Forest plot detailing adjusted odds ratios (with 95% confidence intervals)
for likely common mental disorder and mental health comorbidities according to
combined motherhood and HIV status140

Figure 5-1 Hypothesised correlates for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers affected by HIV clustered according to a socio-ecological Figure 5-2 Maternal age at birth of first-born child among adolescent mothers Figure 5-3 Prevalence of mental health symptoms among adolescent mothers stratified according to maternal HIV status (n=1002)161 Figure 6-1 Participant selection for analyses exploring the cognitive development Figure 6-2 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers Figure 6-3 Differences in the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to child age (months; quartiles, n=954) 185 Figure 6-4 Adjusted mean cognitive development scores obtained for children born to adolescent mothers stratified according to child age (months; quartiles, n=954) Figure 6-5 Flow diagram of sub-Saharan African studies included in pooled data (tscores) for Mullen Scales of Early Learning 190 Figure 6-6 Participant selection for analyses exploring the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to child HIV status........232 Figure 6-7 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers

Chapter 1 Introduction

This thesis responds to a critical evidence gap relating to the mental health of adolescent parent families affected by HIV in South Africa. As detailed within the subsequent chapters, adolescent mothers affected by HIV within sub-Sahara Africa remain an underserved group in relation to research and programming. Consequently, the children born to adolescent mothers, and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers are also neglected from research and policy agendas. There is a dearth of literature regarding the mental health of adolescent mothers (and fathers) living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. Mental health experiences may have implications for both the individual and their children, as well as broader socioeconomic consequences. Findings from this thesis contribute to an absence of existing literature exploring this population, provide insight for policy and programming, and offer an initial foundation to future scholarship. The subsequent thesis links four core topics: adolescent mental health, adolescent pregnancy and parenthood, child cognitive development, and fatherhood roles in relation to adolescent pregnancy – all within the context of HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. This introductory chapter provides a brief summary of the existing literature and evidence relating to the core topics of interest within this thesis (above) to provide a rationale for the overarching research question guiding the proceeding works.

The works undertaken in the development of this chapter have resulted in the following peer-reviewed publication:

Toska, E.,* Laurenzi, C.A.,* **Roberts, K.J.**,* Cluver, L. & Sherr, L. (2020). Adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children: A scoping review of evidence and experiences from sub-Saharan Africa. Global Public Health, 15(11), 1655-1673. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2020.1775867 *Authors contributed equally to the writing of this manuscript.

1.1 Research questions guiding the works within this thesis

The research within this thesis is guided by a single underlying research question:

What is the mental health experience of adolescent mothers within the context of HIV in South Africa?

Through the initial exploration of this question (by undertaking a systematic review: see **Chapter 2**), further research questions arose:

- What is the prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers in South Africa, comparing adolescent mothers living with and not living with HIV?
- 2. What are the risk factors for (correlates of) likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers in South Africa, and do these risk factors (correlates) differ according to maternal HIV status?
- 3. How are the children of adolescent mothers in South Africa faring with respect to child cognitive development?
- 4. What is the relationship between likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers and the cognitive development of their children, and does this differ according to maternal or child HIV status?
- 5. What is the prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent fathers?
- 6. What are the characteristics of the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers (both adolescent and older fathers), and do these differ according to adolescent maternal HIV status or maternal mental health status?

These research questions are explored within the analyses undertaken within the proceeding chapters of this thesis.

1.2 Adolescents in sub-Saharan Africa – an opportunity for promoting potential

Adolescents are defined as individuals within the age group 10-19 years.¹ period marked by rapid and substantial physical, Adolescence is a neurodevelopmental, psychological and social change which brings about specific health and developmental needs for individuals as they transition from childhood to adulthood.¹ Globally, adolescents make up approximately 16% of the population, numbering approximately 1.2 billion.² In the sub-Saharan African region, adolescents form the highest proportion of the population, with almost a quarter (23%) of the population being aged between 10 and 19 years.² Approximately 224 million adolescents (10-19 years) reside within sub-Saharan Africa.³ In 2016, adolescents made up approximately one fifth (18.5%) of the population in South Africa (10.2 million).⁴ The adolescent population in sub-Saharan Africa is projected to reach 435 million by 2050,⁵⁻⁷ making Africa home to the fastest growing adolescent population (10-19 years) in the world. 5-7 The number of adolescents in sub-Saharan Africa is predicted to increase over the next century, despite the number of adolescents in other regions (e.g., Asia, Europe, and the Americas) being expected to decrease.⁵⁻⁷ The emergence of such a large youth population brings challenges and opportunities for the region of sub-Saharan Africa, and the wellbeing and development of adolescents has implications for the individual, countries, globally and for future generations.⁸

Projections relating to the adolescent population are illustrated within **Figure 1-1** and **Figure 1-2**. These figures show adolescent population size data extracted from the 2019 United Nations World Population Prospects according to region.^{6,7} Through normalising the data (using min-max scaling to account for overall regional population), the rate of increase in the size of the adolescent population within the African region (driven by the sub-Saharan African region) is clearly demonstrated (see **Figure 1-1** and **Figure 1-2** developed by the candidate).^{6,7} This recent and continued projected growth of the adolescent population within the African region is likely due to improved infant and child survival.^{8,9} The promotion of adolescent potential is

34

critical to the success and prosperity for not only individuals themselves, but also the region, and as such, the wider global population.⁸ The growth of Africa's adolescent population offers opportunity for promoting individual potential and by consequence the opportunity for social development and economic growth.⁸ As such, the health of adolescents, of which mental health is a fundamental aspect, will become increasingly important over the coming years and decades. An increased understanding of mental health is necessary to inform impactful policy, intervention, and resource allocation relating to the assessment, treatment, and experience of mental health for adolescents.¹⁰



Figure 1-1 Total adolescent population (10-19 years; both sexes) estimates including probabilistic population projections 1950-2100 according to region (data drawn from United Nations World Population Prospects 2019; graphic developed by the candidate)^{6,7}


Figure 1-2 Normalised total adolescent population (10-19 years; both sexes) estimates including probabilistic population projections 1950-2100 according to region (data drawn from United Nations World Population Prospects 2019; graphic developed by the candidate)^{6,7}

1.3 Adolescent mental health

Adolescent mental health remains an overlooked global health issue.¹¹⁻¹⁴ Fifty percent of mental health disorders are established by 14 years of age, and 75% before 24 years of age.¹⁵ Poor mental health within adolescence has implications across the life course; affecting both physical and mental morbidity.¹⁴⁻²⁰ At a societal level, poor mental health has widespread socioeconomic impacts both within the short and long term; having implications for workforce participation, healthcare systems, and economic growth.^{8,21,22}

Mental health disorders are a leading cause of disability, affecting an estimated 10-20% of children and adolescents globally.^{11,23} However, estimates may not be wholly representative as the coverage of prevalence data for mental disorders among children and adolescents remains limited, particularly within low- and middle-income countries; potentially skewing global estimates.²⁴⁻²⁷ Few studies relating to the treatment and prevention of mental health have targeted children and adolescents, and those that do often focus on developmental disability rather than broader mental disorder.²⁷ Globally, depression and anxiety are leading causes of illness and disability among adolescents.^{23,28} Yet, as above, explorations of disorders are often skewed towards data from the Global North. Such disorders have profound impacts; affecting daily life and, at their worse have implications for mortality (e.g., communicable disease (e.g., HIV) and adolescent childbirth, such as within sub-Saharan Africa, trauma may also present challenges for adolescents,³¹⁻³⁴ which may lead to experiences of posttraumatic stress disorder.

The works within this thesis focus on exploring symptoms of depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality (see below for an overview of each phenomenon). Given the substantial impacts of poor mental health for individuals and broader society (see above) experience of any likely mental disorder, and comorbid mental disorders (based on validated cut-offs on symptomology scales [see section **1.3.5** and **3.4**]) are also explored. While it is important not to pathologise

adolescents through the labelling of disorder, it remains essential that needs relating to poor mental health are identified so that support can be provided if required.

1.3.1 Depression

Depression is classified as a mood disorder characterised by specific symptoms, behaviours, and impairments including enduring low mood, loss of pleasure or interest in activities, fatigue, low self-worth, poor concentration, sleep disturbance, changes in appetite or eating behaviour, unreasonable feelings of self-criticism³⁵ and suicidal thoughts or suicidal acts.^{35,36} Individuals must experience a range of the above symptoms to have a clinical diagnosis of depression.^{35,36} Depression is a leading cause of disability globally,³⁷ with an estimated 5% of adults experiencing clinical depression.³⁸ Within South Africa, an estimated 9.8% of adults experience depression.³⁹ The experience of depression has major public health consequences, is often associated with numerous comorbid conditions (often bi-directionally, e.g., HIV), and has been found to increase mortality. In general, prevalence of depression is higher among females than males.⁴⁰

Among children (<10 years of age), experience of depression is uncommon (>1%).⁴¹ The prevalence of depression has been identified as rising during adolescence,⁴¹ with prevalence estimated to be 3% globally²³ (although prevalence estimates range between 1.1% and 14.6%⁴² – however, it should be noted that this estimate is likely skewed [see above]). Experience of depression during the adolescent period has been linked to an increased risk of suicidal thoughts and behaviours, increased risk behaviour (e.g., substance abuse,⁴³ risky sexual behaviour⁴⁴), and has been found to have negative implications for social functioning (leading to an increase in social withdrawal), poor school attendance, poor educational achievement, and quality of life.²³ Experiencing depression during adolescence has also been associated with experiencing depression (often of a greater severity) within adulthood.⁴⁵

1.3.2 Anxiety

Like depression, anxiety is classified as a mood disorder characterised by symptoms including excessive worry, difficulty controlling worry, restlessness, fatigue, difficulty concentrating, irritability, sleep disturbance, muscle tension, sympathetic autonomic overactivity (e.g., palpitations, sweating, shaking, dry mouth, gastrointestinal issues).^{35,36} Individuals are required to experience a range of symptoms to be classified as experiencing anxiety and often acute symptoms lead to substantial impacts for functioning and major distress.^{35,36,46} After depression, anxiety disorders are the second leading mental health related cause of disability globally.⁴⁷ Approximately 4% of the worldwide population experience an anxiety disorder (~301 million people, including ~58 million children and adolescents).^{46,48} Similar to depression, prevalence of anxiety disorders is often higher among females than males.⁴⁰

Among adolescents, anxiety disorders are the most prevalent mental disorders. Globally, approximately 5% of adolescents experience anxiety disorders. There is a dearth of prevalence estimates relating to anxiety disorders among adolescents in South Africa. A nationally representative 2018 study identified prevalence of anxiety disorders among 5631 adolescents to be $3.4\%^{49}$ (yet it should be noted that this study focused on sexual violence which may have skewed estimates).⁵⁰ Like depression, the experience of anxiety disorders among adolescents has been found to be associated with numerous adverse outcomes including social withdrawal, poor school attendance, educational attainment, and quality of life.^{23,51} Anxiety disorders are often comorbid with depression among adolescents, often leading to a compounding negative impact on mental health prognosis, and additional impairments.⁵²

1.3.3 Posttraumatic stress disorder

Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) is characterised as an anxiety disorder, and thus a mood disorder, that may arise as a result of a traumatic event. PTSD symptoms include flashbacks to the traumatic event, nightmares, sympathetic autonomic overactivity (e.g., palpitations, sweating, shaking, dry mouth, gastrointestinal issues),

avoidance of stimuli that remind the individual of the event, irritability, insomnia, and difficulty concentrating.³⁵ PTSD symptoms are clustered into categories including reexperience (recurring, distressing, and intrusive memories of the traumatic event), avoidance (of stimuli that remind the individual of the event), and hyperarousal (anxiety symptoms that were not present before the traumatic event).⁵³ An additional category of symptoms - dysphoria⁵⁴ (general distress, persistent negative thoughts, distorted blame, feelings of isolation, alienation) is also well supported in the existing literature, ⁵⁵⁻⁵⁸ inclusive of children and adolescents in South Africa.⁵⁴ Like depression and anxiety, PTSD is more common among females than males.^{59,60} There is a body of evidence suggesting a cumulative effect of exposure to traumatic events and PTSD symptomology.⁶¹⁻⁶³ PTSD is often comorbid with depression, anxiety, and substance use disorders.

Within South Africa, adolescents are living in communities with a high prevalence of community violence, interpersonal violence, and parental bereavement (often attributed to HIV). Within South Africa, traumatic events among children and adolescents have been found to range between 82% and 100%, and prevalence of PTSD has been found to range from 1% to 22%.^{62,64-66}

1.3.4 Suicidality

Suicidality refers to the idea or thoughts of ending one's life. Suicidality is not a diagnosis of a disorder but often a symptom of other mental disorders (e.g., depression can lead to suicide). Suicidality -suicidal ideation or suicidal thoughts- may lead to suicide. Suicidality is often presented as a spectrum as suicidal ideation and/or thoughts may be active (e.g., include a plan) or passive (e.g., include thoughts of death without a plan). Suicidality may lead to suicidal behaviours such as a suicide attempt (self-injurious behaviour undertaken with an intent of death), and possible death by suicide.^{67,68} It is well-established that suicide and suicidality are associated with mental disorder and that many suicides are the result of an impulsive decision during crises. Annually, ~700,000 people die by suicide (approximately 1% of all deaths globally),⁶⁹ and many more have suicide attempts or experience suicidality.⁶⁸ Approximately 80% of suicides occur in low- and middle-income countries.⁶⁸ In 2016,

~11,000 people died by suicide in southern sub-Saharan Africa resulting in the third highest regional suicide mortality rate (16.3 per 100,000 people).⁶⁹ However, this is likely an underestimate given that reporting of mortality data (particularly national level suicide data) is low across the sub-Saharan African region.⁷⁰ Like depression and anxiety, prevalence of suicide attempts are generally higher among females when compared to males. However, prevalence rates of suicide are approximately three times higher among males compared to females.⁷¹

Globally, suicide is the fourth leading cause of death among adolescents (15-19 years of age).⁷² Yet, it should be noted that the worldwide availability and quality of data relating to suicidality and suicide is often poor. There is often stigma relating to suicide which may result underreporting.⁶⁸ The data that is available is skewed by findings from the Global North, and there is a dearth of literature on suicide and suicidality among adolescents (10-19 years) from sub-Saharan Africa.⁷³ As such, there is a global absence of reliable data relating to suicide and suicidality for adolescents, including adolescents in South Africa.⁶⁷

1.3.5 Considerations within the measurement of adolescent mental health within low- and middle-income countries

There is a large disease burden relating to poor mental health that is concentrated in low- and middle-income countries - approximately 10-15% of all diseases are mental health related.^{46,74} Yet, only a minority of individuals experiencing poor mental health within low- and middle-income countries (as low as 10%) will access treatment.⁷⁵⁻⁷⁸ This treatment gap is due to numerous factors including a lack of mental health professionals, a lack of funding, discrimination, stigma relating to mental health, and a need for health policies relating to mental health.^{67,75,79} A resulting effect of this treatment gap is a lack of routine screening and diagnosis of mental disorder and thus a dearth of literature and prevalence data from settings such as sub-Saharan Africa. Clinical diagnosis of mental disorder is the best for "gold standard" classification but brief validated screening instruments, focusing on symptomology, are more practical and are therefore utilised in large scale studies (such as those from which the data are drawn within this thesis).⁸⁰ Such screening measures are vital to gain reliable

estimates of mental disorder and the need for referral across and within populations.⁸⁰ Given this, the works within this thesis focus on poor mental health symptomology rather than clinical diagnosis. The use of such screening measures should however be interpreted in the context of some limitations. The use of cut-offs on symptomology scales does not necessarily represent a clinical diagnosis of a mental health disorder. Furthermore, while the use of symptomology scales and resulting classifications (obtained from validated cut-offs) hold clinical utility,^{76,81} individuals who may be experiencing some dimension of poor mental health but do not reach the clinical threshold may be missed within investigations. However, symptomology scales do offer an indication of mental health need and the possible requirement for referral (and, thus, programming).⁸²

The exploration of the above mental disorders may be criticised by those who argue that distress among populations in low- and middle-income countries in response to environmental impacts (e.g., high levels of communicable disease) should not be amalgamated with the presence of mental disorder, and those who question the applicability of definitions of mental disorder beyond the Global North.⁸³ However, there is a growing acceptance that mental disorders (with definitions developed in the Global North and measured by relevant accompanying instruments often developed in the Global North – such as symptomology scales) are associated with significant impairment among individuals within low- and middle-income countries and broader society.^{84,85} Nevertheless, the important impacts of cultural context on the experience of mental disorder should not be diminished.⁸² For example, the clinical, conceptual or linguistic interpretation of disorders such as depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress disorder, or suicidality may not be understood or reflected within the experiences described by adolescents within such settings.^{86,87} Similarly, terminology relating to mental health disorders (i.e., anxiety) does not necessarily have direct linguistic translation within many languages used across sub-Saharan Africa potentially restricting interpretation of measures and scales. However, recent research has identified that individual items within mental health screening tools have been found to be relevant and understood among adolescents (including those experiencing pregnancy) within sub-Saharan Africa.⁸⁸ Developing

culturally appropriate screening measures relevant to the population of interest in which local idioms of distress are incorporated should be prioritised, however, such efforts may limit between country comparisons.⁸² In the absence of such locally developed mental health screening measures, locally validated measures, such as those used within subsequent analyses offer an accepted practical alternative.

While the diagnosis of mental disorder holds valuable clinical utility, in recent years there have been calls to shift away from binary classifications of mental health towards a continuum approach. Still, this is yet to be broadly implemented. This continuum may better reflect the diversity and complexity of mental health experience.^{76,81} However, understanding prevalence of disorder (and likewise symptoms) is important to adequately inform policy, programming and for the allocation of resources. Due to the treatment gap in mental disorders for adolescents within low- and middle-income countries, transdiagnostic approaches to interventions for mental health (responding multiple disorders subsumed under the category of poor mental health) for adolescents are beginning to emerge. For example, PRemlum for aDoLEscents (PRIDE) is an effective transformative approach to provision in which a stepped series of evidence-based mental health interventions were implemented by lay counsellors in low-income schools in India.⁸⁹ In consideration of these factors, the candidate chose to explore poor mental health symptoms within this thesis using broader measures of poor mental health (any likely common mental disorder, and any mental health comorbidities). Where possible individual mental health symptom scales (i.e., depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality) were also explored with the aim of responding to the absence of data relating to adolescent mental health emerging from sub-Saharan Africa.

1.4 Adolescents living with HIV within sub-Saharan Africa

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is a retrovirus impacting the immune system resulting in immune suppression through the depletion of t-cells which increases the risk of opportunistic infection, disease, and death if untreated. If untreated the damage to the immune system from HIV infection can result in acquired immune

deficiency syndrome (AIDS): late-stage HIV infection defined by a drop in t-cells (>200 CD4 cell) and often signalled by the presence of opportunistic infection. Three predominant routes of HIV transmission have been identified: contact with blood products (horizontal acquisition), sexual transmission (horizontal acquisition), and transmission from mother to child (vertical acquisition). HIV/AIDS as a pandemic was first recognised in the 1980s as a terminal illness without effective treatment.⁹⁰⁻⁹³ In the 1990s, effective treatment in the form of antiretroviral therapy (ART) was identified altering the prognosis of HIV. Now, with access to effective treatment, the life expectancy of individuals with HIV is improving to a level that is similar to the general population.⁹⁴ Such tremendous advances have led to HIV now being considered as a life-long chronic illness which can be managed with regular care and medication. Recent advances in HIV prevention and treatment (e.g., pre-exposure prophylaxis)⁹⁵ have also led to ambitious hopes of ending the HIV epidemic.⁹⁶⁻⁹⁸ However, these hopes will not be achieved without addressing some of the remaining challenges experienced by populations living with HIV or those vulnerable to HIV acquisition including high levels of mental health burden.⁹⁹

Sub-Saharan Africa is home to almost 35 million people living with HIV, accounting for 71% of the global disease burden of HIV, despite only 12% of the global population residing within the region.¹⁰⁰ South Africa has the largest HIV epidemic in the world, with over one fifth of the population living with HIV.^{100,101} In sub-Saharan Africa, HIV/AIDS remains the leading cause of morbidity and mortality.^{102,103}

Globally, more than 2 million adolescents are living with HIV - a figure that has increased by 30% within the last decade.¹⁰⁴ Sub-Saharan Africa is home to 85% of the global population of adolescents living with HIV.¹⁰⁵⁻¹⁰⁷ Three in four new HIV infections amongst adolescents (15-19 years) are within sub-Saharan Africa, and female adolescents (10-19 years) remain disproportionately affected with seven female adolescents living with HIV for every five male adolescents.¹⁰⁴ South Africa has the largest population of adolescents living with HIV in the world - approximately 370000.¹⁰⁸ Despite global responses and investment to prevent HIV among adolescents, the number of adolescents living with HIV in the both the sub-Saharan

African region and South Africa is projected to rise. As such, adolescents remain a key population within the global HIV response.¹⁰⁹ The increase in the number of adolescents living with HIV is, in part, due to population increases but also due to the increased health and survival of children from childhood into adolescence (including those who vertically acquired HIV). Improved access to ART in recent decades has led to large numbers of children who have vertically acquired HIV surviving into adolescence, and rates of horizontal HIV acquisition (largely due to sexual transmission) remain high among adolescent populations.¹⁰⁷

Increases in the number of adolescents living with HIV bring about novel considerations regarding the health and wellbeing of adolescents living with HIV including developmental changes (e.g., puberty, sexual debut, initiation of risk-taking behaviour) as well as broader psychosocial considerations such as mental health, and environmental stressors.¹¹⁰ Biologically, the neurological impacts of HIV may pose challenges. For those adolescents who vertically acquired HIV, HIV may have implications for cognitive development which may persist into the adolescent period.^{111,112} Exposure to ART (among adolescents with both vertically and horizontally acquired HIV) may also pose challenges for cognition (e.g., ART related neurotoxicity).¹¹³ Stigma, discrimination, and disclosure may pose issues, with many adolescents learning that they are living with HIV during this period of development.^{114,115} Sexual debut may also bring about challenges regarding the disclosure that adolescents are living with HIV to their sexual partners.¹¹⁶ Adolescents living with HIV may also have to cope with caregiver ill health, death, grief, bereavement, and possibly experiencing orphanhood - with adolescents often navigating their own and loved one's mortality.^{114,117} Adolescents may also be increasingly expected to manage their own medication and adherence to such medication during this developmental period.¹¹² Within sub-Saharan Africa, environmental challenges such as poverty also often poses challenges for adolescent living with HIV.^{118,119} For example, food insecurity^{120,121} and a lack of access to ART¹²² have previously been identified as challenges to the wellbeing of adolescents living with HIV.

Adolescents with chronic illnesses, in the general population, have previously been found to be at an increased risk of emotional and behavioural issues.^{123,124} Not all adolescents living with HIV experience mental health challenges, ^{125,126} however, poor mental health has been found to be prevalent among adolescents living with HIV,^{124,127} having implications for overall health, adherence to medication and care,¹²⁸⁻¹³⁰ and, as such, onwards HIV transmission and mortality. There is likely a bidirectional relationship between poor mental health and HIV among adolescents.^{124,127,131-133} For example, poor mental health may increase the risk of HIV acquisition among adolescents (e.g., adolescents with poor mental health may be more likely to engage in risk behaviours [i.e., condomless sex] which may increase their risk of HIV acquisition or onwards HIV transmission). Similarly, living with HIV (and the possible ramifications of their diagnosis; see above for examples) may increase the risk of poor mental health among adolescents.¹³⁴ However, despite such knowledge regarding the mental health of adolescents living with HIV, there remains limited evidence-based programming for adolescent mental health within low- and middle income countries.^{124,134,135} An increased understanding of mental health for this group is critical, both to inform effective policy and programming to promote adolescent potential, and within the advancement of the HIV response. This increased understanding is particularly important when HIV is compounded by other comorbid or syndemic conditions - such as adolescent pregnancy.¹³⁶

1.5 Adolescent pregnancy & parenthood

Adolescent pregnancy, defined within this thesis as pregnancy between the ages of 10-19 years, is a prominent global and public health issue.¹³⁷ Globally, approximately 14.5% of girls give birth before the age of 18 (years). In low- and middle-income countries, ~21 million adolescents (15-19 years of age) become pregnant each year and approximately, 50% of these pregnancies are unintended. Of the ~21 million pregnant adolescents in low- and middle-income countries, ~12 million give birth every year. Similarly, ~800,000 births annually are to females under 15 years of age in developing countries (e.g., South Africa).¹³⁷ Sub-Saharan Africa has the highest rates of adolescent pregnancy in the world (one in four [26.3%] females give birth

during adolescence) - rates much higher than other regions (e.g., one in ten [10.8%] females in South Asia give birth during adolescence).⁷ This high rate of adolescent pregnancy in sub-Saharan Africa has continued to rise within recent years, despite other regions experiencing a decline (see **Figure 1-3**). Over the coming decade, sub-Saharan Africa will become home to over 16 million adolescent mothers (10-19 years) and, thus, home to more children born to adolescent mothers.¹³⁸ Within South Africa, the birth rate among adolescents (the number of births to 15–19-year-old females per 1000 females within that age group) is 68 births per 1000. This figure is much higher than the global rate of 44 births per 1000 15–19-year-old females.^{7,139} Recent estimates suggest that 19% (95% confidence intervals: 16%-22%) of female adolescents in South Africa have experienced pregnancy.¹⁴⁰

Globally, several factors contribute to high rates of adolescent pregnancy including child marriage, a lack of access to contraception, a lack of educational or employment prospects, and sexual abuse.¹³⁷ Within low and middle income countries, risk factors associated with adolescent pregnancy include lower educational attainment and lower economic status.¹⁴¹ In addition to navigating the developmental period of adolescence (characterised by physical and emotional changes), parenting adolescents are also navigating pregnancy, childbirth, and childrearing. These experiences have widespread negative consequences for female adolescents and their children, such as impacts for health (including mental health and child development), social experiences, education, as well as future opportunities, livelihood, and contributions to the global economy. Health complications resulting from pregnancy and childbirth are leading causes of morbidity and mortality among adolescents.¹³⁷ Adolescent mothers are at a greater risk of complications during childbirth, such as preeclampsia, postpartum haemorrhage, and infection, compared to older mothers.^{137,142} Similarly, compared to adult mothers, children born to adolescent mothers are at a greater risk of adverse neonatal outcomes, such as preterm delivery and low birth weight.^{137,142,143} Psychosocial factors associated with adolescent pregnancy include exposure to stigma and discrimination^{137,144,145} which may lead to social difficulties, and a greater exposure to violence.^{141,146} Poor retention in education, and thus lower educational attainment, is a challenge for

adolescent mothers, which may in turn lead to reduced economic and employment opportunities. Pregnancy during adolescence is often associated with female adolescents dropping out of school, and not returning to school postpartum.^{141,147,148} Yet, this relationship may be bidirectional as those adolescents who drop out of school may be more likely to become pregnant. The majority of parenting adolescents reside within low- and middle-income countries and therefore face an addition challenge of possibly raising children within contexts of adversity inclusive of poverty, food insecurity, poor sanitation, high levels of violence, and a lack of learning and stimulation opportunities.¹⁴⁹ The promotion of child development is critical to the long-term success and potential of low- and middle-income countries.^{150,151} As such, supporting adolescent parents and their children is critical to unlocking the potential of future generations. See section **1.7** for a summary of the literature relating to the development of children born to adolescent mothers.

Like adolescents living with HIV (see section 1.4), poor mental health has been found to be prevalent among adolescents experiencing pregnancy.^{152,153} There may be a bidirectional relationship between adolescent pregnancy and poor mental health. For example, poor mental health may lead to increased risk behaviour, such as sexual intercourse without contraception use, which in turn may lead to adolescent pregnancy (and likewise possible HIV infection). Similarly, adolescent pregnancy and parenting may contribute to mental health challenges. As detailed in section 1.3, adolescent mental health experiences have been found to have adverse outcomes across the life course.¹⁴⁻²⁰ Evidence, from the Global North, identifies poor mental health among pregnant and parenting adolescents as having adverse impacts for both parent and child (e.g., bonding, child development).¹⁵³ Most existing research, policy, and advocacy efforts relating to adolescent pregnancy focus on prevention (e.g., promoting contraception and delaying sexual debut). This focus has resulted in a lack of insight into the experience of adolescent parents and their children. As a result of this, there is a limited understanding of mental health within the context of adolescent pregnancy and parenting, particularly in low- and middle-income countries (where there is already a dearth of evidence regarding adolescent mental health [see section **1.3**]).



Figure 1-3 Normalised number of estimated births to adolescent mothers (10-19 years; 1950-2020) according to region (developed using min-max scaling; data drawn from United Nations World Population Prospects 2019; graphic developed by the candidate)⁷

1.6 Adolescents living with HIV experiencing pregnancy – a syndemic of risks?

Sub-groups of the adolescent population living with HIV may have specific needs - for instance, when adolescents experience a syndemic of health conditions (e.g., two or more interrelated factors that cause an increased health burden, such as adolescent pregnancy and HIV). The high rates of adolescent pregnancy in sub-Saharan Africa (see section **1.5**) occur within the epicentre of the global HIV epidemic (as detailed in section **1.4**). Pregnancy during adolescence has been found to be associated with an increased risk of incident and postpartum HIV acquisition.¹⁵⁴⁻¹⁵⁶ Adolescents living with HIV experiencing pregnancy are a core population within the HIV response and the global efforts to eliminate HIV (e.g., through engagement with PMTCT).^{136,157,158} Likewise, promoting the mental health of this population is critical to promoting their health and wellbeing, engagement with services (e.g., PMTCT services), and ensuring the wellbeing of their children, and, thus, our future generations.¹⁵⁹

As detailed above, globally, within separate explorations, both living with HIV^{124,127} and experiencing pregnancy during adolescence^{152,153,160} have been found to be associated with poor mental health. Given the broad biological and psychosocial ramifications of living with HIV (see section 1.4) and pregnancy (see section 1.5) for adolescence, experiencing the dual impact of such phenomena may compound experiences of poor mental health. Previous studies, including those from South Africa, have identified substantial rates of poor mental health among adult populations living with HIV within pregnancy and the postpartum period¹⁶¹ - however, explorations of mental health among adolescent populations are yet to be undertaken.¹³⁶ Sections **1.4** and **1.5** highlight that mental health may have a bidirectional relationship with the experience of pregnancy and, also, living with HIV for adolescents.^{131,152,162} The ramifications of poor mental health for adolescent living with HIV, and those experiencing pregnancy discussed above (sections 1.4 and 1.5), highlight considerations for adolescents who are living with HIV and have experienced pregnancy. For example, among adolescents living with HIV, poor mental health has been found to have negative implications for service engagement,

medication adherence and risk behaviours.¹¹⁰ Hence, for pregnant and parenting adolescents living with HIV, additional issues may arise; as poor mental health may have impacts on service engagement (e.g., HIV care, sexual and reproductive health service, antenatal care) and onwards HIV transmission (e.g., engagement with PMTCT services) - concerns critical to both adolescent and child wellbeing.¹³⁶ However, without explicit explorations of mental health among this population the nuances of their experiences remain unknown. As a result, there is a lack of evidence-based policy, programming, and intervention for this group.

Due to the prevalence of both HIV and adolescent pregnancy within the sub-Saharan African region, a large sub-group are living with HIV, and have experienced pregnancy. Considering the current global estimates of mental disorder among children and adolescents (see section **1.3**), a large proportion of this population may be experiencing poor mental health. Yet, the literature regarding mental disorder within groups experiencing both phenomena is yet to be summarised. **Chapter 2** provides a summary of the existing literature exploring the mental health of adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy and provides a rationale for the proceeding analyses within this thesis.

1.7 Children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV – multiple vulnerabilities?

While there has been a growth of attention given to adolescents within the global HIV response in recent years, adolescent mothers, and particularly their children remain mostly disregarded within existing literature, funding, and programmatic responses.¹³⁶ As noted above, the wellbeing and developmental trajectory of adolescent mothers and their children is critical not only to individuals and the efforts towards the elimination of HIV,^{136,157,158} but also to the success of the sub-Saharan African region as a whole.^{136,138} Promoting child development, particularly within low- and middle-income countries, remains a core priority of the Sustainable Development Goals¹⁶³ and as such, a core priority for global health research. The existing literature related to adolescent pregnancy and the literature on living with

HIV (both maternal and child) identify both phenomena as being associated with adverse health and development outcomes among children.^{111,164-170} For children born to adolescents who are living with HIV, the possible adverse implications for development may be compounded due to the broad array of biological, environmental, and psychosocial consequences associated with both living with HIV and adolescent pregnancy (see sections **1.4** and **1.5**) – inclusive of the impacts of adolescent maternal mental health.

1.7.1 Child cognitive development

Development within children is maturational. As such, the attainment of skills and prospects throughout the life course is constructed on foundational capacities formed in early childhood.¹⁵⁰ Early childhood, from birth up to 8 years, is a significant period of growth and development representing the continuous evolution of developmental domains (i.e., motor, sensory, emotional, social and language skills).^{171,172} The development of such skills is influenced by a multitude of factors inclusive of genetics as well as child interactions and experiences with their environment.^{173,174} Development in early childhood provides a basis for longer term health and wellbeing among children and has lifelong consequences.^{171,172}

Cognitive development is an area of child development which encapsulates how children perceive and understand the world around them. Skills and areas relating to child cognitive development include reasoning, the development of language, motor skills, memory, and information processing. Children begin to develop such skills from birth through the processing of information from their environment.^{171,172,175} The successful development of these skills are fundamental to an individual's future success and prosperity.

Child cognition has lasting implications for both the individual child themselves as they move through childhood, adolescence, and adulthood, and additionally has implications for broader communities and societies. Child cognitive development is impacted by numerous factors, not limited to biological factors (e.g., birth weight, nutrition, health conditions - such as HIV¹⁷⁶), environmental factors (e.g., home

environment, socio-economic resources [income, educational attainment]), and psychosocial factors (e.g., parental health, parent-child interaction, learning and development opportunities).^{173,174,177} Within sub-Saharan Africa, children are often exposed to multiple forms of deprivation.¹⁷⁸⁻¹⁸¹ Given this, over two thirds of children under 5 years of age do not reach their cognitive potential.¹⁸² This places children living within sub-Saharan Africa at the highest risk of poor child development, globally.¹⁸² Not reaching developmental potential may be associated with poor economic implications (i.e., children who do not reach their developmental potential are anticipated to only receive three quarters of the average annual income in adulthood compared to their peers who did reach their developmental potential).¹⁰ Consequently, developmental delay may preserve cycles of poverty within future generations, which in turn may have widespread effects for regional and national growth, gross domestic product, and, country contributions to the global economy.^{150,183} It follows that it remains critical to identify need, and those groups who may be particularly vulnerable. Factors such as adolescent motherhood, poor maternal mental health, and HIV may contribute to vulnerability among children.

1.7.1.1 Measurement of child cognitive development

Given that domains of development are theoretical constructs, the assessment of developmental domains requires inference based on a child's performance in relation to different tasks (i.e., can a child complete an activity that is reflective of the level of development expected at a given age?).¹⁸⁴ Numerous validated tools for assessing the cognitive development of children exist. These tools are often used to determine whether a child is at risk of experiencing developmental challenges. The majority of tools require the child to complete a series of tasks while being observed by a trained administrator. Examples of assessments of child cognitive development that have been utilised in sub-Saharan Africa and South Africa include the Mullen Scales of Early Learning,¹⁸⁵ the Malawi Development Assessment Tool,¹⁸⁶ the Bayley Scales of Development,¹⁸⁷ and the Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test.¹⁸⁸

These cognitive assessments have numerous strengths and limitations which should be considered in relation to their use and the interpretation of data. A major strength of these tools are that they are standardised assessments of child cognitive development which ensures consistency of assessment across settings and allows for comparison. Secondly, these tools predominantly cover multiple domains of development (e.g., motor, language, reasoning) and therefore provide a comprehensive and concise overview of child development, indicating risk of developmental problems. Third, these assessments rely on them being completed by trained researchers, and as such, they provide an independent assessment of development, rather than relying on caregiver self-report (which may be susceptible to bias).¹⁸⁹ Limitations include the cultural relevance of such measures.¹⁴⁹ With the exception of the Malawi Development Assessment Tool,¹⁸⁶ all other assessments for child cognitive development outlined above were developed in the Global North with reference populations from the Global North.^{185,187,188} This raises issues relating to the relevance and appropriateness of these tools for the sub-Saharan African context (e.g., children's understanding of items and activities within the tools). Tools often require translation to local languages and adaptation to the local culture¹⁸⁶ (e.g., changing reference objects to those understood by children within the local context). This highlights the issue of validity with regards to such assessments. However, it should be noted that validity is somewhat difficult to evaluate within low- and middle-income countries, as often only a limited number of existing assessment tools have been used each context. Thus, the number of validation tools is somewhat restricted. Locally developed assessment tools that include culturally sensitive content should be a priority within the development of future measures. However, such measures require considerable resources to develop.¹⁹⁰ In the absence of such measures, locally validated tools and those tools previously used within the sub-Saharan African region provide a practical alternative. However, this should not detract from the need for locally derived measures or the role of cultural context within the understanding of child development.¹⁹⁰ A second limitation is the issue of access to screening tools. The majority of the measures detailed above (except the Malawi Development Assessment Tool) are not open access and therefore charges are incurred for use. This often limits the use of such tools and thus limits our understanding of child development within the sub-Saharan African context. The number of open access measures (e.g., measuring early learning quality and

outcomes [MELQO] developed by UNICEF¹⁹¹) is increasing in response to this issue, however, many of these measures utilise caregiver report rather than direct assessment, and many of these measures are yet to be locally validated or used extensively at the time of writing this thesis.¹⁹⁰ Third, while the above assessment tools capture multiple domains of child development, domains assessed vary between tools and not all aspects of child development are captured (e.g., the Mullen Scales of Early Learning do not measure attention). Similarly, the validated age range varies between measures. Thus, a complete understanding of child development within such settings remains absent from the literature.

The analyses in this thesis which focus on child cognitive development utilise the Mullen Scales of Early Learning.¹⁸⁵ The Mullen Scales of Early learning assesses a broad series of developmental abilities including motor skills, language development, and visual reception across five domains. The Mullen Scales of Early Learning were developed in the Global North using a reference population from the USA.¹⁸⁵ Thus, normative data, to which collected data is compared, is derived form a population in the USA.¹⁸⁵ Given this, the cultural relevance of the Mullen Scales of early learning remains a limitation. However, the Mullen Scales of Early Learning have previously been utilised within sub-Saharan Africa including within the extensive assessment of children affected by HIV (i.e., children living with HIV, children exposed to HIV, children living in high HIV endemic communities – the population of interest within this thesis).¹⁹²⁻²⁰⁰ The Mullen Scales of Early Learning have also been previously used within South Africa.²⁰¹ An additional advantage of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning is that they assess child cognitive development between 0-68 months, which allowed for the assessment of the majority of children eligible for the study in which data from this thesis were drawn and allows for the planned long-term follow-up of these children. Further detail relating to the use of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning within this thesis (e.g., the scoring of scales) can be found in **Chapter 6**.

1.7.2 Adolescent pregnancy, HIV & child development

Both adolescent pregnancy and HIV have been associated with adverse child health and development outcomes. Existing literature highlights that children born to adolescent mothers are at an increased risk of adversity,¹⁶⁴ including poorer neonatal, cognitive, behavioural, and educational outcomes compared to children born to adult mothers.^{165,166} Likewise, there is large body of evidence documenting the negative impacts of HIV (both for children living with HIV and those who are exposed to HIV in-utero and are uninfected [HEU]) on child development outcomes inclusive of physical growth and cognitive development.^{111,167-170,202}

As discussed in section **1.4** (with a focus on adolescents), risk of developmental delay among children (and adolescents) living with and affected by HIV (i.e., those who are HEU), may be due to the biological effects of HIV on the brain and central nervous system, exposure to ART, or the associated psychosocial ramifications.^{111,112,169} For instance, children living with HIV or those who are HEU are more likely to experience poverty, food insecurity, stigma and discrimination, caregiver ill-health, bereavement, and possible orphanhood.^{114,117-119,203} In the context of adolescent mothers who may be affected by HIV, such factors may pose challenges for both the adolescent mothers and their child(ren) (who may either be living with HIV or be HEU). Additionally, existing literature has identified adult mothers living with HIV as being at risk of poor mental health.^{161,204} There is also extensive global literature identifying poor maternal mental health as being associated with adverse child development outcomes,^{153,194,205-209} potentially adding to the burden of risk among this group see section **1.7.3** below).

Given the rise in programming focusing on the prevention of mother to child transmission of HIV in recent years, fewer children are now living with HIV and there is a growing group of children who are HEU.²¹⁰ Children living with HIV are at a greater risk of developmental adversity compared to children who are HEU.^{169,211-213} However, despite somewhat mixed literature, developmental challenges seemingly remain for children who are HEU when compared to children who are HIV unexposed.^{168,170,211,214}

Inferring from the above literature children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV may be at risk of developmental challenges (whether living with HIV or HEU).

However, explicit examinations relating to the development of such children are seemingly yet to be undertaken. It is important to develop an understanding of the development of children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV (i.e., cognitive) to ascertain whether there is a risk of developmental challenges, and if so, whether such risk is similar to that of children born to adult mothers living with HIV, or children born to adolescent mothers, to allow for targeted policy and programmatic responses if required.

1.7.3 Maternal mental health & child development

Parental mental health (both maternal and paternal) has been found to negatively impact development outcomes for children born to adult mothers, 153, 205, 207-209 and have lasting implications for children.^{206,215-217} Poor maternal mental health has been found to been linked to poor birth outcomes (e.g., low birth weight, extended labour),²¹⁸⁻²²⁰ and physical outcomes for children (e.g., stunted growth),^{206,216,221,222} which in turn may lead to long-term development challenges among children. Likewise, poor maternal mental health has been linked to worse cognitive skills and socio-emotional development among children.^{205,206,217,223,224} Poor mental health has also been found to adversely impact children having previously been found to be associated with poor attachment, harsher parenting, and reduced child cognitive development.^{194,206} As detailed above (section **1.7.2**), poor mental health has been found to be prevalent among mothers living with HIV.^{161,204} Among adult mothers living with HIV, poor mental health has been found to be associated with lower cognitive development scores among children.¹⁹⁴ It is important to understand whether parental mental health in the presence of adolescent pregnancy and HIV is similarly problematic, or potentially even more problematic.

Despite the vast global literature (inclusive of works from sub-Saharan Africa) on the impacts of maternal mental health on child development, the literature focusing on the impacts of adolescent maternal mental health and overall child development is scant. Available literature from the Global North (USA) identifies adolescent maternal mental health (depression) to be associated with worse child behaviour and reduced child warmth towards their mother,²²⁵ factors which may have implications for child

development. Yet, there is a dearth of explicit investigations (with both the Global North and Global South) regarding the impacts of adolescent maternal mental health on the cognitive development of their children. Given this, the impacts of maternal mental health, inclusive of implications for the development of children born to adolescent mothers, remain unknown.

1.8 Fatherhood in the context of adolescent pregnancy & HIV

Due to the monumental consequences of pregnancy, childbirth, and childrearing for female adolescents, this group dominate the literature. Yet, the experience of adolescent parents is not confined to females. Despite this, the existing literature focusing on adolescent fathers and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers is sparse – particularly in relation to HIV and mental health.¹⁵⁹

1.8.1 Fathers – do they matter?

Fathers are key to the well-being of children and their families. Recent decades have brought about a global change within the role, involvement and understanding of fathers in the context of families.²²⁶⁻²²⁸ Within many countries, the promotion of gender equality and the consequential shift in gender rights and roles has led to socio-economic changes such as an increase in women's engagement in the workforce, and an increase in educational attainment. Subsequently, this has led to an alteration in the functioning and formation of families.²²⁹ This shift in gender roles has led to a reformation of father's roles and responsibilities within families – with an emphasis on caregiving and involvement of fathers in the lives of their children.^{229,230} Within the existing literature it is well established that active positive father involvement has broad beneficial impacts for both maternal (e.g., mental health)²³¹⁻²³⁴ and child outcomes (e.g., development, feeding).²³⁵⁻²⁴¹ Furthermore, the early involvement of fathers within the lives of their children often establishes lifelong engagement and may enhance development outcomes among children in later life.²⁴² However, much of the existing research on fatherhood and male partner involvement is from the Global North.^{238,243} As such, there remains a biased view of fatherhood as existing literature does not explore the involvement of fathers within

different socio-economic, and cultural contexts. Consequently, there remains a limited understanding of fatherhood within sub-Saharan Africa.²³⁸ Given the variation in cultures globally, there may be differences in how fatherhood is experienced among different groups.²⁴⁴ Given the diversity of sub-Saharan Africa's cultural composition, it is essential to develop contextually relevant understandings of fatherhood experiences to better inform policy to promote family wellbeing within the region.

1.8.2 Fatherhood in the sub-Saharan African context

A patriarchal head of the family is the traditional dominant view within most sub-Saharan African cultures. In this, fathers are traditionally seen to be providers for families and hold overall responsibility in the family. As a result, childcare is often the responsibility of females and in some contexts the exclusive contribution of fathers is to provide financial support.²⁴⁵⁻²⁴⁸ In juxtaposition to this traditional view, recent research has indicated an increasing involvement of fathers within childcare within sub-Saharan African communities.^{238,246,248} This may be due to changing contexts, shifts in gender roles (i.e., women entering the workforce), and exposure to different communities and belief systems.^{238,249,250} Despite the emergence of increased father involvement, there remains a dearth of literature focusing on the experience of fatherhood and the impacts of involvement. Much of the evidence drawn from sub-Saharan Africa on fatherhood (most of which is concentrated in South Africa), focuses on father absence, rather than father involvement, with existing research showing father absence having no difference on familial outcomes or detrimental impacts for both mothers, and children.²³⁸ While there is a noted desire among sub-Saharan African fathers to be involved in caregiving,^{251,252} father involvement is often met with barriers including exclusion from services (i.e., healthcare or child education services), socioeconomic factors possibly leading to migrant working, and gender roles and dynamics.²³⁸ As a result of such barriers, father involvement is often low.²³⁸ Based on what is known, largely from high income countries, father involvement within families and the lives of their children has promising benefits.^{233,236,253,254} However, disparities within existing research (e.g.,

how father involvement/absence is measured – does this include caregiving activities, physical presence, or socioeconomic contributions to the family?) limit broad understanding and applicability. Future research is required to develop understandings of fatherhood beyond the focus on father absence, and address gaps in the existing literature to harmonise existing research efforts to ensure that the evidence base can effectively inform policy and programming efforts.

1.8.3 Fatherhood in the context of HIV

Within the context of HIV, there are again limited data relating to fatherhood, 255,256 but father involvement is seemingly important. Among men who are living with HIV there is a reported desire for fatherhood.²⁵⁵ Within families affected by HIV, existing evidence has highlighted the benefits of father involvement including in relation to onwards HIV transmission (i.e., prevention of mother to child transmission efforts). For example, father involvement has been found to increase adherence to ART and feeding recommendations for children, and as a result reduce HIV infection rates among children.²⁵⁷ Likewise, father presence in the lives of their children has been also found to have lasting implications related to future HIV acquisition among their children. For example, within South Africa, father absence/presence has been found to be linked to sexual risk behaviour, alcohol consumption, and incident HIV among adolescents.²⁵⁸ Yet, among adult populations, compared to mothers not living with HIV, families of mothers living with HIV were more likely to experience paternal absence and disengagement.²⁵⁹ Previous investigations of fatherhood in the context of HIV have often focused on fathers residing with their children and their financial contributions to the family. Consequently, there is absence of investigation into broader activities undertaken by fathers within the lives of mothers and their children affected by HIV,²⁵⁶ and the impact of fathers on maternal and child outcomes. There is also a near absence of data relating to fathers in the context of child HIV status (i.e., children who are living with HIV, children who are HEU).

Within the context of HIV, fathers may have needs requiring specific support. For example, fathers of children living with HIV reported elevated psychological distress and parenting stress.²⁶⁰ However, given the dearth of literature on such needs,

further investigations are required to adequately inform future policy and programming efforts. In relation to the specific content within this thesis, there is an absence of explicit explorations of adolescent fatherhood and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV.

1.8.4 Adolescent fatherhood in South Africa

In the context of adolescent pregnancy, motherhood, and HIV, fatherhood remains a neglected topic. Like adolescent mothers, adolescent fathers are also navigating the developmental period of adolescence, and the possible challenges of parenting. In 2011, approximately 1% of all fathers in South Africa were adolescent fathers.²⁶¹ Yet, accurate country estimates of adolescent fatherhood are difficult to ascertain, possibly due to unknown or a reluctance to share paternity status.²⁶² In contrast to this, in some communities within South Africa, fathering a child signifies masculinity and adolescents may seek out fatherhood to affirm a masculine status.²⁶³ Both wanting to demonstrate masculinity and engaging in sexual risk-taking behaviours have been identified as factors contributing to adolescent fatherhood in South Africa.²⁶³ Challenges for adolescent fatherhood include financial dependency and caring responsibilities for children.²⁶³ Possible solutions to navigating such challenges vary within the literature - adolescent fathers may rely on financial support for themselves and their children from their caregivers,²⁶⁴ or adolescent fathers may actively renegotiate their identity to take responsibility for their child(ren), restructuring goals and relationships to provide emotional and financial support for their child(ren).^{265,266} Drawing on the literature in the section above, father involvement may be a critical form of support for adolescent mothers and their children. Father presence may also interrupt intergenerational cycles of adolescent pregnancy and parenting, as father absenteeism within South Africa has previously been linked to early sexual debut and adolescent pregnancy.²⁶⁷ The current understanding of adolescent fatherhood (including the needs of adolescent fathers) remains restricted as much of the existing literature was published before 2000.²⁶⁸ As such, further research is required regarding how best to support adolescent fathers, and their families.

The impacts of father involvement may differ based on father characteristics.²⁴¹ Much of the existing literature on fatherhood focuses on adult fathers. Within the context of adolescent pregnancy, there is a particular focus within the literature on age disparate relationships with little focus on broader characteristics exploring who the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers are. The focus on age disparate relationship raises issues of concern including abuse, transactional sex, and child marriage.^{269,270} Hence, policy, programming and research efforts often bring attention to adolescent pregnancy within the context of age disparate relationships. Given this focus, adolescent fathers are often excluded from research and policy agendas. There is an urgent need to develop the evidence base relating to adolescent fathers (particularly within the context of HIV; see above). Likewise, within the context of adolescent pregnancy it is important to develop an understanding of who the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers are (regardless of age) inclusive of their role in the lives of adolescent mothers and their children, and within the context of HIV.

1.8.5 Paternal mental health

Gender and biological sex are critical determinants in mental health, with females more likely to experience/report mental ill-health compared to males (see section **1.3**).^{271,272} There is a growing research interest in paternal (or parental, as separate from maternal) mental health,^{273,274} and to a lesser extent a growing interest within policy and practice. Poor paternal mental health has been linked to both maternal and child outcomes (e.g., poor paternal mental health has been found to impact fathers' interactions with their children, maternal interactions with children, and behavioural outcomes among children).²⁷⁵ There is a paucity of literature exploring paternal mental health mostly focuses on adult populations. Explorations of mental health among adolescent fathers have identified elevated poor mental health symptomology among adolescent fathers compared to adult fathers.²⁷⁶ Yet, there is a dearth of literature exploring adolescent paternal mental health in relation to maternal and child outcomes.

1.9 Developing a framework for the works in this thesis

Given the broad array of concepts explored within this thesis, these works are informed and inspired by numerous concepts, theories, and frameworks. This section gives an overview of some of the concepts, theories, and frameworks informing these exploratory works.

As will be set out in **Chapter 2**, there is an absence of existing literature focusing on the mental health of adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy. Given this, there is an absence of evidence relating to the mental health needs of adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy, and, as such, a lack of evidence to guide the development of policy, intervention, and the allocation of resources. To be effective, the development of interventions should be grounded in existing literature. Effective theories of change for the development of interventions require a robust program theory including prevalence rates, as well as risk and protective factors for the outcome of interest.²⁷⁷ The works within this thesis provide an initial exploration of mental health among adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy in South Africa, and, as such, aim to contribute to building a problem theory to inform future intervention, policy, and resources allocation.

Through the undertaking of the works in this thesis, it quickly became apparent that existing evidence focusing on adolescent pregnancy predominantly focuses on female adolescents with little consideration or acknowledgement of males. This prompted the candidate to incorporate a gender focus (inclusive of biological sex) within the thesis to ensure that the experiences of both female and males in relation to the core topics of interest in this thesis (adolescent pregnancy and parenthood, HIV, and mental health) were reflected. **Chapter 7** focuses specifically on the experiences of adolescent fathers and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers. Through incorporating a gender focus, these works aim to highlight the exclusion of males within the current literature and allows for insight into the potential differing experience of female and male adolescents, as well as the possible

role of fathers within the experiences of adolescent mothers (both living with and not living with HIV).

The socio-ecological model states that health (or more specifically, mental health for the purpose of this thesis) is impacted by characteristics of the individual, the community, and the environment, as well as the interactions between characteristics within each of these levels.^{278,279} The socio-ecological model provides a framework for understanding human behaviour and development in which the individual is influenced by numerous systems (often illustrated by the individual surrounded by nesting circles representative of various systems). The microsystem is the system closest to the individual comprising of individual and family level factors. The mesosystem focuses on factors at a community level. The exosystem does not have a direct impact on the individual but impacts at a family or community level (e.g., economic, social, political, and structural elements). The macrosystem incorporates societal and cultural influences.²⁷⁸ This model, first conceptualised by Bronfenbrenner²⁷⁸ has previously been utilised, and been effective, within investigations of mental health, 280, 281 and is often adapted within health and wellbeing promotion efforts globally (e.g., Centres for Disease Control and Prevention violence prevention strategy,²⁸² UK health promotion strategy²⁸³). Given that adolescence is a core period within human development, utilising a socioecological model to understand adolescent mental health is particularly relevant.²⁸⁴

However, the use of the socioecological model should be considered in the context of some limitations. For instance, the application of the model to potential attributable outcomes (i.e., improved mental health within health promotion efforts) are difficult to examine empirically. Similarly, it is difficult to empirically examine the mechanisms through which the numerous systems influencing behaviour (i.e., mental health) interact. At a theoretical level, the interactions between systems are not clearly understood,²⁸⁵ and often the application of the socio-ecological model to health promotion efforts (e.g., UK health promotion strategy²⁸³) does not account for or attempt to examine the interaction between systems. Nevertheless, the application of the socio-ecological model as a framework has particular strengths. It

offers a comprehensive view of development, accounting for both individual and environmental influences on behaviour (in this instance mental health).^{278,279} Additionally, unlike the majority of theoretical frameworks within the social sciences, the socioecological model has been used to develop and design policy which has been implemented in practice (see above). Thus, the model provides a framework which can translate to policy and programming. The works within this thesis aim to develop an understanding of the mental health experiences of adolescent parent families within the context of HIV with the intention of being able to build the evidence-base to better inform policy and programming for this group. Thus, being informed by a framework with practical applications was deemed to be of benefit.

The works in this thesis utilise secondary data and thus data had been collected before the commencement of this thesis. Given this, it was not possible to explore factors that may impact on the mental health of adolescents (both living with and not living with HIV) who have experienced pregnancy within all hypothesised systems in the model nor interactions between systems. However, to acknowledge the broader social context and the lived realities of adolescents' lives, the socio-ecological model was used to guide the selection of hypothesised risk factors (correlates) that might impact on the mental health of adolescents (living with and not living with HIV) who have experienced pregnancy at an individual, interpersonal and, community level in **Chapter 5**. The use of the socio-ecological model in this way is also aligned with a life course and social determinants of mental health perspective that stresses that mental health is not shaped exclusively by individual level factors but also to a large extent by the social, physical, and economic environments which individuals are exposed to within their lives.²⁷²

1.10 Thesis aim & objectives

Data from two prospective cohort studies (the *Adolescent HIV study*, and the *HEY* **BABY study** see section **3.1**) undertaken within the Eastern Cape province, South Africa are utilised to explore the research questions outlined in section **1.1**.

The analyses within the proceeding chapters aim to develop an understanding of likely common mental disorder symptomology (depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality) among adolescents experiencing parenthood in the context of HIV within South Africa. Specific objectives of this thesis are to:

Objective 1: Review and summarise the existing literature on likely common mental disorder among adolescents living with HIV and experiencing pregnancy in sub-Saharan Africa (**Chapter 2**)

Objective 2: Investigate the prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescents experiencing parenthood in the context of HIV (adolescent mothers; **Chapter 4**, adolescent fathers; **Chapter 7**)

Objective 3: Explore risk factors (correlates) for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers both living with and not living with HIV (**Chapter 5**)

Objective 4: Explore child cognitive development in the context of adolescent motherhood, adolescent maternal mental health, as well as maternal and child HIV status (**Chapter 6**)

Objective 5: Explore the characteristics of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in the context of likely maternal common mental disorder and maternal HIV (**Chapter 7**)

The final chapter of this thesis (**Chapter 8**) provides a summary of findings from the preceding chapters, contextualises these findings, provides an overview of limitations and strengths of these works, and discusses recommendations for future research, policy, and programming.

1.11 Chapter summary

High rates of both adolescent pregnancy and HIV within sub-Saharan Africa may increase the vulnerability among adolescents and their children, inclusive of

challenges relating to mental health, and child cognitive development. Adolescent mothers and their children are a core population within both the HIV response and the development of the sub-Saharan Africa region. It is therefore critical to build an understanding of the experiences of, and challenges for, this intergenerational population to inform targeted, evidence-based, policy and programming which recognises the complexities of the lived realities of this population as required. This thesis focuses on developing an understanding of likely common mental disorder among adolescent parent families in the context of HIV in South Africa. This chapter summarises the core topic areas relevant to the works within this thesis - adolescent mental health, adolescent pregnancy and parenthood, child cognitive development, and fatherhood in the context of adolescent pregnancy – and provides a rationale for the works undertaken in the proceeding chapters in which these topics intersect.

Chapter 2 Understanding common mental disorder in the context of adolescent pregnancy & HIV in sub-Saharan Africa: A systematic review identifying a critical evidence gap

This chapter details the first systematic review undertaken to explore, 1) the prevalence/occurrence of poor mental health (defined as likely common mental disorder) among adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy in sub-Saharan Africa, 2) risk and protective factors for likely common mental disorder among adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy in sub-Saharan Africa, and 3) interventions (including both prevention/treatment interventions) for likely common mental disorder for adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy in sub-Saharan Africa. See **Table 2-1** for an overview of the population included within this review.

The works within this chapter have resulted in the following peer-reviewed publication:

Roberts, K. J., Smith, C., Cluver, L., Toska, E. & Sherr, L. (2021). Understanding Mental Health in the Context of Adolescent Pregnancy and HIV in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Systematic Review Identifying a Critical Evidence Gap. AIDS and Behavior, 25:2094– 2107. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-020-03138-z</u>

2.1 Background

As detailed within the background of this thesis (**Chapter 1**), poor mental health within adolescent pregnancy and parenthood may have implications for both parent and child.^{152,153,205,207-209} Sub-Saharan Africa has the highest prevalence of adolescent pregnancy in the world (approximately one in five female adolescents will experience pregnancy),²⁸⁶ yet most of the existing literature relating to adolescent pregnancy and parenthood originates from outside of sub-Saharan Africa. Adolescents within

sub-Saharan Africa face specific challenges i.e., living in high HIV endemic communities (an estimated 2 million adolescents are living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa).^{104,106} Poor mental health has been found to be prevalent among adolescents living with HIV^{124,127} and, likewise, those experiencing adolescent pregnancy and parenthood^{152,153} within separate explorations. The dual impact of such phenomena may compound poor mental health experiences. As stated in section 1.6, mental health may have a bidirectional relationship with the experience of adolescent pregnancy and HIV.^{131,152,162} Parental mental health has previously been found to have implications for child development,^{153,205,208,209} which may have both short- and long-term social and economic implications for individuals, communities, and broader society. It is therefore important to understand whether parental mental health disorder within the context of HIV and adolescent pregnancy is comparably (or potentially more) problematic. However, prior to this systematic review, the literature focusing on mental health among adolescents within the context of HIV (i.e., those adolescents living with HIV and experiencing pregnancy) with sub-Saharan Africa is yet to be summarised. As stated in Chapter 1, there is a high prevalence of adolescents living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa, likewise there is a high prevalence of adolescent pregnancy. Given the global estimates relating to mental disorder among children and adolescents (10-20% of children and adolescents are affected by poor mental health globally),^{11,30} a large proportion of adolescents living with HIV and experiencing pregnancy may be experiencing poor mental health - yet, such estimates are unknown. See Figure 2-1.



Note. For illustrative purposes only

Figure 2-1 Venn diagram illustrating the syndemic experience of living with HIV, experiencing pregnancy, and experiencing likely common mental disorder among adolescents

2.1.1 Defining common mental disorder

As detailed in section **1.3**, commonly emerging mental health challenges within adolescence comprise emotional disorders including depression and anxiety. Globally, depression and anxiety are leading causes of illness and disability among adolescents.^{28,30} Such disorders have profound impacts; affecting daily life and, at their worse have implications for mortality (e.g., depression may lead to suicide).^{29,30} Within contexts of high-poverty, -violence, -communicable disease (i.e., HIV) and - levels of adolescent pregnancy, such as within sub-Saharan Africa, trauma may also present challenges for adolescents.³¹⁻³⁴ Due to the potentially commonality of such mental health challenges among adolescents (including the population of interest), and the emergence of transdiagnostic approaches (see section **1.3**) to interventions for mental health among adolescents within low and middle income countries,⁸⁹ for the purpose of this thesis' measures of depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress and

suicidality symptomology are subsumed under the rubric of likely common mental disorder.²⁸⁷ Where possible, individual disorders will additionally be explored separately. The concept of common mental disorder has been used extensively within the global mental health field.^{14,81,287-289} In recent years, there has been a call to shift away from binary classifications of mental disorder towards a continuum approach to mental health to better reflect the diversity and complexity of mental health experience within the global mental health field.^{76,81} However, this is yet to be implemented at scale (see section **1.3**).⁷⁶ Due to the potential paucity of quantitative research focusing on adolescent mental health experience within sub-Saharan Africa, the use of existing classification systems seemingly will provide the most substantial evidence in relation to mental health experience at this time. While it is important not to pathologise or reduce the contextual understanding of the mental health experience of adolescents through such labelling, it is critical that need in relation to mental health experience and elevated poor mental health symptomology is identified to ensure that adequate and effective support can be provided. While a clinical diagnosis of mental disorder is the "gold standard" classification, validated scales and questionnaires are common practice within research studies undertaken within low and middle income countries and provide a more practical estimates of poor mental health across and within population.⁸⁰ Given this, measures of poor mental health symptomology and, where possible, clinical diagnosis will be included within this review. In addition, to ensure comprehensiveness and broaden the contextual understanding of mental health beyond quantitative investigation, qualitative studies exploring mental health experience of adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy are also included within the forthcoming review.

2.1.2 Rationale for systematic review

Summarising existing data is imperative to assessing the scale of likely common mental disorder among adolescents who have experienced pregnancy (inclusive of adolescent fathers) and are living with HIV, as well as enhancing the fields understanding of mechanisms of effect for likely common mental disorder and interventions that may be effective for these adolescents should they be required.
Such an overview is critical to establishing need, where gaps in the existing evidence base remain, and future research directives.

2.1.3 Aim and objectives

This chapter aims to summarise the existing evidence relating to mental health among adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy (those who are currently pregnant or have experienced pregnancy during adolescence and already given birth. Adolescent males who report fatherhood are also included. The systematic review is focused on sub-Saharan Africa (due to the high prevalence of adolescent pregnancy with this the region⁷) with three specific objectives:

Objective 1: To identify the prevalence/occurrence of likely common mental disorder among adolescents (10–19 years old) living with HIV experiencing pregnancy (including fatherhood) in sub-Saharan Africa.

Objective 2: To identify risk and protective factors for likely common mental disorder among adolescents (10–19 years old) living with HIV experiencing pregnancy (including fatherhood) in sub-Saharan Africa.

Objective 3: To identify which psychosocial interventions have aimed to reduce likely common mental disorder among adolescents (10–19 years old) living with HIV experiencing pregnancy (including fatherhood) in sub-Saharan Africa, and the effectiveness of such interventions.

2.2 Methodology

This systematic review adheres to the *Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses* (PRISMA) guidelines.²⁹⁰ Prior to initiation, the systematic review protocol was registered via the PROSPERO database (protocol number: CRD42019133585). To provide a comprehensive overview of mental health with the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV, both quantitative and qualitative studies were included within this review.

2.2.1 Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Only those studies meeting the pre-specified inclusion criteria and none of the exclusion criteria (see Table 2-1) were included in the review findings. Studies were included if the outcomes of interest (likely common mental disorder [for quantitative studies]/mental health experience [for qualitative studies]) were clearly identifiable for the population of interest (adolescents living with HIV who had experienced pregnancy i.e., currently pregnant adolescents, or individuals who experienced pregnancy during adolescence [inclusive of adolescent fathers]). Quantitative studies utilising outcome measures relating to likely common mental disorder (as defined by this review; see Table 2-1) were identified for inclusion. Common mental disorder is often used as an overarching term within the field of mental health and encompasses an array of mental health burdens.^{14,81,287-289} Many validated measures relating mental health are often labelled with reference to common mental disorder i.e., the Shona Symptom Questionnaire (a measure of common mental disorder).²⁹¹ However, the concept of common mental disorder is much broader, 14,81,287-289 and therefore search terms were extended to map additional concepts including depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality to identify studies utilising such measures from which we could glean data relating to prevalence, predictors, and interventions for mental health among the group of interest. Within the identification of qualitative studies, the outcome measures of interest were expanded to include any discussion of experience relating to mental health among the population of

interest to glean the most information relating to the mental health experience of the population of interest.

2.2.2 Search strategy and selection criteria

Using a pre-determined search strategy, studies considered for inclusion within this review were identified through a systematic search of electronic bibliographic databases. Databases searched included: PsycINFO (1806-present), PsycExtra (1900-present), PsycARTICLES, Embase, PubMed (including MEDLINE, 1966-present), Global Health Archive (1910-1972), Web of Science (1900-present), and the Cochrane database of systematic reviews. Campbell Collaboration Records and PROSPERO register for systematic reviews were also hand searched using multiple variations of the search terms used within this review (see **Figure 2-2** for a list of search terms used within the review). The bibliography of manuscripts selected for full-text review were also scrutinised to identify works for inclusion within this systematic review. Database searches were undertaken in September 2020.

	Inclusion crite		
	Quantitative studies	Exclusion criteria	
Population	Individuals reported to be living with H have previously experienced any preg adolescence (10-19 years; inclusive of		
Outcome measure	 Validated measures of likely common mental disorder including depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality and/or self-harm 		
Geographical location	-Sub-Saharan Africa ¹	-Studies undertaken wholly outside of sub- Saharan Africa	
Study design	 Randomised control trials Cluster randomised control trials Quasi-experimental studied with an identified control group Controlled before and after studies Longitudinal cohort studies Cross-sectional studies (relating to aim one [prevalence] only) 	- Qualitative studies	
Publication type	 Peer reviewed manuscripts Grey literature including dissertatio Conference abstracts and presentat information 	- Books	
Language	- English, French	 All other languages 	
Intervention (for relevant studies only)	Psychosocial; psychological (e.g., psychosocial (e.g., care, playgroups, based interventions), physical (e.g., economic (e.g., economic assistance, provide the state of the s		

Table 2-1 Inclusion and exclusion criteria for studies within this systematic review

*To be included within the review data should disaggregate by HIV and pregnancy status

¹¹ Sub-Sharan African countries eligible for inclusion in this review: Angola, Benin, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Central African Republic, Chad,

Comoros, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Republic of the Congo, Ivory Coast (Côte d'Ivoire), Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Eswatini, Ethiopia, Gabon, The Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Kenya, Lesotho, Liberia, Madagascar, Malawi, Mali, Mauritania, Mauritius, Mozambique, Namibia, Niger, Nigeria, Réunion, Rwanda, São Tomé and Príncipe, Senegal, Seychelles, Sierra Leone, Somalia, South Africa, South Sudan, Sudan, Swaziland, Tanzania, Togo, Uganda, Western Sahara, Zambia, Zimbabwe The following search strategy was used to search PsycINFO (1806-present) and was adapted (as required) for other databases.

child*.mp.
 adolescen*.mp.
 youth.mp.
 young adult*.mp.
 young person*.mp.
 young people*.mp.
 young maternal*.mp.
 young paternal.mp.
 teen*.mp.
 1 or 2 or 3 or 4 or 5 or 6 or 7 or 8 or 9
 Human immunodeficiency virus.mp. Imp=title.

abstract, heading word, table of contents, key concepts, original title, tests & measures, mesh1 12. HIV*.mp. [mp=title, abstract, heading word, table of contents, key concepts, original title, tests & measures, meshl 13. HIV*AIDS*.mp. [mp=title, abstract, heading word, table of contents, key concepts, original title, tests & measures, mesh] 14. Acquired immune deficiency syndrome.mp. [mp=title, abstract, heading word, table of contents. key concepts, original title, tests & measures, mesh] 15. PHIV*.mp. [mp=title, abstract, heading word, table of contents, key concepts, original title, tests & measures, mesh] 16. HEU*.mp. [mp=title, abstract, heading word, table of contents, key concepts, original title, tests & measures, meshl 17. 11 or 12 or 13 or 14 or 15 or 16 18 10 and 17

19. pregnan*.mp. 20. parent*.mp. 21. mother*.mp. 22. father*.mp. 23. exp Pregnancy/ or exp Pregnancy Outcomes/ or gestation*.mp. 24. matern*.mp. 25. antenatal.mp. 26. prenatal.mp. 27. perinatal.mp. 28. childbearing*.mp. 29. birth.mp. or exp BIRTH/ 30. childbirth.mp. or exp BIRTH/ 31. delivery.mp. 32. deliveries.mp. 33. exp FERTILITY/ or fertility.mp. 34. reproductive health.mp. or exp Reproductive Health/ 35. postpartum.mp. 36. postnatal.mp. 37. puerperal.mp. 38. exp Breast Feeding/ or exp Lactation/ or breastfeeding mn 39. trimester.mp. 40. peripartum.mp. 41. 19 or 20 or 21 or 22 or 23 or 24 or 25 or 26 or 27 or 28 or 29 or 30 or 31 or 32 or 33 or 34 or 35 or 36 or 37 or 38 or 39 or 40 42. CMD*.mp. 43, exp Mental Health/ or mental health*.mp. 44. exp Mental Disorders/ or common mental disorder*.mp. 45. Mental disorder.mp. or exp Mental Disorders/ 46. mental illness.mp. 47. mental ill health.mp. 48. psychiatric.mp. 49. psychiatric disorder*.mp. 50. exp Psychiatric Symptoms/ or psychiatric symptom*.mp. 51, exp Affective Disorders/ or affective disorder*.mp. 52. exp Affective Disorders/ or Mood disorder*.mp. 53. exp Anxiety Disorders/ or Anxiety disorder*.mp. 54. depression.mp. 55. depressive.mp. 56 depress* mn 57. depressing*.mp. 58. exp Major Depression/ or depressive disorder.mp. 59. exp Postpartum Depression/ or Depression postpartum.mp 60. Anxiety.mp. or exp ANXIETY/ 61. exp Anxiety Disorders/ or Anxiety disorder*.mp. 62. social anxiety.mp. or exp Social Anxiety/ 63. anxious*.mp. 64. exp Generalized Anxiety Disorder/ or generalised anxiety disorder.mp. 65. posttraumatic stress disorder.mp. or exp Posttraumatic Stress Disorder/ 66. post-traumatic stress disorder*.mp. 67. post-traumatic*.mp.

68. exp POSTTRAUMATIC STRESS DISORDER/ or posttraumatic*.mp. 69. stress disorder*.mp. 70. suicidality.mp. 71. exp Suicide/ or suicid*.mp. 72. exp Self-Inflicted Wounds/ or self harm.mp. 73. suicidal behav*.mp. 74. exp DRUG OVERDOSES/ or overdose.mp. 75 self injurious behav* mp 76. self destructive behav*.mp. 77. exp Self-Inflicted Wounds/ or self inflicted wounds.mp. 78. exp Self-Mutilation/ or self mutilation.mp. or exp Self-Injurious Behavior/ 79. suicidal ideation.mp. or exp Suicidal Ideation/ 80. attempted suicide.mp. or exp Attempted Suicide/ 81, auto mutilation.mp. 82. 42 or 43 or 44 or 45 or 46 or 47 or 48 or 49 or 50 or 51 or 52 or 53 or 54 or 55 or 56 or 57 or 58 or 59 or 60 or 61 or 62 or 63 or 64 or 65 or 66 or 67 or 68 or 69 or 70 or 71 or 72 or 73 or 74 or 75 or 76 or 77 or 78 or 79 or 80 or 81 83. Africa.mp. 84. sub-sahara*.mp. 85. Sahara*.mp. 86. Angola.mp. 87. Benin.mp. 88. Botswana.mp 89. Burkina Faso.mp 90. Burundi.mp. 91 Cameroon mp 92. Cape Verde.mp. 93. Central African Republic.mp. 94. Chad.mp. 95. Comoros.mp. 96. Congo.mp. 97. Brazzaville.mp. 98. Democratic Republic of Congo.mp. 99. Cote d'Ivoire.mp. 100. Diibouti.mp. 101. Equatorial Guinea.mp. 102. Eritrea.mp. 103. Eswatini.mp. 104. Ethiopia.mp. 105. Gabon.mp. 106. The Gambia.mp.

107. Ghana.mp. 108. Guinea.mp. 109. Guinea Bissau.mp. 110. Kenva.mp. 111. Lesotho.mp. 112. Liberia.mp. 113. Madagascar.mp. 114. Malawi.mp. 115 Mali mp 116. Mauritania.mp. 117. Mauritius.mp. 118. Mozambique.mp. 119. Namibia.mp. 120 Niger mp 121. Nigeria.mp. 122. Reunion.mp. 123. Rwanda.mp. 124. Sao Tome*.mp. 125. Senegal.mp. 126. Seychelles.mp. 127. Sierra Leone.mp. 128, Somalia.mp 129. South Africa.mp. 130. South Sudan.mp. 131. Sudan.mp. 132. Swaziland.mp. 133. Tanzania.mp. 134. Togo.mp. 135. Uganda.mp. 136. Western Sahara.mp. 137. Zambia.mp. 138 Zimbabwe mp 139. 83 or 84 or 85 or 86 or 87 or 88 or 89 or 90 or 91 or 92 or 93 or 94 or 95 or 96 or 97 or 98 or 99 or 100 or 101 or 102 or 103 or 104 or 105 or 106 or 107 or 108 or 109 or 110 or 111 or 112 or 113 or 114 or 115 or 116 or 117 or 118 or 119 or 120 or 121 or 122 or 123 or 124 or 125 or 126 or 127 or 128 or 129 or 130 or 131 or 132 or 133 or 134 or 135 or 136 or 137 or 138

140. 18 and 41 and 82 and 139

Figure 2-2 Search strategy for systematic review

2.2.3 Study selection and data extraction

All titles and abstracts identified through electronic database searching and hand searching were examined for relevance. Full manuscripts of any potentially relevant studies were obtained and assessed for inclusion. Where any uncertainty arose within the examination process of titles and abstracts, full manuscripts were acquired for further scrutiny. For validation, an independent researcher, reviewed a subsection of identified titles and abstracts (10%) – no discrepancies arose between the candidate and the independent researcher. Data from studies that met the inclusion criteria were extracted using a standardised extraction form which included publication detail, study methodology, geographical location, sample details, details of measures and relevant findings. Data extraction was carried out by the candidate and, in keeping with good research practice and publication guidelines, was scrutinised by co-authors of the published manuscript. No cases of dispute occurred.

2.2.4 Assessment of quality and risk of bias of included studies

Based on the recommended practice of the *Cochrane Collaboration*, as only nonrandomised quantitative studies were included within this review, the Newcastle-Ottawa scale was used to assess risk of bias.^{292,293} The Newcastle-Ottawa scale assesses the quality of the evidence within this review based on selection methods of the study i.e., representativeness, the comparability of groups of interest and the quality of the outcome measure. The scale ranges from 0-9, with scores \geq 6 indicative of high methodological quality.²⁹³ To maximise the validity of the assessment, both the candidate and an independent researcher completed the assessment for included studies. No disagreement arose between the two reviewers.

2.2.5 Synthesis of data

Based on the type and number of studies that met the inclusion criteria for this systematic review, a narrative synthesis providing a descriptive summary of studies is presented.

2.3 Results

Following the removal of duplicate records, 2287 citations were identified from electronic databases and hand searching: 2059 quantitative studies, and 228 qualitative studies. After completing title and abstract screens of all 2287 citations, inclusive of full-text screens of 38 quantitative records and seven qualitative records, **one quantitative manuscript was eligible for inclusion** based on the first objective of this review. No qualitative records were identified which met the inclusion criteria for the review (see **Figure 2-3**).



Figure 2-3 Study flow diagram for systematic review

This single study, undertaken in Kenya, focuses on a study sample of pregnant female adolescents and stratifies data relating to a positive depression screen according to HIV status as part of sub-analyses (see **Table 2-2**). Fourteen pregnant adolescents living with HIV were included within the study. Amongst those 14, 13 (92.9%) screened positive for symptomology consistent with likely depression whereas, 27.8% (45/162) of those not living with HIV in the sample screened positive for symptomology consistent with likely depression. Pregnant adolescents living with HIV in the sample also reported higher mean depressive symptomology scores comparative to pregnant adolescents not living with HIV (17.4 vs. 10.6, respectively; PHQ-9 scored 0-27). While an exploration of risk factors for common mental disorder was undertaken relating to the overall sample within this study, such findings were not stratified accord to HIV status and were therefore not included within this review.²⁹⁴

No manuscripts were identified which met the criteria for inclusion for objective two (identifying risk and protective factors for likely common mental disorder) or objective three (interventions for likely common mental disorder) of this review.

Table 2-2 Studies identified for inclusion within the review

Author &	Country	Study	Measure of CMD	Total	Adolescents	Age	Female	Male	Study population	Prevalence of poor
year		design		sample	living with HIV		(%)	(%)		mental health
				(n)	(n)					symptoms
Osok et al.	Kenya	Cross-	Depressive	176	14 (8.0% total	15-18	100%	n/a	Currently pregnant	Prevalence of
(2018) ²⁹⁴		sectional	symptoms;		sample)	years			female adolescents	depressive symptoms
		survey	Patient Health						recruited from an	amongst adolescents
			Questionnaire-9						antenatal care clinic	living with HIV was
										found to be 92.9%

Table 2-3 Quality assessment of studies included within this review (Osok et al. 2018)²⁹⁴

Newcastle-Ottawa Scale (NOS) of methodological quality									
Selection				Comparability	Outcome			NOS total score (0-9)	Overall methodological quality
Representativeness of cohort	Selection of non-exposed cohort	Ascertainment of exposure	Presence of outcome of interest at study initiation	Comparability of cohort	Assessment of outcome	Length of follow-up	Adequacy of follow- up		
0	1	0	0	1	0	N/A	N/A	2	Poor

2.3.1 Quality and risk of bias of included studies

Table 2-3 provides a summary of the methodological quality of the single study identified by this review.²⁹⁴ Overall, the study was given a score of 2 (scored 0-9), indicative of poor methodological quality due to multiple sources of bias (including: the representativeness of the sample, the ascertainment of pregnancy and combined HIV status within the sample, an inability to demonstrate that depressive symptomology was not present prior to pregnancy and combined HIV status, the use of self-reported outcome measures to ascertain depressive symptomology, and limitations directly linked to the use of cross-sectional data inclusive of a lack of follow-up data). It should be noted however that prevalence data (relating to objective one of this review) is by definition cross-sectional, and thus is not necessarily applicable to this assessment of quality and risk of bias.

2.4 Discussion

This systematic review identified only a single quantitative study that commented on the prevalence of likely common mental disorder amongst pregnant adolescents living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa (objective 1). Within the identified study, the prevalence of likely depressive symptoms among pregnant adolescents living with HIV (a sub-sample of the whole sample included within the study; n=14) was 92.9%.²⁹⁴ No studies were identified reporting on risk and protective factors for likely common mental disorder (objective 2), and no studies were found identifying specific interventions to improve mental health for this group (objective 3). The study included within this systematic review should be commended for the inclusion of disaggregated data relating to adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy. However, any inferences drawn from this data are limited, given the identified study did not meet the high methodological quality requirements utilised for the purpose of this systematic review. While only one of the identified studies met the inclusion criteria for this review, numerous quantitative studies were identified within the search as partially relevant to the review. These studies did not meet the inclusion criteria as they did not stratify likely common mental disorder outcomes by age (adolescence; 10-19 years) or HIV status. These studies focusing on pregnancy and parenthood, (possibly including adolescents living with HIV based on the sampling strategy), may contribute insight into the mental health experience of pregnant (currently or previous) adolescents living with HIV. One study documenting the experience of adolescents living with HIV (male and female) reported the unadjusted association between ever being pregnant and current mental health status and identified no difference in mental health scores relating to experience of pregnancy.²⁹⁵ This study was not included within the review, as it did not report on the number of participants within the study who reported pregnancy. Therefore, prevalence of likely common mental disorder for this specific sub-group could not be ascertained.²⁹⁵

In relation to prevalence of common mental disorder, 15 studies reporting on likely common mental disorder (as defined above) considered for inclusion within this systematic review did include pregnant or previously pregnant adolescents within their samples.²⁹⁶⁻³¹⁰ However, 11 of these studies did not stratify likely common mental disorder outcomes according to age, so prevalence rates within the adolescent group could not be identified.^{296-298,300,301,303-306,309,310} Four studies did stratify likely common mental disorder outcomes according to adolescence, yet did not stratify by HIV status.^{299,302,307,308} Within these studies, rates of likely common mental disorder amongst pregnant adolescents (two studies focused on pregnancy,^{302,307} one the postpartum period [0-36 months]³⁰⁸ and, one on both pregnancy and the postpartum period²⁹⁹) ranged from 8.8% to 21.6% (total number of pregnant/previously pregnant adolescents \geq 14 years included within the studies = 517).^{299,302,307,308}

Four additional studies that included adolescents within the larger study sample (but did not stratify according to age or HIV status) reported on factors associated with likely common mental disorder. Post-partum depression was found to be associated with impaired child growth.²⁹⁹ Psychological morbidity during pregnancy was not associated with age, employment status³⁰² nor HIV.^{302,307} Psychological morbidity among mothers was associated with having an older spouse in one study in Zimbabwe,³⁰⁷ and, experiencing verbal/physical abuse, having a partner who did not help with childcare, being in a polygamous relationship, having a partner with lower levels of education and, having a partner who smoked tobacco in a study in Tanzania.³⁰⁸ Furthermore, a study undertaken in Kenya, identified younger age, experience of a stressful life event and living with HIV as being associated with increased depressive symptomology during pregnancy, and social support as being a protective factor for depression within this period. While this study was included within the review in relation to prevalence, the examination of factors associated with depressive symptoms did not stratify by adolescents living with HIV.²⁹⁴

A further five studies were identified which were likely to have included adolescents within their sample based on the reported ages of the sample (presented as an average, alongside a measure of variability) reported on factors associated within likely common mental disorder. Within these five studies, likely common mental disorder was found to be associated with economic difficulties,^{311,312} relationship difficulties,³¹² HIV infection,³¹² infant health issues,^{312,313} food insecurity,³¹⁴ and experience of intimate partner violence.³¹¹

Six studies included populations aged ≥ 18 years.³¹⁵⁻³²⁰ As such, some older adolescents (18-19 years) may have been included within the sample. Within these studies, antenatal depression was found to be associated with unintended pregnancy³¹⁹ and younger age³¹⁵ (amongst pregnant women living with HIV), intimate partner violence,^{316,320} and previous history of depression.³²⁰

Populations of ever-pregnant adolescents (not stratified by the adolescent period) were included in two studies (population age: 18+ years³¹⁸ and 14-46 years³⁰³), which stratified mental health outcomes by HIV status. These studies report mixed results. One study identified HIV as being associated with depressive symptoms,³⁰³ and one reported depressive symptoms to be more prevalent amongst those participants who

were known to be HIV-negative in the sample when compared to those who were living with HIV.³¹⁸

Likewise, six studies (which included, or may have included adolescents living with HIV within their sample [due to a lack of specific information regarding age and/or HIV status within the sample]) focusing on the associations between likely common mental disorder amongst mothers, and child outcomes report mixed results. Three studies identified no difference in child outcomes according to common mental disorder status.^{297,300,311} However, three studies identified common mental disorder as having a negative effect on child behaviour,³⁰⁴ child growth,^{299,317} child emotional development and peer problems.³¹⁷ In a longitudinal sample of 70 mothers living with HIV, aged 16-64 years, the presence of likely common mental disorder was found to be associated with worse child behaviour outcomes.³⁰⁴

In relation to interventions, a study undertaken in Uganda reported on the development of a community-based intervention aimed at improving the wellbeing of adolescent mothers. However, it was not clear if adolescent mothers were living with HIV, and no results relating to intervention effects were reported.³²¹ Two intervention studies in which participants either received visitation from community health workers or standard care were undertaken within South Africa were identified. The samples for these studies likely included a small number of adolescents living with HIV who had experienced pregnancy; however, results were not disaggregated accordingly. The interventions provided mixed results. When undertaken in a peri-urban area in which participants received visits from community health workers, the intervention was found to reduce maternal depression at 6-month follow-up when compared standard available care.³²² However, a similar intervention, undertaken in a rural area, found no statistically significant differences regarding maternal depression scores between groups in the first two years postpartum.³²³

Within the search, a single study identified the rate of adolescent fatherhood to be 11.1% in South Africa. This study included data on likely common mental disorder as

well as data on adolescent pregnancy and adolescent fatherhood. However, data regarding likely common mental disorder was not stratified by parenthood status and, data regarding HIV status was not reported.³⁰⁹

Despite no qualitative studies being identified relating to mental health within the population of interest, several studies were identified which gave a partial view of the mental health experience of this group. While adolescents living with HIV who had experienced pregnancy (10-19 years) were included within two studies (total n=12; two articles were drawn from the same dataset) undertaken in South Africa, 324-³²⁶ findings relating to mental health were not disaggregated by age (adolescence; 10-19 years at time of pregnancy)^{325,326} or HIV status.³²⁴ While it was not possible to identify prevalence of common mental disorder from qualitative studies, descriptive experience of, and themes/experiences linked to poor mental health/emotionality were identified. Studies described "despair" and "sadness" related to pregnancy discovery,³²⁵ "anger", "embarrassment" and "suicidal ideation" related to pregnancy, "guilt" related HIV discovery and, a "fear" of transmitting HIV to their unborn child.³²⁶ "Stress" and "anxiety" were found to be linked to pregnancy disclosure rather than HIV disclosure, a withdrawal from schooling and, unstable family and partner relationships following pregnancy discovery. Adolescents also described "sadness" related to HIV discovery, a lack of partner support postpartum and, feeling that the baby had become a burden to their family.³²⁴ Much of the data related to the pregnancy period and pregnancy discovery, with little mention of the postpartum or parenting period.³²⁴⁻³²⁶ Themes related to poor mental health (as described by participants) within this context were feelings of unpreparedness relating to imminent motherhood and limited financial and emotional support.^{325,326} These studies identified the female adolescents' families, particularly the maternal grandmother of the child, as critical in providing financial, emotional, psychological and physical support. Such support was identified as a key feature of "coping". 324-326 It should be noted that mental health experience does not remain static and as such may change over time. As such, these studies are limited by their focus on the period relating to pregnancy discovery as broader experiences relating to pregnancy, postpartum and parenting periods may be better placed to inform policy.

Adolescents living with HIV who had experienced pregnancy were or were likely to be included within a further three qualitative manuscripts based on information relating to the study sample however, results and emerging themes were again not disaggregated by age or HIV status.^{86,327,328} These studies focused on experiences of *"depression"*, *"suicidal ideation*^{86,327,328} and *"anxiety"*;³²⁸some of which mapped on to clinical common mental disorder symptomology.³²⁸ Potential themes identified as being linked to poor mental health experiences were intimate partner violence,³²⁷ lack of social support, ^{86,327,328} social isolation and stigmatisation related to both HIV and pregnancy,^{327,328} poverty and a lack of material support,^{86,327,328} and child illness.³²⁸ Within secondary analyses, one study highlighted the interconnected and often bidirectional relationship between early (adolescent) pregnancy, HIV, and mental health, and the emerging importance of mental health within their original study focusing on HIV-affected female adolescents.⁸⁶

A single qualitative study focused on a peer mentoring intervention for adolescents living with HIV who had experienced pregnancy relating to PMTCT. While mental health was not a focus of the intervention, the authors identified loneliness as being linked to anxiety among the study population and a desire for receiving psychosocial support from adolescent peer mentors, highlighting an example of an active intervention that may be a vehicle for psychosocial support for this population.³²⁹ None of the qualitative studies identified which offered a partial view of the mental health experience of adolescents living with HIV who experienced pregnancy focused on adolescent fathers.

2.4.1 Adolescent pregnancy, HIV, and common mental disorder: A critical evidence gap

Disregarding attempts within this discussion to supplement the field's understanding of the mental health experience of pregnant adolescents living with HIV with partially relevant studies, this systematic review identified a single study focusing on likely common mental disorder among pregnant adolescents living with HIV (n=14) in Kenya. As such, mental health need among this group remains underexplored, and there remains an absence of data from the sub-Saharan African region. Within this review, and among most studies identified deemed relevant to this review, the measures of likely common mental disorder relate to probable depressive symptomology, with few also commenting on measures of overall likely common mental disorder. Hence, there remains a limited understanding of other likely common mental disorder symptoms (i.e., anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality) and the impacts of such experiences for both adolescents and their child(ren).

While a single prevalence estimate of depressive symptomology was identified, no exploration of risk and protective factors for common mental health nor, interventions to prevent or treat likely common mental disorder were identified for this group – despite evidence that pregnant adolescents (potentially living with HIV) are seemingly accessing some support.³²¹ As such, the effectiveness of any interventions currently in place is unknown. This finding supports previous research highlighting a lack of prevention interventions targeting mental health among adolescent parents within low and middle income countries.³³⁰ Furthermore, no studies exploring the mental health experience and needs of adolescent fathers living with HIV were identified. As detailed in the introduction of this thesis (Chapter 1), adolescent mental health experiences have been found to have adverse outcomes across the life course.¹⁴⁻²⁰ For pregnant adolescents (current or previously), poor mental health has been found to have adverse impacts for both parent and child (i.e., bonding, child development).¹⁵³ For adolescents living with HIV, poor mental health has been found to have negative implications for service engagement, medication adherence and risk behaviours.¹¹⁰ Hence, for pregnant adolescents living with HIV, additional considerations may arise; poor mental health may have impacts on service engagement (HIV, sexual and reproductive health, antenatal) and onwards HIV transmission (i.e., PMTCT engagement) - concerns critical to both adolescent and child wellbeing.¹³⁶ Adolescents living with HIV (both mothers and fathers) and their children may have specific needs, and therefore, further investigations into the mental health needs of this group are required to strengthen positive outcomes for this group.

There is seemingly a focus within the available literature on the pregnancy period with less attention given to the post-partum period and beyond. An exploration of outcomes for children born to adolescents living within HIV in relation to adolescent mental health also remains absent. Data for adult populations who may have experienced adolescent pregnancy may exist. However, a lack of stratification results in the mental health experience of adolescents living with HIV as they progress into adulthood and the subsequent impacts for their children, again, being absent from literature. Common mental disorder is not a static phenomenon, therefore mapping mental health experience over the life course is critical to assess how mental health need may change, and at which stage and/or under which circumstances intervention should be targeted.

The period of adolescence bridges childhood and adulthood and as such, data regarding this critical developmental stage is not consistently presented within the literature and may be missed within the presentation of data. Focused data on the adolescent period (10-19 years) is urgently required. Seemingly, (as detailed above in this discussion) data may be available regarding adolescent pregnancy and parenthood within the context of HIV within existing studies and databases. Many researchers only include individuals over 18 years of age due to ethical concerns, more stringent ethical review processes, and the challenges of engaging children and adolescents under 18 years old (i.e., logistical challenges, the requirement for specifically trained researchers and/or data collectors and the need for age-appropriate measures and study materials). However, not reporting the needs of adolescents - a potentially vulnerable group - also raises ethical concerns, as a lack of evidence may result in inadequate policy, programming, and resource allocation.

There is a dearth of knowledge regarding likely common mental disorder among currently or previously pregnant adolescents (inclusive of adolescent fathers) living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. This data gap is seemingly not simply that data regarding this group is not collected – data exists relating to likely common mental disorder within adolescent pregnancy and, likewise adolescents living with HIV – but partially because data is not disaggregated by age, HIV status, pregnancy/parenthood

status. As such, this data becomes lost within the findings relating to broader groups. Clustering data regarding adolescents with young adults (i.e., 15-24 years) remains a common feature within international data collection strategy.^{331,332} Experiences may not be similar across this broad age range. Additionally, often adolescents are described as adult women within data and research following the birth of a child (possibly due to the legal emancipation of adolescent mothers within some countries, such as Kenya).³³³ Such practices distort our understanding of the experience of adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy. This group should not be forgotten within research and policy agendas. This review echoes and extends calls for more granular data regarding adolescents living with HIV,³³⁴ and high quality data regarding interventions for the prevention and treatment of mental health in adolescents living with HIV.¹³⁴ Expanding the scope of inquiry to include more explicit and scrupulous examination of the mental health needs of pregnant adolescent living with HIV is essential to ensuring that this adolescent group and their children are able to reach their potential. In the interim, disaggregation of available data would be a prompt and valuable exercise for research to better our understanding of this group, and to inform policy and programming. However, methodologies should also remain a consideration within future investigations relating to this group to ensure robust data to better inform policy where possible, including collecting data regarding pregnancy/parenthood, the use of longitudinal data, and greater access and analyses of available clinical data. The mental health of pregnant adolescents has socioeconomic implications for individuals, communities, and wider society (see section 1.1). Ensuring adolescent mental health -inclusive of this potentially vulnerable group- remains at the core of development agendas is critical to providing the building blocks of prosperity for future generations and societies. Yet, to do this, an evidence base is required. Currently, this evidence base is lacking. The proceeding chapters of this thesis attempt to provide a foundation from which to build this evidence base.

2.4.2 Limitations of the review

The findings from this review should be interpreted in the context of certain limitations. Firstly, while extensive efforts were made to include a wide range of databases, only available databases were included. Likewise, grey (unpublished) literature was not included within this review. As such, some relevant studies may have been overlooked within the identification stage of this review. Secondly, some studies which may have included samples aged 18 years+ (older adolescents) focusing on common mental disorder, pregnancy, and HIV may not have been included within the identification process of this review, as the search terms within this review did not focus on adult populations. Thirdly, due to resource constraints, only manuscripts written in the English or French language (due to the high prevalence of French speakers within sub-Saharan Africa) were included within the review. Fourthly, it should be noted that the use of terminology within this review i.e., likely *common mental disorder* and the dependence on validated screening tools within the inclusion criteria for quantitative studies may limit investigation into broader experience of mental health for adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy within sub-Saharan Africa. While the use of such measures and classifications hold clinical utility,^{76,81} individuals who may be experiencing some dimension of poor mental health but do not reach the clinical threshold may be missed within investigations. Additionally, the use of symptomology scales does not necessarily represent a clinical diagnosis of a mental health disorder. While there is movement within the field of global mental health towards broader classifications of mental health experience,^{76,81} such detail is often not included within current clinical, research, or policy practice within sub-Saharan Africa.⁷⁶ Hence, the utilised classifications (predominantly based on symptomology scores) were deemed the most relevant in relation to the current state of the evidence, the most appropriate for summarising the experience of the population of interest in a timely manner, and the most accessible to policymakers. In an attempt to incorporate broader mental health experiences, qualitative studies relating to mental health focusing on the population of interest were additionally included as part of this review however, no manuscripts were identified focusing on the population of interest. The contextual,

conceptual, and linguistic relevance of such measures to adolescents within sub-Saharan Africa should also be noted.⁸⁶ The clinical interpretation of disorders such as depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, or suicidality may not be captured within adolescents' articulation of such experiences.^{86,87} Likewise, often these disorders do not have direct linguistic translation within many languages used across sub-Saharan Africa potentially restricting the interpretation of diagnostic terminology. However, while recent research has identified some confusion among adolescents within sub-Saharan Africa over terminology definitions relating to mental health i.e., anxiety, items within clinical measures of mental health screening tools have been found to be relevant and understood among adolescents experiencing pregnancy within sub-Saharan Africa.⁸⁸ Finally, it was beyond the scope of this review to explore likely common mental disorder among pregnant (currently or previous) adolescents not living with HIV. Pregnant adolescents have been found to be at a greater risk of horizontal HIV infection,¹⁵⁴⁻¹⁵⁶ which may in turn have implications for mental health. Therefore, this group should not be forgotten within research or programming responses.

2.5 Chapter summary & conclusions

Good mental health is critical to allow adolescents and their child(ren) to reach their full potential and thus, in turn, the success of the individuals, and at a societal level within the sub-Saharan African region. Yet, the mental health of pregnant adolescents (currently or previously) living with HIV (including both mothers and fathers) within sub-Saharan Africa has been neglected within the literature. This systematic review identified only a single quantitative study that commented on the prevalence of likely common mental disorder amongst pregnant adolescents living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. However, the inferences that can be drawn from this study are limited as it does not meet the high methodological requirement of this review. As such, there is an absence of knowledge regarding the prevalence of common mental disorder amongst this group, risk and protective factors for common mental disorder and the effectiveness of interventions – limiting evidence-based policy and programming for this group. This systematic review identifies a need for

rigorous evidence regarding the mental health of pregnant adolescents living with HIV and calls for granular interrogation of existing data to further our understanding of the needs of this group. There remains a pressing need to explore the mental health experience of pregnant adolescents living with HIV (inclusive of antenatal experience, post-partum, and fatherhood), and to assess the effectiveness of existing interventions being implemented for common mental disorder among pregnant (currently or previously) adolescents living with HIV.

Findings from this review inform and provide a rationale for the proceeding results chapters within this thesis. The prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy is explored utilising data from the *Adolescent HIV study* in **Chapter 3** and, the *Helping Empower Youth Brought up in Adversity and their Young children (HEY BABY) study* in **Chapter 5** (**Chapter 5** extends explorations of prevalence beyond the pregnancy period to parenting adolescents). **Chapter 5** additionally utilises data from the *HEY BABY study* to explore risk factors for adolescent maternal mental health. The impact of maternal mental health on child cognitive development will be explored utilising data from the *HEY BABY study* in **Chapter 6**, and **Chapter 7** begins to build a narrative relating to the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers (including paternal mental health) utilising data from both the *Adolescent HIV study* and the *HEY BABY study*. Findings from these analyses, their context, and the implications for policy and programme development will be discussed in the concluding chapter of this thesis (**Chapter 8**).

Chapter 3 Data & methodological overview

Each results chapter of this thesis provides detail on the specific sample, measures, and methodology used within the respective analyses. This chapter gives an overview of data sources and methodology used within the results chapters of this thesis and provides a summary of the candidate's role within the study team. The methodology for the systematic review undertaken as part of this thesis is presented separately, within **Chapter 2** (see section **2.2**).

3.1 Data sources

This thesis uses data from two linked studies undertaken within a peri-urban and rural health district (Buffalo City Municipality) of the Eastern Cape province, South Africa (see Error! Reference source not found.):

- 1) the Adolescent HIV (Adolescent HIV) study Mzantsi Wakho
- the Helping Empower Youth Brought up in Adversity with their Babies and Young children (*HEY BABY*) study



Figure 3-1 Map of the Adolescent HIV and HEY BABY study site centred around the Buffalo City Municipality within Eastern Cape province, South Africa

3.1.1 Study context: South Africa

The Republic of South Africa (South Africa) is the southernmost country in Africa and has a population of approximately 60 million people.³³⁵ South Africa has three Capital cities: Pretoria (executive), Cape Town (legislative), and Bloemfontein (judicial). Nine provinces make up the country: Western Cape, Eastern Cape, Northern Cape, Free State, KwaZulu-Natal, North West, Gauteng, Mpumalanga, Limpopo. South Africa has 11 official languages: English, Zulu, Swazi, Afrikaans, Sepedi, Sesotho, Setswana, Xitsonga, isiXhosa, Tshivenda, Ndebele. Most of the population identify as Black South African (~81%), and communities of European, Asian, and Multi-ethnic ancestry make up the remainder of the population.³³⁶ South Africa is a developing country in the Global South and is classified as an upper-middle income country by the World Bank.³³⁷ Yet, South Africa remains burdened by inequality, having some of the highest levels of inequality globally as well as high levels of crime, poverty, and communicable disease (e.g., HIV and TB).³³⁷⁻³⁴⁰

3.1.2 Adolescent HIV study - Mzantsi Wakho

The *Adolescent HIV study* is a large prospective cohort study (n=1526) following adolescents living with HIV, and a comparison group of adolescents not living with HIV who co-resided with eligible participants or lived within the same communities. Analyses presented in **Chapter 4**, and **Chapter 7**, section 1 (**7.1**) utilise data the **Adolescent HIV** *study*. The sample comprised 1059 adolescents living with HIV, and a comparison group of 467 adolescents drawn from the same geographical environment not living with HIV. The 1059 adolescents living with HIV were recruited from the records of 53 public health facilities and were followed up using community-tracing methods. All public health facilities in the region were included for recruitment purposes if they provided antiretroviral therapy to adolescents. All adolescents (10-19 years) who had initiated antiretroviral therapy were identified through either electronic or paper-based records and were followed-up to complete interviews in the form of questionnaires either in clinic, or at their homes to ensure those adolescents disengaged from clinic care were also included within the study.^{122,341} At baseline, 90.1% of the eligible sample undertook interviews. Of the

9.9% of the sample that did not participate in the study: 0.9% were deemed unable to have capacity to give informed consent due to cognitive disability, 4.1% refused to participate in the study, 1.2% did not undertake interviews as it was deemed unsafe to do so, and 3.7% were unable to be successfully traced.

A comparison group of 467 adolescents, who co-resided with eligible participants or who lived within the same communities as participants, who had no recorded health condition and had not initiated antiretroviral therapy (and where therefore assumed to not be living with HIV), were also interviewed with a version of the questionnaire. The comparison group questionnaire omitted questions relating to HIV or adherence to HIV medication. The inclusion of this group allowed for comparison data and ensured that potential stigmatisation that may be associated with being involved with HIV research was averted. The study was presented to all participants as an investigation into the overall needs of adolescents, and an evaluation of engagement with health and social care. All data collection tools were piloted with adolescents living with HIV (n=25). Baseline data collection took place between February 2014 through to September 2015 and follow-up data collection (wave 2) proceeded between November 2015 to February 2017. The study had a 95.3% retention rate at wave 2 follow-up (n=1050 adolescents living with HIV, and n=404 adolescents not living with HIV). Adolescents were re-traced for further follow-up interviews in 2018 (wave 3) with a 93.6% retention rate (based on the baseline n; n=1010 adolescents living with HIV, and n=419 adolescents not living with HIV).

All adolescents and caregivers (if adolescents were <18 years of age) provided informed consent. To protect participant's confidentiality interviews were conducted in a private space chosen by the participant and electronic tablets (administered by trained data collectors) were used to collate participant responses. All participants completed a detailed study questionnaire consisting of validated scales and study specific questions focused on sociodemographic characteristics, health (inclusive of mental health screening measures), relationships, communities, schooling, and management of HIV (if appropriate). Questionnaires consisted of 12 sections and took approximately 90-100 minutes to complete. Study questionnaires were developed in conjunction with adolescents, as well as local, national, regional, and global organisations. Questionnaires were pre-piloted with an adolescent advisory group local to South Africa prior to data collection and amendments to the questionnaire were made based on recommendations and suggestions from this advisory group. Participants completed questionnaires in their language of choice (isiXhosa or English), and data was translated and back translated if appropriate. Questionnaires can be accessed via <u>http://www.youngcarers.org.za/youthpulse</u>. Health data was cross-checked with clinical records during data cleaning. Any discrepancies in data were addressed utilising a series of solutions including further follow-up with participants.

The main aim of the *Adolescent HIV study* is to explore risk and resilience promoting factors for adherence to antiretroviral medication, the utilization of sexual and reproductive health services, and health outcomes of adolescents accessing HIV care. Given the aim of the *Adolescent HIV study*, data regarding adolescent pregnancy/fatherhood and mental health outcomes were recorded – however, this was not the core focus of the study. The detailed study questionnaire also collates data regarding demographic information, sexual and reproductive health, medication, HIV disclosure, stigma (HIV related), physical and mental health, risk behaviour, caregiver status and the home environment, education experiences, relationships with peers, poverty, and support. Sample characteristics at baseline are presented in

Table 3-1, below.

Sample characteristics	Total sample (n=1526)			
	Mean (SD)/Median [IQR] /N (%)			
Age (years)	M=14 [IQR: 11-17] Range 10-20			
Biological sex (female)	864 (56.6%)			
Biological sex (male)	662 (43.4%)			
Living in a rural area	403 (26.4%)			
Living with HIV	1059 (69.4%)			
Not living with HIV	467 (30.6%)			
Reported ever been or made somebody pregnant*	142 (9.3%)			
Ever been pregnant (female)	140 (98.6%)			
Ever made somebody pregnant (male)	2 (1.4%)			

Table 3-1 Baseline sample characteristics for the Adolescent HIV study (n=1526)

*Available data: Ever been or made somebody pregnant (n=142)

3.1.3 HEY BABY study

The *HEY BABY study*, a sister study of the *Adolescent HIV study* undertaken within the same setting, supplemented the *Adolescent HIV study* cohort with young mothers (10-24 years) and their child(ren) (both living with and not living with HIV). The *HEY BABY study* is an expansion of the *Adolescent HIV study*, with a new focus on maternal and child wellbeing, undertaken in parallel with its third round of data collection. **Chapter 5, Chapter 6**, and **Chapter 7**, section 2 (**7.2**) use data from a sample of adolescent mothers and their children in the Eastern Cape province, South Africa. The main aim of the *HEY BABY study* is to understand the experience of adolescent parent families within South Africa and identify factors that can promote resilience to mitigate against adversity. In total, 1712 female youth (from both the *Adolescent HIV study* and the *HEY BABY study*) were interviewed between March 2018 and July 2019. All female participants in the *Adolescent HIV study* who had at least one living child (both those living and not living with HIV) were eligible for the *HEY BABY study* (n=208; n=159 were included in the final *HEY BABY study* sample). This included both adolescent mothers (10-19 years) and young adult mothers (19-24 years). The study was then extended to recruit additional adolescent mothers (resulting in the total *HEY BABY study* sample). Seven parallel sampling strategies were employed to reach participants (including those living with HIV) who were both engaged, and not engaged with services. Sampling strategies were developed with an advisory group of adolescent mothers and regional experts. See
 Table 3-2 for an overview of sampling strategies.

	Category	Detail
1	Participants recruited from the <i>Adolescent HIV</i> <i>study</i>	All female adolescents who initiated antiretroviral therapy within the Adolescent HIV study in all district health services providing HIV services (n=53) between March 2014-Septemebr 2015. Adolescents were re-traced for interview in 2018 and those adolescents who reported ever being pregnant were invited to participate within the HEY BABY study.
2	Maternity obstetric units & HIV services	Case files from all maternity obstetric units within the local health district (n=9) were used to identify adolescent mothers. Case files from HIV services (above) were also used to identify adolescent mothers.
3	Demographic matching (door-to-door)	Neighbouring female adolescents of those identified by clinic files to reduced unintended stigmatisation and to provide demographically matched control group.
4	Schools	Local secondary schools (n=43) were randomly selected from a publicly available list of secondary schools (<u>www.schoolsweb.co.za</u>). Schools were stratified by municipality, and identified adolescent mothers were invited to participate within the study.
5	Community	Referrals from social workers and non-government organisations were used to identify those adolescent mothers who may be particularly vulnerable.
6	Peer	Community referrals from adolescent mothers already enrolled within the study were used to identify their peers who were adolescent mothers, who may not be accessing services.
7	Other	An adolescent mother advisory group developed a recruitment strategy for engaging particularly hard to reach adolescent mother within the study (e.g., family engagement, shopping malls).

Table 3-2 Recruitment strategies utilised within the HEY BABY study

All participants completed the full study questionnaire utilised within the *Adolescent* HIV study (described in section 0). For those mothers with at least one living child, a further three aspects of data were collected in relation to each of the mothers' child(ren) (aged 2 months to 9 years). First, an adolescent parent questionnaire was completed, collecting data regarding health (maternal and child), care services (i.e., antenatal care/postnatal care), support (childcare, financial assistance), education, child development, nutrition, experiences of parenthood, violence, and information regarding the father of the child. This questionnaire was piloted with adolescent mothers within South Africa (including those living with HIV). Amendments to the questionnaire were made based on participant suggestions and recommendations. Second, child cognitive assessments were completed using the Mullen Scales of Early Learning, and third, Road to Health Cards were captured; detailing information from child medical records (i.e., postnatal care/child HIV status). All questionnaires were administered using electronic tablets by trained data collectors. Participants completed all components of data collection in their language of choice (isiXhosa or English) and data was translated as appropriate. Questionnaires (including the adolescent health and wellbeing questionnaire utilised in the *Adolescent HIV study*) can be accessed via <u>https://www.heybaby.org.za/</u>. The study team affectionately referred to the four aspects of data collected within the study as a "BABY Bundle" (see Figure 3-2 for an overview of the data components included within both the Adolescent HIV study and the HEY BABY study). Data for children was acquired from both adolescent maternal report and cognitive assessment. Participants were eligible for inclusion within the HEY BABY study if all four aspects of data were collected. All data collection tools were piloted with adolescent mothers (n=9) and adolescents living with HIV (n=25). 1194 participants were identified as eligible for participation in the HEY BABY study (of whom 208 were eligible from the Adolescent HIV study). Of these, 1151 (96.4%) of eligible participants consented to being included in HEY BABY study, 1077 (90.2%) completed the Adolescent HIV study questionnaire (wave 3), and 1046 (87.6%) had a completed "BABY Bundle" and were therefore included within the HEY BABY study data. In total, BABY bundles were obtained for 1046 young mothers (10-24 years) and their children (n=1125). See Error! Reference source not

found. for a flow chart of participants included within the study from each sampling method.

			r					
			Data components					
			Adolescent Health & Wellbeing Questionnaire	Adolescent Parent Questionnaire	Child Cognitive Assessment (Mullen Scales of Early Learning)	Health records - Road to Health Booklet		
Adolescent HIV study – <u>Mzantsi Wakho</u>	Wave 1	2014-2015						
HEARTE	Wave 2	2016-2017						
	Wave 3	2017-2018						
HEY BABY study	Baseline	2017-2019						
Included in the study Not included in the study	ly							

Figure 3-2 An overview of data sources collected within both the Adolescent HIV study and the HEY BABY study



Figure 3-3 Flow chart detailing participants included within the HEY BABY study

All mothers (and their caregivers; if participants were <18 years of age) provided informed voluntary consent. Additional consent was obtained from the child's primary caregiver if the adolescent/young mother identified that they were not the main caregiver for their child. The majority, 84.9% (887/1045) of adolescent mothers in the included sample, reported that they were the main caregiver of their child. However, other main caregivers identified included the child's father (0.5%; 5/1045), the maternal grandmother (8.2%; 86/1045), partner - not the child's father (0.5%; 5/1045), someone else in the family (5.6%; 58/1045) or someone in the community (0.4%; 4/1045). Baseline sample characteristics for the *HEY BABY study* sample (stratified by whether mothers were drawn from the *Adolescent HIV study*) are presented in **Table 3-3**.
Table 3-3 Baseline sample characteristics for the HEY BABY study (n=1046)

	Total sample	Sample drawn from the	Newly recruited	X ² / t- test, p-value
Comula shewastaristica	(n=1046)	Adolescent HIV study	participants (n=887)	
Sample characteristics		(n=159)		
Adolescent mother characteristics	·			
Age at birth of oldest child (years)	M=17 [IQR: 16-18]	M=17 [IQR: 16-19]	M=17 [IQR: 16-18]	6 24 <0 0001
	Range:11-23	Range:13-23	Range:11-23	0.24, <0.0001
Age at time of interview	M=18 [IQR: 17-19]	M=20 [IQR: 16-23]	M=18 [IQR: 17-19]	14.9 <0.0001
	Range:12-25	Range:16-24	Range:12-25	14.9, <0.0001
Living with HIV	311 (29.7%)	97 (61.0%)	214 (24.1%)	97.9 <0.0001
Not living with HIV	735 (70.3%)	62 (39.0%)	673 (75.9%)	87.8, \0.0001
Living in a rural area	299 (28.6%)	52 (32.7%)	247 (27.9%)	1.56, 0.21
Living with caregiver	953 (91.1%)	136 (85.5%)	817 (92.1%)	1 10 0 007
Not living with caregiver	93 (8.9%)	23 (14.5%)	70 (7.9%)	1.19, 0.007
Number of children		·		40.3, <0.0001
1 child	94 (9.0%)	34 (21.4%)	60 (6.7%)	
2 or more children	4 (0.4%)	2 (1.3%)	2 (0.2%)	
Primary caregiver of the child(ren)*				13.0, 0.04
Yes	887 (84.9%)	122 (77.2%)	765 (86.3%)	
No	158 (15.1%)	36 (22.8%)	122 (13.7%)	
Unplanned & unwanted pregnancy (first pregnancy)	917 (87.7%)	135 (84.9%)	782 (88.2%)	1.32, 0.25
Planned & wanted pregnancy (first pregnancy)	129 (12.3%)	24 (15.1%)	105 (11.8%)	
Age of oldest child's father at time of birth (years)*	M=20 [IQR: 18-23]	M=21 [IQR: 19-24] Range:	M=20 [IQR: 18-23] Range:	-0.58, 0.56
	Range:13-40	15-38	13-40	-0.36, 0.30

In a relationship with the child's father*				16.1, <0.0001
Yes	521 (49.9%)	56 (35.4%)	465 (52.4%)	
No	524 (50.1%)	102 (64.6%)	422 (47.6%)	
Living with the child's father*				20.3, <0.0001
Yes	50 (4.8%)	6 (3.8%)	44 (5.0%)	
No	995 (95.2%)	152 (96.2%)	843 (95.0%)	
Child characteristics (first-born child)				
Child age (months)	M=15 [IQR: 6-29]	M=34 [IQR: 23-47] Range:	M=13 [IQR: 5-25] Rang: 2-	14.4 <0.0001
	Range:2-110	4-110	98	14.4, <0.0001
Child biological sex -female	507 (48.5%)	84 (53.2%)	423 (47.7%)	1 61 0 21
Child biological sex -male	539 (51.2%)	75 (46.8%)	464 (52.3%)	1.01, 0.21
Child living with HIV [^]	13 (1.27%)	5 (3.4%)	8 (0.9%)	12.7, 0.005
Child not living with HIV	1013 (98 7%)	143 (96.6%)	870 (99 1%)	

*Available data: (Not) primary caregiver of the child(ren) (n=1045); Age of oldest child's father at the time of birth (n=955); In a relationship with child's father (n=1045); Living with child's father (n=1045); Child HIV status (n=1026). ^Note: Child HIV status will not be finalised until breastfeeding has ceased. The data presented includes the full sample, some of which may still be breastfeeding, as such this data is indicative of child HIV status.

3.1.4 Dataset usage within this thesis

Table 3-4 presents an overview of dataset usage in relation to each chapter withinthis thesis. Samples were selected for analyses based on the objectives within eachsection of this thesis.

Table 3-4 Dataset usage within the thesis chapters

Thesis chapter	Results chapter title	Section title	Dataset	Participants included
Chapter 4	Examining the prevalence of common mental disorder in the context of adolescent motherhood and HIV in South Africa	-	Adolescent HIV study (wave 2) – cross-sectional	723 female adolescents (10-19 years) reporting a live birth (n=110) or never pregnant (n=613)
Chapter 5	Correlates of common mental disorder among adolescent mothers in the context of HIV in South Africa	-	HEY BABY study - cross-sectional	1002 adolescent mothers (who had given birth between the ages of 10-19 years) with at least one living child
Chapter 6	Maternal mental health and the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV in South Africa	 Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa – how are the children of adolescent mothers in South Africa faring? Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa according to maternal HIV and mental health status 	HEY BABY study - cross-sectional	954 adolescent mothers (who had given birth between the ages of 10-19 years) & their first-born child (0-68 months)
		Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa in the context of HIV		920 adolescent mothers (who had given birth between the

				ages of 10-19 years) & their first-born child (0-68 months)
Adolescent fatherhood a	Adolescent fatherbood and	Adolescent fatherhood and paternal mental health in South Africa	Adolescent HIV study (wave 3) – cross-sectional	566 male adolescents (10-19 years) – both fathers (n=8) and non-fathers (n=558)
Chapter 7	paternal mental health in South Africa	Men matter: The forgotten fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa	HEY BABY study – cross-sectional. Adolescent mother report on the fathers of their first-born child	894 adolescent mothers (who had given birth between the ages of 10-19 years) & their first-born child (0-68 months)

3.1.5 Dataset limitations & strengths

This section presents an overview of some of the core limitations and strengths of the *Adolescent HIV study* and the *HEY BABY study* datasets which should be considered within the interpretation of all the analyses undertaken within subsequent chapters. Specific limitations relating to each series of analyses are presented within the respective chapters.

3.1.5.1 Limitations

First, data presented in this thesis is cross-sectional. As such, causality and the direction of any associations identified within analyses cannot be established, as temporality cannot be determined. While the findings within this thesis allow for the development of hypotheses, to fully explore the relationship between variables, further longitudinal studies are required to eliminate the possibility of reverse causality when potential associations between variables have been identified. Longitudinal data would also allow for the exploration of changes in mental health symptomology over time. All data have been interpreted considering this limitation. However, further research is required to validate findings and improve the generalisability of findings from the subsequent research.

Second, data utilised within this thesis, are only drawn from the Eastern Cape province of South Africa. Despite efforts within recruitment to make the sample as representative as possible (within the study setting), findings from analyses within this thesis may be limited within their generalisability beyond the region to broader populations in both South Africa and sub-Saharan African. While a high percentage (>87%) of eligible participants were included within the studies utilised in this thesis (the *Adolescent HIV*, and the *HEY BABY study*), it is possible that that those most at risk of likely common mental disorder may not have participated within the study. Nevertheless, the data utilised in this thesis are obtained from the largest study of adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children globally (the *HEY BABY study*).

Third, most measures utilised within data collection for this thesis are self-report. As such, there is a risk of bias relating to recall and social desirability. To mitigate against this, electronic tablets were utilised for data collection with the aim of improving data quality, bias, and minimising missing data. Likewise, within the *Adolescent HIV study*, adolescents living with HIV in the sample, were recruited utilising medical records to identify those who had been enrolled in antiretroviral therapy however, for the comparison group (those not living with HIV) self-report data was obtained. Hence, there is a possibility that some of the comparison group could have been living with HIV and not enrolled in services. Self-report data was also used in relation to mental health scales. This remains common practice within the field of global mental health and was deemed the best available data given the setting of data collection and the scarcity of mental health/clinical services within the locality.

Fourth, the works within this thesis highlight mental health symptoms above validated cut-offs on screening measures of mental health. These cut-offs are not diagnostic but give a clear indication of potential referral need and disorder. These data do not examine the variability within the mental health experience (i.e., variation in screening scores). In recent years, there has been a call to shift away from binary classifications of mental disorder towards a continuum approach to mental health to better reflect the diversity and complexity of mental health experience.^{76,81} However, this is yet to be implemented within the global mental health field at scale.⁷⁶ Thus, to be able to establish need in relation to mental health in these early investigations among the population of interest a binary classification system was utilised within analyses. While it is important not to detract from the contextual understanding of mental health experience or pathologise adolescents through such labelling, it is essential that poor mental health symptomology is identified to ensure that support can be provided to those in need. The classifications utilised within analyses were inclusive, both within the definition of common mental disorder utilised and the cut-offs used, to ensure that potential need was identified in this sample. Some of the measures utilised in analyses give detail of the experience of poor mental health symptomology within the past two weeks/month (e.g., depressive symptoms, suicidality symptoms). As such, prevalence estimates provide

a snapshot of current mental health symptoms, and do not include previous experience of poor mental health symptoms or an indication of how mental health symptoms might vary over time. While all measures have previously been used in populations in South Africa, further research is still required to confirm psychometric properties in relation shortened versions of some of the scales e.g., the CDI-S^{342,343} and Child PTSD checklist.^{54,344} It should also be noted that while the data within this thesis are drawn from large studies, both of which are pioneering in the field, the sample size for some comparisons within analyses are small (e.g., probable mental health comorbidities) and likely underpowered. This therefore highlights the need for further, well-funded, research focusing on adolescent mental health to ensure sufficient statistical power to address the important issues raised in this thesis.

Fifth, data from the *Adolescent HIV study* is drawn from a sample of adolescents predominantly living with HIV (69.4%), which is not representative of national HIV prevalence estimates within South Africa.³⁴⁵ Hence, this may have implications for the interpretation of results utilising this data, as those living with HIV are over represented, thus limiting the generalisability of findings.

Sixth, a small number of adolescents declined to participate in the **Adolescent HIV study** and the **HEY BABY study**. This additionally may have implications for the interpretation of results, inclusive of introducing bias. For instance, those adolescents struggling with their mental health may be less likely to engage with the studies which may result in this group being underrepresented. However, it should be noted that only a small proportion of those eligible for the studies declined to participate.

3.1.5.2 Strengths

Data utilised within this thesis, from both the **Adolescent HIV** and the **HEY BABY study**, were drawn from large cohort studies representative of adolescents and their children affected by HIV in the Eastern Cape province of South Africa. These studies are the world's largest studies of adolescent affected by HIV, and adolescent mothers and their children affected by HIV. Both studies utilised a range of recruitment strategies (e.g., within the **HEY BABY study**, community tracing methods were used

to identify adolescent mothers and their children both engaged and not engaged in care). Subsequently, the generalisability of results is enhanced compared to previous studies of adolescent mothers who are recruited only from clinical care facilities (e.g., Osok et al. 2018;²⁹⁴ see **Chapter 2**).

Overall, study refusal and exclusion rates were low, and there was minimal missing data relating to exposures and outcomes of interest within the thesis (see individual chapters detail relating to variables of interest with missing data). Similarly, any attrition between data collection waves (for the *Adolescent HIV study*) was low. Therefore, any bias resulting from such missing data is deemed to be minimal. All study questionnaires were piloted and developed with groups representative of the target sample (i.e., adolescents [including those living with HIV], and adolescent mothers). Furthermore, measures utilised had either previously been used in or were validated for the sub-Saharan African/South African setting. The use of previously utilised and/or validated measures enhances the validity of the findings within this study (e.g., those relating to likely common mental disorder), and allows for comparability with data utilising the same data collection tools, thus building on existing literature in the field.

The questionnaires within the studies from which data for this thesis was drawn were broad in scope. As such a rich array of data was collected including measures relating to mental health, health, social circumstances, parenting, and child development. This extensive range of data has allowed for the development of novel research questions relating to adolescent parent families affected by HIV in South Africa. It has also allowed for investigations of mental health symptoms to expand beyond a single disorder within subsequent analyses.

3.2 Ethical approvals

Ethical approvals for the *Adolescent HIV study* were obtained from the Universities of Oxford (SSD/CUREC2/12-21) and Cape Town (CSSR2013/14). Additional local permissions were obtained from the Provincial Departments (Eastern Cape) of

Health, and Education, Buffalo City Municipality (Department for Health), and participating clinics.

Ethical approvals for the *HEY BABY study* were obtained from the Universities of Oxford (R48876/RE002) and Cape Town (HREC 226/2017). Additional local approvals and permissions were obtained from the Provincial Departments (Eastern Cape, South Africa) of Health, Education, and Social Development.

Additional approvals for the analyses of secondary data from both the **Adolescent HIV study** and **the HEY BABY study** within this thesis (and associated publications) were obtained from University College London (14795/001).

3.3 The candidate's role within data sources

Both the Adolescent HIV study and the HEY BABY study were planned prior to the commencement of this thesis. The candidate was not involved in the design, recruitment, or data collection of the respective studies in relation to the data used within this thesis. However, following the commencement of this thesis (October 2018), the candidate has been an active member of the HEY BABY study team. Her role is multifaceted, undertaking responsibility for data cleaning and management, taking full responsibility for the planning, and undertaking of all analyses included within this thesis, contributing to analysis plans and the statistical analyses for works not included within this thesis, participating in the dissemination of study findings, and contributing to preparations for the follow-up round of data collection for the HEY BABY study. The candidate holds specific responsibility for the mental health and child development measures in the study (core measures within this thesis) including cleaning the measures, coding, and advising team members on their usage. The HEY BABY study team is directly linked with the Adolescent HIV study team, and both teams regularly collaborate in data cleaning efforts, data management efforts, the planning and undertaking of analyses, and data dissemination. As part of the HEY **BABY** team, the candidate takes part in weekly study management team calls to discuss progress on data cleaning, management, the development and use of data

codebooks, planned data analyses, brainstorming future projects, and plans for future data collection. The candidate also contributes to monthly calls with the study's principal investigators and wider team to discuss proposed analyses plans, study findings, and policy engagement. Until COVID-19 restrictions were implemented within the UK, the candidate also had monthly, face-to-face meetings with the study teams based at the University of Oxford to discuss data management and proposed data analyses. Both studies (the Adolescent HIV study, and the HEY **BABY study**) also form part of the UKRI GCRF Accelerating Achievement for Africa's Adolescents (Accelerate) Hub, which aims to generate evidence regarding developmental accelerators which can support adolescents to reach multiple Sustainable Development Goals (full information regarding the UKRI GCRF Accelerate Hub (*Hub*) can be found at <u>https://www.acceleratehub.org/</u>). As a doctoral candidate working with data that contributes to the *Hub*, the candidate is actively involved in Hub activities. Such activities include attending regular seminars, training, and meetings to discuss research studies within the Hub, and how best to utilise the available data within the Hub to inform Hub objectives. The candidate has also taken an active role in capacity building within the Hub, supporting other early career researchers with training relating to statistical analyses, and dissemination (including the development of manuscripts for peer review and conference presentations). The candidate has also had the opportunity to engage in dissemination activities, presenting some of the works within thesis to the wider Hub team and at international fora, publishing peer-reviewed manuscripts and invited commentaries focusing on the core topics of interest in this thesis. The works within this thesis and the resulting peer-review publications have been documented as part of the Hub outcomes.

3.3.1 Data cleaning and management

The candidate has actively been involved within the data cleaning and management process of the *HEY BABY study* data since commencement of data cleaning activities in October 2018. As part of the data cleaning team, the candidate took responsibility and led the cleaning of two of the four aspects of data collected (the adolescent

health and wellbeing questionnaire, and the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵; both of which feature prominently within the works in this thesis). This involved merging raw data files, writing, checking, and cleaning syntax (to be used within current and future rounds of data collection), performing consistency checks within the data, identifying issues, responding to field queries, and creating derived variables for use within analyses. The candidate was also responsible for quality checks regarding the data cleaning of the child health records (Road to Health Cards: a third aspect of the data collected) and aided in the development of the child health records dataset. Finally, the candidate was responsible for merging individual datasets (e.g., the adolescent health and wellbeing questionnaire data, and the Mullen Scales of Early Learning) to create a comprehensive dataset for both the HEY BABY study and for use alongside the Adolescent HIV study. Different users of the data undertook data cleaning for the differing aspects of the HEY BABY study concurrently, the candidate held weekly calls with the wider study team to share data cleaning syntax and to make team-level decisions regarding data inclusion and variable interpretation to ensure the final dataset was consistent and is as meaningful as possible. Data presented within this thesis was finalised for inclusion in May 2020.

3.4 Measurement of likely common mental disorder

Adolescent mental health is predominantly explored within this thesis utilising a composite measure of overall mental health - any likely **common mental disorder (CMD)**. Participants were classified as experiencing any likely common mental disorder if they scored above the cut-off on any of the four validated mental health symptomology measures available within the studies (see below). A second composite measure of overall mental health was also utilised - any **mental health comorbidities (MHCs)**. Participants were classified as experiencing any mental health comorbidities (concurrently experiencing different domains of poor mental health symptomology³⁴⁶ [i.e., experiencing depressive symptomology concurrently with anxiety symptomology] if they scored above the cut-off on two or more of the four mental health symptomology measures available (see below).

Four symptomology measures (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality) were included within both the *Adolescent HIV study*, and the *HEY BABY study* (Adolescent Health and Wellbeing Questionnaire; see Figure 3-2). These measures are combined to create a composite measure of overall mental health and are also used as individual symptom domains to explore adolescent mental health throughout this thesis. Cut-off values are used to ascertain prevalence estimates, and where appropriate individual mental health scale (e.g., depressive symptom) scores are reported. There is no missing data relating to the measures of interest regarding mental health. All participants completed all mental health symptomology scales (within both the *Adolescent HIV study*, and the *HEY BABY study*) – a major strength of the available data. An overview of the four mental health symptomology measures used throughout this thesis is provided below.

Depressive symptomology was measured using the 10-item Child Depression Inventory short form (CDI-S).^{342,343} Items consisted of a series of statements (e.g., 'I like myself', 'I don't like myself' 'I hate myself') for which adolescents had to choose the statement that reflected how they felt in the previous two weeks. Each item was scored 0-1 (0=absent symptoms, 1=mild symptoms/definitive symptoms), thus giving scores a value in the range of 0 to $10.^{342,343}$ Scores of ≥ 3 (based on mild/definitive symptoms due to the small number of participants reporting definitive symptoms)³⁴⁷ were used to indicate symptomology consistent with a positive screen for probable depression (binary; yes/no). A cut-off \geq 3 on the CDI-S has been previously been used in high income contexts.³⁴⁸ The CDI-S has been previously found to be highly correlated (r=0.89) with the broader 27-item CDI scale. Given this, scores were prorated based on the suggested inclusive cut-off within the full scale.^{343,349,350} The CDI (from which the CDI-S is derived) has generally been found to have strong psychometric properties and is well validated in the sub-Saharan African region.³⁵¹⁻ ³⁵⁴ The CDI-S has previously been used with adolescent populations in South Africa.^{350,355-358} The CDI-S has an alpha of 0.73 in the Adolescent HIV study (baseline), and an alpha of 0.71 in the HEY BABY study, representing acceptable internal consistency.359

Anxiety symptomology was measured using an abbreviated version (14 items) of the Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale -Revised (RCMAS).^{360,361} Adolescents identified if statements (i.e. "I worry a lot of the time") were true for them, in the past two weeks. The 14 items were scored as "yes" (1) or "no" (0); indicative of experience consistent with anxiety symptomology and not, respectively. Scores of \geq 10 were used to indicate symptomology consistent with a positive screen for anxiety.^{360,361} The RCMAS has been validated within sub-Saharan Africa and shows good internal consistency among HIV-affected children and adolescents.³⁶² The RCMAS has an alpha of 0.81 in the *Adolescent HIV study* (baseline), and an alpha of 0.86 in the *HEY BABY study*, representing good internal consistency.³⁵⁹

Posttraumatic stress symptomology was measured using a 19-item version of the Child PTSD checklist in the Adolescent HIV study (baseline/wave 2; see Chapter **4**).^{54,344} Adolescents were asked to think about something upsetting or frightening that has happened in their lives (based on lifetime experience) and identify how often they felt a series of items (i.e., "Do you get upset when you think about what happened?"). Items were scored 0-3 (0 "not at all", 1 "some of the time", 2 "most of the time", 3 "all of the time"). Items within the checklist represent four domains relating to posttraumatic stress disorder (re-experience, avoidance, hyperarousal and, dysphoria), based on a four factor model proposed by Boyes et al. (2012) for South African Adolescents.³⁴⁴ Participants were classified as experiencing symptomology consistent with a probable positive screen for posttraumatic stress disorder if they scored on items across all four domains with affirmative responses (i.e. "most of the time"/"all of the time") in the following frequencies: re-experience >=1, avoidance >=1, hyperarousal >=2, dysphoria >=2.⁵⁴ Classifications were used to determine the presence of posttraumatic stress based on the DSM-5 criteria and were prorated based on the full 28-item Child PTSD scale.^{36,344,363} The Child PTSD checklist showed good internal consistency³⁵⁹ within the Adolescent HIV study sample (baseline; α =0.90). The 19-item scale has been widely used among adolescents and youth with South Africa,^{64,65} and has been validated within the South African context.54

A shortened 12-item version of the child PTSD checklist (developed using factor loading³⁶⁴) was utilised in wave 3 of the *Adolescent HIV study*, and the *HEY BABY study*. In analyses using this data (**Chapter 5**, **Chapter 6**, **Chapter 7**), participants were classified as experiencing symptomology consistent with a partial positive screen for posttraumatic stress disorder if they scored on items across all four domains in the following frequencies: re-experience >=1, avoidance >=1, hyperarousal >=1, dysphoria >=1. The Child PTSD checklist showed good internal consistency³⁵⁹ within both the *Adolescent HIV study* sample (wave 3; α =0.84), and the *HEY BABY study* sample (α =0.86).

Suicidality symptoms were measured using the five-item Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI-Kid; scored 0-5).³⁶⁵ The MINI-Kid used the following questions to identify suicidal symptoms: "*In the past month did you: wish you were dead?*" "*Want to hurt yourself?*" "*Think about killing yourself?*" "*Think of a way to kill yourself?*" "*Attempt suicide?*" Participants responded "*yes*" (1) or "*no*" (0). Participants were classified as reporting suicidal symptoms if they scored on any item on the MINI-Kid.³⁶⁵ Globally, the MINI-Kid has been extensively validated, demonstrates good internal consistency³⁵⁹ in both the *Adolescent HIV study* (α =0.87), and the *HEY BABY study* (α =0.92), and good test-retest reliability.³⁶⁵⁻³⁶⁷ A log of deaths was kept during both the *Adolescent HV study* and the *HEY BABY study* and no suicide completions occurred.

3.5 Missing data

The proportion of missing data varied by variable. Overall, due to the diligent efforts of the data collection and data entry team, the proportion of missing data was very low within both the *Adolescent HIV study*, and the *HEY BABY study*. Each chapter details the proportion of missing data for relevant variables, if appropriate, this was accounted for within the statistical models utilised within the analyses undertaken within this thesis. Primarily, a missing indicator method was used in which variables with missing data were recoded to include an "unknown" category for use within analyses.

3.6 Statistical analyses

Specific statistical methods used within each series of analyses are presented in the methods section of each chapter. This section provides an overview of the common statistical methods used within analyses in this thesis. All statistical methods undertaken are two-sided. Probability (p) values of <0.05 were highlighted in text to indicate those associations where there was some evidence of a difference between groups. Where appropriate, explorations of patterns within the data, trends, magnitudes of association, and the distribution of confidence intervals were additionally used throughout this thesis to guide the interpretation of results. All analyses within this thesis were conducted utilising Stata v.15.³⁶⁸

3.6.1 Summary statistics

Data were explored using summary statistics. Throughout this thesis (N) denotes the number of participants within the population under study, and percentages (%) for categories of interest are reported. Within the exploration of continuous variables, the mean (M) and standard deviation (SD) are presented as an average and measure of distribution for normally distributed data. Where data are not normally distributed, the median and interquartile range (IQR) are presented.

3.6.2 Univariable analyses

Pearson's chi-squared (X²) test is used to assess the differences between categorical variables. In instances when the expected numbers within the chi-squared test were too small (i.e., <5), Fisher's exact test was used instead. T-tests were used to assess the differences between means among two groups for continuous dependent variables, and analysis of variance (ANOVA) explorations (including Tukey's HSD post hoc testing) were undertaken when exploring differences between means among three or more groups. Where data were deemed to be non-normally distributed, alternative non-parametric statistical methods were used as appropriate for example, the use of Kruskal Wallis tests for exploring differences in distribution between three or more groups of data.

3.6.3 Multivariable analyses

Logistic regression models were undertaken to assess the association between variables of interest in instances where the outcome of interest was presented within a binary format (e.g., the presence or absence of *common mental disorder*). Models were subsequently adjusted for relevant demographic factors present within the sample of interest if they were identified as being relevant factors within the literature of interest (according to the research question/objective of the analyses) or found to be associated (p=<0.2)^{369,370} with either, or both, the predictor and outcome variables. Odds ratios were used to identify core findings within analyses. Confidence intervals (95%) and probability values (p-values) are also presented to guide the interpretation of results.

Linear regression models were undertaken to assess the association between variables of interest in instances where the outcome of interest was presented in a continuous format (e.g., child cognitive development scores). As with logistic regression models (above), models were adjusted for relevant demographic factors within the sample of interest. Beta coefficients were used to identify core findings within analyses. Confidence intervals (95%) and probability values (*p*-values) are also presented to guide the interpretation of results.

3.6.4 Accounting for multiple testing

Where the impact of multiple testing may pose a potential issue for the interpretation of results within regression models, the Benjamini Hochberg procedure was undertaken (employing false discovery rate of $10\%^{371}$). The Benjamini Hochberg procedure aims to decrease the false discovery rate (i.e., type I error [incorrectly rejecting the null hypothesis]) by sorting *p*-values in ascending order, assigning rank values to the *p*-values, and calculating Benjamini Hochberg critical values for each *p*value. Original *p*-values are then compared to the Benjamini Hochberg critical values to identify *p*-values that are smaller than the critical values.^{372,373} Benajmini-Hochberg critical values are calculated utilising the following formula:

$\frac{p - value \ assigned \ rank}{total \ number \ of \ tests} \times false \ discovery \ rate \ [10\%]$

3.7 Chapter summary

Data used within this thesis are drawn from two data sources. The Adolescent HIV study is a large mixed methods prospective cohort study (n=1526) following adolescents living with HIV, and a comparison group of adolescents not living with HIV. The HEY BABY study, a sister study of the Adolescent HIV study undertaken within the same setting, supplemented the study cohort with young mothers (10-24 years) and their child(ren) both living with and not living with HIV, resulting in crosssectional data from 1046 young mothers and 1125 children. The HEY BABY study was undertaken in parallel with the third round of data collection of the Adolescent HIV study. This chapter has provided an overview of these two datasets including their strengths and limitations, the ethical approvals obtained for these works, and the candidates role within the data sources. It has also provided an overview of how likely common mental disorder is measured within this thesis (including how composite measures of poor mental health [likely common mental disorder and likely mental health comorbidities] were derived) as well as how individual mental health symptomology scales are scored). Finally, a brief outline of the core statistical methods used throughout this thesis are summarised. These include summary statistics, univariable statistics (e.g., chi-square tests, t-tests, ANOVA), and multivariable statistics including logistic and linear regression models.

Chapter 4 Examining the prevalence of common mental disorder in the context of adolescent motherhood & HIV in South Africa

4.1 Background

As detailed within the systematic review undertaken in **Chapter 2**, the mental health of adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy/parenthood (inclusive of both mothers and fathers) within sub-Saharan Africa is a neglected topic - only a single prevalence study (from Kenya) relating to a sub-sample (n=14) of adolescents living with HIV who were currently pregnant was identified.²⁹⁴ Given the small sample size, the sole focus on depressive symptomology and the focus on the pregnancy period within the identified study, an understanding of likely common mental disorder among adolescents living with HIV who are or have experienced pregnancy remains absent from the literature. Explicit examinations of the mental health experience of adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy/parenthood are (at the time of writing this thesis) yet to be undertaken. These adolescents have seemingly been side-lined from mental health agendas - as there exists no evidence-based policy or programming available for this group. To build an evidence base, the first step is to establish an understanding of mental health need, and how this need relates to adolescent pregnancy and/or HIV status.

Given that both pregnancy and living with HIV have been found to be independently associated with poor mental health among adolescents,^{131,152,162} experiencing the syndemic of both adolescent pregnancy and living with HIV may compound poor mental health experience. Such experiences may also have a bidirectional relationship with poor mental health.^{131,152,162} Poor mental health has previously been found to be prevalent among adult populations living with HIV within pregnancy and the postpartum period¹⁶¹ - however, explorations among adolescent populations are yet to be undertaken. For those adolescents living with HIV experiencing pregnancy/parenthood, there remain additional considerations such as health,

stigma, medication adherence and, both horizontal and vertical HIV transmission – all of which may be impacted by mental health experience. Thus, it is important to develop an understanding of mental health within the context of adolescent parenthood and HIV to establish the impacts for both adolescents and their children.

Utilising data from the *Adolescent HIV study* (see section **0**), the analyses in this chapter aim to directly respond to this gap within the literature to determine the prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescents, and specifically among those who have experienced motherhood and are living with HIV within South Africa. In line with the definition of likely common mental disorder utilised within the systematic review (**Chapter 2**), and section **3.4**, likely experience of common mental disorder was defined as depressive and anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality symptomology. Globally, depression and anxiety are prominent causes of illness and disability among adolescents.^{28,30} Given the commonality of trauma experience among South African adolescents,³³ the severity of suicidality symptomology (i.e. mortality),²⁹ and the potential comorbidity of posttraumatic stress and suicidality with depression and general anxiety, a broad definition of likely common mental disorder (depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality symptomology) was used within analyses to identify need and where support for adolescents may be required.

The works within this chapter have resulted in the following peer-reviewed publication:

Roberts, K.J., Smith, C., Cluver, L., Toska, E., Zhou, S., Boyes, M., & Sherr, L. (2021). Adolescent Motherhood and HIV in South Africa: Examining Prevalence of Common Mental Disorder. AIDS and Behavior, 26:1197–1210. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-021-03474-8</u>

4.1.1 Aim and objectives

The analyses in this chapter provide an overview of and identify the prevalence of likely common mental disorder for female adolescents living with and without HIV

who experienced pregnancy/motherhood during adolescence (10-19 years) utilising cross-sectional data from the *Adolescent HIV study* (see section **0**). Specific objectives of these analyses were to:

Objective 1: Identify the prevalence of adolescent motherhood within the sample

Objective 2: Identify prevalence of likely common mental disorder stratified by adolescent HIV status, motherhood, and combined HIV and motherhood status

Objective 3: Explore the association between adolescent motherhood and HIV status, and likely common mental disorder

4.2 Methods

4.2.1 Participants and procedure

Data used within these analyses are drawn from the **Adolescent HIV study** (n=1526; see section **0** for detail regarding participants and procedure) and utilise both baseline and follow-up (wave 2) data. Analyses present data relating to adolescent motherhood (previous pregnancy between 10-19 years of age). Only data for female adolescents ≤20 years of age were included within these analyses. Females who were 20 years of age were retained in the sample if they were within 40 weeks (average length of a full-term pregnancy) of their twentieth birthday to ensure that any reporting of pregnancy was between 10-19 years of age. Dates of birth and dates of interview were used to ascertain eligibility. Adolescent motherhood status was ascertained from participant self-report. Given the potentially differing mental health profiles of current adolescent mothers and adolescents who had experienced elective abortion (n=8), miscarriage or still birth (n=7), adolescents who reported a pregnancy but did not report a live birth were excluded from these analyses. Likewise, adolescents who were currently pregnant (n=8), and those who reported pregnancy, but the outcome was unclear (n=5) were also excluded from analyses. In total, 723 adolescents were included within analyses (see Figure 4-1).



Figure 4-1 Participant selection for analyses exploring likely common mental disorder according to adolescent motherhood and HIV status

4.2.2 Measures

These analyses utilise cross-sectional data. Both baseline and follow-up (wave 2) data were used to corroborate reported adolescent pregnancy within the sample, all other measures were obtained from the follow-up (wave 2) round of data collection questionnaire (2015-2017; total sample n=1454; See **Figure 4-1**).

Sociodemographic characteristics were routinely gathered, including age of adolescent at time of questionnaire and pregnancy (years), biological sex, dwelling location (urban vs. rural), housing (informal vs. formal), orphanhood status (no parents have died vs. one or both parents have died), school enrolment status (enrolled vs. not enrolled), and cash grant receipt (cash grant received vs. no cash grant received) via participant self-report.

Motherhood status: Adolescent motherhood (previous pregnancy and live birth between 10-19 years) was identified using two self-report measures (having had a previous pregnancy resulting in a live birth and having one or more biological child(ren)). Adolescents were classified as experiencing motherhood if they met any of the criteria to define motherhood (above). Whether the pregnancy was planned and/or wanted, age at start of last pregnancy (years), the number of previous pregnancies and the number of children were obtained from participant self-report.

Sexual behaviour (see Appendix): participants were classified as being sexually active if they responded positively (i.e., gave an age or responded "yes") to questions relating to the age of sexual debut, previous condom use, and/or previous pregnancy. Age of sexual debut was ascertained through participant self-report.

HIV status was ascertained through clinical notes and corroborated by participant or caregiver self-report on a case-by-case basis.

Combined motherhood and HIV status was obtained through a composite measure of both **Adolescent motherhood** and **HIV status (both detailed above).** Four groups of interest were created: 1) those adolescents not living with HIV who had never had a pregnancy (No HIV & never pregnant), 2) those adolescents not living with HIV who were mothers (No HIV & mothers), 3) ALHIV who had never had a pregnancy (HIV & never pregnant), and 4) adolescent mothers who were living with HIV (HIV & mothers). Mental health status: For a detailed overview of the mental health symptomology measures used within analyses see Section 3.4. All participants within the current sample responded to all items of the four validated mental health symptomology measures used within these analyses (see below). Cut-off scores were used to ascertain prevalence estimates. Symptomology scores for individual scales are explored for illustrative purposes in Appendix 2. Participants were classified as experiencing any likely common mental disorder (CMD) if a participant scored above the cut-off on any of the mental health measures explored within the study (depressive symptoms [Child Depression Inventory Short Form $\geq 3/10$ items^{342,343}], anxiety symptoms [Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale ≥10/14 items^{360,361}], posttraumatic stress symptoms [Child PTSD checklist-12 items over four domains of posttraumatic stress disorder , scoring ≥ 1 on each of the four domains of the scale: re-experience, voidance, hyperarousal and dysphoria^{54,344,363}], and suicidality [any; Mini International Psychiatric Interview for Children and Adolescents $\geq 1/5$ items³⁶⁵]). Participants were classified as experiencing any likely mental health comorbidities (MHCs; concurrently experiencing different domains of poor mental health symptomology³⁴⁶ [i.e., experiencing depressive symptomology concurrently with anxiety symptomology]) if a participant scored above the cut-off on two or more of the mental health measures within the study (see above).

4.2.3 Statistical analyses

Chi-square tests (Fisher's exact test, where appropriate) and Kruskal Wallis tests were used to explore sample characteristics (inclusive of mental health status) according to motherhood status. For exploratory purposes, more detailed characteristics of pregnancy and motherhood are explored further according to HIV status in **Appendix 2**, **Table 9-1**. Prevalence and associations of likely common mental disorder with adolescent motherhood, HIV status (including the two factors combined) were described descriptively and assessed using chi-square tests. Finally, a series of logistic regression models were used to explore the cross-sectional associations between motherhood and HIV status (including interaction effects) and likely common mental disorder. Interaction effects of motherhood and maternal HIV status were assessed

by introducing interaction terms into the multivariable models. Within multivariable analyses, models were adjusted for covariates identified apriori as relevant in the literature relating to mental health, adolescent pregnancy and living with HIV. Factors included geographic location (rural vs. urban), poverty (informal housing), and orphanhood status.³⁷⁴⁻³⁷⁷ Covariates were also included within multivariable models if factors were found to be associated with predictor or outcome variables in univariable analyses (school enrolment status, household cash grant receipt). Adjusted odds ratios from the models including interaction terms were used to develop forest plots as a visual representation of the odds of experiencing likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers who are living with HIV.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

Table 4-1 presents sample characteristics stratified according to motherhood status. The prevalence of adolescent motherhood in the sample was 15.2% (95% CI: 12.8%-18.0%). The median age of the sample was 15 years (IQR: 13-18 years). Adolescent mothers within the sample were older compared to never pregnant adolescents (19 [IQR:18-20] vs. 15 [IQR: 13-17] years, X²=166.9, *p*=0.0001). Over a quarter (27.1%) resided in a rural area and 15.4% lived in informal (shack) housing. Adolescent mothers were more likely to be living in informal housing comparative to never pregnant adolescents (23.5% vs. 14.1%, X²=5.73, *p*=0.02). Over half of participants were orphans (52.7%). On average, the highest (current) school grade passed was grade 9 [IQR: 7-11] and, 6.4% were not in receipt of social protection in the form of cash grants. The majority of the sample were living with HIV (70.5%). Adolescent mothers were less likely to be living with HIV compared to never pregnant adolescents within the sample (55.5% vs. 73.3%, X²=14.21, *p*=<0.0001). See **Table 4-1**.

 Table 4-1 Sample characteristics according to motherhood status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)

		X ² , <i>p</i> -value		
Sociodemographic characteristics	Total sample	Adolescent	Never pregnant	
	(n=723)	mother (n=110)	adolescent (n=613)	
Current age (years)	15 (13-18)	19 (18-20)	15 (13-17)	166.86, 0.0001
Dwelling location*				2.86, 0.09
Rural	195 (27.1%)	37 (33.6%)	158 (25.9%)	
Urban	526 (72.9%)	73 (66.4%)	453 (74.1%)	
Housing*				5.73, 0.02
Informal	109 (15.4%)	23 (23.5%)	86 (14.1%)	
Formal	600 (84.6%)	75 (76.5%)	525 (85.9%)	
Orphanhood status				1.53, 0.22
One or both parents have died	381 (52.7%)	52 (47.3%)	329 (53.7%)	
Non-orphan	342 (47.3%)	58 (52.7%)	284 (46.3%)	
Enrolled in school				132.44, 0.0001
Yes	628 (86.9%)	58 (52.7%)	570 (93.0%)	
No	95 (13.1%)	52 (47.3%)	43 (7.0%)	
Cash grant receipt				0.00, 1.00
Yes	677 (93.6%)	103 (93.6%)	574 (93.6%)	
No	46 (6.4%)	7 (6.4%)	39 (6.4%)	
HIV status	510 (70.5%)	61 (55.5%)	449 (73.3%)	14.21, <0.0001
Living with HIV	213 (29.5%)	49 (44.5%)	164 (26.7%)	

Not living with HIV				
---------------------	--	--	--	--

*Available data (total n included in analyses): Dwelling location (n=721) | Housing (n=709)

4.3.2 Prevalence of common mental disorder

Table 4-2 presents the prevalence of likely common mental disorder for the total sample and according to the experience of adolescent motherhood. Seventy-nine participants (10.9%) scored above the predetermined cut-off on at least one screening measure for mental health (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality) and were classified as experiencing a probable common mental disorder. Prevalence of probable mental health comorbidities (scoring above the predetermined two or more measures for different mental health) was 2.8% in the sample. Within individual scales, 6.9% of the sample were classified as experiencing depressive symptomology, 1.4% were classified as experiencing anxiety symptomology, 0.6% reported posttraumatic stress symptomology and, 6.1% reported suicidality symptomology. Adolescent mothers reported a greater prevalence of probable common mental disorder (18.2% vs. 9.6%, X^2 =7.02, p=0.008) and probable mental health comorbidities (scoring above the cut-off on ≥2 mental health measures; 8.2% vs. 1.8%, X^2 =14.15, p=<0.0001) compared to adolescents who had never been pregnant. Within individual scales, adolescent mothers reported a greater prevalence of depressive, anxiety, and suicidality symptoms (see Table 4-2) than adolescents who had not experienced a pregnancy. For exploratory purposes Appendix 2, Table 9-2 details mental health symptomology scores stratified according to motherhood status.

Table 4-2 Mental health symptoms stratified according to adolescent motherhood status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)

Mental health symptoms		N (%)					
	Total sample (n=723)	Adolescent mother (n=110)	Never pregnant adolescent (n=613)				
Any common mental disorder	79 (10.9%)	20 (18.2%)	59 (9.6%)	7.02, 0.008			
Any mental health comorbidities	20 (2.8%)	9 (8.2%)	11 (1.8%)	14.15, <0.0001			
Any depressive symptoms	50 (6.9%)	14 (12.7%)	36 (5.9%)	6.80, 0.009			
Any anxiety symptoms	10 (1.4%)	4 (3.6%)	6 (1.0%)	4.83, 0.05			
Any posttraumatic stress symptoms	4 (0.6%)	0 (0.0%)	4 (0.7%)	0.72, 1.00			
Any suicidality symptoms	44 (6.1%)	14 (12.7%)	30 (4.9%)	10.0, 0.002			

Note. Sample includes adolescents both living with and without HIV | Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screening measure for mental health) | Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently defined for the purpose of this thesis as scoring above the cut-off on two or more mental health screening measures) | Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**.



4.3.3 Prevalence of common mental disorder according to the syndemic of adolescent motherhood and HIV

Figure 4-2 (and Appendix 2,

			N (%) / M(SD)			
	Total sample (n=723)	No HIV & never pregnant (n=164)	No HIV & motherhood (n=49)	HIV &		
Mental health symptoms (prevalence)						
Any common mental disorder	79 (10.9%)	21 (12.8%)	6 (12.2%)	38 (8		
Any mental health comorbidities	20 (2.8%)	4 (2.4%)	4 (8.2%)	7 (1.		
Any depressive symptoms	50 (6.9%)	13 (7.9%)	4 (8.2%)	23 (5		
Any anxiety symptoms	10 (1.4%)	3 (1.8%)	2 (4.1%)	3 (0.		
Any posttraumatic symptoms	4 (0.6%)	3 (1.8%)	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.		
Any suicidality symptoms	44 (6.1%)	10 (6.1%)	5 (10.2%)	20 (4		

Mental health symptoms scores				
Depressive symptoms scores (0-10)	0.65 (1.21	0.71 (1.33)	0.63 (1.45)	0.58 (
Anxiety symptoms scores (0-14)	1.15 (2.20)	1.43 (2.52)	1.45 (2.84)	0.93 (
Posttraumatic stress symptoms scores (0-19)	0.89 (1.97)	1.15 (2.64)	0.45 (0.98)	0.83 (
Suicidality symptoms scores (0-5)	0.16 (0.73)	0.12 (0.57)	0.27 (0.95)	0.12 (

Table 9-3) presents the prevalence of probable common mental disorder disaggregated across four groups according to motherhood and HIV status. Prevalence of likely common mental disorder was found to be highest amongst adolescent mothers living with HIV (23.0% [95% CI: 14.1%-35.15%]). Likewise, prevalence of depressive symptomology was found to be highest among adolescent mothers living with HIV (16.4%). Of note, the prevalence of probable mental health comorbidities was higher amongst mothers regardless of HIV status (adolescents living with HIV: 8.2%, Adolescents not living with HIV: 8.2%). Similar patterns were identified relating to anxiety and suicidality symptoms (see



Figure 4-2). For exploratory purposes **Appendix 2**, **Table 9-3** details mental health symptomology scores stratified according to combined motherhood and HIV status.



Figure 4-2 Mental health symptoms stratified accordingly to combined motherhood and HIV status

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screening measure for mental health)|Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently defined for the purpose of this thesis as scoring above the cut-off on two or more mental health screening measures). Confidence intervals calculated at 95%. *one-sided 97.5% confidence interval. Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**.

4.3.4 Associations between combined motherhood and HIV status and common mental disorder

Table 4-3 presents a series of logistic regression models exploring the cross-sectional associations between motherhood and HIV status and, likely common mental disorder (including mental health comorbidities and the presence of individual mental health symptomology). Figure 4-3 illustrates the adjusted odds ratios (with 95% confidence intervals) for likely common mental disorder and mental health comorbidities according to combined motherhood and HIV status. Within the multivariable models (model 1), the odds of experiencing probable mental health comorbidities were found to be elevated among those experiencing motherhood (regardless of HIV status), however, this did not reach statistical significance (AOR: 2.64, p=0.08; likely due to the small sample size experiencing mental health comorbidities). The association between motherhood and likely common mental disorder in the sample did not reach statistical significance and the magnitude of the association was considerably attenuated compared to that for presence of comorbidities (AOR: 1.30, p=0.44). Adjusted odds ratios suggest living with HIV was protective of likely common mental disorder/mental health comorbidities, however these associations did not reach statistical significance (model 1). Within the interaction models (model 2), a trend was identified for an exacerbating interaction effect between experiencing motherhood and living with HIV, predicting an increased likelihood of likely common mental disorder when both adolescent motherhood and HIV occur (AOR: 2.67, p=0.13). A similar trend was identified for reported depressive symptomology (AOR:3.23, p=0.12), identifying depressive symptomology as a likely driver of reported likely common mental disorder within these analyses. No other associations were identified within these models.

Table 4-3 Multivariable logistic regression models exploring the association between motherhood and HIV status and, prevalence of common mental disorder

	Any common mental disorder		I Any mental health Any depressive Any comorbidity symptoms		Any depressive symptoms		Any depressive symptoms		Any anxiety symptoms		Any posttraumatic stress symptoms		Any posttraumatic stress symptoms		Any suicidality symptoms	
	OR (95% CI)	p	OR (95% CI)	р	OR (95% CI)	р	OR (95% CI)	р	OR (95% CI)	p	OR (95% CI)	р				
Model 1*																
	1.30		2.64		1.66		1.79				1.59					
Motherhood (n=110)	(0.67-2.55)	0.44	(0.89-7.90)	0.08	(0.75-3.68)	0.21	(0.41-7.81)	0.44	1	-	(0.71-3.57)	0.26				
	0.76		0.67		0.74		0.49		0.14		0.84					
Living with HIV (n=510)	(0.45-1.29)	0.31	(0.25-1.80)	0.43	(0.39-1.42)	0.37	(0.13-1.85)	0.29	(0.009-2.09)	0.16	(0.42-1.68)	0.63				
	0.90		1.47		1.29		1.82				0.68					
Living in a rural area	(0.53-1.55)	0.71	(0.58-3.74)	0.42	(0.70-2.40)	0.42	(0.51-6.51)	0.36	1	-	(0.32-1.44)	0.31				
	1.52		1.03		1.49		2.40		1.84		1.50					
Living in informal housing	(0.84-2.75)	0.17	(0.30-3.61)	0.96	(0.72-3.10)	0.28	(0.61-9.42)	0.21	(0.19-17.88)	0.60	(0.70-3.22)	0.30				
	1.29		1.10		1.51		0.90		0.90		1.08					
Orphanhood	(0.80-2.06)	0.30	(0.45-2.69)	0.83	(0.83-2.71)	0.18	(0.26-3.12)	0.86	(0.13-6.40)	0.91	(0.59-2.00)	0.80				
	2.79		4.72	0.00	1.98		6.92				4.34					
No school enrolment	(1.60-4.86)	<0.001	(1.88-11.87)	1	(0.98-4.01)	0.06	(1.97-24.38)	0.003	1	-	(2.25-8.38)	<0.001				
No household cash grant	0.36		0.60		0.58		0.26		0.20		0.32					
receipt	(0.17-0.73)	0.005	(0.14-2.67)	0.50	(0.22-1.55)	0.28	(0.05-1.28)	0.10	(0.02-1.97)	0.17	(0.13-0.77)	0.01				

Model 2*												
Motherhood (n=110)	0.74 (0.27-2.07)	0.57	2.50 (0.55-11.50)	0.24	0.85 (0.25-2.89)	0.80	1.27 (0.18-9.05)	0.81	1	-	1.36 (0.41-4.54)	0.62
Living with HIV (n=510)	0.60 (0.33-1.09)	0.10	0.64 (0.18-2.32)	0.50	0.55 (0.27-1.14)	0.11	0.36 (0.07-2.00)	0.24	0.14 (0.009-2.09)	0.16	0.78 (0.34-1.78)	0.55
Motherhood*Living with HIV (n=61)	2.67 (0.75-9.44)	0.13	1.11 (0.15-8.14)	0.92	3.23 (0.72-14.40)	0.12	2.09 (0.14-30.98)	0.59	1	-	1.31 (0.29-5.93)	0.73
Living in a rural area	0.88 (0.50-1.55)	0.66	1.41 (0.52-3.83)	0.51	1.27 0.67-2.44)	0.46	1.93 (0.49-7.51)	0.35	1	-	0.66 (0.30-1.44)	0.30
Living in informal housing	1.37 0.73-2.57)	0.32	0.78 (0.21-2.89)	0.71	1.47 (0.69-3.14)	0.31	1.90 (0.44-8.22)	0.39	1.19 (0.08-17.71)	0.89	1.13 (0.50-2.57)	0.77
Orphanhood	1.46 (0.88-2.42)	0.14	1.38 (0.52-3.66)	0.51	1.73 (0.93-3.25)	0.09	1.13 (0.30-4.24)	0.86	1.29 (0.12-13.79)	0.83	1.24 (0.64-2.40)	0.52
No school enrolment	2.68 (1.39-5.17)	0.003	3.61 (1.21-10.80)	0.02	1.58 (0.69-3.61)	0.28	4.92 (1.18-20.52)	0.03	1	-	4.20 (1.92-9.20)	<0.001
No household cash grant receipt	0.36 (0.17-0.76)	0.007	0.51 0.11-2.40)	0.40	0.57 (0.21-1.55)	0.27	0.24 (0.04-1.31)	0.10	1.03 (0.06-18.99)	0.98	0.32 (0.13-0.80)	0.01

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screening measure for mental health)| Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently defined for the purpose of this thesis as scoring above the cut-off on two or more mental health screening measures) *Model 1/Model 2: Multivariable logistic regression models adjusted for sample characteristics (living in a rural area [yes], living in informal housing [yes], orphanhood status [at least one parent has died], enrolled in school [no], household in receipt of cash grant [no]). Any mental health symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**.



Figure 4-3 Forest plot detailing adjusted odds ratios (with 95% confidence intervals) for likely common mental disorder and mental health comorbidities according to combined motherhood and HIV status

Note. CMD; Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screening measure for mental health)| MCHs; Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently defined for the purpose of this thesis as scoring above the cut-off on two or more mental health screening measures). Multivariable logistic regression models adjusted for sample characteristics (living in a rural area [yes], and living in informal housing [yes], orphanhood status [at least one parent has died], Enrolled in school [no], Household in receipt of cash grant [no]). Any mental health symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**
4.4 Discussion

This is the first known explicit exploration of mental health among adolescent mothers within sub-Saharan Africa with a focus on HIV status. These analyses explore the current prevalence of likely common mental disorder according to experience of adolescent motherhood and the syndemic of adolescent motherhood and HIV. The prevalence of adolescent motherhood was 15.2% (a figure in line with current national South African estimates),¹⁴⁰ and over a tenth (10.9%) were classified as reporting likely common mental disorder (either depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress disorder, or suicidality symptomology; see section **3.4**). These prevalence data indicate a need for attention to adolescent mental health, particularly within the context of adolescent motherhood. The detailed exploration of associations in these analyses reveals three core findings. First, poor mental health was higher among mothers compared to adolescents who had never experienced pregnancy. Secondly, within univariable analyses, prevalence of likely common mental disorder was found to be highest among adolescent mothers living with HIV (23.0%) compared to those experiencing motherhood who were not living with HIV, and non-mothers. Thirdly, prevalence of likely mental health comorbidities within unadjusted analyses (scoring above the cut-off on two or more measures of mental health symptomology; see section 3.4) was found to be higher among adolescent mothers, regardless of HIV status, indicating that experience of pregnancy/motherhood may drive more complex mental health burden. This finding was supported within adjusted models, as a trend for adolescent mothers to be marginally more likely to report probable mental health comorbidities was identified. These findings highlight the commonality and potential complexity of mental health burden within the context of adolescent motherhood and HIV within South Africa, and the urgent need for further research and effective support for this group.

These findings extend literature identifying elevated prevalence of mental health burden among adolescent mothers,^{152,153} and highlight increased mental health burden (likely driven by probable depressive symptoms) among adolescents

experiencing the dual impact of motherhood and living with HIV. As such, findings address the critical evidence gap highlighted by the systematic review undertaken as part this thesis (see **Chapter 2**) which identified no existing studies reporting the prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers living with HIV. Adjusted models within analyses also highlight the potential complexity of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers within the context of HIV. While results suggest that adolescent motherhood may be associated with elevated poor mental health, adjusted models also indicate that living with HIV was potentially protective of mental health for this sample - a finding in contrast to previous literature.^{124,127,131-133} It should be noted that these associations did not reach statistical significance. Despite this, these findings, warrant further study to explore potential factors contributing to this pattern of results i.e., mode of HIV infection, time since HIV diagnosis, engagement with HIV services, resilience or access to social support may have implications for mental health within this population. Findings also highlight the experience of mental health comorbidities within adolescent motherhood, broadening previous investigations exploring singular mental health disorders.²⁰⁹ The evidence base on mental health and pregnancy/motherhood is often limited to depressive symptomology with a reduced focus on anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidal behaviours. In addition to highlighting elevated depressive symptomology among adolescents who have experienced motherhood in the sample, these data identify both anxiety, and worryingly, suicidality symptomology as prevalent among adolescent mothers. These data extend emerging literature identifying the commonality of suicidal ideation within pregnancy among HIV-affected populations in South Africa,³⁷⁸ providing evidence relating to adolescents. Furthermore, these data highlight the potential complexity of mental health experience (demonstrated through the presence of probable mental health comorbidities) for this group. While the findings from these analyses focus on exploring likely common mental disorder and poor mental health status within this sample, it would be amiss not to highlight the absence of poor mental health within most of the sample - particularly given the burdens of HIV, adolescent pregnancy, and sociodemographic challenges among this population. As above, such findings warrant further exploration to examine possible contributors to resilience, coping,

and positive mental health among this population to appropriately inform future programming with the aim of bolstering wellbeing for this group.

For adolescent mothers living with HIV, elevated likely common mental disorder is of particular concern as poor mental health has been found to negatively impact HIV treatment uptake and adherence^{379,380}, including prevention of mother to child transmission efforts³⁸¹ - potentially having negative health consequences for both the adolescent and their child(ren). Mental health challenges have previously been found to be associated with parenting challenges i.e., harsh parenting practices¹⁵² and suboptimal child development outcomes, 153, 205, 207-209 bringing to light the importance of supporting adolescent maternal mental health for both the individual and their child(ren). A recent systematic review exploring psychosocial interventions for pregnant and parenting adolescents identified seventeen interventions studies with small to moderate effects on positive mental health however, no studies were identified within low and middle income countries³³⁰ - highlighting the need for tailored intervention among this group. There is a robust literature on effective interventions for maternal common mental disorder (mostly focused on depression),³⁸² including interventions for populations living with HIV within South Africa e.g. psycho-educational interventions.^{161,383,384} Adapting such interventions for adolescents living with HIV may be of benefit. Future research may also be well placed to explore modifiable factors that contribute to common mental disorder among adolescent mothers living with HIV to better inform future programming. Within the above multivariable analyses, not being enrolled in school and receiving a cash grant were found to be associated with likely common mental disorder in this sample, suggesting that adolescent mothers not in school (i.e., those adolescent mothers who have dropped out of school or are older) or those experiencing poverty are more likely to report poor mental health symptomology. However, it was beyond the scope of this chapter to fully explore such associations, and further research is required examine these relationships further. Additional possible factors driving elevated common mental disorder among this group may include stigma (related to both adolescent pregnancy/motherhood and HIV), a lack of social support, poverty, parenting stress, knowledge, and timing of HIV diagnosis and, child HIV

status.^{136,161,324,385} For the majority, contact with health services likely increases for these adolescents during the pregnancy and post-partum period. Inherently, this contact with antenatal and postnatal care services (as well as HIV care services for adolescents living with HIV), provides an opportunity to amalgamate differing branches of health service through providing screening, monitoring, and referral for likely common mental disorder.

4.4.1 Limitations of analyses

These analyses should be interpreted within the context of study limitations. First, given the distribution of participants within groups established from combined motherhood and HIV status, some of the regression models undertaken as part of these analyses may have been underpowered to detect associations. Nevertheless, trends within the models were identified and, the prevalence data within these analyses contribute to a critical gap within the evidence base relating to adolescent mothers living with HIV. Second, these analyses focus solely on female adolescents. It was beyond the scope of this study to explore the mental health experience of adolescent fathers. As such, there remains an absence of literature regarding the experience of adolescents who have fathered a child.³⁸⁶ Third, it was beyond the scope of these analyses to explore pregnancy loss, parenting of multiple children and, some of the intricacies relating to the experience of mental health burden, adolescent motherhood, and HIV (i.e., how risk and protective factors contribute to such experiences, the impact of mode of maternal HIV infection and, the timing of common mental disorder symptomology [e.g., the post-partum period]). However, the contribution of such factors should not be excluded from the discussion regarding these experiences. Future studies should be encouraged to further examine the experience of mental health for this group to allow for a greater understanding of modifiable mechanisms of effect for common mental disorder to better inform effective interventions among this group. The strengths and limitations of these data and analyses are discussed further in sections **3.1.5** and **8.3** of this thesis.

4.4.2 Chapter summary & conclusions

Mental health research, policy, and provision is beginning to be given attention by international funding bodies and polygonal organisations however, resources, programming, and research capacity within the field remains low, limiting the production of evidence relevant to programming for adolescents within low- and middle-income countries. For policy change to occur in relation to mental health, a core step is raising awareness of the burden of mental health challenges among the population, and identifying particularly vulnerable sub-groups to allow for targeted responses.¹³⁴ This chapter explored the prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers within the context of HIV and explored associations between motherhood and HIV status, and mental health status. These analyses identified a high prevalence of likely common mental disorder among a particularly vulnerable group and provides a foundation for further exploration regarding the needs of adolescent mothers within the context of HIV. This is the first explicit exploration of likely common mental disorder prevalence among adolescent mothers living with HIV within South Africa. Three core findings emerge: 1) results highlight elevated likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers, 2) prevalence of likely common mental disorder was found to be greatest among those adolescents experiencing the syndemic of adolescent motherhood and HIV and, 3) likely mental health comorbidities were found to be prevalent among adolescent mothers regardless of HIV status. These data focus on syndemic conditions (adolescent pregnancy/parenthood and HIV status) and highlight the potential need for integrated responses for adolescent mothers within South Africa (i.e., the amalgamation of antenatal, postnatal, and HIV care, with mental health screening).

Chapter 5 Correlates of common mental disorder among adolescent mothers in the context of HIV in South Africa

5.1 Chapter overview

Chapter 4 of this thesis utilised data from the **Adolescent HIV study** to explore prevalence of likely common mental disorder according to motherhood and HIV status. This proceeding chapter further extends these works to explore prevalence of likely common mental disorder beyond the pregnancy period in a broader sample of mothers who have previously been pregnant during adolescence. Unlike the previous chapter, the **HEY BABY study** focuses solely on adolescent mothers, both living with and not living with HIV [see section **3.1.3** for an overview]). As well as exploring prevalence of likely common mental disorder, this chapter additionally explores correlates (framed as risk factors) for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers (both living with and not living with HIV) to address the absence of evidence relating to this population.

The works within this chapter have resulted in the following peer-review publication:

Steventon Roberts, K.J., Smith, C., Toska, E., Cluver, L., Haag, K., Wittesaele, C., ... & Sherr, L. (2022). Risk factors for poor mental health among adolescent mothers in South Africa. Psychology, Health & Medicine, 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13548506.2022.2124295

5.2 Background

Adolescent pregnancy has previously been found to be associated with poor mental health, ^{152,153} and this previous evidence is supported by the findings from **Chapter 4** of this thesis. Within South Africa, adolescents are additionally exposed to numerous risk factors for poor mental health including poverty, violence exposure, and high levels of communicable disease (e.g., HIV). Risk of poor mental health may therefore

be further compounded by the experience of adolescent pregnancy within such settings. As detailed in section **1.4**, HIV has been found to be associated with poor mental health among adolescents. A recent systematic review identified a high prevalence of mental health problems among adolescents living with HIV, with 24– 27% of adolescents identified as experiencing psychiatric disorder and 30–50% showing behavioural or emotional difficulties.¹³² For adolescents living with HIV, poor mental health has implications for treatment adherence^{387,388} which in turn has implications for health outcomes and onward HIV transmission.

Both pregnancy and living with HIV have been found to be independently associated with poor mental health among adolescents.^{131,152,162} Similarly, the findings from Chapter 4 identify the prevalence of likely common mental disorder to be higher among adolescent mothers living with HIV compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV and non-mothers. This evidence suggests that the experiencing the syndemic of both adolescent pregnancy and living with HIV seemingly may compound poor mental health experience. Established literature highlights that poor mental health has widespread impacts for the individual and their social networks.^{8,14,15,17,19,21,22} Within the context of adolescent mothers, poor mental health may additionally have implications for the health, development, and wellbeing of their children.^{153,205,389,390} Despite the possible impacts for both adolescent mothers and their children, there is limited research exploring factors associated with poor mental health among adolescent mothers, and there is an absence of literature exploring risk and protective factors for adolescent mothers living with HIV (see **Chapter 2**). As such, there exists no evidence-based programming to support the mental health of adolescent mothers living with HIV (see **Chapter 2**). Given this, the next challenge is to explore factors associated with poor mental health among adolescent mothers (including those living with HIV), to identify risk and protective factors for mental health among this group.

Existing research exploring risk factors for poor mental health among populations which may have included adolescent mothers (but did not stratify according to age; such research is outlined in section **2.4** of this thesis) identify factors that may be

associated with a heightened likelihood of probable common mental disorder. Previously identified factors include having an older spouse,³⁰⁷ abuse exposure,^{294,308,311,316,320} relationship difficulties,^{308,312} younger maternal age,^{294,315} living with HIV,^{294,312} economic difficulties,³¹¹ food insecurity,³¹⁴ unintended pregnancy,³¹⁹ and previous history of poor mental health.³²⁰ Furthermore, within some of these previous explorations, social support has been identified as protective of mental health.^{86,294,328} Further insight into risk and protective factors for mental health in this specific age group remains critical to better understand the mental health experience of adolescent mothers generally and those living with HIV, specifically, within sub-Saharan Africa, and how best to support this population. Such insights are also critical to ensure the development of impactful policy and programming to promote adolescent wellbeing and enhance adolescent potential. This study set out to test if the above established risk factors (for which there are available measures) are correlated with likely common mental disorder specifically among adolescent mothers affected by HIV.

5.2.1 Aim and objectives

The exploratory analyses within this chapter builds the evidence base relating to potential correlates for likely common mental disorders among adolescent mothers (including those living with HIV and not living with HIV) in South Africa. Specific objectives of these analyses are to:

Objective 1: Identify prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers, including explorations according to adolescent HIV status

Objective 2: Explore the associations between hypothesised correlates (framed as risk factors) and likely common mental disorder (informed by concepts drawn from Bronfenbrenner's ecological model²⁷⁸ as a framework)

5.2.2 Hypothesised correlates

Hypothesised correlates were drawn from the limited existing literature (obtained from studies identified in the systematic review undertaken as part of this thesis but did not fully meet the criteria for inclusion; see section **2.4**) and, for practicality, were selected based on the availability of measures in the *HEY BABY study*. To acknowledge the broader social context and the lived realities of adolescents' lives, these analyses utilise concepts from Bronfenbrenner's socio-ecological model²⁷⁸ as a framework to explore hypothesised correlates at an individual, interpersonal and, community level. See section **1.9** for an overview of Bronfenbrenner's ecological model and its application to the works in this thesis.

The socio-ecological perspective allows for both individual and contextual factors to be accounted for within the exploration of common mental disorder. A core concept from Bronfenbrenner's ecological model was that at least two ecological systems are included within analyses to allow for the understanding of a particular phenomenon,²⁷⁸ in this instance the reporting of likely common mental disorder. Use of this concept also highlights the role of the social and physical environment in mental health experience and broadens investigations beyond individual based factors. Hypothesised correlates were clustered into three levels (individual, interpersonal and community); see **Figure 5-1**.

At an individual level hypothesised correlates include *previous experience of abuse*, *access to social protection* (operationalised for the purpose of these analyses as food security, access to necessities, access to cash grants), *access to work and education*, and *experience of age disparate relationships*. In addition to the literature outlined above (which may have included adolescent mothers and those living with HIV) which highlights these factors as potentially being associated with poor mental health among adolescent mothers,^{294,308,311,316,320} previous research has identified exposure to abuse (physical or sexual) as being associated with both poor mental health and adolescent pregnancy.^{86,391,392} Likewise, while food insecurity³¹⁴ and economic difficulties have been associated with poor mental health among pregnant women (including adolescents)³¹¹, access to social protection^{393,394} (e.g., food security, access

to necessities, cash grant receipts) has previously been identified as being associated with improved mental health among adolescent populations within sub-Saharan Africa. To explore the concept of economic difficulties further within this sample, being in work or education was also added to the model as a possible correlate of poor mental health among adolescent mothers. Age disparate sexual relationships have previously been found to be associated with adolescent pregnancy within South Africa,³⁹⁵ and having an older partner has previously been identified as being associated with poor mental health in a sample which may have included adolescent mothers and those living with HIV.³⁰⁷ At an interpersonal level, the concept of support is explored as a hypothesised correlate, as previous research has identified social support as protective of mental health^{86,294,328} within pregnancy (inclusive of populations including adolescents and those living with HIV). Finally, at a community level, exposure to community violence is explored as there is a strong body of evidence which shows that exposure to violence within the community is associated with a higher likelihood of mental disorders among adolescents in South Africa (see Figure 5-1).396-399



Note. Hypothesised correlates drawn from existing literature

Figure 5-1 Hypothesised correlates for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers affected by HIV clustered according to a socioecological framework

5.3 Methods

5.3.1 Participants and procedure

Cross-sectional data utilised within these analyses is drawn from the *HEY BABY study* (see section **3.1.3** for full details relating to participants and procedure), undertaken between March 2018 and July 2019. Data included in these analyses exploring the associations are derived from the group of adolescent mothers (those who had given birth between the ages of 10-19 years who had at least one living child; n=1002).

5.3.2 Measures

Maternal mental health status. For a detailed overview of the mental health symptomology measures utilised within analyses see section **3.4**. All participants within the current sample responded to all items of the four validated mental health symptomology measures used within these analyses (see below). Cut-off scores were utilised to ascertain prevalence estimates. Symptomology scores for individual mental health symptom scales are explored for illustrative purposes in **Appendix 3**. Participants were classified as experiencing likely **common mental disorder**³⁸⁶ if they scored above the cut-off on any of the four mental health symptomology measures utilised within the study (depressive symptoms [Child Depression Inventory Short Form $\geq 3/10$ items^{342,343}], anxiety symptoms [Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety] Scale $\geq 10/14$ items^{360,361}], posttraumatic stress symptoms [Child PTSD checklist-12] items over four domains of posttraumatic stress disorder , scoring ≥ 1 on each of the four domains of the scale: re-experience, voidance, hyperarousal and dysphoria^{54,344,363}], and suicidality [any; Mini International Psychiatric Interview for Children and Adolescents $\geq 1/5$ items³⁶⁵]). Participants were classified as experiencing any likely mental health comorbidities (MHCs) if a participant scored above the cutoff on two or more of the mental health measures within the study (see above).

Sociodemographic characteristics were routinely gathered by maternal report and corroborated with health records on a case-by-case basis. Characteristics included maternal age at time of birth, maternal HIV status (living with HIV vs. not living with

HIV), number of children given birth to, relationship status (in a relationship vs. not in a relationship), housing type (formal vs. informal) and, dwelling location (rural vs. urban). Child characteristics (child age [months] and biological sex) were collected from adolescent mother/caregiver report and cross-checked with child health records.

Hypothesised correlates were clustered according to a socio-ecological model (see Figure 5-1) based on concepts from Bronfenbrenner's theoretical framework²⁷⁸ (see section 5.2.2 above). Individual-level factors were obtained via maternal self-report. Mothers reported on whether they had experienced any previous abuse (emotional, physical [weekly/monthly] or sexual abuse [ever]).⁴⁰⁰ Socioeconomic circumstances were captured utilising a series of measures relating to food security (participant had food for the last week and can afford three meals a day),⁴⁰¹ access to necessities (from a list of eight basic necessities recognised by over 80% of the population in the nationally representative South African Social Attitudes Survey),⁴⁰² government cash grant receipt and, being in paid work or education. Whether adolescent mothers were in an age disparate relationship was calculated utilising maternal age and maternal reporting of partner/father of child age. Relationships were classified as age disparate if the fathers of the children born to adolescent mothers were 5+years older than the mother.^{395,403,404} Interpersonal-level factors focused on support and were based on adolescent self-report. Perceived social support was measured using 8-items from the Medical Outcomes Study (MOS) Social Support Survey.⁴⁰⁵ Participants were classified as receiving a lack of social support if they did not score positively on all survey items. Support during pregnancy was measured utilising a single self-report item. Community-level factors included adolescent report of exposure to community violence, assessed as a binary item (yes/no) obtained from the Child Exposure to Community Violence (CECV) checklist.⁴⁰⁶

5.3.3 Statistical analyses

Analyses examined cross-sectional associations between hypothesised correlates and likely common mental disorder. Sample characteristics (including prevalence of likely common mental disorder) were described and explored according to maternal

HIV status using Chi-square tests, t-tests and, Kruskal Wallis tests, as appropriate. For exploratory purposes, individual mental health scales are explored further, inclusive of stratification according to HIV status in Appendix 3. Logistic regression analyses were used to explore associations between hypothesised correlates and likely common mental disorder independently (univariable models; model 1), and within multivariable models (models 2-5). Within multivariable models, factors were clustered based on а hypothesised socio-ecological framework (i.e., sociodemographic characteristics, individual-level, interpersonal-level, communitylevel; see Figure 5-1) and entered into the models within a stepwise sequential approach to identify independent factors (i.e., sociodemographic factors were added, followed by individual- level factors, interpersonal- level factors, and communitylevel factors). To explore potential differences according to maternal HIV status, interactions with maternal HIV status were additionally explored using logistic regression models. The Benjamini Hochberg procedure was undertaken to account for multiple testing within regression models (false discovery rate of 10%³⁷¹).

5.4 Results

5.4.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

The median age of adolescent mothers at the birth of their first child in the total sample was 17 years (IQR: 16-18 years). See **Figure 5-2/Appendix 3, Table 9-4** for a breakdown of the study sample according to maternal age at the birth of their first child. Almost a third (27.2%; 272/1002) of the sample were living with HIV. Adolescent mothers living with HIV were older compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV at the birth of their first child (17 vs. 16 years, *t*= 59.64, *p*=0.0001). Eight percent of adolescent mothers had more than one child and adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to report having more than one child (19.9% vs. 4.7%, X²=57.11, *p*=<0.0001). Almost of a third (28.9%) of adolescent mothers lived in a rural area, and 22.3% in informal housing. Two thirds of adolescent mothers were in a relationship at the time of the study (659/1002; 66.4%), adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to report being in a relationship compared to adolescent mothers hult (71.9% vs. 64.3%; X²=5.03, *p*=0.03). The

median age of children born to adolescent mothers in the sample was 15 months (IQR: 6-29 months), and 48.7% of children were female. Children of adolescent mothers living with HIV were older compared to those of adolescent mothers not living with HIV (25 vs .13 months: t=51.334, p=0.0001; see



Figure 5-2 Maternal age at birth of first-born child among adolescent mothers (n=1002)

Table 5-1).



Figure 5-2 Maternal age at birth of first-born child among adolescent mothers (n=1002)

 Table 5-1 Sociodemographic characteristics of adolescent mothers and their children (including hypothesised correlates for adolescent maternal mental health) stratified according to maternal HIV status (n=1002)

		X ² / t, p-value						
	Total sample	Living with HIV	Not living with HIV					
	(n=1002)	(n=272)	(n=730)					
Maternal characteristics								
Maternal age (current; years)	18 (17-19)	19 (18-21)	18 (17-19)	175.86, 0.0001				
Maternal age at birth of first child (years)	17 (16-18)	17 (16-18)	16 (15-17)	59.64, 0.0001				
Has more than one child	88 (8.8%)	54 (19.9%)	34 (4.7%)	57.11, <0.0001				
Living in a rural area	290 (28.9%)	68 (25.0%)	222 (30.4%)	2.82, 0.09				
Informal housing	219 (22.3%)	67 (25.6%)	152 (21.1%)	2.18, 0.14				
In a relationship (current)	659 (66.4%)	192 (71.9%)	467 (64.3%)	5.03, 0.03				
Child characteristics								
Child age (months)	15 (6-29)	25 (8-39)	13 (5.5-24)	51.34, 0.0001				
Child biological sex (female)	488 (48.7%)	137 (50.4%)	351 (48.1%)	0.41, 0.52				
Hypothesised correlates for adolescent maternal mental health								
Individual-level factors								
Any abuse	45 (4.5%)	15 (5.5%)	30 (4.1%)	0.91, 0.34				

		X ² /t, p-value		
	Total sample	Living with HIV	Not living with HIV	
	(n=1002)	(n=272)	(n=730)	
Lack of food security	291 (29.0%)	89 (32.7%)	202 (27.7%)	2.45, 0.12
Number of necessities (0-8)	5.22 (2.22)	4.71 (2.33)	5.42 (2.15)	19.08, 0.0001
Lack of access to all basic necessities (8)	807 (80.5%)	227 (83.5%)	580 (79.5%)	2.03, 0.16
No grant receipt	74 (7.4%)	9 (3.3%)	65 (8.9%)	9.07, 0.003
Highest school grade completed	9.63 (1.67)	9.55 (1.87)	9.66 (1.59)	0.94, 0.35
Not in work or education	446 (44.5%)	187 (68.8%)	259 (35.5%)	88.81, <0.0001
Age disparity with father of child (how many years	4 (2-6)	5 (2-8)	3 (2-5)	20.31, 0.0001
older is the father of the child than the mother?)				
Age disparate relationship (father of child; ≥5 years)	368 (40.1%)	128 (52.0%)	240 (35.8%)	19.82, <0.0001
Interpersonal-level factors				
Perceived social support score	13.39 (2.06)	13.22 (2.16)	13.45 (2.02)	1.63, 0.10
Lack of social support	122 (12.2%)	44 (16.2%)	78 (10.7%)	5.59, 0.02
Not supported during pregnancy	179 (17.9%)	51 (18.8%)	128 (17.5%)	0.20, 0.65
Community-level factors				
Any exposure to community violence	267 (26.7%)	64 (23.5%)	203 (27.8%)	1.86, 0.17

Note. Available data: Informal housing n=981 | In a relationship n=993 | Age disparate relationship (father of child; ≥5 years) n=917

5.4.2 Prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers

One hundred and twenty-six (12.6%) participants scored above the cut-off on at least one mental health symptomology measure and were classified as experiencing likely *common mental disorder*. The prevalence of mental health comorbidities (defined as scoring above the cut-off on two or more mental health symptomology measures) was 2.7%. Within the four individual mental health symptomology scales, 8.1% were classified as experiencing depressive symptoms, 0.8% anxiety symptoms, 0.6% posttraumatic stress symptoms and 6.4% suicidality symptoms (see **Figure 5-3** /**Appendix 3, Table 9-5**.

Compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV, adolescent mothers living with HIV reported at greater prevalence of likely *common mental disorder* (16.2% [95% CI: 12.3%-21.0%] vs. 11.2% [95% CI: 9.1%-13.7%]; X^2 =4.41, *p*=0.04), mental health comorbidities (4.8% vs. 1.9%, X^2 =6.19, *p*=0.01) and depressive symptoms (11.4% vs. 6.9%; X^2 =5.52, *p*=0.02). Symptomology scores relating to anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality were similar among mothers regardless of HIV status (see **Figure 5-3/Appendix 3, Table 9-5**). See **Appendix 3, Table 9-5** for detail relating to individual mental health symptom scales (including stratification according to maternal HIV status).

5.4.3 Frequency of hypothesised correlates for adolescent maternal mental health



Figure 5-2 Maternal age at birth of first-born child among adolescent mothers (n=1002)

Table 5-1 presents the frequencies of the hypothesised correlates associated with adolescent maternal mental health. These hypothesised correlates are utilised within subsequent logistic regression models exploring cross-sectional associations between maternal factors and maternal mental health. At an *individual-level*, 4.5% of adolescent mothers reported experience of abuse (physical/emotional[weekly/monthly] or sexual abuse [ever]: **Appendix 3**,

Table 9-6 details individual measures of abuse according to likely common mental disorder status in the sample), 29.0% were food insecure, 80.5% did not have access to all assessed basic necessities, 44.5% were not in paid work or education and, 40.1% had experienced an age disparate relationship with the father of their child (5+years). At an *interpersonal-level*, 12.2% of adolescent mothers were classified as not experiencing high social support, and 17.9% did not feel supported during their pregnancy. At a *community-level*, over a quarter (26.7%) of mothers reported experience of violence within their community (see



Figure 5-2 Maternal age at birth of first-born child among adolescent mothers (n=1002)

Table 5-1).



Note. CMD: Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health) | Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently) | Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**.

Figure 5-3 Prevalence of mental health symptoms among adolescent mothers stratified according to maternal HIV status (n=1002)

5.4.4 Correlates for common mental disorder

Table 5-2 presents as series of logistic regression models exploring associations between (binary) hypothesised correlates for maternal mental health and the presence of any likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers in the sample. Models (1-5) progress in a stepwise manner. Model 1 presents the univariable associations between hypothesised factors and any common mental disorder. Models 2-5 present multivariable associations and progress sequentially to include sociodemographic factors (2), individual-level (3), interpersonal-level (4) and community-level (5). When all sociodemographic characteristics, and hypothesised, individual-level, interpersonal-level, and community-level factors were entered simultaneously within a logistic regression model (Table 5-2, Model 5); probable correlates for likely CMD among adolescent mothers were any experience of abuse (OR=2.54 [95% CI: 1.20-5.50], p=0.01), a lack of perceived social support (OR=4.09 [95% CI: 2.48-6.74], *p*=<0.0001), and exposure to community violence (OR=2.09 [95% CI: 1.33-3.27], p=0.001). Identified correlates spanned individual-level, interpersonallevel, and community-level factors. Statistically significant factors remained so after applying the Benjamini Hochberg procedure for multiple testing (utilising a false discovery rate of 10%³⁷¹). To explore potential differences in correlates for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers living with HIV and those not living with HIV interaction terms were additionally explored. However, there was limited evidence of interaction effects between correlates and maternal HIV status, as the observed interactions do not appear to be of a large magnitude. For illustrative purposes, a series of logistic regression models exploring the association between hypothesised correlates and the presence of likely common mental disorder stratified according to maternal HIV status were undertaken (see Appendix 3,

Table 9-7).

 Table 5-2 Logistic regression models exploring associations between hypothesised correlates and adolescent maternal mental health (n=1002)

	Any common mental disorder										
	Model	1	Model 2		Model	Model 3		Model 4		Model 5	
	OR (95% CI)	p	AOR (95%CI)	р	AOR (95%CI)	р	AOR (95%CI)	p	AOR (95%CI)	p	
Sociodemographic factors											
Maternal age at birth of	0.99	0 02	1.01	0.91	0.98	0.77	0.98	0.77	0.96	0.66	
first child (years)	(0.87-1.12)	0.82	(0.88-1.16)		(0.84-1.14)		(0.84-1.14)		(0.82-1.12)		
Maternal HIV	1.53	0.04	1.34	0.21	1.18	0.52	1.12	0.66	1.23	0.39	
	(1.02-2.27)		(0.85-2.12)	0.21	(0.73-1.91)	0.52	(0.67-1.87)		(0.75-2.11)		
Child age (months)	1.01	0.000	1.01	0.1.4	1.01	0.10	1.01	0.07	1.01	0.14	
	(1.00-1.02)	0.006	(1.00-1.02)	0.14	(1.00-1.02)		(1.00-1.03)		(0.99-1.02)		
More than one child	1.92		1.60	0.17	1.30	0.47	1.16	0.69	1.28	0.51	
	(1.10-3.34)	0.02	(0.82-3.13)		(0.64-2.63)		(0.56-2.42)		(0.61-2.66)		
In a relationship (current)	0.96	0.95	0.90	0.60	0.94	0.80	0.94	0.80	0.94	0.79	
	(0.65-1.43)	0.85	(0.60-1.34)	0.00	(0.61-1.47)		(0.60-1.48)		(0.59-1.48)		
Living in a rural area	0.64	0.05	0.66	0.08	0.72	0.20	0.81	0.42	0.91	0.70	
	(0.41-0.97)	0.05	(0.42-1.05)		(0.43-1.20)		(0.48-1.35)		(0.53-1.53)		

	Any common mental disorder									
	Model	1	Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		Model 5	
	OR (95% CI)	p	AOR (95%CI)	р	AOR (95%CI)	p	AOR (95%CI)	p	AOR (95%CI)	р
Informal housing	1.17	0.49	1.06	0.91	0.88	0.60	0.82	0.45	0.76	0.30
	(0.76-1.81)	0.48	(0.68-1.65)	0.81	(0.54-1.43)		(0.50-1.36)		(0.46-1.27)	
Individual level factors			l		l					
Any abuse	3.81	<0.0001	-	-	3.17	0.002	2.83	0.007	2.54	0.01
	(1.99-7.30)	<0.0001			(1.52-6.56)		(1.33-5.98)		(1.20-5.40)	
Lack of food security	1.06	0.77			0.94	0 00	0.84	0.46	0.86	0.54
	(0.71-1.60)	0.77	-	-	(0.59-1.49)	0.80	(0.52-1.35)	0.40	(0.53-1.40)	0.54
Lack of access to basic	0.97	0.01	-	-	1.05	0.86	0.96	0.87	0.94	0.84
necessities	(0.61-1.55)	0.91			(0.62-1.80)		(0.55-1.65)		(0.55-1.64)	
No grant receipt	1.38	0 33	-	-	1.41	0.34	1.55	0.23	1.50	0.27
	(0.72-2.64)	0.33			(0.70-2.87)		(0.75-3.19)		(0.73-3.09)	
Not in work or education	1.79	0 003			1.70	0.02	1.62	0.05	1.57	0.06
	(1.22-2.61)	0.003		-	(1.07-2.68)		(1.01-2.58)		(0.98-2.52)	
Age disparate relationship	1.35	0.11			1.11	0.61	1.21	0.20	1.22	0.29
	(0.93-1.96)		-	-	(0.73-1.70)	0.01	(0.79-1.86)	0.50	(0.79-1.88)	0.50

	Any common mental disorder									
	Model	1	Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		Model 5	
	OR (95% CI)	р	AOR (95%CI)	р	AOR (95%CI)	р	AOR (95%CI)	р	AOR (95%CI)	р
Interpersonal level factors										
Lack of social support	4.28	<0.0001	_				3.88	<0.0001	4.09	<0.0001
	(2.75-6.65)	<0.0001	-	-	-	-	(2.37-6.36)		(2.48-6.74)	
Not supported during	1.52	0.06					1.31	0.29	1.42	0.18
pregnancy	(0.97-2.38)		-	-	-	-	(0.80-2.17)		(0.85-2.36)	
Community factors										
Exposure to community	2.08	<0.0001	_			_		_	2.09	0.001
violence	(1.41-3.06)	\U.UUU1		_		-	_		(1.33-3.27)	0.001
			R ² = 0.02		R ² =0.05	5	R ² =0.0	9	R ² =0.1	1

Note. OR: Odds Ratio | AOR: Adjusted Odds Ratio | 95%CI: 95% Confidence Interval | Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health) |Model 1. Univariable model | Model 2. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic factors listed | Model 3. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic and individual- level factors listed | Model 4. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic, individual-, and interpersonal- level factors listed | Model 5. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic, interpersonal- and community-level factors listed

5.5 Discussion

This is the first known series of analyses exploring the relationship between hypothesised correlates and likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers affected by HIV within South Africa. The prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers was 12.6%, and adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to report probable common mental disorder and likely mental health comorbidities (largely driven by depressive and suicidality symptomology) when compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (16.2% vs. 11.2% and, 4.8% vs. 1.9%, respectively). Identified correlates for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers, were any experience of abuse (verbal, physical or sexual), a lack of perceived social support and, exposure to community violence. There was limited evidence of interaction effects between hypothesised associated factors and maternal HIV status, suggesting that the factors for likely common mental disorder and the magnitude of the associations are similar among adolescent mothers living with and without HIV. Identified associated factors have potential implications for the design of policy and programming to support adolescent mothers and their children within the context of HIV. Violence prevention is seemingly a critical component of adolescent mothers' psychosocial wellbeing, if unaddressed. Support groups may be of benefit to the psychosocial wellbeing of adolescent mothers within this context.⁴⁰⁷ It is likely that the perceived support received by adolescent mothers in the sample is provided at an inter-personal level by adolescents' immediate social networks (i.e., family members) – the positive impacts of which are often hard to replicate within interventions.^{408,409} However, group participation has previously been linked with greater resilience among adolescents within similar contexts and may provide benefit.³⁸⁵

The findings from these analyses support findings from **Chapter 4** which highlight worse mental health burden among adolescent mothers compared to adolescent non-mothers, particularly among adolescent mothers living with HIV, and extends the literature to explore possible correlates (risk factors) for mental health burden among this population. The data highlight the importance of abuse exposure, social support

and, community violence for adolescent maternal mental health within South Africa. Findings additionally support previous studies of broader samples (such as those identified in section **2.4**), which may have included adolescent mothers (both living with and not living with HIV), which identified poor maternal mental health as being associated with reported abuse exposure,^{294,308,311,316,320} and social support.^{86,294,328} These results also extend such literature to include mothers (including mothers beyond the postpartum period), as much of the previous evidence focuses on the pregnancy or the immediate postpartum period.

Comparable associations have been found within previous studies exploring risk and protective factors for maternal mental health within adult populations affected by HIV in sub-Saharan Africa, 410,411 and adolescent mothers (not necessarily affected by HIV) in the USA.^{412,413} These results also support broader evidence from the field of mental health identifying abuse and violence exposure^{414,415} as being associated with worse mental health outcomes, and social support⁴¹⁶ as being associated with improved mental health outcomes – these results highlight a lack of social support as being a potential risk factor for likely common mental disorder and therefore the presence of social support is likely protective. However, it should be noted that these models are exploratory (i.e., only a modest amount of variation within the sample was explained by the model and the relationships are cross-sectional) and thus additional factors are likely to impact on common mental disorder among adolescent mothers affected by HIV in South Africa. Further exploration of the influence of differing exposures on likely common mental disorder and the impact of such factors on the familial and social environment of adolescent mothers may be useful within the development of preventative programming and interventions to support adolescent maternal mental health. Results also identify how possible contributors to poor maternal mental health span beyond the individual level, and in line with the complex associations suggested in Bronfenbrenner's socio-ecological model,²⁷⁸ may also include factors from the broader social environment (i.e., interpersonal and, community level). This may have implications for the development of policy and intervention to promote mental health which often focuses on the individual, as broader influences may also have an impact. Further research is required to explore

a broader range of factors and, possible avenues to reduce risk factors and promote protective factors for mental health and wellbeing among adolescent mothers within the South African context.

5.5.1 Strengths & limitations of the analyses

These analyses should be considered within the context of study limitations. First, these analyses only include a limited number of correlates, based on those available within the dataset. Given the novelty of the research undertaken with this population, a selection of correlates identified from existing literature were included within analyses as an exploratory first step within the field. As such, these correlates likely only reflect a small proportion of the factors expected to contribute to likely common mental disorder. Additional factors which were not assessed within this study (e.g., grief,²²⁴ child health^{224,328}) may also be associated with likely common mental disorder.⁷⁴ Additionally, analyses do not explore how different factors interact to impact on mental health beyond the interaction with HIV status. The interaction tests utilised to explore mental health and HIV status within these analyses are likely underpowered as large sample sizes are required for such test. As such, analyses represent a partial view, and provide a foundation to future investigations into contributors to the mental health of adolescent mothers within South Africa. Second, these analyses are exploratory and do not explore the interactions between and within different levels of the socio-ecological model, or between the individual and their broader context. Explorations within and between levels often may result in recommendations that are most valuable in terms of guiding meaningful public policy.²⁸⁰ Thus, further exploration of amenable factors within the lives of adolescent mothers affected by HIV is required to provide definitive policy and programming directives.

Despite limitations, these initial findings are drawn from a robust sample of adolescent mothers within South Africa, the largest study of its kind, and offer insight into mental health need within this population. Additional strengths and limitations of these data and analyses are discussed in sections **3.1.5** and **8.3** of this thesis.

5.5.2 Chapter summary & conclusions

Little is known about to the mental health of adolescent mothers affected by HIV within sub-Saharan Africa, and this population remain substantially underserved regarding mental health provision. These analyses address a critical evidence gap relating to correlates associated with the mental health of adolescent mothers. While exploratory, these results have implications for the design of interventions, policy and programming for adolescent mothers and their children within sub-Saharan Africa. Analyses suggest groups of adolescent mothers at a higher risk for likely common mental disorder including those living with HIV, those who have experienced abuse (verbal, physical, or sexual), those lacking social support and those experiencing community violence. Identified factors span individual, interpersonal and community levels have the potential to impact adolescent maternal mental health within South Africa. Rigorous intervention research is needed to determine avenues in which risk factors can be reduced and protective factors promoted for mental health burden among this population. However, these data provide a foundation for further research required to inform health policy and scalable interventions to promote improved outcomes for adolescents and their children.

Chapter 6 Maternal mental health & the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV in South Africa

The preceding chapters of this thesis focus on addressing the lack of evidence relating to likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers in the context of HIV within sub-Saharan Africa – exploring the prevalence of likely common mental disorder (**Chapter 4**, **Chapter 5**), and risk factors (correlates) for likely common mental disorder (**Chapter 5**) among the population of interest. Explorations of implications beyond the individual (i.e., outcomes for children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV) in relation to adolescent mental health are seemingly also unaddressed within the current evidence base. This chapter aims to extend the existing literature to explore the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV) and maternal mental health.

Early child development provides a foundation for long term health and wellbeing among children and has implications for their social networks and broader society.¹⁷³ Child cognitive development is a domain of development which encapsulates children's perception and understanding of their environment. Such skills include language development, motor development, reasoning, memory, and information processing^{175,417,418} (see section **1.7.1** for a brief overview of the child development literature). In sub-Saharan Africa, children are often exposed to multiple forms of deprivation.¹⁷⁸⁻¹⁸¹ As a result, over two thirds of children (approximately 66%) under 5 years of age do not reach their cognitive potential.¹⁸² This places children living within sub-Saharan Africa at the highest risk of poor child development, globally.¹⁸² Factors such as adolescent motherhood, poor maternal mental health, and HIV (those core to the works in this thesis) may contribute to such risk. Evidence from different global settings suggests that children born to adolescent mothers have been found to be at an increased risk of adversity, including poorer health, neonatal, cognitive, behavioural, and educational outcomes.¹⁶⁴⁻¹⁶⁶ Likewise, there is a strong body of literature highlighting the adverse impacts of HIV on children, particularly in

relation to developmental delay.^{202,419} Risk factors for developmental delay among children affected by HIV include: HIV disease severity (i.e., younger age of diagnosis or lower CD4 counts),⁴²⁰⁻⁴²⁴ in-utero HIV exposure (i.e., children who are HIV exposed uninfected [HEU] have been found to have poorer cognitive performance compared to children who are HIV unexposed [HU]),⁴²⁴⁻⁴²⁷ exposure to antiretroviral therapy (ART; i.e., ART related neurotoxicity)¹¹³ as well as contributions from the environment such as psychosocial and socioeconomic factors (e.g., exposure to the impacts of poverty, a lack of food security, a lack of stimulation, stigma and discrimination, caregiver illness, bereavement and poor maternal mental health).^{111,173,417,428-431} The literature on adolescent mothers and maternal HIV infection have both separately demonstrated child development impacts. There remains a dearth of understanding on the experiences when both co-occur. For children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV, implications for child cognitive development may be compounded.

Similarly, it is well established that mental health experience has broad implications for both parents and their child(ren).^{14,206,224} Existing literature has identified poor parental mental health as being associated with poor growth and development outcomes (inclusive of cognitive development) among children born to adult mothers^{205,206,224} and fathers,²⁰⁸ and adult mothers living with HIV.¹⁹² For pregnant adolescents (current or previously), poor mental health has been found to have adverse impacts for both parent and child (e.g., bonding, child development).^{153,390,432} However, the combination of phenomena are yet to be explored. It is important to understand whether parental mental health in the presence of HIV and adolescent pregnancy/parenthood (motherhood) is similarly problematic. The wellbeing and developmental trajectory of adolescent mothers and their children is critical not only to individuals and the efforts towards the elimination of HIV, ^{136,157,158} but also to the success of the sub-Saharan African region as a whole.^{136,138,386} It therefore remains critical to identify need, and those groups who may be particularly vulnerable. An understanding of the realities of these key populations will inform how best to support this group and ensure adequate policy and programming that is reflective of need.136
Using cross-sectional data from the **HEY BABY study**, this chapter aims to explore the cognitive development of children (0-68 months) born to adolescent mothers in South Africa within the context of HIV, and maternal likely common mental disorder. The sample utilised in this chapter differs slightly (based on slightly different inclusion criteria) to the sample used in **Chapter 5**. This chapter is divided into three sections. The first section explores age-standardised cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to normative reference data utilised in the development of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning (including exploring child development scores according to child age to identify key periods of development for children born to adolescent mothers), to assess how children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV are faring with regards to their cognitive development. The second section explores the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal HIV status and maternal mental health status. The final section examines the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to child HIV status (living with HIV, HIV exposed uninfected [HEU], and HIV unexposed uninfected [HUU]).

The works produced within the development of this chapter have resulted in the following peer-reviewed publications:

Steventon Roberts, K.J., Sherr, L., Haag, K., Smith, C., Jochim, J., Toska, E., Marlow, M. & Cluver, L. (2022) Adolescent parenthood and HIV-infection in South Africa— Associations with child cognitive development. PLOS Global Public Health, 2(5), e0000238. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgph.0000238</u>

Steventon Roberts, K. J., Smith, C., Cluver, L., Toska, E., Jochim, J., Wittesaele, C., ... & Sherr, L. (2022). Adolescent mothers and their children affected by HIV—An exploration of maternal mental health, and child cognitive development. Plos one, 17(10), e0275805. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0275805</u>

Sherr, L., Haag, K., **Steventon Roberts, K. J.**, Cluver, L. D., Wittesaele, C., Saliwe, B., ... & Toska, E. (2022). The development of children born to young mothers with no, firstor second-generation HIV acquisition in the Eastern Cape province, South Africa: a cross-sectional study. BMJ open, 12(10), e058340. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-058340

Steventon Roberts, K.J., Smith, C., Toska, E., Cluver, L., Wittesaele, C., Langwenya, N., Shenderovich, Y., Saal, W., Jochim, J., Chen, J. & Sherr, L. Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa. Infant and Child Development, e2408.

6.1 Section 1: Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa – how are the children of adolescent mothers in South Africa faring?

6.1.1 Aim and objectives

The analyses in this section aim to explore the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa (measured using the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵) in relation to existing data. Specific objectives are to:

Objective 1: Compare the child cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers to normative reference scores (utilised within the development of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵)

Objective 2: Explore child cognitive development scores according to child age (utilising age bands) to identify key periods of development for children of adolescent mothers (0-68 months)

Objective 3: To explore the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to data from children of adult mothers in the sub-Saharan African region (pooled and weighted data drawn from a systematic search of studies utilising the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵ in the sub-Saharan African region)

6.1.2 Methods

6.1.2.1 Participants and procedure

Cross-sectional data utilised is drawn from the *HEY BABY study* (see section **3.1.3** for detail regarding participants and procedure). These analyses only present data for adolescent mothers (mothers who had given birth between the ages of 10-19 years) and their first-born children (≤68 months; in keeping with the validated age range of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning). Young mothers who gave birth outside of the adolescent age range of 10-19 years, children above 68 months of age at the time of the questionnaire, and second/third born children were excluded from analyses.

Given the high prevalence of HIV in the sample (24.1%) and the known impacts of living with HIV on child cognitive development,¹⁶⁹ those children who were identified as living with HIV or their HIV status was unknown, were also excluded from analyses (n=18). Therefore HIV-exposed and uninfected children are compared to HIV unexposed children. Overall, n=954 adolescent mother-child dyads were included within the subsequent analyses (see **Figure 6-1**).



Figure 6-1 Participant selection for analyses exploring the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers

6.1.2.2 Measures

These analyses utilise data relating to both adolescent mothers and their first-born children from a range of self-report questionnaires and standardised development assessments.

Adolescent mothers

Sociodemographic characteristics were gathered via self-report measures. Sociodemographic characteristics include maternal age (years), relationship status, housing status, access to resources (i.e., food security), maternal education and/or employment and maternal violence exposure. Additional sociodemographic characteristics include: maternal age at birth of child (obtained from participant selfreport and corroborated with child dates of birth obtained from child medical records), maternal HIV status (obtained through clinical notes and corroborated by participant or caregiver report on a case-by-case basis), perceived social support measured using 8 items from the Medical Outcomes Study (MOS) Social Support Survey⁴⁰⁵ and, any common mental disorder.³⁸⁶ Participants were classified as experiencing likely common mental disorder if they scored above the cut-off on any of the four mental health symptomology measures utilised within the study (see section 3.4): depressive symptoms [Child Depression Inventory Short Form $\geq 3/10$ items^{342,343}] anxiety symptoms [Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale ≥10/14] items^{360,361}] posttraumatic stress symptoms [Child PTSD checklist-12 items over four domains of posttraumatic stress disorder , scoring ≥1 on each of the four domains of the scale: re-experience, voidance, hyperarousal and dysphoria^{54,344,363}], and suicidality symptoms [any; Mini International Psychiatric Interview for Children and Adolescents $\geq 1/5$ items³⁶⁵]).

Children born to adolescent mothers

Sociodemographic characteristics were collected via adolescent mother/caregiver report. Child sociodemographic characteristics include **age (months)**, **biological sex**, and **childcare attendance**. Data were corroborated with data from child medical records where possible. Quartiles (to ensure equal distribution within analyses) were used to explore the relationship between child age (months) and child cognitive development scores within the sample. **Child HIV status** was ascertained through clinical notes and corroborated by adolescent mother/caregiver report on a case-by-case basis.

Child cognitive development was assessed across five developmental domains (gross motor skills, fine motor skills, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language) using the Mullen Scales of Early Learning.¹⁸⁵ Scales were translated into isiXhosa and images were adapted to be contextually relevant e.g., a hairbrush was substituted with a comb. Children were scored across several assessments relating to each domain and raw scores transformed to age standardised t-scores (range 20-80). T-scores for four developmental domains – fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language – were combined (and converted to age standardised t-scores) to create a composite score of generalised cognitive functioning (range 49-155). Only children <=39 months (n=848) were eligible to complete the gross motor skills assessment (based on standard testing procedure).¹⁸⁵ All children completed assessments for all other developmental domains (n=954).

Development scores of children in the sample were compared to normative reference data (USA derived children developing as expected) outlined in the scoring criteria of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning. Based on this reference population, for the five developmental domains a mean score of 50 (SD: 10) would be expected and for the early learning composite score a mean of 100 (SD:20) would be expected.¹⁸⁵ Descriptive categories of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning were also utilised to identify children at risk for developmental delay. Based on standardised coding,¹⁸⁵ children were classified as scoring Average and Above (t-score:40-80) and Below Average (t-score:20-39) within the five developmental domains. For the composite score of early learning, based on standardised coding,¹⁸⁵ cut-offs were prorated for summed t-scores (visual reception, fine motor, receptive language, expressive language). Children were classified as scoring Average and above (summed [standardised] t-score: 85-155) and Below Average (summed [standardised] t-score: 49-84). The Mullen Scales of Early Learning have been found to have good psychometric properties, have been adapted for use in South Africa and have been utilised widely within sub-Saharan Africa. 192, 196, 201, 433

6.1.2.3 Statistical analyses

Sample characteristics were summarised utilising descriptive statistics. Comparisons between mean cognitive development scores in the sample and the mean score previously identified in reference population utilised in the development of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵ were undertaken using one-sample t-tests. To explore age related differences in the sample, ANOVA was used to explore t-scores across each of the developmental domains according to the four age quartiles. Where differences were identified, Tukey's HSD post hoc tests were undertaken to further explore differences between groups. Chi-square tests were utilised to explore the proportion of children in the sample who were identified as being at risk for cognitive delay (scoring Below Average on the composite score for early learning) according to the four age quartiles. Age related differences were further examined using linear regression models exploring the cross-sectional associations between child age (quartiles) and cognitive development scores. Marginal effects were also estimated to identify average cognitive development scores while accounting for covariates (i.e., covariates were kept at mean/average values). Covariates were included within multivariable regression models if they were associated with both or either of the predictor and outcome variables (p<0.02)^{369,370} or were identified as relevant within the literature.⁴³⁴ The Benjamini Hochberg procedure was undertaken to account for multiple testing within regression models (employing a false discovery rate of 10%).371

In addition to comparing the study data to that derived from a USA reference population,¹⁸⁵ sensitivity analyses were undertaken to explore study data in relation to the cognitive development scores (assessed using the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵) of children of adult mothers from the sub-Saharan African region. To address the absence of reference data relating to the Mullen Scales of Early Learning from the sub-Saharan African region, a systematic search of the literature was undertaken. Available data was pooled and weighted for comparison. Using a predetermined search strategy, studies considered for inclusion within this review were identified through a systematic search of electronic bibliographic databases (see **Appendix 4** for further details on the systematic review methodology, and how

pooled estimates of Mullen t-scores from multiple studies were obtained). Where possible, data were extracted according to child HIV status (HIV exposed uninfected/HIV unexposed uninfected [classified as developing as expected]). Two sample t-tests were used to make comparisons between mean cognitive development scores in the sample and mean scores obtained from pooled data from the sub-Saharan African region. Comparisons stratified according to HIV status (HIV exposed uninfected and HIV unexposed [classified as developing as expected]) were also undertaken to take account of factors that may impact development (e.g., HIV exposure), and through identifying children classified as developing as expected (HIV unexposed) to establish normative reference data.

6.1.3 Results

6.1.3.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

Table 6-1 presents both maternal and first-born child characteristics. The median age of adolescent mothers at the birth of their first child was 17 years (IQR: 16-18 years). Nearly a quarter, 24.1% (230/954), of adolescent mothers in the sample were living with HIV. Two thirds of mothers reported being in a relationship (622; 65.8%) and 6.7% (64/954) reported having more than one living child. Most of the sample (71.6%;683/954) reported being food secure and the majority (92.5%; 882/954) were accessing social protection in the form of cash grants. The median highest school grade currently achieved was grade 10 among mothers and 56.9% (543/954) reported being in either education or employment. Over a quarter (27.0%; 258/954) of mothers had been exposed to violence within their communities and 7.4% (71/954) had any previous experience of domestic violence. Most (85.7%; 818/954) mothers identified as the main caregiver of their child and, 25.3% (224/886) children attended childcare or a creche at least once a week. The average scores of perceived social support among adolescent mothers were high (14; scale 0-14) and, 12.6% (120/954) were classified as experiencing common mental disorder (defined as depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress and/or suicidality symptoms). Among the children of adolescent mothers, 48.1% (459/954) were female and the average age was 14.5 months (median; interquartile range: 6-28 months).

	Total sample (n=954)
	N(%) M(IQR)*
Maternal characteristics	
Current age (years)	18 (17-19)
Age at birth of child (years)	17 (16-18)
Living with HIV	230 (24.1%)
In a relationship	622 (65.8%)
Has more than one child ^a	64 (6.7%)
Food secure	683 (71.6%)
Household cash grant receipt	882 (92.5%)
Number of necessities can afford (0-8)	6 (4-7)
Informal housing	205 (21.9%)
Maternal education – highest grade achieved (0-12)	10 (9-11)
In education or employment	543 (56.9%)
Community violence exposure	258 (27.0%)
Domestic violence exposure	71 (7.4%)
Mother identifies as the primary caregiver of their child	818 (85.7%)
Use of formal childcare (n=886)	224 (25.3%)
Perceived social support (0-14)	14 (14-14)
Any common mental disorder ^b	120 (12.6%)
Child characteristics	
Child biological sex (female)	459 (48.1%)
Child age (months)	14.5 (6-28)

Table 6-1 Sample characteristics of adolescent mothers and their children (n=954)

Available data: Use of formal childcare (sample n=886) |*M(IQR): Median (Interquartile Range) |^aReport of having two or three live children | ^bLikely common mental disorder (scoring above the cutoff on one or more screen measure for mental health)

6.1.3.2 Cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers compared to the Mullen Scales of Early Learning reference population

Figure 6-2 presents the cognitive development scores (as well as individual domain scores) of children born to adolescent mothers in this study. When compared to the

standardised USA reference population utilised within the development of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning, first born children of adolescent mothers performed significantly (statistically) lower on three of the five domains of cognitive development (visual reception, fine motor, receptive language), as well as the composite score of early learning (*t*=-9.49, *p*=<0.0001). Similar scores between the sample of children born to adolescent mothers and the USA reference population were identified in relation to gross motor skills scoring and expressive language scores were found to be higher within the study sample compared to the Mullen reference population (*t*=3.87, *p*=<0.0001; see **Figure 6-2**). The cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to scores from the USA reference population are additionally presented in **Appendix 4**, **Table 9-8**.



*Gross motor scores n=848 | SD: Standard Deviation | Early Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155).

Figure 6-2 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to the Mullen Scales of Early Learning reference group

6.1.3.3 Differences in the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers according to child age

Table 6-2 and **Figure 6-3** present child cognitive development scores according to child age divided into quartiles (months). Differences between quartiles were identified among all the sub-scales of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning including the Early Learning Composite Score and a decline in age-adjusted score was noted by the second quartile which then remained at a relatively stable level (median child age: 10 months [IQR:8-12, Range:7-14]). Notably, post hoc testing identified that all subsequent quartiles differed from the first quartile (median child age: 4 months [IQR: 3-5, Range: 2-6]).

To explore age related differences further, the proportion of children scoring *Below Average* and *Average* and *above* (based on the Mullen reference group) were examined. For composite scores of early learning, group differences were identified across age quartile (X²=203.0, *p*=<0.0001). 3.1% of children were classified as scoring *Below* Average in the first quartile (Median child age:4 months [IQR:3-5; Range:2-6]), 36.7% scored *Below* Average in the second quartile (Median child age:10 months [IQR: 8-12, Range:7-14), 62.3% scored *Below* Average in the third quartile (Median child age:22 months [IQR:18-24, Range:15-28]), and 46.1% scored *Below* Average in the fourth quartile (Median child age:38 months [IQR:33-46.5, Range:29-68).

Table 6-2 Differences in the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to child age (n=954)

Child cognitive development scores		F, p-value			
(Mullen scales of Early Learning;	1 (n=256)	2 (n=221)	3 (n=249)	4 (n=228)	
T-Scores)					
Child age in months M(IQR) [#]	4	10	22	38	
	(3-5; Range:2-6)	(8-12; Range:7-14)	(18-24; Range:15-28)	(33-46.5; Range:29-68)	
Gross motor*	51.2 (9.9)	50.7 (11.5)	51.0 (13.0)	42.5 (15.7) ^{a,b, c}	16.89, <0.0001
Visual reception	53.1 (8.3)	40.5 (11.0) ^a	33.0 (13.4) ^{a,b}	41.6 (14.9) ^{a,c}	118.9, <0.0001
Fine motor	50.3 (8.9)	43.2 (12.7) ^a	41.0 (17.3) ^a	40.5 (15.4) ^a	25.5, <0.0001
Receptive language	58.2 (11.1)	46.8 (11.3)ª	40.7 (10.2) ^{a,b}	43.9 (13.9)ª	108.2, <0.0001
Expressive language	62.8 (8.9)	49.5 (11.1)ª	43.9 (10.6) ^{a.b}	49.8 (14.1) ^{a,c}	127.4, <0.0001
Composite score of early learning^	112.2 (13.3)	90.6 (15.8)ª	80.9 (18.8) ^{a,b}	88.9 (21.7) ^{a,c}	145.8, <0.0001

*Gross motor scores n=848 | *Median (Interquartile Range) | $^{\text{Early Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155) | <math>^{\text{a}}$ Tukey's HSD post hoc test indicates that value is significantly (statistically) different from quartile 1 (*p*=<0.05) | $^{\text{b}}$ Tukey's HSD post hoc test indicates that value is significantly (statistically) different from quartile 2 (*p*=<0.05) | $^{\text{c}}$ Tukey's HSD post hoc test indicates that value is significantly (statistically) different from quartile 3 (*p*=<0.05)



Note. Quartiles depict median and range. Mean t-score of 100 based on USA reference group.

Figure 6-3 Differences in the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to child age (months; quartiles, n=954)

Table 6-3 presents a series of linear regression models exploring the cross-sectional association between child age (quartiles) and child cognitive development scores. After adjusting for covariates, similar patterns of development scores were identified across all domains of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning, apart from the gross motor domain, and the composite scores of early learning. Compared to the first age quartile (median child age: 4 months [IQR: 3-5, Range:2-6]), children in the second age quartile (median child age: 10 months [IQR: 8-12, Range:7-14) were scoring lower on cognitive assessments. Scores on cognitive domains reduced further by the third age quartile (median child age: 22 months [IQR: 18-24, Range: 15-28]) and improved slightly (compared to the third age quartile) by the fourth age quartile (median child age: 38 months [IQR: 33-46.5, Range: 29-68]). For gross motor skill scores there was no difference identified among children in the second age quartile (median child age: 10 months scores) and improved slightly (compared to the third age quartile) by the fourth age quartile (median child age: 38 months [IQR: 33-46.5, Range: 29-68]). For gross motor skill scores there was no difference identified among children in the second age quartile (median child age:

10 months [IQR: 8-12, Range:7-14]) compared to the first age quartile (median child age: 4 months [IQR:3-5, Range:2-6]), nor the third age quartile (median child age: 22 months [IQR: 18-24, Range: 15-28]). However, compared to children in the first age quartile (median child age: 4 months [IQR: 3-5, Range:2-6]), children in the fourth age quartile (median child age: 38 months [IQR: 33-46.5, Range: 29-68]) scored lower on the gross motor skills domain. These associations remained statistically significant when using the Benjamini Hochberg procedure for multiple testing with a false discovery rate of 10%.

Figure 6-4 presents the adjusted mean scores (set to the average levels of all included covariates) for each of the developmental domains according to child age quartiles, reflecting the regression models above.

	Composite score of early learning		re of early ng	Gross motor* Visual recepti		eption	ption Fine motor		Receptive language		Expressive language		
Child age quartile	Child Age (months; median [IQR])	B (95% CI)	p	<i>В</i> (95% СІ)	p	B (95% CI)	p	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	p	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	p	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	p
Model 1.													
1 (n=256)	4 (3-5)	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
2 (n=221)	10 (8-12)	-21.6 (-24.8, -18.4)	<0.0001	-0.47 (-2.7, 1.7)	0.67	-12.6 (-14.7, -10.4)	<0.0001	-7.1 (-9.6, -4.5)	<0.0001	-11.4 (-13.5, -9.3)	<0.0001	-13.3 (-15.3, -11.2)	<0.0001
3 (n=249)	22 (18-24)	-31.3 (-34.4, -28.2)	<0.0001	-0.26 (-2.4, 1.9)	0.81	-20.1 (-22.2, -18.0)	<0.0001	-9.3 (-11.7, -6.8)	<0.0001	-17.5 (-19.6, -15.5)	<0.0001	-18.9 (-20.9, -16.9)	<0.0001
4 (n=228)	38 (33- 46.5)	-23.3 (-26.4, -20.1)	<0.0001	-8.7 (-11.4, - 6.1)	<0.0001	-11.4 (-13.6, -9.3)	<0.0001	-9.8 (-12.3, -7.3)	<0.0001	-14.3 (-16.4, -12.2)	<0.0001	-13.0 (-15.0, -10.9	<0.0001
Model 2.													
1 (n=256)	4 (3-5)	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
2 (n=221)	10 (8-12)	-22.3 (-25.6, -19.0)	<0.0001	-1.2 (-3.5, 1.1)	0.31	-12.9 (-15.1, 10.7)	<0.0001	-7.8 (-10.4, -5.1)	<0.0001	-11.3 (-13.5, -9.1)	<0.0001	-13.8 (-15.9, -11.7)	<0.0001
3 (n=249)	22 (18-24)	-33.6 (-37.0, -30.3)	<0.0001	-1.2 (-3.5, 1.2)	0.33	-21.4 (-23.7, -19.2)	<0.0001	-10.9 (-13.6, -8.2)	<0.0001	-18.5 (-20.8, -16.3)	<0.0001	-19.9 (-22.0, -17.7)	<0.0001

Table 6-3 Linear regression models exploring the association between child age (months; quartiles) and child cognitive development (n=954)

	38 (33-	-27.0		-9.4		-13.4		-11.5		-16.2		-15.1	
4 (n=228)	46.5)	(-30.9, -23.0)	<0.0001	(-12.6,-6.3)	<0.0001	(-16.1, -10.7)	<0.0001	(-14.7, -8.3)	<0.0001	(-18.9, -13.6)	<0.0001	(-17.7, -12.5)	<0.0001

*Gross motor scores n=848 | Model 1. Univariable analyses | Model 2. Multivariable analyses. Covariates included with Model 2: maternal HIV status (living with HIV), maternal mental health (any common mental disorder), maternal age at birth of child (years), maternal relationship status (in a relationship), food security (food secure), maternal education (highest school grade achieved), number of basic necessities household can afford, child sibling status (has siblings), maternal cash grant receipt (yes), maternal community violence exposure (no), maternal domestic violence exposure (yes), maternal perceived social support, maternal work or education status (in work or education), child early child development programme attendance (yes), child biological sex (female).

Figure 6-4 Adjusted mean cognitive development scores obtained for children born to adolescent mothers stratified according to child age (months; quartiles, n=954)



Note. Gross motor scores n=848 | Quartiles depict median and range: 1= 4 months (2-6) 2=10 months (7-14) 3=22 months (15-28) 4=38 months (29-68) | Covariates include: maternal HIV status (living with HIV), maternal mental health (any common mental disorder), maternal age at birth of child (years), maternal relationship status (in a relationship), food secure), maternal education (highest school grade achieved), number of basic necessities household can afford, child sibling status (has siblings), maternal cash grant receipt (yes), maternal community violence exposure (no), maternal domestic violence exposure (yes), maternal perceived social support, maternal work or education status (in work or education), child early child development programme attendance (yes), child biological sex (female)

6.1.3.4 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to data from children of adult mothers in the sub-Saharan African region

To provide an overview of Mullen t-scores from the existing literature undertaken in the sub-Saharan African region, a systematic review of the literature was undertaken. Sample size and standardised Mullen t-scores were used to weight and calculate pooled data for Mullen t-scores from the sub-Saharan African region. Pooled data were also calculated according to whether children were *HIV-exposed uninfected* (*HEU*) or *developing as expected* (based on sample characteristics detailed within studies included within the pooled data estimates).

Standardised Mullen t-scores from nine studies (17 manuscripts) were included within pooled data estimates (see **Figure 6-5**). **Table 6-4** details the Mullen t-scores obtained from all included studies as well as pooled data (based on means [SD]). All studies included children born to adult mothers.



Figure 6-5 Flow diagram of sub-Saharan African studies included in pooled data (t-scores) for Mullen Scales of Early Learning

Table 6-4 Studies identified for inclusion within pooled data estimates from the sub-Saharan African region and calculated pooled MullenScales of Early Learning t-scores

	Author (year)	Country	Total	Child age	Study population (children)	Composite	Gross motor	Visual	Fine motor t-	Receptive	Expressive
			sample	(months)		score of	t-score	reception t-	score	language t-	language t-
			(n)			early		score		score	score
						learning t-					
						score ^a					
1	Mebrahtu et al. 2020 ¹⁹² /Mebrahtu et	Zimbabwe	562	11.9 (6.5)	HEU	102.5 (17.9)	50.5 (10.9)	53.1 (12.7)	50.8 (11.4)	47.7 (11.5)	52.9 (10.7)
	al 2018 ¹⁹⁴ /Mebrahtu 2020 ¹⁹³										
	/Mebrahtu et al. 2019 ⁴³⁵										
2	Kashala-Abotnes et al. 2019 ⁴³⁶	Democratic	114	31.0 (4.0)	Developing as expected	79.4 (16.0)	41.1 (11.3)	37.4 (11.3)	37.2 (13.2)	41.7 (10.3)	38.4 (9.8)
		Republic of Congo									
3	Familiar et al. 2016 ⁴³⁷ ~	Uganda	164	34.1 (4.4)	HEU	71.7 (10.9)	26.3 (3.1)	29.9 (9.1)	35.0 (8.5)	38.3 (8.2)	35.7 (9.7)
4	Chhaya et al. 2018 ⁴³⁸	Uganda	31	9.1 (1.9)	HEU	96.4 (13.2)	51.4 (9.2)	48.4 (10.9)	48.5 (11.7)	44.0 (9.7)	51.7 (8.6)
5	Boivin et al. 2021 ¹⁹⁸ /Garrison et al.	Benin	747	12.1 (0.7)	Developing as expected	98.7 (11.2)	51.3 (14.1)	50.5 (10.4)	50.2 (9.5)	46.6 (6.7)	49.3 (10.4)
	2021 ⁴³⁹ /Mireku et al. 2020 ⁴⁴⁰ /Mireku				(mothers recruited to a trial						
	et al. 2015 ⁴⁴¹ / Bodeau-Livinec et al.				comparing preventative						
	2019 ⁴⁴² /Koura et al 2013 ²⁰⁰				treatments for malaria and						
					helminth infection)						
6	Boivin et al. 2017 ¹⁹⁷	Uganda	221	34.4 (5.1)	HEU	70.8 (11.2)	26.5 (3.3)	29.6 (9.0)	33.9 (8.6)	38.1 (8.3)	35.6 (9.9)
7	Boivin et al. 2013 ¹⁹⁵	Uganda	119	33.6 (4.0)	HEU	85.1 (16.2)	37.1 (9.8)	39.6 (11.6)	41.1 (11.2)	46.2 (9.6)	41.2 (10.4)
8	Boivin et al. 2019 ¹⁹⁶ [*]	Uganda & Malawi	374	12.0	Developing as expected	95.2 (14.5)	47.9 (10.7)	49.2 (10.0)	50.6 (8.9)	45.0 (9.3)	44.7 (10.1)
					(HUU)						

	Author (year)	Country	Total	Child age	Study population (children)	Composite	Gross motor	Visual	Fine motor t-	Receptive	Expressive
			sample	(months)		score of	t-score	reception t-	score	language t-	language t-
			(n)			early		score		score	score
						learning t-					
						score ^a					
9	Familiar et al 2018 ¹⁹⁹	Uganda	149	12.0	Developing as expected	102.8 (15.3)	52.6 (11.7)	52.9 (8.9)	54.4 (12.9)	46.7 (7.0)	50.8 (10.9)
					(HUU)						
Ро	ooled Data	· · · · ·									
	-	-	2481	17.3 (2.8)	Total sample	93.4 (14.6)	45.7 (10.6)	46.7 (10.7)	47.0 (9.7)	44.8 (7.7)	46.4 (10.3)
	-	-	1384	13.6 (0.7)	Developing as expected	96.6 (14.2)	49.7 (12.7)	49.3 (10.2)	49.7 (10.0)	45.8 (7.7)	47.3 (10.3)
	-	-	1097	22.0 (5.5)	HEU	89.4 (15.2)	40.6 (8.0)	43.3 (11.2)	38.9 (10.3)	39.2 (8.5)	39.5 (10.1)

All values are Mean (SD) unless otherwise stated |When manuscripts detailed data from the same study the largest/most relevant sample were selected for inclusion (first study listed) | HEU: HIV-exposed uninfected | HUU: HIV-unexposed uninfected|~data for children living with HIV excluded from pooled data | ^only HUU data reported | *only data for children at 12 months of age included | aEarly Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

Cognitive development scores of children of adult mothers in sub-Saharan Africa compared to the USA derived Mullen Scales of Early Learning reference population

When compared to the standardised USA reference population utilised within the development of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning, on average children born to adult mothers in the sub-Saharan African region performed lower on all five domains of cognitive development as well as the composite early learning score (t=13.28, p=<0.0001; see

Table 6-5).

Table 6-5 Cognitive development scores of children born to adult mothers (pooleddata from sub-Saharan Africa) compared to the Mullen Scales of Early Learningreference group

Child cognitive development	Mean	(SD)	<i>t, p</i> -value
(Mullen scales of Early Learning;	Pooled data from	Mullen Scales	
T-Scores)	sub-Saharan Africa	reference group	
	(n=2481)	(US population)	
Composite score of early learning ^a	93.4 (14.6)	100 (20)	-13.28, <0.0001
Gross motor	45.7 (10.6)	50 (10)	-14.70, <0.0001
Visual reception	46.7 (10.7)	50 (10)	-11.22, <0.0001
Fine motor	47.0 (9.7)	50 (10)	-10.73, <0.0001
Receptive language	44.8 (7.7)	50 (10)	-20.52, <0.0001
Expressive language	46.4 (10.3)	50 (10)	-12.49, <0.0001

Gross motor scores n=848 | "Early Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine

motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

Cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers compared to children of adult mothers in sub-Saharan Africa

On average, children included in the **HEY BABY** sample were older than the children included within the pooled data drawn from sub-Saharan African studies (18.6 months vs. 17.3 months, t=4.21, p=<0.0001). Using the full sample of pooled data, composite scores of early learning were, on average, similar among children born to adolescent mothers (**HEY BABY** sample) and those children of adult mothers (obtained from multiple studies [t=0.16, p=0.87]; see

Table 6-6 for comparisons on each developmental domain]).

Child cognitive development	Me	<i>t, p</i> -value	
(Mullen scales of Early Learning;	Children born to	Children born to Pooled estimated	
T-Scores)	adolescent	from sub-Saharan	
	mothers (n=954)	Africa (n=2481)	
Child age (months)	18.6 (14.7)	17.3 (2.8)	4.21, <0.0001
Composite score of early learning ^a	93.5 (21.3)	93.4 (14.6)	0.16, 0.87
Gross motor	49.8 (12.5)	45.7 (10.6)	9.64, <0.0001
Visual reception	42.2 (14.0)	46.7 (10.7)	-10.09, <0.0001
Fine motor	43.9 (14.7)	47.0 (9.7)	-7.19, <0.0001
Receptive language	47.6 (13.5)	44.8 (7.7)	7.60, <0.0001
Expressive language	51.7 (13.3)	46.4 (10.3)	12.41, <0.0001

Table 6-6 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to children born to adult mothers (pooled data from sub-Saharan Africa)

Gross motor scores n=848 ^aEarly Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

To further explore comparisons between the children of adolescent mothers in the **HEY BABY** sample and children of adult mothers (pooled data obtained from multiple studies), data was stratified according to HIV status (HIV-exposed uninfected, HIV

unexposed uninfected [classified as developing as expected]). Among children who were HIV-exposed uninfected/children born to mothers living with HIV (not including children living with HIV), children born to adolescent mothers (in the *HEY BABY* sample) were on average older than children of adult mothers (in the pooled sample data; 24.2 months vs. 22.0 months, t=3.84, p=0.0001). Among this group, composite scores of early learning were similar among children born to adolescent mothers (in the *HEY BABY* sample) and children of adult mothers (in the pooled sample data; t=1.89, p=0.06; see **Table 6-7** for comparisons on each developmental domain). Among children who were classified as developing as expected, children born to adolescent mothers (*HEY BABY* sample) were on average older than children of adult mothers (pooled sample; 16.8 months vs. 13.6 months, t=8.86, p=<0.0001). Among this group, children born to adolescent mothers (pooled sample; 94.0 vs. 96.6, t=-3.39, p=0.007; see **Table 6-8** for comparisons on each development to children born to adult mothers (pooled sample; 94.0 vs. 96.6, t=-3.39, p=0.007; see **Table 6-8** for comparisons on each developmental domain]).

Table 6-7 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent motherscompared to children born to adult mothers (pooled data from sub-SaharanAfrica): Subset of children who are HIV exposed uninfected

Child cognitive development	Me	<i>t, p</i> -value	
(Mullen scales of Early Learning; T-	Children born to	ren born to Pooled estimated	
Scores)	adolescent	from sub-Saharan	
	mothers (n=230)	Africa (n=1097)	
Child age (months)	24.4 (16.9)	22.0 (5.5)	3.84, 0.0001
Composite score of early learning ^a	91.7 (22.7)	89.4 (15.2)	1.89, 0.06
Gross motor	47.3 (13.4)	40.6 (8.0)	10.08, <0.0001
Visual reception	41.1 (13.9)	43.3 (11.2)	-2.59, 0.01
Fine motor	42.0 (15.5)	38.9 (10.3)	3.75, 0.0002
Receptive language	46.8 (14.7)	39.2 (8.5)	10.63, <0.0001
Expressive language	51.3 (14.3)	39.5 (10.1)	14.87, <0.0001

Gross motor scores n=848 |^aEarly Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

Table 6-8 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers not living with HIV compared to children born to adult mothers (pooled data from sub-Saharan Africa) classified as developing as expected

Child cognitive development	Ме	an (SD)	<i>t, p</i> -value
(Mullen scales of Early Learning; T-	Children born to	Pooled estimated	
Scores)	adolescent	from sub-Saharan	
	mothers (n=724)	Africa (n=1384)	
Child age (months)	16.8 (13.4)	13.6 (0.7)	8.86, <0.0001
Composite score of early learning ^a	94.0 (20.7)	96.6 (14.2)	-3.39, 0.0007
Gross motor	50.4 (12.2)	49.7 (12.7)	1.21, 0.22
Visual reception	42.5 (14.3)	49.3 (10.2)	-12.60, <0.0001
Fine motor	44.5 (14.3)	49.7 (10.0)	-9.73, <0.0001
Receptive language	47.8 (13.1)	45.8 (7.7)	4.41, <0.0001
Expressive language	51.8 (13.0)	47.3 (10.3)	8.68, <0.0001

Gross motor scores n=848 | ^aEarly Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine

motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

6.1.4 Discussion

This is the first known exploration of cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa. The results were compared to normative reference values obtained from a standardised validated cognitive development performance inventory. Further, this is the first known comparison of development according to age bands. Overall, children in the sample (0-68 months) obtained lower average development scores compared to the reference population utilised within the development of Mullen Scales of Early Learning. However, within individual domains no comparable scores were identified on the gross motor domain and, children in the sample were overall found to score slightly higher on the expressive language domain compared to the reference population. Differences according to age were identified within the sample. Cognitive development scores were found to be similar among younger children within the sample compared to the reference population whereas older children in the sample were found to have lower development scores. Further, compared to children of adult mothers in the sub-Saharan African region, children born to adolescent mothers (classified as developing as expected) were found to have lower overall cognitive development scores. Yet, within individual domains, gross motor scores were similar among children of adolescent mothers and adult mothers, and children born to adolescent mothers on average had slightly higher receptive language scores comparative to children born to adult mothers in the region. Findings from these analyses, support previous research identifying children within low-and-middle income countries as being at risk for cognitive adversity,^{173,177,417,433,443} and address the evidence gap regarding the cognitive development of children of adolescent mothers affected by HIV. Information on the long-term implications of these scores on future attainment is currently limited. However, it is vital to further understand the consequences of these findings.

6.1.4.1 Cognitive performance of children born to adolescent mothers Differences in the cognitive performance scores of the sample and the normative Mullen reference data¹⁸⁵ were found within overall cognitive development and the

majority of the individual subscales (apart from gross motor skills). Similarity among gross motor skill scores is possibly due to the gross motor skills sub-scale assessing broader measures of development (i.e., sitting, standing, walking running), for which there may be less variation in the sample, particularly given that the gross motor scales were only undertaken among children <39 months of age. On average, expressive language scores in the sample were slightly elevated compared to those in the Mullen Scales of Early Learning reference data. There is a strong body of evidence which has identified an association between motor skill development and expressive language skills. As children develop new motor skills, the way they interact with their environment and as such their ability communicate changes, often increasing.⁴⁴⁴ This hypothesis is supported by the overall average scores within the sample being similar in the gross motor and expressive language sub-scales. Differences in sub-scale scores highlight potentially different developmental trajectories of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa and the normative reference data (children of adult mothers in the USA), possibly due to contextual factors such as service access. The high prevalence of HIV within the region and, thereafter, the high prevalence of HEU children may be a consideration and a contributor to varying cognitive development trajectories.

Given that the Mullen score lacks a specific reference sample from the sub-Saharan African region, and thus the lack of culturally and geographically relevant reference data, all available study results which had used Mullen t-scores were summarised to be able to make comparisons between the development of children born to adolescent mothers and those born to adult mothers in the region. Differences in the cognitive performance scores of children born to adolescent mothers (classified as developing as expected) and pooled data drawn from children born to adult mothers in the sub-Saharan African region were also identified. Like the findings relating to the USA derived reference data, gross motor scores were similar among the groups. Similarly, receptive language scores in the sample were slightly elevated compared to the data from children born to adult mothers in the region, again highlighting potentially differing developmental trajectories for children born to adolescent mothers compared to children of adult mothers. Overall lower cognitive

development scores among children born to adolescent mothers compared to children of adult mothers in the region also highlight a potential risk of developmental delay among children born to adolescent mothers. It should also be noted that children born to adolescent mothers were slightly older than children of adult mothers. Lower developmental scores were linked to increasing age in the broader findings of this study, thus findings relating to children of adolescent mothers being older than the children of adult mothers (obtained from pooled data) further support the notion of a potential risk of developmental delay among children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa. As such there is a potential need for support to promote the development of children born to adolescent mothers.

6.1.4.2 Differences in cognitive performance according to age

Within an age stratified sample, differences in development scores began to be observed by the second quartile (Median 10 months; IQR: 8-12) and continued to be evident through the older aged children within the sample within both composite scoring and scoring on individual subscales. However, this finding should be interpreted with caution as these data are cross-sectional and therefore while these differences may be attributable to child age, the possible role of other factors which may have impacted on the development trajectory of these children (e.g., environmental changes or experiences over calendar time) cannot be wholly ruled out. Nevertheless, these findings support previous literature identifying reduced cognition among children living within low resourced settings within their first 12 months of age,^{200,433,445} as they begin to be increasingly exposed to environmental factors. For example, a recent study exploring the cognitive development of children in the Gambia found that with rising age (up until 24 months; quartiles 2 and 3), the proportion of children classified as scoring Below Average (on the composite scores of early learning), and therefore were at risk for cognitive delay, continued to rise. This proportion reduced for older children (median child age: 38 months [IQR: 33-46.5]), perhaps indicative exposure to increased environmental stimuli or differing skill development trajectories.433

However, variation in individual subscales should be noted e.g., visual reception scores were much lower than other domains by the second age quartile, and while language and visual reception t-scores were higher among those children in the fourth age quartile (median child age: 38 months [IQR: 22-46.5]), motor skill scores continued to decline, perhaps suggesting that on average motor skills are developing at a rate slower than expected. Such differences in the onset of decline among differing developmental domains may be due to the differing timings in which such developmental milestones are expected to ensue.⁴³³ Furthermore, findings support literature identifying disparities within perceptual domains as an early indication for adverse child development outcomes. As such, these results highlight potential risk for cognitive delay among this sample,⁴³³ and a core developmental period where risk for cognitive delay may emerge within such settings.

This lower scoring is likely due to potential developmental challenges faced by children living in a context of high poverty, high HIV burden, challenges of adolescent parenthood (e.g. poor food security or nutrition, linked to poverty, may have implications for growth and stunting).⁴⁴⁶ Additionally, while those children known to be living with HIV were excluded from analyses, almost a quarter of children within the sample were potentially HIV exposed. There is a body of literature detailing the association between HIV exposure and child developmental challenges.^{427,447,} Furthermore, differences may be explained by differing growth trajectories of children within South Africa and those within the USA reference group (i.e. children learning different cognitive skills at different rates or in different orders). Differences between the children in the sample and the reference group may also be due to some of the items administered within the Mullen scales potentially not being relevant to the South African setting. However, it should be noted that the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵ have been previously utilised within the study of child development within South Africa and the sub-Saharan African region.²⁰¹

Nevertheless, these analyses highlight the potential need for intervention to enhance child development outcomes among this population. High quality care and programmatic responses such as book sharing have previously been found to

improve child development outcomes, providing promising avenue for intervention.⁴⁴⁸ Parenting interventions have also been found to be particularly successful in bolstering cognitive development (inclusive of language and motor skills) within such settings and, magnified effects have been identified among interventions which include a component on responsive caregiving.⁴⁴⁹ While there has been a recent shift towards programming for adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children,¹³⁶ the effectiveness of interventions for adolescents living with HIV and their children remains largely unknown. As such, interventions may require tailoring to meet the specific needs of adolescent mothers within settings of high HIV prevalence and their children.

6.1.4.3 Limitations of the analyses

Study limitations should be considered within the interpretation of findings from these analyses. Firstly, data within these analyses is cross-sectional and thus, the comparisons between age groups do not represent a longitudinal analysis of development trajectories, but instead a comparison of different children of differing ages. Secondly, the Mullen Scales of Early Learning were developed in and use a reference group from the USA.¹⁸⁵ However, it should be noted that the Mullen Scales of Early Learning have been utilised extensively throughout sub-Saharan Africa,²⁰¹ including South Africa,²⁰¹ and that an independent assessment of child cognitive development is preferable to caregiver reporting. To address this issue, data from the sub-Saharan African region were systematically summarised and comparisons with the sample were made. It should be noted that summary data did not include data from South Africa due to the variability in scoring of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning utilised within previous studies. Thirdly, due to the age distribution of children within the sample, age quartiles were utilised within the exploration of cognitive development. Future studies with equally distributed samples, may benefit from repeating analyses based on age categories rather than quartiles to pinpoint key developmental periods. Fourthly, the timing relating to the use of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning should remain a consideration (i.e., differing contextual factors in previous studies utilising the Mullen Scales of Early Learning compared to current

data may have implications for child development scoring. Finally, it was beyond the scope of this study to explore the profile of children living with HIV.

Future studies will be strengthened if they utilise longitudinal data to explore changes in child cognitive development throughout the development course of children born to adolescent mothers. Additional avenues of research include further exploring the cognitive development according to maternal HIV status, the cognitive profiles of second and third born children of adolescent mothers, how adolescent mothers and their children compare to children of adult populations within South Africa, as well as pathways/factors promoting the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers within such contexts. The strengths and limitations of these data and analyses are discussed further in sections **3.1.5** and **8.3** of this thesis.

6.1.4.4 Section summary & conclusions

These findings address a critical evidence gap regarding the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers, and identify a potential need for intervention to promote child cognitive development within early childhood for this group. Children born to adolescent mothers in this setting were found to score lower than the reference population, and while the younger aged children in the sample were comparable to the reference population, older children were found to score lower across development domains – identifying a core developmental period that may be amenable to intervention. Findings also identify a potential risk of developmental delay among children born to adolescent mothers compared to children of adult mothers in the sub-Saharan African region. Existing interventions for the promotion of child cognitive development maybe appropriate, however adaptation may be required for the specific needs of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV within the South African context.

6.2 Section 2: Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa according to maternal HIV and maternal mental health status

6.2.1 Aim and objectives

These analyses aim to examine the cross-sectional relationship between maternal mental health (operationalised as likely common mental disorder see section **3.4**) and the cognitive development of children (measured using the Mullen Scales of Early Learning¹⁸⁵) born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV in South Africa. Specific objectives are to:

Objective 1: Examine the cognitive development scores of children (0-68 months) born to adolescent mothers according to maternal HIV status

Objective 2: Examine the cognitive development scores of children (0-68 months) born to adolescent mothers according to maternal mental health status

Objective 3: Explore the cross-sectional associations between maternal mental health and HIV status, and child cognitive development scores

Sensitivity analyses was also undertaken to examine cross-sectional associations between sample characteristics and child cognitive development scores to explore possible risk and protective factors (correlates) that may be associated with child development to identify those children who may be at the greatest risk of cognitive delay.

6.2.2 Methods

6.2.2.1 Participants and procedure

Cross-sectional data utilised within these analyses is drawn from the *HEY BABY study* (see section **3.1.3** for detail regarding participants and procedure). The data and sample utilised in this section have been outlined in section 1 of this chapter (see

section **6.1.2** above), as the proceeding analyses utilise the same sample. Overall, n=954 adolescent mother-child dyads were included within the subsequent analyses.

6.2.2.2 Measures

These analyses utilise cross-sectional data relating to both adolescent mothers and their first-born children from a range of self-report and standardised assessments.

Adolescent mothers

Sociodemographic characteristics utilised in this section have been outlined in section 1 of this chapter (see section **6.1.2** above).

Maternal mental health status

For a detailed overview of the mental health symptomology measures utilised within analyses see section **3.4**. All participants within the current sample responded to all items of the four validated mental health symptomology measures used within these analyses (see below). Cut-off scores were utilised to identify prevalence of a positive screen for each mental health domain (indicative of experiencing poor mental health). As detailed in **Chapter 5**, participants were classified as experiencing likely **common mental disorder**³⁸⁶ if they scored above the cut-off on any of the four mental health symptomology measures utilised within the study (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality; see section **3.4**). Participants were classified as experiencing any likely **mental health comorbidities (MHCs)** if a participant scored above the cut-off on two or more of the mental health measures within the study (see above).

Children born to adolescent mothers

Sociodemographic characteristics were routinely collected from adolescent mother/caregiver report. Child characteristics include age (months), biological sex and HIV status (corroborated with medical records on a case-by-case basis).

Child cognitive development was assessed across five developmental domains (gross motor skills, fine motor skills, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language) using the Mullen Scales of Early Learning.¹⁸⁵ An overview of the use of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning in this section is provided in section 1 of this chapter (see section **6.1.2** above).

6.2.2.3 Statistical analyses

Sample characteristics (including child development scores) were explored according to maternal HIV status utilising Chi-square tests, t-tests and Kruskal Wallis tests where appropriate. T-tests and ANOVA tests were utilised to explore child cognitive development scores according to likely maternal common mental disorder and, likely common mental disorder and the experience of living with HIV combined, respectively. Linear regression models were used to explore the cross-sectional associations between maternal mental health and HIV status, and child cognitive development. Additional covariate factors were included in multivariable regression models if there were identified as being relevant factors within the relationship between child cognitive development and maternal mental health and/or HIV status or if they were found to be associated (p<0.02)^{369,370} with either, or both, the predictor and outcome variables. Tukey's HSD post hoc testing was used within univariable analyses to explore group differences among continuous variables where associations between variables were identified. The Benjamini Hochberg procedure was undertaken to account for multiple testing within regression models (employing a false discovery rate of 10%).³⁷¹

Sensitivity analyses

To further explore the relationship between maternal likely common mental disorder and child cognitive development, linear regression models (inclusive of covariates) were used to explore the cross-sectional associations between individual mental health symptomology scores (depression [0-10], anxiety [0-14], posttraumatic stress [0-12], and suicidality [0-5]). Additional linear regression models (inclusive of covariates) were also undertaken to explore cross-sectional associations between

sample characteristics and child cognitive development to explore possible risk and protective factors that may be associated with chid cognitive development scores in the sample. Regression assumptions for these analyses were met. The Benjamini Hochberg procedure was undertaken to account for multiple testing within regression models (employing a false discovery rate of 10%).³⁷¹

6.2.3 Results

6.2.3.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

Table 6-9 presents sample characteristics according to maternal HIV status. Almost a quarter (24.1%; 230/954) of adolescent mothers in the sample were living with HIV. The median age of adolescent mothers at the birth of their first child was 18 years (IQR: 17-19 years). A small proportion (6.7%; 64/954) of adolescent mothers reported having more than one child. Like findings in section **5.4.1**, adolescent mothers living with HIV in the sample were older at the birth of their first child compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (18 years vs. 16 years, t=83.5, p=0.0001). Mothers living with HIV were more likely to report having more than one child (14.8% vs. 4.1%, X²= 31.6, p<0.0001) and more likely to receive social protection in the form of cash grants (97.0% vs. 91.0%, X²=8.81, p=0.003). Mothers living with HIV were less likely to be able to afford basic necessities (scale range 0-8 [5 vs. 6, t=15.4, p=0.0001]), and less likely to be in education or employment (32.6% vs. 64.6%, X²=73.0, p=<0.0001). Similar proportions were identified relating to food security, housing, educational attainment, violence exposure, childcare attendance, and perceived social support according to maternal HIV status. Child biological sex did not differ according to maternal HIV status. However, children of adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to be older (23 months vs. 13 months, t=33.8, p=0.0001).
Table 6-9 Sample characteristics of adolescent mothers and their children according to adolescent maternal HIV status (n=954)

		N(%) M(IQR)			
	Total sample	Adolescent	Adolescent		
	(n=954)	mothers	mothers not	<i>t/X², p</i> -value	
		living with	living with		
		HIV (n=230)	HIV (n=724)		
Current age (years)	18 (17-19)	19 (18-21)	18 (17-19)	149.4, 0.0001	
Age at birth of child (years)	17 (16-18)	18 (17-18)	16 (15-17)	83.5, 0.0001	
In a relationship	622 (65.8%)	161 (71.2%)	461 (64.0%)	3.97, 0.05	
Has more than one child	64 (6.7%)	34 (14.8%)	30 (4.1%)	31.6, <0.0001	
Food secure	683 (71.6%)	157 (68.3%)	526 (72.7%)	1.65, 0.20	
Household cash grant	882 (92.5%)	223 (97.0%)	659 (91.0%)	8.81, 0.003	
Number of necessities can	6 (4-7)	5 (3-7)	6 (4-7)	15 41 0 0001	
afford (0-8)	0 (+-7)	5 (5-7)	0 (4-7)	15.41, 0.0001	
Informal housing	205 (21.9%)	55 (24.4%)	150 (21.0%)	1.16, 0.28	
Maternal education –	10 (9-11)	10 (8-11)	10 (9-11)	0.05.0.83	
highest grade achieved	10 (5 11)	10 (0 11)	10 (5 11)	0.05, 0.05	
In education or employment	543 (56.9%)	75 (32.6%)	468 (64.6%)	73.0, <0.0001	
Community violence	258 (27.0%)	56 (24.4%)	202 (27 9%)	1 12 0 29	
exposure	230 (27.070)	30 (24.470)	202 (27.370)	1.12, 0.25	
Domestic violence exposure	71 (7.4%)	19 (8.3%)	52 (7.2%)	0.29, 0.59	
Childcare attendance	224 (25.3%)	64 (29.5%)	160 (23.9%)	2.70, 0.10	
Social support (0-14)	14 (14-14)	14 (14-14)	14 (14-14)	1.61, 0.20	
Maternal mental health symp	toms	1	1		
Any common mental	120 (12 6%)	40 (17.4%)	80 (11 1%)	6 38 0 01	
disorder	120 (12.070)	40 (17.470)	00 (11.170)	0.30, 0.01	
Any mental health	27 (2.8%)	13 (5 7%)	14 (1 9%)	8 78 0 003	
comorbidities	27 (2.070)	13 (3.770)	14 (1.570)	0.70, 0.003	
Any depressive symptoms	77 (8 1%)	29 (12 6%)	48 (6 6%)	8.41. 0.004	
(>=3)	,, (0.1/0)	23 (12.070)			
Any anxiety symptoms	8 (0.8%)	3 (1.3%)	5 (0.7%)	0.79. 0 41	
(>=10)	0.070		0 (0.770)	0.75, 0.41	

		N(%) M(IQR)		
	Total sample	Adolescent	Adolescent	
	(n=954)	mothers	mothers not	<i>t/X², p</i> -value
		living with	living with	
		HIV (n=230)	HIV (n=724)	
Any PTSD symptoms*	6 (0.6%)	2 (0.9%)	4 (0.6%)	0.28, 0.60
Any suicidality symptoms	62 (6.5%)	21 (9.1%)	41 (5.7%)	3.45, 0.06
Depressive symptoms score	0 72 (1 4)	0.96 (1.8)	0.64 (1.3)	-3.01.0.002
(0-10)	0.72 (1.4)	0.50 (1.0)	0.04 (1.5)	5.01, 0.002
Anxiety symptoms score (0-	0 74 (1 9)	0 59 (1 9)	0.80 (1.9)	1 45 0 15
14)	0.74(1.5)	0.55 (1.5)	0.00 (1.5)	1.43, 0.13
PTSD symptoms score (0-12)	0.81 (1.5)	0.83 (1.6)	0.80 (1.5)	-0.26, 0.79
Suicidality symptoms score	0.18 (0.8)	0 31 (1 1)	0 14 (0 7)	-2 77 0 006
(0-5)	0.10 (0.0)	0.51 (1.1)	0.14 (0.7)	-2.77, 0.000
Child outcomes	I			I
Child biological sex (female)	459 (48.1%)	111 (48.3%)	348 (48.1%)	0.002, 0.96
Child age (months)	14.5 (6-28)	23 (17-37)	13 (5-24)	33.8, 0.0001

*Gross motor n=848 | Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health), Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently

6.2.3.2 Prevalence of likely maternal common mental disorder

One hundred and twenty adolescent mothers (12.6%) were classified as experiencing likely common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on at least one mental health symptomology screening measure; depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality). Less than three percent (2.8%; 27/954) of adolescent mothers were classified as experiencing likely mental health comorbidities (scoring above the cut-off on two or more measures of mental health symptomology [see above]). Like findings in section **5.4.2**, focusing on individual symptomology scales, 8.1% of the sample were classified as experiencing depressive symptomology, 0.8% anxiety symptomology, 0.6% posttraumatic stress symptomology and 6.5% reported suicidality symptomology. Adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to be classified as experiencing likely common mental disorder (17.4% vs. 11.1%, X^2 =6.38, p=0.01) and likely mental health comorbidities (5.7% vs. 1.9%, X^2 =8.78, p=0.003)

compared to mothers not living with HIV. Within individual scales, adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to report depressive symptomology compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (12.6% vs. 6.6%, X^2 =8.41, p=0.004) and a trend was identified for adolescent mothers living with HIV to be more likely to report suicidality symptomology compared to mothers not living with HIV (9.1% vs. 5.7% respectively, X^2 =3.45, p=0.06). Similar proportions of anxiety and posttraumatic stress symptomology were identified when stratifying according to maternal HIV status (see **Table 6-9**).

6.2.3.3 Child cognitive development scores by maternal HIV status

Children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV, who were not living with HIV themselves (i.e., HIV exposed uninfected) were found to have lower scores on all domains of cognitive development compared to children born to adolescent mothers not living with HIV, although this only reached statistical significance on the gross motor (47.3 vs. 50.4, *t*=3.03, *p*=0.002), and the fine motor domains (42.0 vs. 44.5, t=2.23, p=0.03).

	Total sample (n=954)	Adolescent mothers living with HIV (n=230)	Adolescent mothers not living with HIV (n=724)	<i>t, p</i> -value							
Child cognitive development (Mullen scales; T-scores)											
Gross motor*	49.8 (12.5)	47.3 (13.4)	50.4 (12.2)	3.03, 0.002							
Visual reception	42.2 (14.0)	41.1 (13.9)	42.5 (14.3)	1.32, 0.19							
Fine motor	43.9 (14.7)	42.0 (15.5)	44.5 (14.4)	2.23, 0.03							
Receptive language	47.6 (13.5)	46.9 (14.7)	47.8 (13.1)	0.87, 0.38							
Expressive language	51.7 (13.3)	51.3 (14.3)	51.8 (13.0)	0.45, 0.65							
Composite score of early learning ^a	93.5 (21.3)	91.7 (22.7)	94.0 (20.8)	1.48, 0.14							

Table 6-10 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothersaccording to maternal HIV status (n=954)

*Gross motor scores n=848 |^aComposite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155).

6.2.3.4 Child cognitive development scores by likely maternal common mental disorder status

Table 6-11 presents the cognitive development scores of children according to likely maternal common mental disorder. While child development scores (on all domains) were slightly lower among children whose mothers were classified as experiencing common mental disorder compared to those mothers not experiencing common mental disorder, these differences did not reach statistical significance. For illustrative purposes, the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to individual maternal mental health domains (above cut-off; depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality symptoms) are presented in **Appendix 4, Table 9-9, Table 9-10, Table 9-11**, and **Table 9-12**.

Table 6-11 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers
according to maternal common mental disorder status (n=954)

	Total sample	Maternal	No Maternal	<i>t, p</i> -value							
	(n=954)	common	common								
		mental disorder	mental disorder								
		(n=120)	(n=834)								
Child cognitive development (Mullen scales; T-scores)											
Gross motor*	49.8 (12.5)	49.2 (13.3)	49.8 (12.4)	0.47, 0.64							
Visual reception	42.2 (14.0)	42.2 (14.8)	42.2 (14.1)	-0.03, 0.97							
Fine motor	43.9 (14.7)	43.7 (15.8)	43.9 (14.5)	0.18, 0.86							
Receptive language	47.6 (13.5)	45.7 (13.5)	47.8 (13.4)	1.60, 0.11							
Expressive language	51.7 (13.3)	51.5 (13.0)	51.7 (13.4)	0.13, 0.90							
Composite score of	93.5 (21.3)	92.5 (22.1)	93.6 (21.1)	0.54.0.58							
early learning ^a	55.5 (21.5)	52.5 (22.1)	55.5 (21.1)	0.5 1, 0.50							

*Gross motor scores n=848 | Composite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155) | Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health), Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently)

6.2.3.5 Child cognitive development by the syndemic of likely maternal common mental disorder and maternal HIV

Table 6-12 presents child cognitive development scores according to four groups based on maternal HIV and common mental disorder status; 1) living with HIV and classified as reporting common mental disorder, 2) living with HIV and not classified as reporting common mental disorder, 3) not living with HIV and reporting common mental disorder, and 4) not living with HIV and not classified as experiencing common mental disorder. Group differences were identified among the gross motor skill scores. Post-hoc testing identified the gross motor skills scores among children of adolescent mothers living with HIV who were not classified as reporting likely common mental disorder differed from the scores of children of adolescent mothers not living between groups was identified on all other cognitive scales (visual reception, fine motor, expressive language, receptive language, and the overall composite score of development).

Table 6-12 Cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal HIV and common mental disorder status (n=954)

Child cognitive development		Mea	an (SD)		F, p-value
(Mullen scales; T-scores)	HIV & CMD (n=40)	HIV & No CMD	No HIV & CMD (n=80)	No HIV & No CMD	
		(n=190)		(n=644)	
Gross motor*	48.7 (15.3)	47.0 (13.0) ^a	49.5 (12.4)	50.6 (12.2)	3.36, 0.02
Visual reception	40.4 (13.7)	41.2 (13.9)	43.1 (15.3)	42.4 (14.1)	0.67, 0.57
Fine motor	41.2 (16.6)	42.2 (15.3)	44.9 (15.4)	44.4 (14.2)	1.74, 0.16
Receptive language	45.2 (14.1)	47.2 (14.8)	46 (13.3)	48.0 (13.0)	1.04, 0.38
Expressive language	51.0 (13.8)	51.4 (14.5)	51.8 (12.6)	51.8 (13.1)	0.08, 0.97
Composite score of early learning ^a	90.0 (22.6)	92.0 (22.8)	93.7 (21.8)	94.1 (20.6)	0.83, 0.48

*Gross motor n=848 |^aComposite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155) | ^b Tukey's HSD post hoc test indicates that value is significantly (statistically) different from the no HIV, No CMD group (*p*=0.01) | Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health), mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently.

6.2.3.6 Associations between combined likely maternal common mental disorder and maternal HIV status and, child cognitive development

Table 6-13 presents a series of linear regression models exploring the cross-sectional associations between likely maternal common mental disorder and maternal HIV status and, child cognitive development scores. After adjusting for covariates (**Table 6-13**, **model 4**), maternal HIV was found to be associated with reduced child gross motor scores (B=-2.90 [95%CI: -5.35, -0.44], p=0.02), however, no other associations were identified between likely maternal common mental disorder, or maternal HIV status (including interaction terms), and child cognitive development scores.

6.2.3.7 Sensitivity analyses

To further explore the relationship between mental health and child cognitive development, a series of linear regression models exploring the association between individual mental health symptom scales and child cognitive development scores were undertaken (**Table 6-14**). After adjusting for covariates, posttraumatic stress symptomology scores were found to be associated with reduced gross motor, visual reception, fine motor, and receptive language skill scores as well as composite scores of early learning. No association was identified between posttraumatic stress scores and expressive language skill scores. No other mental health symptomology scores (depressive, anxiety, or suicidality) were found to be associated with child cognitive development scores (see **Table 6-14**).

While no association was identified between maternal common mental disorder, maternal HIV status and child cognitive development scores within the core analyses of this study, further sensitivity analyses were undertaken to explore potential risk and protective factors that may be associated with overall child cognitive development scores in this sample. Within these models, maternal educational attainment was found to be protective of composite scores of early learning (associated with higher composite scores of early learning), and increased child age (months) was found to be associated with reduced composite scores of early

learning. These factors remained significant using the Benjamini Hochberg procedure for multiple testing with a false discovery rate of 10%.

Table 6-13 Linear regression models exploring the association between maternal HIV and common mental disorder status and the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers (n=954)

	Gross mot	or	Visual reception Fine mot		or Receptive languag		guage	age Expressive language		Composite score of early learning ^a		
	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	p	B (95% CI)	p	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	B (95% CI)	p	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	p
Model 1.												
Living with HIV (n=230)	-3.12	0.002	-1.42	0.10	-2.47	0.02	-0.76	0.46	-0.45	0.66	-2.32	0.15
	(-5.16, -1.08)	0.005	(-3.53, 0.69)	0.19	(-4.65, -0.29)	0.05	(-2.77, 1.25)	0.40	(-2.44, 1.54)	0.00	(-5.49, 0.85)	0.15
Common Mental	-0.34	0.79	0.20	0 00	0.01	0.00	-2.02	0.12	-0.13	0.02	-0.89	0.67
Disorder (n=120)	(-2.94, 2.26)	0.78	(-2.52, 2.93)	0.88	(-2.80, 2.82)	0.99	(-4.60, 0.57)	0.15	(-2.69, 2.44)	0.92	(-4.98, 3.19)	0.07
Model 2.	Model 2.											
Living with HIV (n=230)	-3.52	0.002	-1.19	0.21	-2.23	0.07	-0.74	0.50	-0.40	0.72	-2.07	0.24
	(-5.74, -1.31)	0.002	(-3.49, 1.10)	0.51	(-4.60, 0.14)	0.07	(-2.92, 1.44)	0.50	(-2.56, 1.76)	0.72	(-5.51, 1.38)	
Common Mental	-1.11	0.49	0.68	0.60	0.50	0.77	-1.99	0.21	-0.02	0.00	-0.37	0.00
Disorder (n=120)	(-4.20, 1.96)	0.40	(-2.62, 3.98)	0.09	(-2.91, 3.90)	0.77	(-5.12, 1.15)	0.21	(-3.12, 3.09)	0.99	(-5.32, 4.57)	0.88
Living with	2 74		-1 /0		_1 55		-0.11		-0.34		-1.64	
HIV*Common Mental	(204 9 52)	0.35		0.62		0.61		0.97		0.90		0.71
Disorder (n= 40)	(-3.04, 8.52)		(-7.35, 4.36)		(-7.60, 4.49)		(-5.07, 5.46)		(-3.85, 5.17)		(-10.43, 7.14)	
Model 3*			·		·		·		·			
Living with HIV (n=230)	-2.47	0.04	1.29	0.30	-1.22	0.35	2.24	0.05	2.14	0.07	2.27	0.21

	Gross motor		Visual reception		Fine motor		Receptive language		Expressive language		Composite score of early learning ^a	
	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р
	(-4.78, -0.15)		(-1.13, 3.73)		(-3.75, 1.32)		(-0.01, 4.50)		(0.15, 4.42)		(-1.30, 5.85)	
Common Mental	-0.13	0 93	1.24	0.40	0.45	0.77	-0.56	0.68	0.50	0.72	0.74	0.73
Disorder (n=120)	(-2.89, 2.64)	0.55	(-1.65, 4.12)	0.40	(-2.57, 3.46)	0.77	(-3.24, 2.11)	0.00	(-2.21, 3.25)	0.72	(-3.50, 4.99)	0.75
Model 4*												
Living with HIV (n=230)	-2.90	0.02	1.31	0 32	-1.25	0.36	1.97	0.11	2.00	0.11	2.07	0.29
	(-5.35, -0.44)	0.02	(-1.28, 3.89)	0.52	(-3.95, 1.45)	0.50	(-0.42, 4.37)	0.11	(-0.43, 4.42)	0.11	(-1.74, 5.87)	
Common Mental	-1.01	0.54	1.27	0.48	0.36	0.85	-1.56	0.48	0.18	0.01	0.29	0.01
Disorder (n=120)	(-4.25, 2.24)	0.54	(-2.21, 4.74)	0.48	(-3.27, 3.99)	0.85	(-4.37, 2.06)	0.48	(-3.08, 3.44)	0.91	(-4.82, 5.40)	0.91
Living with	3 03		-0.08		0.26		1.82		0.96		1 38	
HIV*Common Mental	() 0) 0 00	0.31		0.98		0.93	(266 7 20)	0.52		0.74	(7.22, 10.00)	0.76
Disorder (n= 40)	(-2.02, 0.08)		(-0.00, 5.63)		(-3.91, 0.44)		(-3.00, 7.30)		(-4.00, 0.51)		(-7.52, 10.09)	

Model 1/Model 2: Univariable analyses | Model 3/Model 4. Multivariable analyses inclusive of covariates: Maternal age at birth (years), Maternal relationship status (in a relationship), Food security, Maternal educational attainment, Access to basic necessities, mother has more than one child, access to social protection (cash grants) exposure to community violence, exposure to domestic violence, perceived social support, in school or education (maternal), ECD programming attendance, child age (months), child biological sex (female) | ^aComposite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

Table 6-14 Linear regression models exploring the association between individual maternal mental health symptomology scales and child cognitive development (n=954)

	Child cognitive development	(Mullen scales; T·	scores) – Composite sco	re of early learning
	B (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	Adjusted <i>B</i> (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
Depressive symptom scores (0-10)				
Gross motor*	-0.56 (-1.16, 0.04)	0.07	-0.34 (-0.96, 0.28)	0.28
Visual reception	-0.37 (-1.00, 0.26)	0.25	-0.10 (-0.76, 0.55)	0.76
Fine motor	-0.45 (-1.10, 0.19)	0.17	-0.11 (-0.80, 0.58)	0.76
Receptive language	-0.81 (-1.41, -0.22)	0.007	-0.39 (-0.99, 0.22)	0.21
Expressive language	-0.19 (-0.78, 0.40)	0.53	0.001(-0.61, 0.62)	0.99
Composite score of early learning ^a	-0.87 (-1.81, 0.07)	0.07	-0.31 (-1.28, 0.66)	0.53
Anxiety symptom scores (0-14)				
Gross motor*	-0.01 (-0.46, 0.45)	0.97	-0.08 (-0.57, 0.41)	0.76
Visual reception	-0.22 (-0.70, 0.26)	0.37	-0.11 (-0.63, 0.41)	0.68
Fine motor	0.01 (-0.48, 0.51)	0.96	0.004 (-0.54, 0.55)	0.99
Receptive language	-0.13 (-0.59, 0.32)	0.57	0.04 (-0.44, 0.52)	0.88
Expressive language	-0.04 (-0.49, 0.41)	0.86	0.10 (-0.38, 0.59)	0.68
Composite score of early learning ^a	-0.17 (-0.89, 0.55)	0.65	0.03 (-0.74, 0.79)	0.95
Posttraumatic stress symptom scores (0-12)				

	Child cognitive development	: (Mullen scales; T	-scores) – Composite sco	re of early learning
	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	Adjusted <i>B</i> (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value
Gross motor*	-0.66 (-1.21, -0.10)	0.02	-0.79 (-1.35, -0.22)	0.007
Visual reception	-1.01 (-1.60, -0.43)	0.001	-0.85 (-1.46, -0.24)	0.006
Fine motor	-0.96 (-1.57, -0.36)	0.002	-1.04 (-1.67, -0.40)	0.001
Receptive language	-0.74 (-1.29, -0.18)	0.009	-0.61 (-1.17, -0.05)	0.03
Expressive language	-0.46 (-1.01, 0.09)	0.10	-0.34 (-0.91, 0.23)	0.24
Composite score of early learning ^a	-1.51 (-2.38, -0.63)	0.001	-1.35 (-2.24, -0.46)	0.003
Suicidality symptom scores (0-5)			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Gross motor*	-1.13 (-2.27, 0.01)	0.05	-0.83 (-1.96, 0.29)	0.15
Visual reception	-0.35 (-1.47, 0.78)	0.55	0.12 (-1.00, 1.24)	0.83
Fine motor	-0.85 (-2.01, 0.31)	0.15	-0.40 (-1.57, 0.77)	0.50
Receptive language	-0.75 (-1.81, 0.31)	0.17	-0.17 (-1.15, 0.82)	0.74
Expressive language	-0.59 (-1.64, 0.46)	0.27	-0.23 (-1.27, 0.81)	0.66
Composite score of early learning ^a	-1.21 (-2.89, 0.47)	0.16	-0.29 (-1.35, 0.76)	0.58

Adjusted models: Multivariable analyses inclusive of covariates: Maternal age at birth (years), Maternal relationship status (in a relationship), Food security, Maternal educational attainment, Access to basic necessities, mother have more than one child, access to social protection (cash grants) exposure to community violence, exposure to domestic violence, perceived social support, in school or education (maternal), ECD programming attendance, child age (months), child biological sex (female) | ^aComposite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

Table 6-15 Linear regression models exploring factors associated with the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa (n=954)

	Gross mot	tor	Visual recer	otion	Fine mot	or	Receptive lans	ruage	Expressive language		Composite score of early	
						•					learnin	g
	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	B (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	B (95% CI)	р	B (95% CI)	р
Model 1.												
Living with HIV (n=230)	-2.90 (-5.35, -0.44)	0.02	1.31 (-1.28, 3.89)	0.32	-1.25 (-3.95, 1.45)	0.36	1.97 (-0.42 <i>,</i> 4.37)	0.11	2.00 (-0.43, 4.42)	0.11	2.07 (-1.74, 5.87)	0.29
Common Mental Disorder (n=120)	-1.01 (-4.25, 2.24)	0.54	1.27 (-2.21, 4.74)	0.48	0.36 (-3.27, 3.99)	0.85	-1.56 (-4.37, 2.06)	0.48	0.18 (-3.08, 3.44)	0.91	0.29 (-4.82, 5.40)	0.91
Living with HIV*Common Mental Disorder (n= 40)	3.03 (-2.82, 8.88)	0.31	-0.08 (-6.00, 5.83)	0.98	0.26 (-5.91, 6.44)	0.93	1.82 (-3.66, 7.30)	0.52	0.96 (-4.60, 6.51)	0.74	1.38 (-7.32, 10.09)	0.76
Maternal age at birth	-0.09 (-0.81, 0.63)	0.80	-0.75 (-1.51, -0.01)	0.05	0.15 (-0.64, 0.94)	0.71	-0.56 (-1.26, 0.15)	0.12	-0.59 (-1.30, 0.12)	0.10	-0.85 (-1.96, 0.27)	0.14
In a relationship	0.65 (-1.14, 2.45)	0.48	1.57 (-0.35, 3.50)	0.11	0.31 (-1.70, 2.32)	0.76	1.84 (-0.06, 3.63)	0.04	1.61 (-0.20, 3.42)	0.08	2.48 (-0.36, 5.31)	0.09
Food Secure	-2.37 (-4.42, -0.31)	0.02	1.53 (-0.64, 3.71)	0.17	-1.46 (-3.73, 0.82)	0.21	-0.73 (-2.75, 1.28)	0.48	0.88 (-1.16, 2.93)	0.40	0.11 (-3.09, 3.32)	0.95
Maternal education – highest grade	0.82 (0.22, 1.41)	0.007	1.13 (0.52, 1.76)	<0.0001	0.66 (0.01, 1.30)	0.05	0.71 (0.14, 1.28)	0.02	0.66 (0.08, 1.24)	0.03	1.49 (0.58, 2.40)	0.001
Access to basic necessities	0.02 (-0.40, 0.44)	0.93	0.01 (-0.44, 0.46)	0.97	0.16 (-0.31, 0.63)	0.50	0.24 (-0.17, 0.66)	0.25	-0.02 (-0.40, 0.44)	0.92	0.21 (-0.46, 0.87)	0.54
Child has siblings	2.81	0.24	1.01	0.59	2.90	0.14	1.96	0.26	1.06	0.55	3.34	0.23

	Gross mot	or	Visual rocor	tion	Eina mot	Eine motor Percentivo languago Expressivo languago		Expressive language		Composite scor	re of early	
	61055 110		Visual recep		Fille Hiot	.01	Receptive lang	guage	Expressive la	iiguage	learnin	g
	(-1.84, 7.47)		(-2.70, 4.73)		(-0.99, 6.78)		(-1.48, 5.41)		(-2.43, 4.55)		(-2.14, 8.81)	
Social protection -	3.48	0.04	-2.73	0.12	1.33	0.49	-2.03	0.22	-3.69	0.02	-3.63	0.17
cash grant	(0.11, 6.84)	0.04	(-6.28, 0.82)	0.15	(-2.38, 5.04)	0.40	(-5.31, 1.26)	0.25	(-7.02 <i>,</i> -0.35)	0.05	(-8.85, 1.60)	0.17
Exposure to	-0.35	0.67	-0.15	0.89	0.56	0.63	0.19	0.86	1.09	0.29	0.90	0.58
community violence	(-2.39, 1.68)	0.07	(-2.31, 2.01)	0.05	(-1.69, 2.82)	0.05	(-1.81, 2.19)	0.00	(-0.94, 3.12)	0.25	(-2.27, 4.08)	0.50
Exposure to domestic	1.51	0.30	-0.71	0.70	-0.78	0.69	-0.28	0.87	0.41 (-2.99,	0.81	-0.20	0.94
violence	(-1.93, 4.96)	0.55	(-2.92, 4.34)	0.70	(-4.57, 3.01)	0.05	(-3.64, 3.08)	0.07	3.82)	0.01	(-5.54, 5.14)	0.54
Perceived social	-0.35	0.11	-0.07	0.77	-0.01	0.97	0.11	0.60	-0.07	0.76	-0.04	0.91
support	(-0.78, 0.08)	0.11	(-0.52, 0.39)	0.77	(-0.46, 0.48)	0.57	(-0.31, 0.53)	0.00	(-0.36, 0.49)		(-0.63, 0.70)	
In school or	0.48	0.63	-0.85	0.42	0.02	0.98	-0.58	0.56	-0.69	0.49	-0.95	0.54
education	(-1.47, 2.44)	0.05	(-2.95, 1.24)	0.42	(-2.17, 2.21)	0.50	(-2.52, 1.36)	0.50	(-2.65, 1.28)	0.49	(-4.04, 2.13)	0.54
Childcare attendance	1.02	0.41	1.64	0.20	2.83	0.03	1.63	0.16	1.44	0.22	3.49	0.06
cinicale attendance	(-1.41, 3.45)	0.41	(-0.84, 4.11)	0.20	(0.24, 5.41)	0.05	(-0.66, 3.92)	0.10	(-0.88, 3.77)	0.22	(-0.15, 7.13)	0.00
Child age (months)	-0.29	<0.0001	-0.28	<0.0001	-0.27	<0.0001	-0.36	<0.0001	-0.30	<0.001	-0.57	<0.0001
child age (months)	(-0.39, -0.20)	10.0001	(-0.36, -0.20)	0.0001	(-0.35, -0.18)	0.0001	(-0.44, -0.29)	0.0001	(-0.37, -0.22)		(-0.69, -0.45)	
Child biological sex	-0.30	0.73	0.71	0.45	-0.26	0.79	-0.96	0.27	-0.76	0.39	-0.60	0.66
(female)	(-2.02, 1.42)	0.75	(-1.12, 2.55)	0.45	(-2.18, 1.66)	0.75	(-2.66, 0.74)	0.27	(-2.48, 0.97)	0.55	(-3.31, 2.10)	0.66

Model 1: Multivariable analyses inclusive of covariates listed |^aComposite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

6.2.4 Discussion

These analyses provide an explicit examination of the relationship between maternal mental health and the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. Results highlight possible risk and protective factors (correlates) for cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers within this setting. Almost a quarter (24.1%) of adolescent mothers were living with HIV in the sample and 12.6% were categorised as experiencing likely common mental disorder (depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, or suicidality symptomology). Child cognitive development scores on motor domains were found to be lower among children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV. Prevalence of likely common mental disorder and mental health comorbidities was found to be elevated among adolescent mothers living with HIV compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (17.4% vs. 11.1%). Overall, child cognitive development domains did not differ according to adolescent likely common mental disorder status. While no associations were identified between this broad measure of maternal mental health (including interactions with maternal HIV status) and overall child cognitive development scores, sensitivity analyses identified a relationship between increased maternal posttraumatic stress symptomology and poorer child cognitive development scores. Sensitivity analyses further exploring risk and protective factors for child cognitive development identified maternal educational attainment as being associated with improved child cognitive development scores while increasing child age was found to be associated with lower child cognitive development scores. This is the first explicit exploration of maternal mental health and the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV in both South Africa, and within sub-Saharan Africa. These results highlight the ongoing need for attention to the development of children born to adolescent mothers within South Africa. Findings underline a specific need to identify and support adolescent maternal mental health where required, the potential need to explore trauma events with this group beyond screening activities for the benefit of both adolescent mothers and their children and, the need to promote educational

attainment and school return for adolescent mothers following the birth of their child(ren).

6.2.4.1 Adolescent maternal mental health

The findings from these analyses address a critical evidence gap regarding adolescent maternal mental health and child development within the context of HIV.³⁸⁶ These data support prevalence estimates of common mental disorder among adolescent mothers living with HIV in South Africa (undertaken in **Chapter 4**). Results from **Chapter 4** identified elevated prevalence of common mental disorder among adolescent mothers living with HIV compared to adolescent non-mothers and adolescent mothers not living with HIV. Results from the current analyses additionally support some of the nuanced findings of this previous study identifying elevated depressive and suicidality symptomology among adolescent mothers living with HIV.⁴⁵⁰ Findings from the present analyses extend the current literature to explore the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers within the context of likely common mental disorder experience and HIV.

6.2.4.2 Child cognitive development by maternal HIV status

Findings from these analyses highlight a potential risk of cognitive delay among children born to mothers living with HIV, specifically those children who are likely HIV-exposed uninfected. Children known to be living with HIV were excluded from these analyses due to evidence from previous literature highlighting the impacts of living with HIV on child cognitive development.¹⁶⁹ Yet, these data support suggestions that while the cognitive development of HIV-exposed children, and those HIV unexposed may be somewhat similar, there may be some negative impact of HIV-exposure (i.e., impact of infection or the ART given in PMTCT) on the cognitive development of children not living with HIV.^{211,451} These analyses expand previous investigations to explore children born to adolescent mothers. However, it should be noted that in-utero HIV exposure was not formally assessed in these analyses.

6.2.4.3 Child cognitive development by adolescent maternal mental health

The absence of a relationship between overall likely maternal common mental disorder (inclusive of interactions with maternal HIV) and child cognitive development within both crude and multivariable analyses are inconsistent with previous studies that identify child cognitive and motor development to be adversely affected by poor maternal mental health.^{206,452} Given that the broad measure of likely common mental disorder utilised within this study was not found to be associated with child cognitive development scores, a detailed exploration of mental health symptomology was required. Sensitivity analyses exploring individual symptom scales (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality) identified higher posttraumatic stress symptomology scores among adolescent mothers to be associated with worse child cognitive development scores, despite the number of adolescent mothers within the sample reaching the partial threshold for posttraumatic stress symptomology being low. Thus, associations between adolescent maternal mental health and child cognitive development should not be wholly ruled out in this setting. Given this finding, the definition of likely common mental disorder used within this study may have attenuated the emerging effects of maternal mental health on cognitive development⁴⁵³ however, it should be noted that no other symptomology scale was found to be associated with child cognitive development scores and that neither the classification of likely common mental disorder, nor the symptomology scores represent a mental health diagnosis. Such low rates of probable common mental disorder (i.e., global prevalence of depression among adolescents is approximately 3%)²³ indicate either high rates of resilience among adolescent mothers or potentially that common mental disorder takes on a different form within this setting and as such, different measurement may be required. Specific attention to individual aspects of mental health may need attention (e.g., posttraumatic stress) and measurement should be sensitive to different dimensions of mental health.

While much of the existing evidence alludes to a relationship between poor maternal mental health and adverse child development outcomes, some studies, inclusive of

those in LMIC, have failed to replicate such associations. As these analyses were cross-sectional, measurement of both likely common mental disorder and the child cognitive assessments were undertaken within in a similar time period. As such, comparisons with existing studies in which there was a time lag between mental health and child development assessments are complicated and those longitudinal studies, or those with a time lag between variable collection may demonstrate the association between maternal mental health and child development more explicitly.⁴⁵⁴

Incongruence between findings from this study and previous studies from LMIC may also be explained by differences in methodology. These analyses report data from a community drawn sample of adolescent mothers. Samples exploring mental health outcomes from clinical settings may be biased towards more acute experiences of poor mental health.⁴⁵⁵ Previous community-based studies drawn from rural settings^{452,456} have failed to identify an independent relationship between poor maternal mental health and child development outcomes. Likewise, it remains important to differentiate between transient and chronic maternal mental health problems as often the effects of poor mental health on child development are only identified in those studies exploring persistent common mental disorder. Moreover, the children in this sample are young and the possible impacts of poor maternal mental health on development may develop further over time.

Furthermore, these analyses focus on adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children, as such the adolescent experience of parenthood may be more complex.¹³⁶ Adolescent mothers and their children may be exposed to an accumulation of risk associated with the complexity of the environment in which they live (i.e., exposure to poverty, HIV) which may mitigate the impact of maternal mental health on child cognitive development.¹³⁶ Nevertheless, despite prevalence of likely common mental disorder being low within this sample, it remains that these adolescent mothers should be identified and supported where required. Screening and support for adolescent maternal mental health, possibly through integration within existing services and intervention (e.g., antenatal care, sexual and reproductive health

services, childcare services), may be of benefit to both adolescent mothers and their child(ren).

6.2.4.4 Risk and protective factors for the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers

Sensitivity analyses were undertaken to further explore risk and protective factors for cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers. Such analyses highlighted higher maternal educational attainment as being associated with an increase in child cognitive scores. Such findings support previous literature identifying child development being impacted by maternal education.⁴⁵⁷ In South Africa, about a quarter of school-going girls discontinue their education during pregnancy,¹⁴⁸ and only between 30%-65% of adolescent mothers manage to return to education after their child(ren) are born.^{147,458-460} Promoting educational attainment among adolescent mothers and supporting their return to school following childbirth might require increased efforts to address young mothers' unmet needs for childcare and lacking financial resources.⁴⁶¹ Further research is required to understand the pathway⁴⁵⁷ through which maternal education might impact on child cognitive development and, the mechanisms in place to support the learning of and the promotion of education among adolescent mothers. Future studies exploring the impact of school interruptions and school return on child cognitive development would further enhance the evidence based regarding the development of children born to adolescent mothers.

Sensitivity analyses also highlight an age-related decline in cognitive performance of children born to adolescent mothers. This finding potentially underscores the role of critical developmental periods within child development and, a risk of cognitive delay for older children born to adolescent mothers in this setting. Future studies exploring the impact of child age on cognitive development scores (most notably longitudinal studies) are required to further develop an understanding of the development trajectory of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV in South Africa.

Overall, these findings emphasise the need for intervention to strengthen child development outcomes among this population. High quality care and evidenced based programming such as book sharing have previously been found to improve child development outcomes, and offer an encouraging avenue for intervention.448 Parenting interventions have also been found to be particularly successful in enhancing cognitive development within such settings.⁴⁴⁹ The integration of support for maternal mental health within such interventions may also be of benefit in this context. Future studies are encouraged to utilise longitudinal data to explore changes in maternal mental health and child cognitive development throughout the development course of children born to adolescent mothers, and further explore pathways/factors promoting the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV. Additional avenues of research include exploring the cognitive development of second and third born children of adolescent mothers, the impact of mode of HIV infection as well as timing of maternal HIV acquisition within the context of likely common mental disorder and child cognitive development and, how adolescent mothers and their children compare to adult populations within the same setting.

6.2.4.5 Limitations of the analyses

Study limitations should be considered within the interpretation of findings from these analyses. The Mullen Scales of Early Learning were developed in and use a reference group from the USA.¹⁸⁵ While locally developed and validated assessment tools would have been preferable, such measures were not available. However, it should be noted that the Mullen Scales of Early Learning have been utilised extensively throughout sub-Saharan Africa, including within South Africa, and that an independent assessment of child cognitive development is preferable to caregiver reporting. Furthermore, it was beyond the scope of these analyses to explore the cognitive profile of children living with HIV. These analyses also do not explore other possible contributors to the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers such as stunting.⁴⁶²⁻⁴⁶⁴ Stunting may have long-term negative implications for the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers may be at a greater risk of stunting due to the greater risk of preterm delivery and/or

greater likelihood of being small for gestational age.⁴⁶⁶⁻⁴⁷⁰ Given this, further research would be well placed to explore the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mother in the context of stunting. The strengths and limitations of these data and analyses (inclusive of detail regarding cross-sectional and self-report data) are discussed further in sections **3.1.5** and **8.3** of this thesis.

6.2.4.6 Section summary & conclusions

How best to support families and the development of children within low- and middle-income countries remains a core development agenda. Children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV may have specific requirements which necessitate tailored intervention. These results provide an exploratory first step within the examination of the relationship between likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers and child cognitive development. Prevalence of likely common mental disorder was found to be elevated among adolescent mothers living with HIV. While there was a lack of an association identified between measures of overall maternal mental health (likely common mental disorder) and child cognitive development scores, sensitivity analyses identified a relationship between maternal posttraumatic stress symptomology and lower child development scores. Greater maternal educational attainment was also identified as a potential protective factor for child cognitive development. Targeting interventions to support the cognitive development of children of adolescent mothers most at risk may be of benefit. The integration of mental health screening and support within existing services accessed by adolescent mothers i.e., vertical services or within child development programming may also bolster outcomes for both adolescent mothers and their children. Promoting educational attainment and school return may additionally aid in boosting positive outcomes for this population.

6.3 Section 3: Exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa in the context of child HIV status

6.3.1 Background

The existing literature on adolescent pregnancy^{471,472 473,474} and the existing literature on maternal HIV infection^{111,169,170,211,451,475} have both demonstrated child development impacts. However, there is a dearth of understanding on the experiences when both co-occur. For children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV, implications for child cognitive development may be compounded. Section 2 of this chapter (above) provided a provisional exploration of child cognitive development scores according to maternal HIV status.

There is a strong body of literature highlighting the adverse impacts (both direct and indirect) of HIV on children inclusive of developmental delay.^{111,169,170,202,211,419,451,475} Given the rise in programming focusing on the prevention of vertical HIV transmission prevention in recent years, fewer children are now living with HIV and there is a growing group of children who are HIV exposed but uninfected.²¹⁰ Previous investigations within both high income and, low-middle income countries, have identified worse development outcomes of children who are HIV unexposed (HU).²¹¹

Early child development is a period of rapid and complex growth and skill development that is impacted by a multitude of factors such as biological, social, and environmental factors.¹⁵⁰ Among children living with HIV and those children who are HEU, cognitive deficits may be due to the direct physical and structural effects of HIV on the nervous system and cognition,⁴⁷⁶ exposure to treatment and, broader factors related to child and/or maternal HIV infection.²¹¹ Indirectly, HIV infection and HIV exposure (i.e. maternal HIV infection) may impact the environment that the child is exposed to, as familial HIV infection has been found to be associated with a greater likelihood of poverty, food insecurity, caregiver illness, mental health problems, distracted parenting, lone parenting, bereavement.¹¹¹ In addition to HIV playing a role within the developmental outcomes of children, the neurological development

of children has also been found to be impacted by quality of caregiving including knowledge of child rearing, early years stimulation, and parental mental health (which may be poorer in adolescents when compared to adult mothers,³⁹⁰ and within both **Chapter 4** and **Chapter 5** has been found to be worse among adolescent mothers living with HIV compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV).⁴⁵⁰ Likewise, adverse child development outcomes have been found to be mitigated by interventions promoting early years stimulation and increased quality of caregiving.⁴⁷⁷ Yet, the neurological profile of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV (both living with HIV, and living within HIV affected communities) remains underexplored and we are yet to understanding the implications of HIV exposure for these children.

6.3.2 Aim and objectives

These exploratory analyses aim to investigate the relationship between the HIV status of children born to adolescent mothers (living with HIV, HEU and HU) and child cognitive development outcomes. Specific objectives were to:

Objective 1: Examine the cognitive development scores of children (0-68 months) born to adolescent mothers according to child HIV status (living with HIV, HEU and HU)

Objective 2: Explore the cross-sectional associations between child HIV status, and child cognitive development scores among children (0-68 months) born to adolescent mothers

Based on previous literature (see section **1.7**), the candidate hypothesised that the cognitive performance of children born to adolescent mothers would be worst in children living with HIV, followed by children classified as HEU and, then HU children.

6.3.3 Methods

6.3.3.1 Participants and procedure

Cross-sectional data utilised within these analyses is drawn from the *HEY BABY study* (see section **3.1.3** for detail regarding participants and procedure). Only data for adolescent mothers (who had given birth between 10-19 years of age), and their first-born children (0-68 months) were included within subsequent analyses (n=920 adolescent mother-child dyads). Participants were excluded from analyses if they were older than 19 years at the birth of their first child (n=44), children were above 68 months of age (in line with the valid age range for the child development assessments used within this study [n=30]), or the HIV status of the child was unknown or unclear (n=52). Second and third born children were also excluded from these analyses.



Figure 6-6 Participant selection for analyses exploring the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to child HIV status

6.3.3.2 Measures

Analyses utilise cross-sectional data relating to both adolescent mothers and their first-born children from a range of self-report measures and standardised assessments.

Adolescent mothers

Sociodemographic characteristics inclusive of maternal age (years), maternal age at birth of first child (years), and maternal relationship status were routinely collected utilising self-report. Socioeconomic status was assessed utilising numerous measures: Access to necessities was assessed though multiple items- as such, adolescent mothers were asked if they had enough food in the past week and could afford three meals daily (yes/no) and, whether they had access to a list of eight basic necessities for their both themselves and their children (0-8; e.g., enough clothes to keep you warm and dry). **Cash grant receipt** and **household employment** was assessed via maternal self-report. **Maternal education** was assessed by a single self-report item asking if mothers were at least a school grade behind where they should be according to their age (number school grades ahead/behind ranged from +2, -6), participants were classified as experiencing maternal education interruption if they were at least one school grade behind. **Social support** was measured using 8 items from the Medical Outcomes Study (MOS) Social Support Survey.⁴⁰⁵ **Violence exposure** (both community and domestic) was ascertained by maternal self-report.

Maternal HIV status was ascertained through self-report and verified through clinical records. **Maternal mode of HIV acquisition** (vertical vs. horizontal) was not directly assessed in the study and should be interpreted with caution. This variable was derived using a logic tree based on field and clinical experience and has been used within previous explorations (see Sherr et al. 2018 for full details on how the variable was derived).⁴⁷⁸ Adolescents who were living with HIV (n=200) were asked to report ART adherence in the past week.

Adolescent mothers were classified as experiencing **any common mental disorder**³⁸⁶ if they scored above the cut-off on any of the four mental health symptomology measures utilised within the study (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality; see section **3.4**).

Children born to adolescent mothers

Sociodemographic characteristics were routinely collected from adolescent mother/caregiver report. Child characteristics include age (months) and biological sex.

Child HIV status was ascertained through caregiver report and corroborated with child medical records (Road to Health Cards). Three groups of interest relating to child HIV status were created based on a combination of reported maternal and child

HIV status within the study (living with HIV, HIV exposed-uninfected [HEU], and HIV unexposed [HU]). Data relating to the discontinuation of breastfeeding were not available at the time of these analyses. As such, within analyses, vertical transmission data is indicative.

Child cognitive development was assessed using the Mullen Scales of Early Learning.¹⁸⁵ An overview of the use of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning in this section is provided in section 1 of this chapter (see section **6.1.2** above). The gross motor skills assessment was only undertaken with children <39 months of age (n=831/920; living with HIV=9, HEU=163, HU=659). All children within the validated age range (0-68 months) completed assessments for the remaining four domains.¹⁸⁵

6.3.3.3 Statistical analyses

Summary statistics for each outcome were computed and ANVOA tests (including Tukey's HSD post hoc testing) and chi-square tests were used to explore sample characteristics according to child HIV status (living with HIV, HIV exposed uninfected, HIV unexposed). Within exploratory analyses, linear regression models were used to investigate the associations between child HIV status and child development. Three models were run: 1) univariable analyses exploring the association between child HIV status (as well as sociodemographic characteristics) and child cognitive development scores, 2) multivariable analyses inclusive of covariates, and 3) multivariable analyses exploring possible mitigating factors within the relationship between child HIV status and, child cognitive development. Covariates were included within multivariable regression models if there were found to be associated with both or either the predictor and outcome variables (within univariable analyses p = < 0.2) or were identified as relevant within the literature.^{369,370} Sample characteristics considered as covariates (a priori) included child age, child biological sex, maternal age, relationship status, socio-economic status, maternal education, social support, violence exposure, maternal ART adherence and, maternal mental health. The number of covariates within multivariable analyses was restricted to account for the small sample of children identified as living with HIV (n=11). Given this restriction, child age, child biological sex and number of necessities the mother could afford (as a measure of

socio-economic status) were included as covariates within model 2. Maternal education interruption and maternal age were included within model 3 to explore potential mitigating factors within the relationship between child HIV status and child cognitive development scores.

6.3.4 Results

6.3.4.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

Table 6-16 presents sample characteristics, both maternal and child, according to child HIV status (living with HIV, being HIV exposed uninfected [HEU], being HIV unexposed [HU]). A small proportion (1.2%; 11/920) of children were living with HIV, 20.5% (189/920) were classified as being HEU and, 78.3% (720/920) were classified as HU. As such, the known HIV transmission rate from mother to child was 5.5% (11/200). The mean age of mothers at the time of the birth of their child was 16.6 years (SD:1.5) in the total sample. Mothers of children who were HEU were older at the time of their birth (HEU: 17.4 years vs. living with HIV: 16.6 years vs. HU: 16.3 years). The mean age of mothers at baseline data collection was 18.0 years (SD:1.5). The mean age of children born to adolescent mothers at baseline was 17.9 months (SD:14.2). Children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV (living with HIV and HEU) were found to be older compared to those who were HU (living with HIV: 28.5 vs. HEU: 21.6 vs. HU: 16.8 months; F=76.2, p=<0.0001). No differences were identified according to biological sex of children born to adolescent mothers (overall 48% female). Adolescent mothers of children living with HIV were less likely to be food secure (living with HIV: 36.3% vs. HEU: 67.7% vs. HU: 72.8%; X²=8.51, p=0.01) and, less likely to have access to basic necessities compared to other groups (living with HIV: 4.0 vs. HEU: 4.6 vs. HU: 5.4; F=12.5, p=<0.0001). Over half (57.5%;270/920) of adolescent mothers had experienced education interruption and were at least one school grade behind where they should be according to their age. Compared to mothers of children who were classified as HU, mothers of children who were classified as HEU were more likely to be at least one school grade behind (75.5% vs. 55.3%, X^2 =7.46, p=0.02). Cash grant receipt was found to be high among all groups, although a trend was identified for households of HEU children to be more likely in

receipt of grants (HEU: 96.3% vs. children living with HIV: 90.9% vs. HU: 91.0%; X^2 =5.83, p=0.05). Household employment perceived social support, and violence exposure among adolescent mothers were not found to differ according to child HIV status. For adolescent mothers living with HIV, 10.5% of mothers were Known to be vertically infected with HIV, and mode of HIV infection (vertical vs. horizontal) was similar among mothers of children living with HIV and HEU children (vertical HIV infection: 9.1% vs. 10.6%; X²=0.02, p=0.88). ART adherence (in the past week) was found to be significantly lower among mothers of children living with HIV compared to HEU children (36.4% vs. 78.7%, p=0.001). One hundred and thirteen adolescent mothers (12.3%) scored above the cut-off on at least one measure of mental health symptomology. A trend was identified for mothers of HEU children to be more likely to report common mental disorder (HEU: 17.5% vs. children living with HIV: 9.1% vs. HU: 11.0%; X²=5.95, p=0.05, see **Table 6-16**).

Table 6-16 Maternal and child sociodemog	raphic characteristics accordin	g to according to child HIV status (n=9)	20)
			/

	Total sample	HIV (n=11)	HEU (n=189)	HU (n=720)	X ² /F, p-value
	(n=920)				
Maternal characteristics					
Age (years; mean [SD])	18.0 (1.6)	19.2 (1.7)ª	19.2 (1.7)ª	17.7 (1.5)	76.2, <0.0001
Age at birth of first child (years; mean [SD])	16.6 (1.5)	16.6 (1.5)	17.4 (1.4) ^a	16.3 (1.4)	45.8, <0.0001
Food secure (had food for the past week and can afford 3 meals)	656 (71.3%)	4 (36.3%)	128 (67.7%)	524 (72.8%)	8.51, 0.01
Number of necessities mother can afford (0-8; mean [SD])	5.2 (2.2)	4.0 (2.1)	4.6 (2.4) ^a	5.4 (2.2)	12.5, <0.0001
Access to basic necessities	181 (19.7%)	1 (9.1%)	31 (16.4%)	149 (20.7%)	2.53, 0.28
Home receives any grant	847 (92.1%)	10 (90.9%)	182 (96.3%)	655 (91.0%)	5.83, 0.05
Someone at home is employed and a grant is received	526 (57.2%)	6 (54.6%)	111 (58.7%)	409 (56.8%)	0.26, 0.88
Maternal education interruption (school grade behind)	270 (57.5%)	2 (66.7%)	37 (75.5%)	231 (55.3%)	7.46, 0.02
Social support (highest score for all domains: MOSS)	812 (88.3%)	10 (90.9%)	158 (83.6%)	644 (89.4%)	5.01, 0.08
Exposure to community violence	123 (13.4%)	2 (18.2%)	25 (13.2%)	96 (13.3%)	0.22, 0.89
Any domestic violence or domestic arguments	70 (7.6%)	2 (18.2%)	16 (8.5%)	52 (7.2%)	2.09, 0.35
Mode of HIV infection (n=200)					0.02, 0.88
Vertical HIV infection	21 (10.5%)	1 (9.1%)	21 (10.6%)	n/a	
Horizontal (recent) HIV infection	179 (89.5%)	10 (90.9%)	169 (89.4%)	n/a	
Adherence to ART in the last week (n=200)	152 (76.4%)	4 (36.4%)	148 (78.7%)	n/a	10.33, 0.001

	Total sample (n=920)	HIV (n=11)	HEU (n=189)	HU (n=720)	X ² /F, p-value
Maternal characteristics					
Any common mental disorder*	113 (12.3%)	1 (9.1%)	33 (17.5%)	79 (11.0%)	5.95, 0.05
Child characteristics					
Age (Months; Mean [SD])	17.9 (14.2)	28.5 (13.2) ^a	21.6 (16.0)ª	16.8 (13.5)	12.2, <0.0001
Biological sex (female)	442 (48.0%)	6 (54.6%)	89 (47.1%)	347 (48.2%)	0.26, 0.88

*Any common mental disorder- defined as scoring above the cut-off for at least one mental health measure (depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality symptomology)|Tukey's HSD post hoc tests undertaken to identify mean differences between groups (for continuous variables only): ^a Statistically different from the HIV unexposed (HU) group (p=<0.05), ^b Statistically different from the HIV exposed uninfected (HEU) group (p=<0.05).

6.3.4.2 Cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers Table 6-17/Figure 6-7 presents the cognitive develop scores of children according to child HIV status. The mean early years composite score for the sample was 93.2 (SD: 21.3), a score lower than expected compared to the USA reference population utilised within the development of the scale (93.2 vs. 100, *t*=9.67, *p*=<0.0001). Within crude analyses, average scores on all developmental domains (including the composite score, but exclusive of the language sub-domain) identified a stepwise pattern in which children classified as HU performed better than the children classified as HEU, who in turn performed better than the children classified as living with HIV. Further analyses with post hoc testing found no evidence of a difference between children who were living with HIV and HEU on the gross motor domain, and HEU children scored significantly (statistically) lower than HU children. Within the visual reception and fine motor domains, and within the overall composite score, children living with HIV had lower scores than both HEU and HU children. Within the expressive language domain children living with HIV had lower scores than HU children (see Table 6-17/Figure 6-7).

Mullen Scales of Child Development (n=920; Mean [SD])	Total sample (n=920)	HIV (n=11)	HEU (n=189)	HU (n=720)	F, p-value
Early Learning Composite Score	93.2 (21.3)	73.0 (17.6) ^{a,b}	91.2 (22.7)	94.1 (20.8)	6.45, 0.001
Gross Motor*	49.9 (12.5)	45.4 (15.3)	47.6 (13.5) ^a	50.5 (12.2)	3.91, 0.02
Visual Reception	42.1 (14.3)	29.9 (10.6) ^{a,b}	41.3 (14.2)	42.6 (14.3)	4.77, 0.009
Fine Motor	43.7 (14.5)	30.8 (10.2) ^{a,b}	41.7 (15.1)	44.4 (14.3)	7.09, 0.0009
Receptive language	47.4 (13.5)	40.4 (16.4)	46.5 (14.8)	47.8 (13.0)	2.14, 0.12
Expressive language	51.5 (13.3)	39.6 (9.3) ^a	50.7 (14.2)	51.8 (13.0)	4.94, 0.007

Table 6-17 Cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers according to child HIV status (n=920)

*Gross motor n=831 (HIV=9, HEU=163, HU=659)| Individual domain scores range from 20-80 | Early Learning Composite Score ranges from 49-155 | Tukey's HSD post hoc tests undertaken to identify mean differences between groups: ^aStatistically different from the HU group (p=<0.05), ^bStatistically different from the HEU group (p=<0.05)



*Gross motor n=831 (HIV=9, HEU=163, HU=659) | Individual domain scores range from 20-80 | Early Learning Composite Score ranges from 49-155

Figure 6-7 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to child HIV status (n=920)

6.3.4.3 Associations between child HIV status (living with HIV, HEU, HU) and child cognitive development

 Table 6-18
 presents
 linear
 regression
 models
 exploring
 the
 cross-sectional
associations between child HIV status and composite scores of early learning. Within univariable analyses (model 1), a stepwise pattern was identified between child HIV status and the composite score for early learning i.e., children living with HIV were found to have lower scores than HU children (p=<0.0001) and a trend was identified for HEU children to have lower scores than HU children (p=0.10). A similar pattern was identified within multivariable analyses adjusting for demographic characteristics (model 2; children living with HIV [B=-14.9, 95% CI:-26.9, -2.95, p=0.02]). Model 3 presents potential characteristics mitigating the relationship between child HIV status and reduced child cognitive development scores. Within this multivariable model (model 3), maternal education interruption (being at least a school grade behind) was identified as a potential risk factor for reduced child cognitive development scores (B=-11.0 [95% CI:-14.9, -7.04], p=<0.0001), and older maternal age (at birth of child) was found to be a protective factor, associated with increased child cognitive development scores (B=1.79 [95% CI: 0.41, 3.17], p=0.01). Linear regression models exploring the cross-sectional associations between child HIV status and individual cognitive domain scales can be found in Appendix 4, Table 9-13.
Table 6-18 Linear regression models exploring the relationship between child HIV status and child cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers (n=920)

	Early Learning Composite Score	
	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	p
Model 1. (Univariable model)*		
HU (n=720)	1 (Ref.)	
HEU (n=189)	-2.84 (-6.24, 0.54)	0.10
HIV (n=11)	-21.1 (-33.7, -8.46)	<0.001
Child age (months)	-0.51 (-0.60,-0.42)	<0.0001
Child biological sex (female)	-1.30 (-4.06, 1.45)	0.35
Number of necessities mother can afford (0-8)	0.47 (-0.14, 1.09)	0.13
Maternal education interruption (school grade behind)	-8.87 (-12.59, -5.15)	<0.0001
Maternal age at birth of child (years)	0.75 (-0.18, 1.68)	0.12
Model 2. (Multivariable model adjusted for demographic characteristics) *		
HU (n=720)	1 (Ref.)	
HEU (n=189)	-0.28 (-3.55, 2.99)	0.87
HIV (n=11)	-14.9 (-26.9, -2.95)	0.02
Model 3. (Multivariable model adjusted for potential mitigating factors) *		
HU (n=720)	1 (Ref.)	

	Early Learning Composite Sco	
	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р
HEU (n=189)	4.78 (-1.31, 10.9)	0.12
HIV (n=11)	-15.0 (-37.9, 7.85)	0.19
Maternal education interruption (school grade behind)	-11.0 (-14.9, -7.04)	<0.0001
Maternal age at birth of child (years)	1.79 (0.41, 3.17)	0.01

*Model 1. Univariable linear regression models | Model 2. Multivariable linear regression model. Covariates included within model 2: child age (months), child biological sex (female), number of necessities mother can afford (0-8) | Model 3. Exploratory multivariable linear regression model exploring possible mitigating factors for poor child cognitive development scores. Variables included in model 3: child HIV status, maternal education interruption, maternal age at birth of child (years)

6.3.5 Discussion

These analyses identify differences in child cognitive development scores according to child HIV status among children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa. The known HIV transmission rate from mother to child for the adolescents living with HIV was 5.5% (11/200). Crude analyses identify a stepwise pattern in relation to average child cognitive development scores according to child HIV status, with children living with HIV scoring lower than children who were classified as HEU, and children who were HEU scoring slightly lower than children who were classified as HU on the majority of child development domains. In multivariable analyses, children living with HIV disproportionately scored lower across domains of development explored compared to the HU children. Likewise, average scores for HEU children were lower than the HU group although this only reached statistical significance in relation to gross motor skills. Exploratory multivariable analyses identified maternal education interruption as a potential risk factor for lower child cognitive development scores and older maternal age (at the birth of their child) as a potential protective factor within this sample. This is the first known series of analyses exploring the association between child HIV status and child cognitive development outcomes for children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa. Findings from this study support previous research highlighting the role of HIV and maternal factors on the developmental trajectories of children born to adult mothers^{479,480} and address a critical evidence gap regarding the cognitive profile of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV.

The crude HIV transmission rate from mother to child within this sample is seemingly above the South African national average (4.6%; n.b. confidence intervals are not available for this estimate)⁴⁸¹ and beyond global targets to eliminate mother to child transmission of HIV,⁴⁸² highlighting adolescent mothers as a specifically vulnerable and perhaps hidden and underserved group within the HIV response. The promotion of the prevention of vertical HIV transmission among adolescent mothers and adherence to ART would seemingly be beneficial to both adolescent mothers and their children, decreasing the number of children living with HIV within future

generations and thus having potential benefits for child development outcomes. However, tailoring of existing provision may be required to meet the specific needs of adolescent mothers. Previous research focusing on the retention of adolescents in HIV services within South Africa have identified numerous factors associated with retention and adherence (e.g., kind staff, cash to get to the clinic), such factors may also prove valuable in the retention of adolescents in PMTCT care.¹²² Overall, children born to adolescent mothers within the sample were found to have lower scores on cognitive development tasks compared to the USA reference group from which the Mullen Scales of Early Learning were developed,¹⁸⁵ and children born to adult mothers within the sub-Saharan Africa region. As such, these findings highlight the potential risks of adolescent pregnancy for the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers. These analyses support previous studies, highlighting differences in cognitive performance among children affected by HIV– living with HIV, HEU and HU – born to adult mothers.²¹¹ Children living with HIV seemingly scored lower on cognitive development tasks compared to children classified as HEU and HU. As such, those children living with HIV are potentially most at risk for cognitive delay and, programmatic responses known to encourage positive development outcomes within similar settings may be of benefit (e.g., book sharing).⁴⁷⁷ However, tailoring to the specific needs of children born to adolescent mothers may be required. While it is encouraging that the difference in child development scores of children among children classified as HEU and HU was smaller than the difference between children living with HIV and those classified as HU, given the efforts to eliminate mother to child transmission of HIV, there are a growing number of children who are classified as HEU. As such, the promotion of cognitive development among this group should remain an ongoing consideration to promote potential within future generations, and it should be studied whether an early lack of developmental differences, as found in the current study, is retained as children grow older.

Exploratory analyses focusing on potential mitigating factors within the relationship between child HIV status and child cognitive development scores, highlighted maternal education interruption as being a potential risk factor for child cognitive development and older maternal age (at birth) as a potential protective factor for

child cognitive development among children born to adolescent affected by HIV. Given the cross-sectional nature of these analyses, we are unable to ascertain whether education interruption preceded the pregnancy, and thus may have been a contributing factor to pregnancy, or if the interruption to education was a result of the pregnancy during adolescence. Similarly, circumstances such as child developmental delay, which may require additional care from the mother, may result in mothers not returning to school following the birth of their child. Nevertheless, the promotion of education continuity and school reenrolment following birth may be of benefit to both adolescent mother and their child. Whilst the South African Department of Education supports the continued education of pregnant girls and young mothers, at least a quarter of adolescents might discontinue school during the pregnancy⁴⁶¹ and a large proportion of young mothers does not manage to return to school postpartum.^{147,458-460,483} Yet, there remains a clear lack of evidence-based programmes that successfully address adolescent mothers' hurdles to return to school, for example through financial and childcare provisions.^{136,461}

Within global literature, younger maternal age has previously been found to be associated with poorer development outcomes for children as well as harsher parenting practices and, less parental knowledge of child development,^{164-166,484} which may have implications for child development attainment. These data suggest that children born to younger adolescent mothers may be at risk for lower cognitive outcomes and may require additional support. Such findings highlight the complexity of child cognitive development within this setting and the potential role of a broad range of factors within child development outcomes as both age of pregnancy and maternal education have been found to be associated with numerous factors such as poverty, stigma, and violence exposure.^{144,485,486}

These data indicate that interventions should focus on several core factors. Firstly, continued efforts regarding the prevention of vertical HIV transmission including ensuring good treatment adherence for adolescent mothers during pregnancy and the postpartum period. Such efforts would support global targets to eliminate mother to child transmission of HIV. Secondly, bolstering child cognitive development

with existing interventions known to enhance development (e.g., early childhood stimulation and parenting interventions) may aid long term outcomes for children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV. Thirdly, supporting adolescent mothers showing poor school performance might contribute to the positive cognitive development of their children. In addition to an enabling policy-environment, additional efforts that facilitate adolescents continued school enrolment during pregnancy and their timely return to school after birth are needed to reinforce adolescent mother educational attainment. However, the bidirectional relationship between school dropout and adolescent pregnancy may require further research to understand the complexity of this relationship and its impact on child cognitive developments. Nevertheless, supporting school return following pregnancy for adolescent mothers would aid in bolstering adolescent mother educational attainment. Finally, sexual, and reproductive health interventions focusing on contraception and risk management may aid in assisting adolescents to delay pregnancy until they are older. Despite this, to ensure the prosperous development of future generations, the needs of pregnant and parenting adolescents should be linked to adolescent pregnancy prevention efforts.

6.3.5.1 Limitations of the analyses

Findings should be interpreted within the context of some limitations. First, data presented are mostly self-report, including the assignment of groups relating to child HIV status. However, where possible, child medical records were utilised to confirm child HIV status. Second, the child development scales utilised within analyses (Mullen Scales of Early Learning) were developed using a reference population within the USA which may limit the cultural validity of the assessments. However, these measures have previously been used extensively within sub-Saharan Africa²⁰¹ and have deemed to be effective within independent assessment of child cognitive development as well as preferable over caregiver reporting. Third, the multivariable analyses undertaken as part of this study were exploratory and only include a small sample of children living with HIV. These analyses likely only present a segment of the complex mosaic of factors influencing the relationship between child HIV status and child cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers in

South Africa. For instance, while main caregiver characteristics were presented to place this research in context. The role of other caregivers within the development of children was not explored within the current study. Future research is required to wholly understand the complexity of the lives of adolescent mothers and their children and the impact different exposures on child cognitive development. Likewise, it was beyond the scope of this study to explore child cognitive development according to mode of maternal HIV infection. For context, mode of maternal HIV infection was ascertained from a derived variable and included within descriptive analyses. However, further research is required to wholly understand the multigenerational effects of HIV on child cognitive development. Furthermore, while it is encouraging to identify only a small sample of children living with HIV within the sample, the small sample size within this group limited the statistical analyses that could be undertaken as part of this study and may have diluted the effect of HIV status on cognitive development. Nevertheless, these analyses provide an initial step in addressing a critical void within the literature relating to the development of children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. Given this, these analyses provide a platform for future investigations into the experience of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV. Future studies would benefit from longitudinal analyses of groups with a more equal distribution of HIV status to gain further clarity regarding the factors influencing the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV as well as further analyses of the impact of HIV on development beyond the early developmental period and, comparisons with adult mother-child dyads in the region. The strengths and limitations of these data and analyses are discussed further in sections **3.1.5** and **8.3** of this thesis.

6.3.5.2 Section summary & conclusions

These exploratory findings address a substantive evidence gap regarding the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV in South Africa and provide a foundation for future research regarding the children of adolescent mothers affected by HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. Child cognitive development scores were found to differ according to child HIV status. Compared to

children who were classified as HU, children who were classified as HEU were found to perform worse on cognitive tasks and, children living with HIV were found to perform worse overall. Existing interventions to bolster child cognitive development may be beneficial however, adaptation for the specific needs of adolescent mothers and their children may be required. Attention to maternal continuity of education and delayed conception may be additional interventions to consider. Targeted interventions particularly among younger adolescent mothers and those with lower educational attainment may identify those families who may be most in need.

6.4 Chapter summary

There is an absence of existing literature focusing on the mental health of adolescents experiencing pregnancy and parenthood affected by HIV in sub-Saharan Africa (see **Chapter 2**), there is likewise an absence of evidence on the broader context and issues relating to adolescent pregnancy, adolescent parenting, mental health, and HIV (e.g., impacts for children born to adolescent mothers) within the sub-Saharan African region. There is a strong body of evidence highlighting the impact of adolescent pregnancy and HIV on child development.^{111,169,170,211,451,471-475278,279} Based on these notions, this chapter presents a series of exploratory analyses exploring the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa.

In line with existing evidence in the field highlighting cognitive difficulties among children born to adolescent mothers, the cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers in the *HEY BABY study* sample were overall found to be lower than the reference population (USA derived), and children born to adult mothers within sub-Saharan Africa (obtained from previous studies in the region). Findings seemingly identify a relationship between increased child age and lower child cognitive development scores - identifying a core developmental period that may be amenable to intervention.

As previously identified in **Chapter 4** and **Chapter 5**, prevalence of likely common mental disorder was found to be elevated among adolescent mothers living with HIV compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV. Analyses identified a lack of an association between likely common mental disorder (including interactions with maternal HIV status) and child cognitive development scores. However, sensitivity analyses identified a relationship between maternal posttraumatic stress symptomology scores and worse child development scores. Greater maternal educational attainment was also identified as a potential protective factor for child cognitive development in the sample.

While limited differences in child cognitive development scores according to maternal HIV status were identified in the sample, child cognitive development scores were found to differ according to child HIV status. Compared to children who were classified as HU, children who were classified as HEU were found to perform worse on cognitive tasks and, children living with HIV were found to perform worse overall.

These findings provide an initial exploration of the development of children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV and maternal mental health in South Africa and highlight specific considerations for the cognitive development of children which may require policy and intervention to enhance outcomes. Such considerations including a potential core period of development, addressing maternal trauma and school return, and child exposure to HIV inclusive of living with HIV and being HIV exposed. Findings highlight specific avenues of enquiry for future research and introduce such considerations to the literature.

Chapter 7 Adolescent paternal mental health & the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV in South Africa

Given the implications of pregnancy for female adolescents, adolescent mothers dominate the existing literature focusing on pregnancy and parenthood during adolescence. While in there is a growing interest in fatherhood within the field of global health, adolescent fathers and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers (including those living with HIV) are often side-lined from research and policy agendas, particularly within low- and middle-income countries. Given the critical role of fathers during conception, pregnancy, parenting and across the life course of their children, such an absence of literature is a disservice. An understanding of fathers, their experience, and engagement with mothers and their children within the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV has possible far-reaching consequences for policy and programming. See section **1.8** for a summary of the core issues surrounding fatherhood to set the scene for the works in this thesis

As detailed in section **1.8**, there is an absence of existing literature exploring adolescent fatherhood and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV. As a result, there is a complete absence of literature (at the time of writing this thesis) exploring the mental health of adolescent fathers within the context of HIV sub-Saharan Africa (see **Chapter 2**).

Utilising cross-sectional data from both the *Adolescent HIV study* and the *HEY BABY study*, the analyses within this chapter aim to build a narrative of fatherhood within the context of adolescent pregnancy/parenthood and HIV in South Africa. This chapter is divided into two sections. The first section utilises data from the *Adolescent HIV study* to explore the prevalence of adolescent fatherhood and, mental health according to fatherhood status. The second section utilises data (obtained from adolescent mother reporting) from the *HEY BABY study*, to build an understanding of who the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers are, their

involvement in pregnancy and child rearing, and whether the characteristics of fathers differ according to maternal HIV or maternal mental health status. Analyses examine whether maternal and child characteristics differ according to paternal age or paternal involvement, and whether father characteristics differ according to key maternal characteristics including, maternal HIV and maternal mental health.

The works undertaken in the development of this chapter have resulted in the following presentations and invited talks:

Steventon Roberts, K.J. 2022: Men Matter Webinar hosted by the International AIDS Society. Invited talk (Keynote): Sizing up male involvement – Does it matter? May.

Roberts, K.J. 2021: International Symposium on Health Development of Vulnerable Populations. Invited talk: Mental health, adolescent parenthood, and HIV in South Africa. Remote, September.

Roberts, K.J. 2021: HIV and Adolescence Workshop: Paper: Adolescent parenting in the presence of HIV – insights into mental health and child development in South Africa. Remote, September (Poster presentation).

Roberts, K.J. 2020: The COVID-19 experience- a lens to inform the frontline webinar hosted by the Accelerate Hub: Paper: Adolescent fatherhood -Insights from existing data and potential impacts of COVID-19. Remote, December.

These works have also resulted in the in the below manuscript being prepared for peer-review publication:

Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. Who are the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa? In preparation.

7.1 Section 1: Adolescent fatherhood and paternal mental health in South Africa

7.1.1 Background

Adolescent mothers and their children only represent a partial view of the concept of adolescent parenthood. The mental health of adolescent fathers remains an unaddressed policy and global health issue. The mental health and wellbeing of adolescent fathers may have implications for their involvement, child outcomes, and broader familial outcomes. Like adolescent mothers, adolescent fathers may be particularly at risk for poor mental health, as adolescent fathers too navigate the challenges of the adolescent developmental period, alongside parenting. Within sub-Saharan Africa, such challenges may be exacerbated as adolescent fathers may be exposed to environmental factors such as poverty, communicable disease, and violence.^{487,488} Existing explorations of mental health among fathers (often from the Global North) largely focus on paternal depression within little focus on other mental health conditions. Within existing studies (again largely from the Global North), paternal depression has been found to have detrimental impacts for children, impacting on development outcomes and leading to poor parent-child interactions. It has also been suggested that paternal depression may be a risk factor for poor mental health among children.

This section provides the first exploration of likely common mental disorder (expanding beyond explorations of paternal depression) among adolescent fathers (affected by HIV) in South Africa.

7.1.2 Aim and objectives

The analyses in this section aim to explore the mental health of adolescent fathers in a South African setting. Specific objectives are to:

Objective 1: Examine sample characteristics according to adolescent fatherhood status

Objective 2: Explore mental health symptoms according to adolescent fatherhood status

Objective 3: Explore mental health symptoms according to HIV status and number of children among adolescent fathers

7.1.3 Methods

7.1.3.1 Participants and procedure

These analyses included cross-sectional data for 566 male adolescents drawn from the *Adolescent HIV study* (n=1526; see section **0** for detail regarding participants and procedure). Only data for male adolescents <20 years of age were included within these analyses.

7.1.3.2 Measures

These analyses utilise cross-sectional data from a range of self-report questionnaires.

Sociodemographic characteristics were routinely gathered, including age (years), dwelling location (urban vs. rural), housing (informal vs. formal) via participant self-report.

Adolescent fatherhood status was obtained from a single binary item in which male adolescents (10-19 years) were asked if they had ever made somebody pregnant (yes/no). Fathers were also asked how many children they had fathered. All male adolescents who self-identified as having made somebody pregnant (regardless of the outcome of the pregnancy) were categorised as adolescent fathers for the purpose of analyses.

HIV status was ascertained through clinical notes and corroborated by participant or caregiver self-report on a case-by-case basis.

Mental health status. For a detailed overview of the mental health symptomology measures utilised within analyses see section **3.4**. All participants within the current

sample responded to all items of the four validated mental health symptomology measures used within these analyses. Cut-off scores were utilised to ascertain prevalence estimates for likely common mental disorder, mental health comorbidities, depression symptoms, anxiety symptoms, posttraumatic stress symptoms, and suicidality symptoms. Individual symptom scores are also presented. Participants were classified as experiencing likely **common mental disorder** ³⁸⁶ if they scored above the cut-off on any of the four mental health symptomology measures utilised within the study (depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality). Participants were classified as experiencing any likely **mental health comorbidities** (**MHCs**) if a participant scored above the cut-off on two or more of the mental health measures within the study.

7.1.3.3 Statistical analyses

Chi-square tests and st-test (Fisher's exact/Kruskal Wallis tests, where appropriate) were used to explore sample characteristics (including mental health symptoms) according to fatherhood status. Among adolescent fathers, Fisher's exact tests were used to explore mental health symptoms according to adolescent father's HIV status. Likewise, Fisher's exact tests and t-tests were used to explore mental health symptoms according to the number of children reported by adolescent fathers. Given the small number of fathers in the *Adolescent HIV study* sample, only univariable analyses is presented in this section.

7.1.4 Results

7.1.4.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

The median age of male adolescents in the sample was 15 years (IQR: 14-17 years). Most (77.0%) of the sample lived in an urban area. The majority of the sample lived in a formal housing structure (90.1%), and almost three quarters of the sample were living with HIV (72.7%). Of those in the sample living with HIV (n=411), the majority were living with vertically acquired HIV (88.5%).

7.1.4.2 Adolescent fatherhood

In total, 1.4% (n=8) of adolescent males in the sample were classified as experiencing fatherhood. Compared to non-fathers, adolescent fathers in the sample were on average older (19 years vs. 15 years, t=12.66, p=0.0004), and less likely to be living with HIV (37.5% vs. 73.1%, $X^2=5.03$, p=0.04; see **Table 7-1**). Among adolescent fathers, the majority had one child (7/8), and one father had no children, possibly indicating that the mother of their child was still pregnant, had experienced pregnancy loss, or infant mortality. One father reported having more than one child.

 Table 7-1 Sample characteristics according to adolescent fatherhood status

 (n=566)

	N (%)/M (IQR)/t (SD)			X ² /t, <i>p</i> -value
	Total sample	Fathana (n=0)	Non-fathers	
	(n=566)	Fathers (n=8)	(n=558)	
Sociodemographic character	istics			
Age (years)	15 (14-17)	19 (18-19)	15 (14-17)	12.66, 0.0004
Dwelling location				0.02, 1.00
Urban	436 (77.0%)	6 (75.0%)	430 (77.1%)	
Rural	130 (23.0%)	2 (25.0%)	128 (22.9%)	
Housing				0.06, 0.57
Formal structure	508 (90.1%)	7 (87.5%)	501 (90.1%)	
Informal (shack)	56 (9.9%)	1 (12.5%)	55 (9.9%)	
HIV Status				5.03, 0.04
Living with HIV	411 (72.6%)	3 (37.5%)	408 (73.1%)	
Not living with HIV	155 (27.4%)	5 (62.5%)	150 (26.9%)	
Mode of HIV infection*				1.42, 0.31
Horizontal transmission	47 (11.5%)	1 (33.3%)	46 (11.3%)	
Vertical transmission	363 (88.5%)	2 (66.7%)	361 (88.7%)	
Total number of children				-
0		1 (12.5%)		
1		7 (87.5%)		
Mental health symptoms				
Any common mental disorde	er			0.23, 0.49

	N (%)/M (IQR)/t (SD)			X ² /t, <i>p</i> -value
	Total sample		Non-fathers	
	(n=566)	Fathers (n=8)	(n=558)	
Yes	45 (8.0%)	1 (12.5%)	44 (7.9%)	
No	521 (92.1%)	7 (87.5%)	514 (92.1%)	
Any mental health comorbio	lities	1	I	34.01, 0.03
Yes	2 (0.3%)	1 (12.5%)	1 (0.2%)	
No	564 (99.7%)	7 (87.5%)	556 (99.8%)	
Depressive symptoms				0.98, 0.34
Yes	28 (5.0%)	1 (12.5%)	27 (4.8%)	
No	538 (95.0%)	7 (87.5%)	531 (95.2%)	
Score (0-10)	0.56 (1.12)	0.88 (2.10)	0.56 (1.11)	-0.79, 0.43
Anxiety symptoms				0.01, 1.00
Yes	1 (0.2%)	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.2%)	
No	564 (99.8%)	8 (100.0%)	556 (99.8%)	
Score (0-14)	0.58 (1.46)	0.63 (1.77)	0.58 (1.46)	-0.05, 0.96
Posttraumatic stress sympto	oms			0.18, 1.00
Yes	12 (2.12%)	0 (0.0%)	12 (2.1%)	
No	554 (97.9%)	8 (100.0%)	546 (97.9%)	
Score (0-19)	1.43 (3.15)	1.25 (3.15)	1.43 (3.78)	0.14, 0.89
Suicidality symptoms				7.15, 0.11
Yes	8 (1.4%)	1 (12.5%)	7 (1.3%)	
No	558 (98.6%)	7 (87.5%)	551 (98.7%)	
Score (0-5)	0.04 (0.37)	0.13 (0.35)	0.04 (0.37)	-0.67, 0.50

*Available data: Mode of HIV infection (n=410) | Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health) | Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently) | Any symptoms represent scoring above the predetermined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**.

7.1.4.3 Mental health symptoms according to adolescent fatherhood status

In the total sample of adolescent males, prevalence of any likely common mental disorder was 8.0% (95% CI: 6.0%-10.5%), and prevalence of likely mental health comorbidities was low (0.3%). Prevalence of depressive symptoms was 5.0%, anxiety

symptoms was 0.2%, posttraumatic stress symptoms was 2.1%, and suicidality symptoms was 1.4%. Compared to male adolescents not experiencing fatherhood, adolescent fathers were more likely to report mental health comorbidities (scoring above the cut-off on two or more measures of mental health symptomology: 12.5% vs. 0.2%; X²=34.01, *p*=0.03), although it must be noted that this is one person in the fathers group. A trend for adolescent fathers reporting a greater prevalence of suicidality symptoms compared to non-fathers was also identified (12.5% vs. 1.3%; X²=7.15, *p*=0.11). Prevalence of depressive, anxiety, and posttraumatic stress symptomology, as well as overall prevalence of common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more measure of mental health symptomology) were found to be similar among adolescent fathers and non-fathers (see **Table 7-1**).

7.1.4.4 Mental health symptoms by HIV status among adolescent fathers (n=8)

To further explore mental health symptoms among adolescent fathers in the sample mental health symptoms were examined according to adolescent father HIV status. Only one adolescent father reported any likely common mental disorder. This father was living with HIV. This father also reported likely mental health comorbidities, likely driven by depressive and suicidality symptoms (see **Table 7-2**).

Mental health symptoms	Adolescent father HIV status N (%)		
	Living with HIV	Not living with HIV	
	(n=3)	(n=5)	
Any common mental disorder	1 (33.3%)	0 (0.0%)	
Any mental health comorbidities	1 (33.3%)	0 (0.0%)	
Any depressive symptoms	1 (33.3%)	0 (0.0%)	
Depressive symptoms score (0-10)	2 (3.46)	0.20 (0.44)	
Any anxiety symptoms	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	
Anxiety symptoms score (0-14)	1.67 (2.89)	0 (0.0)	
Any posttraumatic stress symptoms	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	
Posttraumatic stress symptoms score (0-19)	3.33 (4.93)	0 (0.0)	

Table 7-2 Mental health symptoms by HIV status among adolescent fathers (n=8)

Any suicidality symptoms	1 (33.3%)	0 (0.0%)
Suicidality symptoms score (0-5)	0.33 (0.57)	0 (0.0)

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health) | Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently) | Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**.

7.1.5 Discussion

These exploratory analyses provide the first examination of sample characteristics and mental health symptomology among adolescent males according to fatherhood status in the context of HIV in South Africa. Analyses provide a descriptive summary of mental health symptomology according to adolescent fatherhood status. 1.4% of adolescent males in the sample reported fatherhood. Despite the small number of fathers, mental health comorbidities were seemingly elevated among fathers in the sample compared to non-fathers in the sample. Among adolescent fathers, the father living with HIV was more likely to report poor mental health symptoms compared to adolescent fathers not living with HIV. These results highlight the ongoing need for an understanding of mental health within the context of adolescent fatherhood in South Africa. Further research is required to understand mental health symptoms among fathers and/or males within the experience of adolescent pregnancy and HIV.

The small prevalence of adolescent fathers in the sample is in sharp contrast to the prevalence of adolescent mothers in the same sample (1.4% vs. 15.2%, respectively – see section **4.3.1**). This may be due to the use of self-report data within the study and a reluctance to admit paternity, a lack of knowledge of the pregnancy or, suggests that the fathers of the children of adolescent mothers in the sample may be older. Given this, the prevalence of adolescent fathers in the sample may be underestimated. The experience of pregnancy during adolescents is not confined to females. Yet, adolescent males are often excluded from research, policy and programming efforts, and adolescent fathers living with HIV remain completely out of focus. Despite the relative rarity of adolescent fatherhood identified within this sample, it nonetheless remains an important issue which requires attention.

Currently, there is an alarming absence of knowledge relating to the mental health experiences of adolescent fathers (particularly within the context of HIV). Poor mental health has been linked to the experience of living with HIV among adolescents.^{124,127} Adolescent fathers living with HIV, may have additional specific mental health needs as they are navigating adolescent development, pregnancy, parenting, and the challenges of living with HIV. There is an imperative need to support the mental health of adolescent parent families within the context of HIV. Yet, to do this effectively an evidence base is required. Future research directives would be well placed to explore existing databases to identify prevalence of mental health symptoms (e.g., establish mental health need) among adolescent fathers in the context of HIV. Likewise, both quantitative, and qualitative explorations are required to further understand the mental health needs of adolescents, risk and protective factors for mental health among this group, the impacts of paternal mental health (including positive mental health) for the individual, young mothers, and their children. Investigations into effective mental health provision are also required inclusive of interventions tailored to the specific needs of adolescent fathers, and existing successful models of provision for fathers, adolescents, adolescents living with HIV, or families.

Mental health screening remains a priority for this group. However, screening requires the engagement of adolescent fathers within provision. Possible avenues of engagement include efforts of service providers to extend beyond adolescent mothers (e.g., identifying who the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers are though antenatal care).

7.1.5.1 Limitations of the analyses

Several limitations should be considered within the interpretation of the results presented in this section. First, only data for a small sample of adolescent fathers (n=8) was available for analyses, and therefore the analyses provided are highly likely to be dramatically underpowered and should be interpreted with caution. Second, these analyses are exploratory therefore only provide preliminary insights into adolescent fatherhood and mental health symptomology. As such, only a limited

number of variables were available to explore mental health symptomology among adolescent fathers in the sample. Factors which may mediate or moderate any identified differences between groups have also not been included within analyses. Nor have factors specifically relating to the experience of fatherhood (i.e., pregnancy outcome, father involvement status, fathers' relationship with the mother of their child). As such, these analyses only present a partial exploration of mental health symptomology among adolescent fathers. Third, most of the sample utilised within these analyses were under 19 years of age. Some of these adolescents may still go on to father a child before 20 years of age. Consequently, these analyses only provide a snapshot relating the prevalence adolescent fatherhood at the time of data collection. Finally, these analyses focus on a biological definition of fatherhood (having made somebody pregnant), and do not explore the social concept of fatherhood, such as male partner involvement.²³⁸ However, despite these limitations these findings provide insight into a wholly neglected topic (the mental health status of adolescent fathers in the context of HIV in South Africa; see **Chapter 2**) and provide a foundation for future research within the field. See sections **3.1.5** and **8.3** for further detail on the strengths and limitations of this data and the analyses undertaken in this chapter.

7.1.5.2 Section summary & conclusions

While adolescent mothers and their children within the context of HIV remain neglected in the current literature relating to mental health symptomology, adolescent fathers remain absent. The analyses presented in this section provides an initial exploration to begin to address this critical evidence gap. Among a sample of male adolescents, 1.4% were classified as experiencing fatherhood. Mental health comorbidities were seemingly elevated among fathers in the sample compared to non-fathers in the sample. Living with HIV may exacerbate poor mental health symptomology, however additional research is required to understand this relationship further. Findings provide an early exploration of the concepts of mental health, adolescent fatherhood, and HIV in South Africa. However, there remains an ongoing need to explore mental health symptoms among adolescent fathers within

the context of HIV in South Africa to adequately inform policy, programming, and future research efforts.

7.2 Section 2: Men matter: The forgotten fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa

7.2.1 Background

Section 1 (section **7.1**) of this chapter utilised existing data drawn from a sample of male adolescents to explore fatherhood and mental health status. In addition to self-report, an alternative methodology for exploring the topic of fatherhood in the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV in sub-Saharan Africa would be to use data from adolescent maternal report. This section utilises data drawn from adolescent mothers' report (relating to the father of their first-born child) from the *HEY BABY study* to explore maternal and child characteristics according to key characteristics of fathers (i.e., age and involvement), and explores paternal characteristics according to key to explore to key maternal characteristics (i.e., HIV status and maternal mental health status).

7.2.2 Aim and objectives

The analyses in this section aim to explore characteristics of the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers and their roles within the lives of adolescent mothers and their children. Specific objectives were to:

Objective 1: Examine whether maternal or child characteristics differ according to paternal age (i.e., adolescent father vs. non-adolescent father)

Objective 2: Examine whether maternal or child characteristics differ according to paternal involvement (i.e., involved vs. non-involved)

Objective 3: Explore whether father characteristics differ according to maternal HIV status

Objective 4: Explore whether father characteristics differ according to maternal mental health status

7.2.3 Methods

7.2.3.1 Participants and procedure

This study included data for 894 fathers obtained from adolescent mother report. Cross-sectional data utilised within these analyses is drawn from the *HEY BABY study* (see section **3.1.3** for detail regarding participants and procedure). Participants were excluded from analyses if young mothers had given birth aged 20 years and above (n=44), if children were above 68 months of age (in keeping with the validated age range of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning;¹⁸⁵ n=30), if the fathers were unknown to the mother (hence no fatherhood reported data), or if the father's age was unknown (n=78). Second and third born children were excluded from analyses relating to child cognitive development. In total, n=894 adolescent mother child-dyads were included within analyses.





7.2.3.2 Measures

Data were obtained from a range of self-report and standardised assessments.

Fathers of children born to adolescent mothers

All data relating to the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers were obtained from maternal report including paternal age (years), paternal HIV status, residential status, whether the father was the main caregiver of the child, domestic violence perpetration towards the mother (adolescent mothers were asked if they had experienced domestic violence perpetrated by the father of their child during their pregnancy), paternal reaction to pregnancy, and attendance at first antenatal appointment. Within these analyses, adolescent fatherhood refers to fathers 10-19 years of age.

A measure of paternal engagement was generated. This was calculated from responses to four questions posed to adolescent mothers relating to **father involvement** in childcare; whether the fathers *help look after the child, buys things for the child, helps with washing and food preparation* and, *spends time with the child* at least once every 2 weeks. These four questions were combined into a composite measure indicating father involvement (scored 0-4) with higher scores representative of involvement in more activities. This composite measure was also split into a binary measure of any involvement (scoring on at least one of the four above measures) and no involvement (not scoring on any of the above four measures).

Adolescent mothers

Maternal sociodemographic characteristics were obtained via participant self-report. Maternal sociodemographic characteristics include age (years), whether the mother has more than one child, whether the mother was in a relationship with the father of their (first/oldest) child (some/all of the time), and caregiver status. Additional characteristics include maternal age at birth (years; self-report corroborated with child dates of birth from child medical records on a case-by-case basis), maternal HIV status (obtained through self-report and corroborated with clinical notes on a caseby-case basis).

Maternal mental health was assessed utilising four validated mental health screening scales (see below). All mothers in the sample responded to all four screening measures. Cut-off scores were utilised to indicate experience of poor mental health across each measure. For a detailed overview of the mental health

symptomology measures utilised within analyses see section **3.4**. Participants were classified as experiencing any likely **common mental disorder (CMD)** if a participant scored above the cut-off on any of the mental health measures explored within the study (depressive symptoms [Child Depression Inventory Short Form \geq 3/10 items^{342,343}], anxiety symptoms [Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale \geq 10/14 items^{360,361}], posttraumatic stress symptoms [Child PTSD checklist-12 items over four domains of posttraumatic stress disorder , scoring \geq 1 on each of the four domains of the scale: re-experience, voidance, hyperarousal and dysphoria^{54,344,363}], and suicidality [any; Mini International Psychiatric Interview for Children and Adolescents \geq 1/5 items³⁶⁵]). Participants were classified as experiencing any likely **mental health comorbidities (MHCs)** if a participant scored above the cut-off on two or more of the mental health measures within the study (see above).

Children born to adolescent mothers

Child sociodemographic characteristics including age (months), and biological sex were routinely collected from adolescent mother/caregiver report and corroborated with child medical records on a case-by-case basis. **Child cognitive development** was assessed utilising the Mullen Scales of Early Learning,¹⁸⁵ administered by a trained interviewer. Children were scored on numerous assessments relating to five developmental domains (gross motor skills, fine motor skills, visual reception, expressive language, and receptive language). The Mullen Scales of Early Learning have been found to have good psychometric properties and have been utilised extensively across sub-Saharan Africa and within South Africa.²⁰¹ See section **6.1.2.2** for an overview of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning.

7.2.3.3 Statistical analyses

Chi-square tests and t-tests (Fisher's exact/Kruskal Wallis tests, where appropriate) were used to explore sample characteristics according to paternal age, father involvement, maternal HIV status and maternal mental health status. For illustrative purposes, father characteristics were also explored according to combined maternal

mental health and HIV status (see **Appendix 5, Table 9-14**). Due to multiple testing, these analyses were not included within the core results of this section.

7.2.4 Results

7.2.4.1 Sociodemographic characteristics

The median age of adolescent mothers at the birth of their first child was 17 years (IQR: 16-18 years). A guarter (25.4%; 227/894) of the adolescent mothers in the sample were living with HIV. A small proportion (6.9%) of adolescent mothers had given birth to more than one child, and 85.5% of mothers reported that they were the main caregiver of their child(ren). The median age of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers at the time of the child's birth was 20 years (IQR:18-23 years [Range: 13-40 years]). Over half of adolescent mothers did not know the HIV status of the father of their child (53.5%; 478/894), and over half were in a relationship with the father of their child (52.6%; 470/894). Most fathers knew of their paternity status (98.1%; 877/894). Less than 1% of fathers were the main caregiver of their child (0.5%; 4/894). Very few - 4.9% (44/894) of fathers lived with their child and the mother of their child. Domestic violence perpetrated by the father of their child(ren) was reported by 3.9% (35/894) of adolescent mothers. A small proportion of fathers attended the first antenatal appointment with adolescent mothers (1.9%; 17/894), and 84.7% (757/894) of fathers were reported to have had a positive reaction to the pregnancy. The children born to adolescent mothers in the sample had a median age of 14 months (IQR:6-27 months; see Table 7-3).

 Table 7-3 Maternal, paternal, and child characteristics according to paternal age (n=894)

	N (%)/Mean (SD)/Median (IQR)			
	Total sample	Adolescent fathers	Older fathers (n=536)	<i>t/</i> X ² , <i>p</i> -value
	(n=894)	(n=358)		
Maternal characteristics				
Maternal age (years)	18 (17-19)	18 (16-19)	19 (18-19)	95.3, 0.0001
Maternal age at birth of child (years)	17 (16-18)	16 (15-17)	17 (16-18)	112.8, 0.0001
Maternal HIV status (living with HIV)	227 (25.4%)	57 (15.9%)	170 (31.7%)	28.3, <0.001
Mother has more than one child	62 (6.9%)	22 (6.2%)	40 (7.5%)	0.57, 0.45
Mother is main caregiver for the child	764 (85.5%)	293 (81.8%)	471 (87.9%)	11.81, 0.07
Any common mental disorder ^a	110 (12.3%)	38 (10.6%)	72 (13.4%)	1.58, 0.21
Any mental health comorbidities ^b	24 (2.7%)	9 (2.5%)	15 (2.8%)	0.07, 0.80
Any depressive symptoms	72 (8.1%)	19 (5.3%)	53 (9.9%)	6.08, 0.01
Any anxiety symptoms	5 (0.6%)	0 (0.0%)	5 (0.9%)	3.36, 0.07
Any posttraumatic stress symptoms	6 (0.7%)	2 (0.6%)	4 (0.8%)	0.11, 0.74
Any suicidality symptoms	56 (6.3%)	27 (7.5%)	29 (5.4%)	1.66, 0.20
Paternal characteristics				
Paternal age (current, years)	22 (20-25)	20 (19-21)	24 (22-26)	460.6, 0.0001

	N (%)/Mean (SD)/Median (IQR)			
	Total sample	Adolescent fathers	Older fathers (n=536)	t/X ² , <i>p</i> -value
	(n=894)	(n=358)		
Paternal age at birth of child (years)	20 (18-23)	18 (17-19)	22 (21-25)	643.2, 0.0001
Unknown father HIV status	478 (53.5%)	206 (57.4%)	272 (50.8%)	16.62, <0.0001
In a relationship with child's mother	470 (52.6%)	190 (53.1%)	280 (52.2%)	0.97, 0.62
Father knows paternity status	877 (98.1%)	349 (97.5%)	528 (98.5%)	1.20, 0.27
Father is the main caregiver for the child	4 (0.5%)	2 (0.6%)	2 (0.4%)	0.17, 0.68
Father lives with mother and child	44 (4.9%)	7 (2.0%)	37 (6.9%)	13.8, 0.008
Domestic violence perpetration	35 (3.9%)	13 (3.6%)	22 (4.1%)	0.13, 0.72
Father engagement				
Father looks after child	66 (7.9%)	21 (6.3%)	45 (9.0%)	1.95, 0.16
Father helps buy things for the child	153 (18.3%)	54 (16.2%)	99 (19.7%)	1.66, 0.20
Father helps with washing/food preparation for the child	56 (6.7%)	21 (6.3%)	35 (7.0%)	0.14, 0.70
Father spends time with child	84 (10.0%)	29 (8.7%)	55 (10.9%)	1.13, 0.29
Any involvement	163 (19.5%)	57 (17.1%)	106 (21.1%)	2.06, 0.15
Involvement score (0-4)	0.43 (1.03)	0.37 (0.98)	0.47 (1.06)	1.25, 0.21
Mother and father argue about money	166 (18.6%)	50 (14.0%)	116 (21.6%)	8.36, 0.004
Father attended first antenatal appointment	17 (1.9%)	4 (1.1%)	13 (2.4%)	1.97, 0.16

	N (%)/Mean (SD)/Median (IQR)			
	Total sample	Adolescent fathers	Older fathers (n=526)	t/X ² , <i>p</i> -value
	(n=894)	(n=358)	Older latifiers (II–556)	
Father had positive reaction to pregnancy	757 (84.7%)	307 (85.8%)	450 (84.0%)	0.53, 0.46
Child characteristics		1		
Child age (months)	14 (6-27)	13 (5-28)	15 (7-27)	0.59, 0.44
Biological sex (female)	429 (48.0%)	176 (49.2%)	253 (47.2%)	0.33, 0.57
Child cognitive development		1		
Gross motor skills score	49.7 (12.7)	49.0 (12.3)	50.2 (12.9)	1.29, 0.20
Visual reception skills score	42.4 (14.3)	43.6 (14.7)	41.5 (14.0)	-2.17, 0.03
Fine motor skills score	44.1 (14.7)	45.2 (13.9)	43.5 (15.2)	-1.68, 0.09
Receptive language skills score	47.8 (13.5)	48.6 (13.4)	47.3 (13.6)	-1.50, 0.13
Expressive language skills score	51.8 (13.4)	52.2 (13.5)	51.6 (13.3)	-0.58, 0.56
Composite score of Early Learning ^c	93.9 (21.4)	96.6 (21.5)	92.8 (21.2)	-1.92, 0.06

Note: ^aCommon mental disorder: scoring above the cut-off on one or more screening measure for mental health | ^bMental health comorbidities: scoring above the cut-off on two or more screening measures for mental health | Available data: Any involvement/Involvement score (n=837), Gross motor skills score (n=798) | ^cEarly Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155)

7.2.4.2 Adolescent fatherhood

Prevalence of adolescent fatherhood (between the ages of 10-19 years at the time of the birth of their child) was 40% (358/894). Mothers of children born to adolescent fathers were more likely to be younger (16 vs. 17 years; X²=112.8, p=0.0001) and, less likely to be living with HIV (15.9% vs. 31.7%; X^2 =28.3, p=<0.0001) compared to mothers of children born to older fathers. Mothers of children born to adolescent fathers were less likely to know the HIV status of the father compared to older fathers $(57.4\% \text{ vs. } 50.8\%, X^2=16.6, p=<0.0001)$, less likely to live with the father of their child $(2.0\% \text{ vs. } 6.9\%, X^2 = 13.8, p = 0.008)$ and less likely to argue about money with the father of their child (14.0% vs. 21.6%, X^2 =8.36, p=<0.004). Similar prevalence rates were identified between adolescent fathers and older fathers relating to being in a relationship with the mother, knowing of their child, being the main caregiver for their child, being involved with their child, reaction to pregnancy, and domestic violence perpetration. Mothers of children born to adolescent fathers reported a lower prevalence of depressive symptoms compared to older fathers (5.3% vs. 9.9%, X²=6.08, p=0.01). Prevalence of all other mental health symptoms was similar among adolescent and older fathers. For illustrative purposes, individual mental health symptomology scores are included in **Appendix 5**, **Table 9-15**.

Children born to adolescent fathers were found to have higher visual reception scores compared to older fathers (43.6 vs. 41.5, t=-2.17, p=0.03). Scores on all other child cognitive development domains, including the composite measure of early learning, were found to be similar regardless of father age (see **Table 7-3**).

7.2.4.3 Father involvement

Almost a fifth (19.5%; 163/837) of fathers were involved with their child (at least once every two weeks; see **Table 7-3**). Mothers of children who had involved fathers were less likely to report being the main caregiver of their child compared to fathers who were not involved with childcare (85.9% vs. 90.2%, X^2 =19.0, *p*=0.002). Involved fathers were more likely to be older (21 vs. 20 years, *t*=4.30, *p*=0.04), in a relationship with the mother of their child (74.8% vs. 47.2%, X^2 =40.8, *p*=<0.0001), more likely to be the main

caregiver of their child compared to non-involved fathers (2.5% vs. 0.0%). Mothers of children with involved fathers were less likely to know the HIV status of their child's father compared to not involved fathers (68.7% vs. 48.4%, X^2 =25.6, *p*=<0.0001). Involved fathers were also more likely to attend the first antenatal appointment (4.3% vs. 1.5%, X^2 =5.21, *p*=0.02) and were more likely to have a positive reaction to the adolescent mother's pregnancy (96.3% vs. 81.2%, X^2 =22.6, *p*=<0.0001). Children of involved fathers were found to score lower on domains of gross motor (47.6 vs. 50.1, *t*=2.20, *p*=0.03) and fine motor skills (41.9 vs. 44.5, *t*=2.07, *p*=0.04) compared to children of not involved fathers. Scores on all other child cognitive domains, including the composite measure of early learning were found to be similar regardless of father involvement (see

Table 7-4). Maternal mental health symptoms were similar regardless of father involvement. For illustrative purposes, individual maternal mental health symptom scores according to father involvement status are included in **Appendix 5**, **Table 9-16**.

	N (%)/Mean (SD)/Median		
	(IQR)		
	Any father	No father	t/X ² , p-value
	involvement	involvement	
	(n=163)	(n=674)	
Maternal characteristics			I
Maternal age (years)	18 (17-19)	18 (17-19)	0.05, 0.83
Maternal age at birth of child (years)	17 (16-18)	17 (16-18)	1.90, 0.17
Maternal HIV status (living with HIV)	46 (28.2%)	172 (25.5%)	0.50, 0.48
Mother has more than one child	13 (8.0%)	46 (6.8%)	0.26, 0.61
Mother is main caregiver for the child	140 (85.9%)	608 (90.2%)	19.0, 0.002
Any common mental disorder ^a	19 (11.7%)	84 (12.5%)	0.08, 0.78
Any mental health comorbidities ^b	2 (1.2%)	21 (3.1%)	1.75, 0.28
Any depressive symptoms	13 (8.0%)	57 (8.5%)	0.04, 0.84
Any anxiety symptoms	1 (0.6%)	4 (0.6%)	0.0009, 1.00
Any posttraumatic stress symptoms	0 (0.0%)	5 (0.7%)	1.22, 0.59
Any suicidality symptoms	8 (4.9%)	42 (6.2%)	0.41, 0.52
Paternal characteristics			
Paternal age (current, years)	23 (20-25)	22 (20-25)	1.32, 0.25
Paternal age at birth of child (years)	21 (19-23)	20 (18-23)	4.30, 0.04
Adolescent father (10-19 years)	57 (35.0%)	277 (41.1%) `	2.06, 0.15
Unknown father HIV status	112 (68.7%)	326 (48.4%)	25.6, <0.0001
In a relationship with child's mother	122 (74.8%)	318 (47.2%)	40.8, <0.0001
Father is the main caregiver for the	4 (2 5%)	0 (0 0%)	n/a
child	+ (2.370)	0 (0.070)	nyu
Father lives with mother and child	24 (14.7%)	20 (3.0%)	49.3, <0.0001
Domestic violence perpetration	7 (4.3%)	25 (3.7%)	0.12, 0.73
Father engagement			
Mother and father argue about money	26 (16.0%)	127 (18.8%)	0.73, 0.39
Father attended first antenatal	7 (4,3%)	10 (1.5%)	5.21, 0.02
appointment			

Table 7-4 Maternal, paternal, and child characteristics according to paternal involvement (n=837)

	N (%)/Mean (SD)/Median		
	(IQR)		
	Any father	No father	<i>t/X², p</i> -value
	involvement	involvement	
	(n=163)	(n=674)	
Father had positive reaction to	157 (96 3%)	547 (81 2%)	22.6.<0.0001
pregnancy	137 (30.370)	547 (81.270)	22.0, 0.0001
Child characteristics			
Child age (months)	13 (5-26)	14 (6-28)	0.69, 0.41
Biological sex (female)	80 (49.1%)	318 (47.2%)	0.19, 0.66
Child development scores			
Gross motor skills score	47.6 (11.6)	50.1 (12.9)	2.20, 0.03
Visual reception skills score	41.8 (14.8)	42.6 (14.2)	0.63, 0.53
Fine motor skills score	41.9 (14.3)	44.5 (14.8)	2.07, 0.04
Receptive language skills score	47.2 (13.9)	48.1 (13.5)	0.70, 0.48
Expressive language skills score	52 (13.4)	51.6 (13.5)	0.41, 0.68
Composite score of Early Learning ^c	94.4 (21.1)	92.2 (22.8)	1.18, 0.24

Note: Father involvement data available for n=837 | If father helps look after the child, buys things for the child, helps with washing and/or food preparation or spends time with the child at least once every two weeks they were classified as "involved" for the purpose of analyses | Available data: Gross motor skills score (n=748) | ^aCommon mental disorder: scoring above the cut-off on one or more screening measure for mental health | ^bMental health comorbidities: scoring above the cut-off on two or more screening measures for mental health | ^cEarly Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155).

7.2.4.4 Father characteristics according to adolescent maternal HIV status

Fathers of children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV were less likely to be adolescent fathers compared to fathers of children born to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (25.1% vs. 45.1%, X^2 =28.3, p=<0.0001). Adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to know the HIV status of the father of their child compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (unknown father HIV status: 15.0% vs. 66.6%, X^2 =260.9, p=<0.0001) and, more likely to be living with the father of their child (8.8% vs. 3.6%, X^2 =23.7, p=<0.0001). Fathers of children born to adolescent mothers living

with HIV were more likely to have a positive reaction to the pregnancy compared to father of children born to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (89.0% vs. 83.2%, X^2 =4.36, p=0.04; see
Table 7-5).

	N (%)/Mean (SD)/Median				
	(IQ				
	Adolescent	Adolescent	t/X^2 p value		
	mothers living	mothers not	t/Λ , p-value		
	with HIV	living with			
	(n=227)	HIV (n=667)			
Paternal characteristics					
Paternal age (current, years)	25 (22-28)	21 (20-24)	92.3, 0.0001		
Paternal age at birth of child (years)	22 (19-25)	20 (18-22)	58.1, 0.0001		
	Range: 14-38	Range: 13-40			
Adolescent father (10-19 years)	57 (25.1%)	301 (45.1%)	28.3, <0.0001		
Unknown father HIV status	34 (15.0%)	444 (66.6%)	260.9, <0.0001		
In a relationship with child's mother	118 (52.0%)	352 (52.8%)	3.76, 0.15		
Father knows paternity status	224 (98.7%)	653 (97.9%)	0.55, 0.46		
Father is the main caregiver for the	1 (0 49/)	2 (0 59/)	0.0003.0.00		
child	1 (0.470)	3 (0.5%)	0.0003, 0.99		
Father lives with mother and child	20 (8.8%)	24 (3.6%)	23.7, <0.0001		
Domestic violence perpetration	11 (4.9%)	24 (3.6%)	0.70, 0.40		
Father engagement					
Father looks after child	18 (8.3%)	48 (7.8%)	0.06, 0.81		
Father helps buy things for the child	43 (19.7%)	110 (17.8%)	0.41, 0.52		
Father helps with washing/food	15 (6.0%)	11 (6.6%)	0.02.0.00		
preparation for the child	15 (0.5%)	41 (0.0%)	0.02, 0.90		
Father spends time with child	25 (11.5%)	59 (9.5%)	0.67, 0.41		
Any involvement	46 (21.1%)	117 (18.9%)	0.50, 0.48		
Involvement score (scored 0-4)	0.46 (1.06)	0.42 (1.02)	0.23, 0.63		
Mother and father argue about money	50 (22.0%)	116 (17.4%)	2.41, 0.12		
Father attended first antenatal	F (2, 20%)	12 (1.8%)	0.15, 0.70		
appointment	ש (2.2/0)				
Father had positive reaction to	202 (89.0%)	555 (83.2%)	4.36, 0.04		
pregnancy					

Table 7-5 Paternal characteristics according to maternal HIV status (n=894)

Note: Available data: Any involvement/Involvement score (n=837)

7.2.4.5 Father characteristics according to adolescent maternal mental health status

Prevalence of likely mental disorder among adolescent mothers in the sample was 12.3% (110/894; see **Table 7-3**). Mothers of children born to adolescent fathers were less likely to report depressive symptoms compared to mothers of children born to older fathers (5.3% vs. 9.9%; X²=6.08, p=0.01). Prevalence rates of all other mental health symptoms were found to be similar among mothers of adolescent and older fathers (see **Table 7-3**). Prevalence of mental health symptomology was similar regardless of fatherhood involvement status (see

Table 7-4). For illustrative purposes, mental health symptom scores are exploredaccording to adolescent fatherhood, and father involvement status (see Appendix 5,Table 9-15 and Table 9-16).

Compared to mothers not classified as experiencing likely common mental disorder, mothers classified as experiencing likely common mental disorder were more likely to know the HIV status of the fathers of their child(ren) (unknown HIV status: 40.0% vs. 55.4%, X^2 =13.3, p=0.001), were less likely to be in a relationship with the father of their first born child (41.8% vs. 54.1%, X^2 =13.3, p=0.03), were more likely to report domestic violence perpetrated by the father of their child (8.2% vs. 3.3%, t=6.07, p=0.01) and were more likely to argue about money with the father of their child (30.0% vs. 17.0%, X^2 =10.8, p=0.0001; see

Table 7-6).

	N (%)/Mean (SD)/Median (IQR)				
	Any common mental disorder (n=110)	No common mental disorder (n=784)	<i>t/X², p</i> -value		
Paternal characteristics					
Paternal age (current, years)	23 (21-26)	22 (20-25)	5.02, 0.03		
Paternal age at birth of child (years)	21 (19-23)	20 (18-23)	1.25, 0.27		
Adolescent father (10-19 years)	38 (34.6%)	320 (40.8%)	1.58, 0.21		
Unknown father HIV status	44 (40%)	434 (55.4%)	13.3, 0.001		
In a relationship with child's mother	46 (41.8%)	424 (54.1%)	7.32, 0.03		
Father knows paternity status	110 (100%)	767 (2.17%)	2.43, 0.12		
Father is the main caregiver for the child	0 (0.0%)	4 (0.5%)	0.56, 0.45		
Father lives with mother and child	5 (4.6%)	39 (5.0%)	3.10, 0.54		
Domestic violence perpetration	9 (8.2%)	26 (3.3%)	6.07, 0.01		
Father engagement					
Father looks after child	8 (7.8%)	58 (7.9%)	0.002, 0.96		
Father helps buy things for the child	16 (15.5%)	137 (18.7%)	0.60, 0.44		
Father helps with washing/food preparation for the child	5 (4.9%)	51 (7.0%)	0.63, 0.43		
Father spends time with child	11 (10.7%)	73 (10.0%)	0.05, 0.82		
Any involvement	19 (18.5%)	144 (19.6%)	0.08, 0.78		
Involvement score (scored 0-4)	0.39 (0.96)	0.43 (1.04)	0.43, 0.67		
Mother and father argue about money	33 (30.0%)	133 (17.0%)	10.84, 0.001		
Father attended first antenatal appointment	4 (3.6%)	13 (1.7%)	2.02, 0.16		
Father had positive reaction to pregnancy	90 (81.8%)	667 (86.1%)	0.79, 0.38		

Table 7-6 Paternal characteristics according to maternal mental health status(n=894)

Note: Available data: Any involvement/Involvement score (n=837)

7.2.5 Discussion

Fathers are all too often overlooked within research, policy, and programming in relation to pregnancy (including adolescent pregnancy) and child rearing, particularly within sub-Saharan Africa. These analyses provide the first detailed exploration of the characteristics of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV in South Africa. Overall, father involvement was low (19.5% of fathers were involved with the care of their children at least once every 2 weeks and 0.5% of fathers were the main caregiver of their child). Prevalence of adolescent versus adult fatherhood was high (40%). Adolescent fatherhood was linked to younger maternal age, lower prevalence of maternal HIV, fathers being less likely to live with their child, and lower prevalence of arguments between adolescent mothers and fathers about finances. Involved fathers were more likely to be older, in a relationship with adolescent mothers, and more likely to live with their child. The fathers of children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to be older, more likely to live with their child, and have a positive reaction to pregnancy. Maternal mental health was linked to being in a relationship with the father, heightened domestic violence perpetrated by the father of their child, and financial arguments. Analyses provide a descriptive summary of the characteristics of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers (based on adolescent mother report), as a foundation for future targeted research studies on the topics of interest.

Findings provide a preliminary exploration of the characteristics of fatherhood within the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV in South Africa. A greater understanding of barriers to father involvement is required. Efforts to bolster father engagement, such as the inclusion of fathers within maternal and child service provision, may have benefits for fathers, adolescent mothers, and their children.²³¹⁻²⁴¹ Adolescent fathers may have specific needs requiring tailored intervention to support and promote the wellbeing of adolescent parent families. Mental health support and existing HIV services may be an important access point to these families with benefits for parents and their child(ren). There remains a critical need for the inclusion of fathers within policy, programming, and research agendas.

These findings provide an initial exploration for prevalence rates of adolescent fatherhood within South Africa and provide a timely contribution to the literature focusing on adolescent fathers.²⁶⁸ In support of previous studies emerging from South Africa, father involvement within the sample was low.^{231,489,490} Uniquely, this study explores father involvement in several ways (involvement with their child, whether they are the main caregiver and, engagement with antenatal appointments). Involved fathers were more likely to attend the first antenatal appointment, highlighting the importance of encouraging father involvement from the early stages of pregnancy. Further research is required to explore barriers to father engagement (including adolescent father engagement) within the South African context. Possible barriers may include aspects of the cultural context, gender stereotypes, poverty and a lack of employment opportunities resulting in fathers migrating away from their child and, the exclusion of fathers from services and programming inclusive of health and education.²³⁸ Supporting positive father involvement with their children and throughout pregnancy may be of benefit to adolescent mothers, their children, and fathers themselves.^{231,233,234,491-493} However, it should be noted that the promotion of father involvement should equally promote women's autonomy and engagement in services.494

In contrast to previous literature, while some differences on individual child cognitive development subscale scores were identified according to father age and father involvement, no differences in overall composite early learning scores were identified. Previous research has identified father involvement as being beneficial for child development outcomes (both directly and indirectly).^{238,495,496} These data provide an initial exploration of these father involvement and paternal age. Seemingly, the relationship between fatherhood and child cognitive development scores within the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV may be more complex than these initial investigations. Within existing literature, living with HIV, or being exposed to HIV has been previously found to have impacts on child cognitive development (n=10) known to be living with HIV in the sample. The cognitive development scores of these children may have impacted on findings however, any differences are likely

to be minimal given the small sample of children known to be living with HIV. Further research exploring the longitudinal impacts of fatherhood characteristics on the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV, including mediating and moderating factors (i.e., child HIV exposure status, socioeconomic status) is required to expand our understanding and meaningfully contribute to beneficial policy and programming for this group.

Findings additionally provide rare insight into fatherhood characteristics within the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV and, support previous literature identifying a higher risk of HIV among adolescent girls with older sexual partners.⁴⁹⁷⁻⁴⁹⁹ Adolescent mothers remain disproportionately at risk of HIV infection compared to their non-mother counterparts¹³⁶ – with HIV incidence risk up to five times greater among this group.¹⁵⁴ As such, adolescent mothers with children born to older fathers are a particularly vulnerable group who may require intervention to reduce risk of HIV acquistion. Those adolescent mothers who are living with HIV require appropriate testing, care, and treatment inclusive of prevention of vertical HIV transmission.¹⁵⁷ Existing research has identified benefits of father/male partner involvement in HIV care, including PMTCT.^{257,500} Given this, it is appropriate to consider the role of fathers within HIV services for adolescent mothers. Such involvement may also allow for access to fathers of children born to adolescent mothers and the promotion of HIV testing, treatment, and support among this group.²⁵⁷

While there is a growing body of evidence exploring maternal mental health within the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV in sub-Saharan Africa (largely driven by the works associated with this thesis), the mental health experience of adolescent mothers remains largely unknown. These analyses are the first to explore such concepts within the context of fatherhood. Within the sample, prevalence of poor maternal mental health symptoms was similar regardless of father age or involvement. Findings support previous research highlighting relationship status,⁵⁰¹ violence exposure,^{294,308,311,316,320} and domestic disputes^{308,312} as being possibly linked to mental health and expand such literature to include adolescent mothers living with

and affected by HIV in South Africa. Mental health support and interventions may be an important access point for adolescent parent families, with benefits for adolescent mothers, fathers, and their children.

7.2.5.1 Limitations of these analyses

Study limitations should be considered within the interpretation of results. Firstly, these data are exploratory and thus, only provide initial insight into the characteristics of children born to adolescent mothers. Analyses explore only a limited number of characteristics and, factors which may mediate or moderate any differences between groups identified within analyses have not been explored. As such, these analyses present a partial view of fatherhood within the context of adolescent motherhood and provide a foundation for future research within this topic area. Second, data are drawn from adolescent mother report. Thus, the findings are confined to maternal views and subsequent research would benefit from data provided by fathers themselves inclusive of data relating to paternal mental health. Third, these data focus on fathers on children born to adolescent mothers and do not consider the involvement of male partners who are not the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers. Given this, these data may not be wholly representative of fathers/male partners involved in the lives of adolescent mothers and their children. Despite these limitations, these initial findings are drawn from a robust sample of adolescent mothers within South Africa and offer one of the first explorations of fatherhood within the context of adolescent motherhood and HIV. The strengths and limitations of these data and analyses are discussed in further detail in sections 3.1.5 and 8.3 of this thesis.

7.2.5.2 Section summary & conclusions

Adolescent mothers and their children affected by HIV remain substantially underserved with regard to policy and programming and are often neglected within research agendas. These analyses aimed to address this critical evidence gap, promote the notion of fathers within this context and, describe the characteristics of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV. Father involvement with their children was low in the sample, and prevalence of adolescent fatherhood

was high. Characteristics of fathers had possible impacts for both adolescent mothers and their children. Despite their exploratory nature, these analyses have implications for the design of interventions, policy, and programming for adolescent parent families within South Africa and provide a foundation for future research. Maternal HIV, maternal mental health, and child development should remain key considerations within future investigations. Efforts to support father engagement, such as the inclusion of fathers within maternal and child service provision, may have benefits for fathers, adolescent mothers, and their children. However, services and programming may require specific adaptation to meet the needs of adolescent fathers.

7.3 Chapter summary

Globally, there is limited existing evidence focusing on adolescent fatherhood, and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers. Similarly, fatherhood/male partner involvement in the context of HIV remains underexplored. There is likewise an absence of literature focusing on the mental health of adolescent fathers (including within the context of HIV see **Chapter 2**) within sub-Saharan Africa. In response to this evidence gap, this chapter presents a series of exploratory analyses exploring metal health symptomology among adolescent fathers, the characteristics of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers (including father involvement), whether familial characteristics differ according to adolescent fatherhood status or paternal involvement, and whether father characteristics differ according to maternal HIV or mental health status in South Africa.

In section 1 (7.1) of this chapter, 1.4% of a sample of male adolescents were classified as experiencing adolescent fatherhood. The prevalence of adolescent fatherhood in this sample is considerably lower than the proportion of children that had an adolescent father, as reported by their adolescent mothers in section 2 (40%). These findings highlight the need for attention regarding the reporting of adolescent fatherhood. In addition, seemingly, mental health comorbidities were elevated

among adolescent fathers, and like adolescent mothers (see **Chapter 4**, **Chapter 5**), poor mental health may be elevated among adolescent fathers living with HIV.

Section 2 (7.2) of this chapter focuses on adolescent mother report of the fathers of their children. Overall, father involvement was low in the sample. Adolescent fatherhood was linked to younger maternal age, lower prevalence of maternal HIV, fathers being less likely to live with their child, and lower prevalence of arguments between adolescent mothers and fathers about finances. Involved fathers were more likely to be older, in a relationship with adolescent mothers, and more likely to live with their child. The fathers of children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to be older, more likely to live with their child, and have a positive reaction to pregnancy. Poor maternal mental health was linked to being in a relationship with the father, heightened domestic violence perpetrated by the father of their child, and financial arguments.

The findings in this chapter provide an initial exploration of mental health symptomology among adolescent fathers, and the characteristics of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV in South Africa. Findings expand existing investigations of fatherhood and male partner involvement to explore the concept of fatherhood in the context of adolescent fatherhood, HIV, and the sub-Saharan African region, as much of the existing literature is drawn from the Global North. These findings also provide insight into the concept of fatherhood within the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV and highlight avenues of future enquiry. Despite their exploratory nature, these analyses have implications for the design of interventions, policy, and programming for adolescent parent families within South Africa (e.g., efforts to strengthen father engagement may be of benefit).

Chapter 8 Discussion & conclusions

The research undertaken in this thesis aimed to address a critical evidence gap by enhancing our understanding of mental health among adolescent parent families in the context of HIV within sub-Saharan Africa, and specifically in the Eastern Cape region of South Africa. To achieve this, quantitative methodologies were used to explore two linked data sources (the *Adolescent HIV study*, and the *HEY BABY study*) from South Africa. Likely common mental disorder (employing measures of depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality symptomology) was explored in relation to HIV among three groups: adolescent mothers (10-19 years of age), adolescent fathers, and fathers of children born to adolescent mothers. Additional analyses were also undertaken to explore the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers, and fatherhood within the context of adolescent motherhood to provide a broader overview of the experience of likely common mental disorder within this population.

Poor mental health has widespread impacts, not only for the individual but also broader society.^{8,21,22} Yet, an understanding of poor mental health (inclusive of the measurement of poor mental health) among populations is often lacking particularly within sub-Saharan Africa, and particularly among adolescents.²⁴⁻²⁷ Such efforts are constrained by issues such as cost, limited resources, standardisation of measurement, and culture (i.e., different understandings of mental health).⁵⁰²⁻⁵⁰⁵ Resources to diagnose mental health conditions are often limited or non-existent.⁵⁰²⁻ ⁵⁰⁵ However, it remains critical to examine likely common mental disorder within populations to assess need, resource allocation, adequate programmatic response, and promote health equity.^{506,507} The works within this thesis provide the only current insight into likely common mental disorder within the context of HIV and adolescent pregnancy within South Africa. Measurement of mental health within these works predominantly focuses on the presence and/or absence of current likely common mental disorder (a composite measure drawn from four symptomology scales ([depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality]). While these investigations provide insight into the mental health experience of adolescent parent

families affected by HIV, they do not offer a diagnostic of mental disorder (common practice within research of this nature), nor do they comprehensively explore variation within the mental health experience of this group (i.e., through qualitative works or through the exploration of variation within scores on individual scales) – practices that may further enhance understanding.^{76,81} Nevertheless, these works examine the possible current and future needs of both a core population within the HIV response and our future generations.

This final chapter summarises the key findings of the thesis and contextualises findings in relation to existing evidence, policy agendas and current affairs. It also provides a discussion of the strengths and limitations of the works in this thesis, possible avenues of future research, as well as next steps and considerations for policy and programming.

8.1 Summary of main findings

8.1.1 What is currently known in relation to likely common mental disorder in the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV in sub-Saharan Africa?

To explore the current evidence base, the candidate reviewed 2287 citations from electronic databases and hand searching (2059 quantitative studies, and 228 qualitative studies) to explore prevalence of likely common mental disorder, explorations of risk and protective factors for likely common mental disorder, and interventions for likely common mental disorder among adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy. This systematic review of the literature highlighted an absence of evidence focusing on the mental health of adolescent parent families in the context of HIV. Only a single study was identified focusing on the prevalence of depressive symptoms among adolescents living with HIV who were experiencing pregnancy (a sub-sample of the core study population [n=14]). No evidence was identified relating to risk and protective factors, nor interventions for likely common mental disorder among adolescents experiencing pregnancy (both mothers and fathers) living with HIV. The undertaking of this review identified the critical evidence

gaps relating to maternal mental health among adolescents experiencing pregnancy within the context of HIV. However, within the process of conducting this review it was clear that it is not that further data for the population of interest does not exist but that is difficult to attain such data due to challenges including a lack of stratification (e.g., age/HIV status), the clustering of data within broader groups (e.g., broader age groups – international data collection strategy often clusters adolescents with young adults [e.g., 15-24 years]), or legal and/or cultural issues (i.e., the potential emancipation of adolescents when they have a child, resulting in adolescents being classified as adults within data collection). Given this observation, it is clear that the evidence base relating to adolescents living with HIV who have experienced pregnancy could be rapidly expanded through the use of existing data.

The single existing study identified in the review (see above) only explored depressive symptomology among currently pregnant adolescents. Consequently, the understanding of mental health among this group was narrow in scope – explorations of other mental disorders, and beyond the pregnancy period are urgently required. There was also a notable absence of explorations relating to mental health in context of children born to adolescent mothers, and adolescent fathers (see **Chapter 2**). The findings from this systematic review directed the analyses of the proceeding chapters of this thesis.

8.1.2 Understanding prevalence of, and risk factors for adolescent maternal mental health in South Africa

Within an exploration of data from 723 female adolescents (both living with and without HIV) from the *Adolescent HIV study*, the prevalence of pregnancy (to date, as those who had not yet reached 19 years of age, there was still the possibility of becoming pregnant) was 15.2%. Adolescent mothers in the sample had a higher prevalence of likely common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on measures of depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress disorder, and suicidality symptomology) compared to adolescents who had not experienced pregnancy (18.2% vs. 9.6%, respectively). In the context of HIV, prevalence of likely common mental disorder was higher among adolescent mothers living with HIV, compared to adolescent mothers living with HIV, prevalence to adolescent mothers who had not experienced pregnancy (18.2% vs. 9.6%, respectively). In the context of HIV, prevalence of likely common mental disorder was

not living with HIV, and adolescents who had never experienced pregnancy (both living with and not living with HIV [overall proportion of the sample living with HIV; 70.5%]; 23% vs. 12.2% vs. 9.6%, respective).

Similarly, prevalence of likely mental health comorbidities (likely driven by symptoms of depression and suicidality) within unadjusted analyses of the sample was found to be higher among adolescent mothers, regardless of HIV status, indicating that experience of pregnancy/motherhood may drive more complex mental health burden.

To explore prevalence of likely common mental disorder further, additional analyses utilising data from 1002 adolescent mothers (from the *HEY BABY study*) was undertaken. The prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers was found to be lower than the prevalence estimate identified in the *Adolescent HIV study* (above, 12.6% vs. 18.2%, respectively). In keeping with the above findings, adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to report likely common mental disorder and likely mental health comorbidities (again driven by depressive and suicidality symptomology) when compared to adolescent mothers not living with HIV (16.2% vs. 11.2% and, 4.8% vs. 1.9%, respectively). The prevalence of likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers living with HIV within the *HEY BABY study* was found to be similar to the prevalence estimate identified among adolescent mothers living with HIV in the *Adolescent HIV study* (16.2% [95% CI: 12.3%-21.0%] vs. 23.0% [95% CI: 14.1%-35.15%], respectively), and was similar among adolescent mothers not living with HIV (11.2% [95% CI: 9.1%-13.7%] vs. 12.2% [95% CI: 5.6%-24.7%], respectively).

Identified risk factors for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers (sample n=1002; *HEY BABY study*), were violence exposure (namely experience of abuse [verbal, physical or sexual], and community violence), and a lack of perceived social support. These data suggested that risk factors for likely common mental disorder were similar among adolescent living with and without HIV. These findings also identify how possible contributors to poor maternal mental health span beyond

the individual level and may also include factors from the broader social environment.

8.1.3 Broadening explorations beyond individual adolescent maternal mental health in the context of HIV: how are the children of adolescent mothers in South Africa faring?

The cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers (from the *HEY BABY* study) was explored within three series of analyses. First, comparisons between child cognitive development in the sample, normative reference values, and pooled data from adult mothers in sub-Saharan Africa were explored. In addition to this cognitive development scores were explored according to child age. Second, explorations of child cognitive development scores according to maternal mental health and HIV status (including exploratory analyses of risk and protective factors for child cognitive development scores) were undertaken. Third, child cognitive development scores were examined according to child HIV status.

Overall, first-born children (0-68 months) of adolescent mothers were found to have lower development scores compared to reference data utilised in the development of a standardised validated cognitive development performance inventory (Mullen Scales of Early Learning; drawn from the USA¹⁸⁵) and compared to the children of adult mothers in the sub-Saharan African region. Differences according to age were also identified within the sample. Cognitive development scores were found to be similar among younger children within the sample compared to the reference population however, older children in the sample were found to have lower development scores when compared to the reference population. These findings highlight children born to adolescent mothers in South Africa as being at risk of cognitive adversity.

Further analyses were undertaken to explore risk and protective factors for child cognitive development among this population, including examining the relationship between adolescent maternal mental health and the cognitive development of their first-born children. Overall, child scores on cognitive development domains did not

differ according to adolescent likely common mental disorder status. However, while no associations were identified between this broader measure of maternal mental health (including interactions with maternal HIV status) and overall child cognitive development scores, sensitivity analyses identified a relationship between increased maternal posttraumatic stress symptomology and lower child cognitive development scores. Additional sensitivity analyses exploring risk and protective factors for child cognitive development identified maternal educational attainment as being associated with improved child cognitive development scores while (as above) increasing child age was found to be associated with lower child cognitive development scores.

To further explore child cognitive development in the context of HIV in this population, explicit examinations of child cognitive development scores according to child HIV status were undertaken. The known HIV transmission rate from mother to child for the adolescents living with HIV was 5.5% in the sample. A stepwise pattern in relation to average child cognitive development scores according to child HIV status was identified, with children living with HIV performing worse than children who were classified as HEU, and children who were HEU performing slightly worse than children who were classified as HU on the majority of child development domains. Overall, children living with HIV had lower scores on domains of development explored compared to the HU children. Similarly, average cognitive development scores for HEU children were lower than the HU group although this only reached statistical significance in relation to gross motor skills. To explore possible risk and protective factors for child cognitive development in relation to child HIV status, exploratory multivariable analyses identified maternal education interruption as a potential risk factor for lower child cognitive development scores and older maternal age (at the birth of their child) as a potential protective factor.

8.1.4 The (often) forgotten group – exploring fatherhood in the context of adolescent pregnancy, mental health, and HIV.

The *Adolescent HIV study* data was used to explore adolescent paternal mental health. A small proportion of adolescent males in the sample reported fatherhood

(1.4%). This prevalence is in sharp contrast to the prevalence of adolescent mothers in the same sample (15.2%; see above). Despite the small number of fathers, mental health comorbidities were seemingly elevated among fathers in the sample compared to non-fathers in the sample. Among adolescent fathers, the father living with HIV was more likely to report poor mental health symptoms compared to adolescent fathers not living with HIV.

To explore fatherhood further adolescent maternal report of the characteristics of the fathers of their first-born children were utilised (the HEY BABY study) to provide a descriptive summary in relation to fatherhood, adolescent pregnancy, HIV, and mental health in the sample. Overall, father involvement was low (19.5% of fathers were involved with the care of their children at least once every 2 weeks, and 0.5% of fathers were the main caregiver of their child). Prevalence of adolescent fatherhood was 40%. Adolescent fatherhood was linked to younger maternal age, lower prevalence of maternal HIV, fathers being less likely to live with their child, and lower prevalence of arguments between adolescent mothers and fathers about finances. Involved fathers were more likely to be older, in a relationship with adolescent mothers, and more likely to live with their child. The fathers of children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV were more likely to be older, more likely to live with their child, and have a positive reaction to pregnancy. Poor maternal mental health was linked to being in a relationship with the father, heightened domestic violence perpetrated by the father of their child, and arguments about finances.

8.2 Contextualising findings

This section provides a brief overview of some of the contextual considerations relating to the findings of this thesis, the interpretation of data, and the applicability of findings to future research, policy, and programming efforts.

8.2.1 Mental health services in South Africa – a critical treatment gap

Findings from this thesis highlight mental health need among adolescent parent families and propose that more attention to such needs is required. However, moving such findings from the field of research to policy and practice is met with substantial challenges. For instance, existing mental health provision in South Africa is scant, and there remains a lack of infrastructure for mental health services (e.g., budget limitations, a lack of trained providers). At a national level, approximately 5% of the health budget is focused on services for mental health^{508,509} (a figure lower than most developed countries globally, and the majority of which is seemingly on hospital care),⁵⁰⁸ and spending varies between provinces (range 2.1%- 7.7%: six out of nine South African provinces spent less than 5% of their budgets on mental health services).⁵⁰⁹

It is estimated that 92% of uninsured adults experiencing mental disorder in South Africa do not access mental health services. For children and adolescents, there is a substantial absence of mental health services – approximately 6.8% of inpatient services and 5.8% of outpatient services are for children and adolescents. Similarly, at a national level there are only 0.02 child psychiatrists per 100, 000 of the uninsured population, and only three provinces (Free State, Gauteng, and the Western Cape – notably not Eastern Cape province [from where the data utilised within this thesis was drawn]) report the availability of publicly available child psychiatrists.⁵⁰⁹

While a new mental health policy framework is expected, South Africa's current mental health policy plan (South Africa's Mental Health Policy and Strategic Plan 2013-2020⁵¹⁰) has lapsed. A national child and adolescent mental health policy and guidelines were introduced in 2003⁵¹¹ and is yet to be updated. However, the mental health policy for children and adolescents was seemingly not implemented at a provincial level. A 2018 review of provincial child and adolescent mental health policies within South Africa identified that no province in South Africa has a child and adolescent mental health policy or plans to support the national child and adolescent mental health is occasionally highlighted in relation to support other health conditions (e.g., alongside

policies relating to TB and HIV), however, there is a lack of evidence that children and adolescents, or child and adolescent mental health professionals were included within policy development.⁵¹² The current national policy guidelines for child and adolescent mental health have a single mention of adolescent pregnancy in reference to providing information relating to substance abuse to pregnant adolescents in education programmes.⁵¹¹ There is no further mention of this group in relation to mental disorder, HIV, or pregnant or parenting adolescents outside of educational programmes.⁵¹¹ Maternal mental health was highlighted within South Africa's mental health policy plan however, there is no specific mention in relation to adolescent pregnancy and/or parenthood.⁵¹⁰ To effectively support the mental health needs of adolescent parent families, research and evidence is required to explore barriers and enablers to policy and service development within South Africa including investigations into quality, acceptability, sustainability, and scale-up.⁵¹³

8.2.2 Progressing within global development agendas

At an international level, the data presented within this thesis may provide critical insight into the mental health state of parenting adolescents and the development of their children which may contribute to/affiliate with global development targets such as the Sustainable Development Goals.¹⁶³ The Sustainable Development Goals go beyond the Millennium Development Goals to support thriving rather than just surviving. Given this, health and wellbeing (SDG 3: which highlights a need to bolster mental health and child development) features within the development priorities to be achieved by 2030. While the focus of SDG 5 (gender equality) focuses on promoting the needs of and empowering women and girls, there remains a moral requirement to promote the needs of men and boys where their needs may be neglected. The works in **Chapter 7**, respond to an absence of focus on the needs of fathers in the context of adolescent pregnancy and may provide insight.¹⁶³

There is a growing movement to support needs when vulnerabilities may overlap within polygonal organisations such as the World Health Organization and UNICEF, including the needs of adolescent mothers affected by HIV. Calls to action have focused on the engagement of adolescent and young mothers living with HIV, the

need for funding and resources, policy reform, developing programming.^{514,515} Yet, such action requires a sound evidence based to be effective, sustainable, and scalable. The works within this thesis aim to contribute to the evidence base in relation to this group so that adolescent parent families remain a part of future policy agendas and effective policy and programming may be developed to address need. The works developed within **Chapter 2** of this thesis have directly contributed to this aim, and have resulted in a peer-review publication which is referenced in a 2021 technical brief focusing of the needs of adolescent and young mothers living with HIV developed by the World Health Organization and UNICEF.⁵¹⁴ While there is a growing focus on the needs of adolescent and young mothers living with HIV, their children and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers often remain neglected within such efforts. The works within this thesis highlight potential needs beyond individual adolescent mothers. Building an awareness of such needs is a critical next step. To promote such and awareness, the candidate engaged in dissemination activities (see Publications, presentations and scholarships arising from the works in this thesis) including publishing an invited comment for the Lancet Child and Adolescent Health journal highlighting findings from the thesis, the need for awareness in relation to this group, and a discussion of possible ways forward to promote mental health among this population.¹⁵⁹

8.2.3 A growing interest in mental health in the context of HIV

Recent decades have led to mammoth advances in the prevention and treatment of HIV and have given rise to the possibility of an end to the HIV epidemic. Yet, barriers to progression remain including the need to address poor mental health among individuals living with HIV, and those at risk of acquiring HIV.⁹⁹ The current UNAIDS goals (to be achieved by 2025 in preparation for meeting the Sustainable Development Goals in 2030) focus on HIV prevention, individuals knowing their HIV status, initiation of treatment, viral suppression, the elimination of vertical HIV transmission, and access to HIV and sexual and reproductive health.⁹⁸ These targets seemingly will not be achieved without consideration of the mental health of individuals, as poor mental health has been found to impact on adherence and

treatment access.⁹⁹ The recognition of the need for integrated services in response to intersecting vulnerabilities is apparent as there is an additional UNAIDS target focusing on linking individuals to integrated services.⁹⁸ However, the need to bolster mental health remains. Globally, there is a growing call to focus on the mental health needs of populations living with HIV and the need for mental health services to be integrated in the HIV response.^{99,516} Such integration has begun,⁵¹⁷ however there is a notable gap of integrated services in low- and middle-income countries (where individuals may have numerous challenges impacting on their mental health).⁵¹⁸ The findings from this thesis highlight mental health needs which may require support and go beyond the current focus on two intersecting vulnerabilities (i.e., HIV and mental health) within the existing calls for action to highlight the complex intersections of vulnerabilities for particular sub-populations (e.g., pregnancy, HIV, mental health). These findings also highlight the potential for positive impacts across generations through the promotion of mental health. Investment in mental health holds great returns (e.g., a 2016 modelling estimate proposed that for every 1 USD invested in services for depression and anxiety, the return would be 4 USD in relation to health and workforce contributions).⁵¹⁹ In the context of diminished funding (see section **8.2.6**), an understanding of and investment in mental health may be a wise strategy to improve wellbeing now and for future generations.

8.2.4 Beyond the individual: intergenerational impacts and the broader social environment

While poor mental health predominately has impacts for the individual, the impacts beyond the individual should also remain a consideration. It is well documented that the experience of poor mental health ramifies beyond the individual and has impacts for social networks and broader society,^{520,521} and that parental mental health has impacts for children (see section **1.7.3**). The analyses within this thesis begin to contextualise mental health beyond the individual highlighting the potential intergeneration effects of poor maternal mental health (namely higher posttraumatic stress scores) on child cognitive development scores and identifying possible risk factors for poor mental health within the broader social environment. These analyses

only partially represent the realities of adolescent parent families in the context of HIV as only risk factors for which data were available were explored and intergenerational impacts were only explored in relation to first born children. Explorations focusing on subsequent children are required. The candidate is currently involved in analyses focusing on explorations of maternal mental health and child cognitive development in relation to subsequent children born to adolescent mothers (including second children born to mothers 10-19 years of age, and second children born to older mothers).

8.2.5 A caution to not pathologise children and adolescents

The works within this thesis provide an initial first step in the response to an absence of research focusing on the needs of adolescent parent families affected by HIV. As such, it was critical to identify where there may be need for support and intervention to mobilise action (policy, support, funding) and put parenting adolescents affected by HIV on the policy agenda so that, in turn, outcomes may be enhanced for this group. However, such efforts have both positive and negative impacts, and it remains important not to pathologise the experience of adolescents experiencing difficult circumstances⁵²² - such as those from which the data was collected from for use in this thesis. The focus on psychological distress among adolescent parent families affected by HIV, while promoting a need for attention, also risks medicalising the experiences of this group and may influence how communities may see and respond to this group, or how individuals may see themselves or access support. A focus on pathology within these exploratory works also surpasses an understanding of resilience and coping within their social context. While there remains a need to identify those adolescents in need of intervention and support, future efforts exploring risk of poor mental health should be balanced with research focusing on resilience and coping, inclusive of identifying and supporting social process that enhancing coping skills among this population. 522-524

8.2.6 A shifting landscape

The global and national context is critical within the interpretation of findings in this thesis, and their applicability to meaningful future policy, programming, and research efforts. The current COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted particular vulnerabilities within our communities. The data presented in this thesis were collected prior to the COVID-19 crisis. Consequently, this should be considered in the interpretation of findings and recommendations for policy, programming, and future research. The emergence of COVID-19 as a global pandemic in December 2019, altered priorities, funding, and programming worldwide, including South Africa. Fiscal capacity and general access to resources may have reduced, and communities have been challenged by increased food insecurity, reduced economic opportunities, rising levels of violence, and disruptions to healthcare (e.g., mental health provision, sexual and reproductive health services, access to HIV services).⁵²⁵⁻⁵³⁰ Shifting priorities may result in adolescent parent families affected by HIV being further side-lined from global agendas. However, seemingly the intersecting needs of the population of interest in this thesis may have increased – enhancing the need for policy and programming intervention. Mental health challenges among this population may have been compounded by the COVID-19 crisis, and there is heightened awareness among polygonal organisations of the urgent need to address mental ill-health (particularly among children, and adolescents).⁵³¹⁻⁵³³ Similarly, the COVID-19 crisis (like the Ebola crisis) has seemingly led to an increase in unintended pregnancies among adolescents, 138,527,534-536 likely driven by school closures and disruptions in health care. The population of adolescent parent families affected by HIV is therefore likely growing. Hence, the findings within this thesis may have more pertinent applicability to our current global context. Further research to build an evidence-base in the era of COVID-19, inclusive of the comorbid experience of living with HIV and COVID-19 is required. However, in the meantime, these finding may provide insight into ongoing challenges in South Africa and beyond.

Similarly, current instability in the global economy (e.g., rising inflation)⁵³⁷ have likely resulted in reduced fiscal capacity of governments, donors, policy makers, research

grants, organisations, and programmes. As a result, within this novel landscape funding priorities may shift, and the needs of adolescent parent families affected by HIV may be further neglected. However, as stated in section **1.2**, the promotion of adolescent potential and our future generations in critical to the success and prosperity of our future economies and the wellbeing of our population. As such, the needs of adolescents (including adolescent parents and their children affected by HIV) should remain at the forefront of our agendas. Failure to respond to the needs of this group may have severe ramifications for adolescent parents and their children and may hinder the attainment of global development goals (e.g., the UN Sustainable Development Goals).¹⁶³

8.3 Limitations & strengths of the works within this thesis

The specific limitations of each series of analyses included within this thesis are included within each standalone chapter. Additional strengths and limitations relating to the datasets and measures utilised in this thesis are presented in section **3.1.5**. The below sections present a discussion of the limitations and strengths of this thesis as a whole.

8.3.1 Limitations

The data presented within this thesis should be interpreted within the context of data and study limitations including broad considerations relating to bias, confounding, and chance. This section provides an overview of some of the specific limitations of this thesis.

First, the studies from which data utilised within this thesis were drawn were not specifically undertaken to explore mental health. Hence, it was not possible to explore some factors which may have impacted on mental health experience within this population. For example, stigma may be experienced in relation to mental health,⁵³⁸ adolescent pregnancy,⁵³⁹ and HIV,⁵⁴⁰ and subsequently may impact on mental health experience. However, it was not possible to explore data relating to stigma within this thesis. Future research would benefit from the inclusion of stigma

measures relating to mental health, HIV and adolescent pregnancy. Furthermore, the mental health measures utilised within this thesis were validated for populations up to 18 years of age. The adolescent sample in this thesis bridges both childhood and adolescents (10-19 years). Given the absence of data on this population (e.g., due to the clustering of data for adolescents within broader age groups [e.g., 15-24 years], in international data collection strategies), the decision was made to expand the sample to 19 years of age to ensure that it was fully representative of the experience of adolescents. It should also be noted that the screening measures of mental health symptomology utilised are not diagnostic (but were deemed appropriate given their practicality in large scale studies). As such, throughout the thesis, the candidate refers to cut-offs for likely common mental disorder, and likely symptomology (depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality). While these measures and the subsequent classifications hold clinical utility, individuals who experience mental health symptomology but do not reach the clinical threshold may be missed within analyses. To account for this symptomology scores for individual analyses have been included within appendices, where appropriate. While there is movement within the field of global mental health towards broader classifications of mental health experience to ensure that individual experiences are acknowledged,^{76,81} such detail is often not included within current clinical, research, or policy practice within sub-Saharan Africa.⁷⁶ Hence, the cut-offs and classifications utilised within this thesis were deemed the most relevant for summarising the experience and needs of the population of interest, and the most accessible to policymakers. Some of the mental health symptomology measures utilised with the works in this thesis focus on mental health experience in the past two weeks/month. Given this, the prevalence estimates of likely common mental disorder provided only provide a snapshot of current mental health symptoms, and do not include previous experience of poor mental health symptoms or indicate how mental health symptoms might vary over time.

Second, despite efforts to expand the current literature to explore mental health comorbidities among adolescent mothers, analyses exploring differences between groups in relation to mental health comorbidities (e.g., **Chapter 4** and **Chapter 5**) and, associations between mental health comorbidities and, child cognitive development

(in **Chapter 6**) were underpowered due to the promising finding that only a small subsample of the population experienced mental health comorbidities. As a result, this increases the potential for type 2 error within analyses. Nevertheless, the analyses undertaken within this thesis moved beyond the existing, often narrow, investigations (frequently focusing on depressive symptoms) to explore a broader array of mental health symptoms (i.e., depression, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, suicidality).

Third, analyses relating to child cognitive development (Chapter 6) utilises the Mullen Scales of Early Learning, a measure developed within the Global North which utilises a USA reference population.¹⁸⁵ Consequently, the potential for cultural bias should remain a consideration (e.g., some test items and stimuli within the Mullen Scales may not be wholly appropriate for the study setting [i.e., within the picture vocabulary section of the assessment, children are asked to draw items such as a lamp]). However, the Mullen Scales of Early Learning have previously been utilised in both sub-Saharan Africa and South Africa and comparisons of the data within this thesis, and these existing studies have been undertaken (Chapter 6). Nevertheless, such cultural considerations raise the issue of the measurement of child cognitive development within the Global South, including cultural sensitivity, and the accessibility of such measures (e.g., the Mullen Scales of Early Learning are copyrighted and as such, there is a fee to use the scale). To further enhance our understanding and ensure that the cognitive development of children remains on the global agenda, it remains important to ensure that measures are easily available, locally validated and, where possible, utilise local reference populations to ensure cultural relevance and validity.

Finally, the focus on this thesis has been on likely common mental disorder defined utilising measures of depressive, anxiety, posttraumatic stress, and suicidality symptoms. As such, broader investigations of mental health including substance abuse, and severe mental disorder are not included within analyses. To develop a holistic view of mental ill-health among adolescent parent families, future research with a broader scope is required.

8.3.2 Strengths

Despite the identified limitations the works within this thesis have numerous strengths. This section provides a brief overview of some of the strengths and the benefits of analyses undertaken as part of this thesis.

This research highlights likely common mental disorder among adolescent parent families affected by HIV as an issue of concern and provides important information relating to factors potentially contributing to likely common mental disorder risk, the relationship between likely maternal common mental disorder and child development, and builds a narrative of adolescent fatherhood within the context of likely common mental disorder and HIV within sub-Saharan Africa. Findings highlight the need for mental health screening and support for adolescent parent families. Findings also provide key insights for mental health programming among adolescent mothers (particularly those living with HIV) and their children, as well as a foundation for an evidence base to allow policy and programme development to benefit such families.

As far as the candidate is aware, the collection of works within this thesis are the first known to explore likely common mental disorder among adolescent parent families living with/affected by HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. Adolescent mothers and their children affected by HIV remain a core population within the prospects of sub-Saharan Africa, and in the HIV response.⁵¹⁴ The systematic review undertaken (see **Chapter 2**) was the first to summarise the existing literature relating to common mental disorder and adolescent pregnancy/parenthood within the context of HIV within sub-Saharan Africa, and the analyses presented within subsequent chapters are the first known explicit explorations of 1) likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers within the context of HIV, 2) the association between maternal likely common mental disorder and child cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers within the context of HIV, and 3) likely common mental disorder within the context of adolescent fatherhood and HIV within South Africa. Given the novelty of the analyses undertaken, the works within this thesis make a unique contribution to the global literature relating to adolescent mothers and their

children within sub-Saharan Africa, and South Africa. Consequently, dissemination and policy engagement has been a core priority throughout the development of this thesis.

The overall findings from this thesis emphasises the importance of mental health among adolescent parent families within the context of HIV in South Africa. These findings provide valuable evidence regarding likely common mental disorder among this population. Such findings can contribute to the development of policy and programming within South Africa, highlighting the broad evidence, screening, and treatment gap for mental health among adolescent parent families in South Africa as well as, the implications for mental health and wellbeing beyond the individual.

8.4 Recommendations for future research

The analyses within this thesis have emphasised a critical evidence gap within existing literature, and the need to develop an evidence base relating to the mental health of adolescent parent families affected by HIV in South Africa (and more broadly sub-Saharan Africa). Consequently, there are numerous areas which would benefit from future research. Specific avenues of future research relating to each series of analyses are discussed within each of the respective results chapters of this thesis. This section gives an overview of some of the core priorities for future avenues of research.

8.4.1 Utilising existing data

As detailed within **Chapter 2**, little is known regarding the mental health experiences of adolescents who have experienced pregnancy and are living with HIV. However, it is not that data for this group is not in existence but often it is not analysed stratified by HIV status and adolescent pregnancy. An exercise to expand the evidence base relating to this population would be to perform these stratified analyses using existing study datasets, ensuring that mental health data in the context of adolescent pregnancy and HIV can be meaningfully collated across studies and utilised. The feasibility of such an exercise may be hindered by common barriers to data sharing

within academic and policy spaces. Nevertheless, an expansion of the evidence base in this way is possible and remains valuable.

8.4.2 Longitudinal research

There remains a need for longitudinal research to explore the topics of interest. This thesis presents cross-sectional data only and is thus an initial movement within the development of a problem theory relating to likely common mental disorder among adolescent parents affected by HIV and their children. Future longitudinal research would allow for associations to be explored within the context of temporality to suggest causal effect. Longitudinal analyses would also allow for the examination of changes in mental health symptomology and possible predictive factors over time, as adolescents and their children age and move through critical periods of development. This thesis focuses on the short-term context of adolescent pregnancy, HIV, and mental health for adolescents and their children; however, it is likely that there are longer term impacts of such experiences that warrant exploration. For example, how does the trajectory of development among children born to adolescent mothers change over time? Are the minor differences in development scores between children born to adolescent mothers who are classified as HEU and those classified as HU (see section 6.3.4) retained as children grow older? Are there long-term impacts of the experience of adolescent pregnancy for maternal mental health? The availability of longitudinal data would also allow for the investigation of possible causal pathways for likely common mental disorder as well as the identification of mediating factors within such relationships. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic and the resulting restrictions implemented within South Africa, the second round of data collection for the **HEY BABY study** was delayed. These data were consequently not included within this thesis. At the time of the submission of this thesis, data collection activities have resumed telephonically, and the candidate plans to continue the lines of enquiry within this thesis (including exploring mental health within the context of COVID-19) within her postdoctoral activities.

8.4.3 Qualitative research

This thesis presents quantitative data only. As such, these data and the explorations undertaken as part of this thesis lack contextual insight that could be gleaned from qualitative data analyses. Qualitative studies may be particularly valuable within, 1) the exploration of mental health experience for adolescents inclusive of conceptualisations of mental health, social and contextual factors/systems which may impact on mental health experience (e.g., social support networks), 2) developing further understanding of pregnancy and parenting experience (including risk and protective factors for mental ill-health), and 3) the acceptability and feasibility of interventions to support mental health and wellbeing among this population. Qualitative explorations are beginning to be undertaken,^{88,325,326} however further research is required to broaden the scope and generalisability of findings.

8.4.4 Exploring the population of interest further

Analyses within this thesis focused primarily on the experiences of adolescent mothers (10-19 years) and their first-born children. Future research would be well placed to explore outcomes for this population as they progress through childhood, adolescence and adulthood to identify those most at risk (i.e., of likely common mental disorder/poor child cognitive development outcomes) who may require intervention. Further research is also required to explore the concepts of likely common mental disorder and child cognitive development for multiparous mothers and their children (i.e., what is the mental health experience of adolescents experiencing repeat pregnancy, and how are their children faring?). While likely common mental disorder among adolescent fathers (identified within the Adolescent *HIV study*) is explored within section **7.1** of this thesis, the sample size within this exploration was small, and therefore such analyses are likely underpowered. These data were supplemented with data relating to the fatherhood experience within the context of the research questions within this thesis from adolescent mother report (taken from the HEY BABY study), however, future research focusing on the mental health and parenting experience of fathers of children born to adolescent mothers

(including adolescent fathers) is needed to accurately represent the experience of these fathers within the context of HIV in South Africa.

The works within thesis provide only an initial exploration relating to the mental health experience of adolescent parent families. The candidate deemed it important to provide an overview of mental health experience (i.e., prevalence, risk factors, possible relationships with child cognitive development) as a foundational step in building the evidence base in relation to an absence of existing research. Yet, these works are not wholly comprehensive, and the studies from which data was drawn for use in this thesis (the *Adolescent HIV*, and *HEY BABY study*) were not specifically set up to explore mental health. As such, aspects of mental health experience were not investigated and would be well placed to be explored in future research. Possible examples include:

- Exploring adolescent mental health within the postpartum period much of the existing literature on maternal mental health focuses on postnatal depression, and investigations within this period may allow for specificity relating to mental health within the early parenting experience
- Exploring positive mental health such as resilience the analyses in this thesis focused on the presence and absence of likely common mental disorder as it was not possible to look at specific measures of positive mental health
- Examining a broader range of risk and protective factors for poor mental health inclusive of exploring the concept of stigma and factors such as caregiver support
- 4. Further explorations of the experience of children born to adolescent mothers affected by HIV including the examination of a broader range of risk and protective factors for child cognitive development (including pathways in which parental characteristics may impact on child outcomes e.g., how maternal education interruption may impact on child cognitive development), and explorations of child development outcomes beyond the focus on child cognitive development

- Exploring the impact of mode of HIV acquisition in relation to the mental health and wellbeing of adolescent parent families
- Further comparisons with adult mother-child dyads in South Africa and the broader sub-Saharan African region beyond explorations of child cognitive development
- 7. Further explorations of fatherhood and the impact of father characteristics (e.g., involvement) on outcomes for adolescent parent families including extending investigations beyond the biological father (e.g., to male partners of adolescent mothers who are not the father of their child)

8.4.5 Interventions for parental common mental disorder & child cognitive development

The findings within this thesis highlight the potential importance of interventions for the prevention and treatment of likely common mental disorder among adolescent parents affected by HIV, and interventions to support the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers. Yet, successful intervention may be impeded by the sparse data focusing on mental disorder within low- and middle-income countries, particularly for adolescents. The systematic review undertaken as part of this thesis (**Chapter 2**) identified no existing studies exploring interventions for likely common mental disorder specifically among adolescents experiencing pregnancy within the context of HIV. Analyses within Chapter 5 identify risk factors for likely common mental disorder among adolescent mothers affected by HIV as being exposure to violence and a lack of social support. Given this, further research is required to explore violence prevention interventions and social support in the context of likely common mental disorder among adolescent parents. Other possible modifiable factors which may be associated with (or mediating associations) with likely common mental disorder require exploration to inform effective provision and identify groups who may be particularly vulnerable to experiencing mental ill-health.

The effectiveness and acceptability of interventions already in place in the treatment or prevention of likely common mental disorder among adolescents (including those living with HIV) and/or parents within sub-Saharan Africa (e.g., the Philani intervention, in which home-based visits from community health workers improved both maternal mental health and child development outcomes among HIV affected adults⁵⁴¹) should be explored among adolescent parents living with or affected by HIV, as adaptation of programmes/interventions to the specific needs of adolescent parents (i.e., age appropriateness of materials or the addition of a parenting component) may be required. Similarly, the effectiveness of existing interventions to support cognitive development should be explored among children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV. Possible beneficial interventions which have previously been found to be effective include cognitive stimulation (e.g., book sharing) and parenting interventions. However, again, these programmes may require adaptation to the specific needs of adolescent parent families. Should such interventions be acceptable and effective, explorations of cost-effectiveness, scalability, and sustainability may be required to ensure provision effectively reaches and supports the target population of adolescent parent families.

Given the intersection of difficulties experienced by these adolescents and their children (i.e., adolescent pregnancy, HIV, and environmental challenges), combinations of interventions may be required to attenuate the impact of multiple possible vulnerabilities. Recent studies have explored the impact of combinations of interventions on multiple outcomes of health and wellbeing among adolescents in sub-Saharan Africa (see section **8.5.8** for an overview of the concept behind such studies) and have identified effectiveness. Similar investigations exploring the impact of multiple interventions (e.g., childcare access, cash grant receipt) on multiple health and wellbeing outcomes (e.g., maternal mental health, school enrolment, child cognitive development) for adolescent mothers and their children in the context of HIV are currently ongoing. Yet, further examinations of different combinations of provision are required.

8.4.6 Impacts of COVID-19 on adolescent parent families affected by HIV

As mentioned above in section **8.2.6**, the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic has led to a rise in adolescent pregnancies, ^{138,534-536} and poor mental health globally.⁵³¹⁻⁵³³ As

such, the topics of focus within this thesis are potentially more important now than at the time of the commencement of this thesis. Mental health difficulties among the general population increased during the COVID-19 pandemic, which has led to mental health being highlighted within global research and policy agendas.⁵⁴²⁻⁵⁴⁴ However, as detailed in section **8.2.6**, funding priorities may have shifted. To ensure that adolescent parent families affected by HIV are not side-lined from research and policy agendas, up to date research is required including an understanding of the current (post COVID-19 onset) needs of this population and impacts specifically relating to COVID-19 (e.g., impacts of national lockdowns).

8.4.7 Planned next steps

The works within this thesis provide an initial exploration of mental health within the context of adolescent parent families affected by HIV and have given rise to unexplored questions relating to this population. As such, there remains a need for further evidence relating to the mental health of this group. Utilising both the data used in this thesis and available longitudinal data, analyses beyond the works presented in this thesis are ongoing within the candidate's postdoctoral activities. Ongoing and planned analyses (at the time of submission) include:

- Longitudinal explorations of the prevalence of likely common mental disorder adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV (pre and post COVID-19 onset)
- 2. Longitudinal explorations of risk and protective factors for maternal mental health among adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV
- Examinations of child cognitive development of children according to child HIV status (utilising maternal mode of HIV acquisition) to examine the generational impacts of HIV infection
- 4. Explorations of maternal mental health among multiparous adolescent mothers living with HIV and affected by HIV, and child development outcomes for children born to adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV with siblings
- Explorations of the impacts of childcare usage on child cognitive development among children born to adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV
- 6. Examinations of maternal mental health among adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV in relation to postpartum school return
- Examinations of combinations of interventions to promote multiple health and wellbeing outcomes for adolescent mothers living with and affected by HIV and their children

8.5 Recommendations for policy and programming

The core priority emerging from the works in this thesis is the need for attention to be given to adolescent parent families in the context of HIV, and the need for a broader evidence base to allow for policy and programming to be adequately informed. While the works within this thesis focus on parental mental health, seemingly the experiences of adolescent parent families are complex, and adolescent parent families in the context of HIV face multiple vulnerabilities. Consequently, the findings within this thesis have numerous possible implications for policy and programming which span beyond the promotion of parental mental health for this population. This section provides an overview of some of the core recommendations for policy and programming based on the findings within this thesis. Moving forward, future policy and programming must identify and respond to need, explore the effectiveness of provision (what works best under which circumstances?), examine cost-effectiveness, and navigate how scalability and sustainability can be achieved.

8.5.1 Enhancing international data collection strategy

As mentioned in section **8.4.1**, it is not simply that data for adolescents experiencing pregnancy (both mothers and fathers) living with HIV does not exist, but often it is not available in an inaccessible format or clustered within broader groups. International data collection strategy often clusters adolescents with younger children or young adults (i.e., 0-17 years or 15 -24 years). As a result, data relating to adolescents (10-19 years) only is often not available. Thus, the potential needs of

adolescents often remain unknown, and this group often remain side-lined in research and policy agendas. One immediate way to enhance the profile of adolescents within such agendas would be to ensure that data is available for 10–19-year-olds to allow for the adequate assessment of need and experience.

8.5.2 Addressing the mental health needs of adolescent parent families affected by HIV

8.5.2.1 Enhancing screening and monitoring of mental health for adolescent parent families affected by HIV

To be able to effectively respond to mental health need and allocate resources, it is essential that need is assessed.³³⁰ Hence, the screening and monitoring of mental health for adolescent parent families is essential. Amalgamating screening, monitoring and referral efforts with existing services accessed by adolescent parent families affected by HIV (i.e., antenatal care, postnatal care, HIV services, or provision for children born to adolescent mothers) may be of benefit. Based on the findings in this thesis, identifying and responding to mental health needs may have benefits for both the adolescent parent, and their child(ren). Screening and monitoring tools for mental health already being utilised in services primarily set up to serve adult populations (e.g., antenatal/postnatal care) may require adaptation to ensure that measurement is appropriate and meets the needs of adolescents.

8.5.2.2 Promoting mental health

There is a need to address the mental health needs of adolescent parent families in the context of HIV. Seemingly, this population may have needs which require specific intervention or the adaptation of existing interventions. To adequately support the development of such interventions further evidence relating to the mental health needs of adolescent parent families affected by HIV, including broader investigations of risk and protective factors for the mental health of group is required. There are, however, potential avenues of future mental health provision for adolescent mothers affected by HIV. For example, the peer-mentor delivered, Paediatric-Adolescent Treatment Africa's (PATA) Ask-Boost-Connect-Discuss intervention has been piloted

in Zambia, Uganda, Malawi & Tanzania.^{136,545} Yet, the effectiveness of this intervention unknown at present.

The rapid evaluation and potential adaptation of existing successful models of mental health provision (both preventative and responsive) for adolescents, families, adolescent parents, and adolescents living with HIV may also inform mental health responses for this highly vulnerable group. For example, PRemlum for aDoLEscents (PRIDE), an effective transformative approach to provision in which a stepped series of evidence-based mental health interventions were implemented by lay counsellors in low-income schools in India. Adolescents received lay counsellor support alongside comic style booklets focused on problem solving and coping skills, or booklets alone. Remission rates ranged from 40-60%.⁵⁴⁶ PRIDE is currently being piloted among HIV affected youth in Kenya. Further examinations of effective components, and the applicability beyond India and the school setting may provide insight for possible scalable avenues of intervention for adolescent parent families. Evidence based interventions for adult parents in high HIV prevalence settings which may also provide insight. For example, the Philani Intervention, where home-based visits from community health workers were found to improve both maternal mental health and child development outcomes in South Africa.541

Much of the existing provision to promote mental health focuses on the individual. Findings from this thesis identified broader contextual factors as being possible risk factors for poor mental health among adolescent mothers affected by HIV in South Africa - exposure to violence and a lack of social support. Given this, violence prevention interventions (e.g., economic interventions,⁵⁴⁷ conflict resolution skill building⁵⁴⁸), and likewise social support interventions (e.g., group support⁴⁰⁷) may be of benefit to adolescent maternal mental health in this setting. However, adaptation may be required to support the needs of adolescent mothers.⁵⁴⁷

Clearly there is an urgent need for the development of evidence-based policy and programming for this group. Considerations for the future development of mental health provision include, the quality of services provided,⁵¹³ mode of delivery, a lack

of existing infrastructure for mental health provision (e.g., a lack of trained mental health professionals may result in a need for task sharing), the involvement of adolescent parent families affected by HIV within the development of services, the integration of provision within existing services accessed by the population of interest (which may allow for low-cost, scalable provision), and the potential need for a familial-level lens to promote benefits for parents, and across generations.

8.5.3 Bolstering the cognitive development of children born to adolescent mothers

It is important not to forget the children of adolescent mothers within policy and programming agendas. Findings from this thesis identify children born to adolescent mothers (particularly those living with or exposed to HIV) as being at risk for cognitive adversity. Given this, there is an urgent need to bolster cognitive development among this group. Existing provision including early childhood stimulation (i.e., book sharing which have been evaluated within the South African context⁴⁴⁸), and parenting interventions (particularly those including a responsive caregiving component)⁴⁴⁹ may provide promising avenues of interventions for children born to adolescent mothers in the context of HIV. However, given the paucity of research available relating to children of adolescent mothers in the context of HIV, existing provision may require adaptation to meet the specific needs of such children and their families. Adaptation of provision implemented outside of South Africa may also require adaptation to the South African context. Inherently, future evaluation of the effectiveness of existing intervention for the population of interest, as well as investigations of scalability and sustainability will be required to ensure effective support. However, in the meantime, targeting provision particularly among younger adolescent mothers and those with lower educational attainment may identify those families who may be most in need (see Chapter 6).

8.5.4 Supporting father engagement

Fathers should not be forgotten in efforts to support adolescent mothers and their children in the context of HIV, as inclusion may have benefits for fathers, adolescent

mothers, and their children. There are clear benefits to father engagement (see section **7.2**) and interventions to promote father involvement may also be of benefit (e.g., within PMTCT efforts, antenatal, postnatal care). Existing provision to support male partner engagement (e.g., community outreach)⁴⁹³ may require adaptation to the needs of adolescent fathers and/or fathers of children born to adolescent mothers. Likewise, broader couple/family-level provision should be carefully designed to ensure any specific needs of adolescent parent families are being addressed (i.e., consideration should be given to couple dynamics).⁴⁹³

8.5.5 Promoting provision for sexual and reproductive health among adolescents

Sexual and reproductive health interventions are often the focus of research and policy in relation to adolescent pregnancy. Data presented in this thesis, identify that 87.7% of pregnancies among young mothers within the **HEY BABY study** were unplanned and unwanted (see **Table 3-3**). These data suggest that there remains a critical need for knowledge and services relating to sexual and reproductive health among adolescents. Provision focusing on contraception and risk management may aid in assisting adolescents to delay pregnancy until they are older, which may have benefits for both adolescents, and their children (see section **6.2**). Yet, to ensure the prosperous development of future generations, pregnancy prevention efforts alone are not sufficient, and the needs of pregnant and parenting adolescents should be included within adolescent pregnancy prevention efforts and sexual and reproductive health should include both adolescents who have not experienced pregnancy, and those who have experienced pregnancy — as delaying pregnancy may have benefits in relation to both first-born children and subsequent children thereafter.

8.5.6 Prevention of vertical HIV transmission

The promotion of prevention of vertical HIV transmission among adolescent mothers and their children, HIV testing, and adherence to ART during pregnancy, the postpartum period and beyond should remain a core policy agenda. PMTCT of HIV

has benefits for both adolescent mothers and their children - decreasing the number of children living with HIV within future generations, and thus having potential benefits for child development outcomes (see section **1.7** and section **6.3**). Such efforts would also support global targets to eliminate mother to child transmission of HIV. Existing PMTCT programmes may require adaptation to respond to adolescent needs and ensure engagement. Previous research has highlighted that retention in HIV care and adherence to ART among adolescents were improved by factors such as adequate stocks of medication, staff with time for adolescents, adolescents being accompanied to clinics, adequate finances to get to the clinic safely, and staff who were kind.¹²² Similar factors many need to be considered in the development of adolescent friendly PMTCT services.

However, focusing on PMTCT should not neglect the needs of children already living with HIV or the growing number of children who are classified as HEU (as a result of successful PMTCT efforts). Hence, the promotion of cognitive development among these groups should remain an ongoing consideration to promote potential within future generations.

8.5.7 Promoting educational attainment among female adolescents

There is a bidirectional relationship between school dropout and adolescent pregnancy – as school dropout may lead to adolescent pregnancy and vice versa, adolescent pregnancy may lead to school dropout. Seemingly, educational attainment among adolescent mothers may benefit child cognitive development (see section **6.2**). Hence, postpartum school return may have benefits for both adolescent mothers and their children. Whilst the South African Department of Education supports the continued education of pregnant girls and young mothers, at least a quarter of adolescents might discontinue school during the pregnancy⁴⁶¹ and a large proportion of young mothers do not manage to return to school postpartum.^{147,458-460,483} While an enabling policy-environment is of benefit, additional efforts that facilitate adolescents continued school enrolment during pregnancy and their timely return to school after birth are needed to encourage adolescent mother educational attainment. Currently, there are a lack of evidence-based programmes that

successfully address adolescent mothers' potential hurdles to return to school, for example financial and childcare provisions. Developing further understanding of such hurdles and responding to these needs may encourage both school return and educational attainment, and in turn have positive impacts for child cognitive development, and as such our future generations.

8.5.8 Combinations of interventions to promote outcomes for adolescent parent families – a way forward?

The experiences of adolescent parent families in the context of HIV are seemingly complex, as this group experiences multiple syndemics of risk and vulnerability. Thus, siloed interventions may not provide sufficient support, and multiple interventions may be required to address different vulnerabilities (i.e., poor maternal mental health, poor child cognitive development). Similarly, multiple interventions may be required to address single vulnerabilities which may have impacts across generations (i.e., poor maternal mental health). For instance, the findings within this thesis indicate that possible contributors to poor maternal mental health span beyond the individual level and may also include factors from the broader social environment. Consequently, a broader array of interventions may be required to address poor maternal mental health. Provision recipient may also differ (i.e., adolescent mother, father, child(ren)) based on need. Combinations of interventions targeting adolescent parent families may therefore be a promising future directive for effective provision for this group. An example of an intervention with multiple components previously utilised is the Determined, Resilient, Empowered, AIDS-free, Mentored, and Safe (DREAMS) initiative. DREAMS provided combinations of provision for female adolescents affected by HIV inclusive of social protection (e.g., cash transfers), parenting programmes, and sexual and reproductive health provision.⁵⁴⁹ Possible effective combinations of provision for adolescent parent families will require further investigation however, promising avenues of interest include mental health support, parenting programmes, and early child stimulation.

Similarly, identifying single provision that has a simultaneous impact on a range of outcomes, as demonstrated by the concept of *development accelerators* (supported

by the United Nations Development Programme),⁵⁵⁰ may also be of benefit among this population – particularly within the new global reality of reduced fiscal capacity of government and organisations. Combinations of *accelerators* have also been found to have a greater reach of beneficial effects compared to single *accelerators* alone (e.g., among adolescents living with HIV receiving three *accelerators* in combination had positive impacts for education, health, gender equity and violence prevention outcomes).⁵⁵¹ Such combinations may also allow for benefits across multiple generations (e.g., adolescent mothers and their children). Which combinations of *accelerators* may benefit adolescent parent families affected by HIV are currently unknown, however, this is currently being tested. The concept of *accelerators* holds compelling potential for the future of provision for this group. Future priorities include identifying *accelerators* that respond directly to the identified vulnerabilities among adolescent parent families (e.g., those outlined in this thesis), evaluating the cost-effectiveness of *accelerator* combinations, and if appropriate, exploring implementation.

8.6 Conclusions

The analyses within this thesis address a critical evidence gap. They form the largest exploration of mental health among adolescent parent families within the context of HIV globally. These analyses explore mental health utilising data relating to three groups (adolescent mothers, children born to adolescent mothers, and the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers) and broaden previous investigations (which frequently focus on depression) to explore an array of mental health symptomologies. The findings from this thesis highlight; 1) adolescent mothers (particularly those living with HIV) as being at risk of poor mental health symptoms, 2) violence exposure and a lack of social support as potential risk factors for poor mental health among adolescent mothers, 3) the potential impact of poor adolescent maternal mental health on child development outcomes (specifically child cognitive development), 4) the possible need for specific intervention for children born to adolescent mothers living with HIV (e.g., efforts to bolster cognitive development – particularly among children whose mothers' have reported post-traumatic stress

symptoms, children living with HIV, and children who are HIV-exposed uninfectedmay be of benefit), 5) the need to explore the mental health of adolescent fathers (particularly those living with HIV) within sub-Saharan Africa, and 6) the need to build knowledge relating to the fathers of children born to adolescent mothers and support engagement among this group. Seemingly, this population may have needs which require specific intervention or the adaptation of existing provision. There is an urgent need to support adolescent parent families affected by HIV in South Africa, and mental health provision should be key within future support efforts. Future investment is required to enhance the mental health of such families. Core immediate priorities include building a more extensive evidence base (utilising a family-level lens) to allow for policy and programming efforts to be adequately informed, introducing routine mental health screening (e.g., within existing services), and evaluating the effectiveness of existing mental health provision among this population. Explorations of scalability and sustainability should also be considered to ensure enduring support across generations. The works within this thesis provide a foundation for future works. However, in the interim, these works contribute to emphasising the needs of adolescent parent families within South Africa as well as the need for services for this population, and, in turn, hopefully contribute to the future wellbeing of adolescent parents, their children, and future generations.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. *Adolescent development*. Geneva: WHO;2017.
- 2. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). *Adolescents overview*. New York, NY: UNICEF;2018.
- 3. Word Population Prospect, the 2017 Revision. United Nations; 2017. <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/publications/world-population-prospects-the-2017-revision.html</u>.
- 4. Statistics South Africa. *Demographic Profile of Adoelscent in South Africa*. Pretoira, SA: Statistics South Africa;2018.
- 5. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs Population Division. Revision of World Population Prospects. *New York: United Nations Secretariat Department of Economic and Social Affairs.* 2017.
- 6. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs Population Division. *Probabilistic Population Projections based on the World Population Prospects.* New York, NY (Online Edition): United Nations;2019.
- 7. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs Population Division. *World Population Prospects*. New York, NY (Online Edition): United Nations;2019
- 8. United Nations Population Fund. The power of 1.8 billion: Adolescents, youth and the transformation of the future. *The State of the World Population 2014.* 2014.
- 9. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). Children in Africa: Key statistics on child survival and population. *New York, NY: UNICEF.* 2019.
- 10. Hayes J, Carvajal-Velez L, Hijazi Z, et al. You can't manage what you do not measure-Why adolescent mental health monitoring matters. *Journal of Adolescent Health.* 2021.
- 11. Kieling C, Baker-Henningham H, Belfer M, et al. Child and adolescent mental health worldwide: evidence for action. *The Lancet.* 2011;378(9801):1515-1525.
- 12. Shatkin JP, Belfer ML. The global absence of child and adolescent mental health policy. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health.* 2004;9(3):104-108.
- 13. Patel V, Boyce N, Collins PY, Saxena S, Horton R. A renewed agenda for global mental health. *Lancet (London, England).* 2011;378(9801):1441.
- 14. Prince M, Patel V, Saxena S, et al. No health without mental health. *The lancet.* 2007;370(9590):859-877.
- 15. Kessler RC, Angermeyer M, Anthony JC, et al. Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of mental disorders in the World Health Organization's World Mental Health Survey Initiative. *World psychiatry*. 2007;6(3):168.
- 16. Kim-Cohen J, Caspi A, Moffitt TE, Harrington H, Milne BJ, Poulton R. Prior juvenile diagnoses in adults with mental disorder: developmental follow-back of a prospective-longitudinal cohort. *Archives of general psychiatry.* 2003;60(7):709-717.
- 17. Copeland WE, Shanahan L, Costello EJ, Angold A. Childhood and adolescent psychiatric disorders as predictors of young adult disorders. *Archives of general psychiatry*. 2009;66(7):764-772.
- 18. Copeland WE, Adair CE, Smetanin P, et al. Diagnostic transitions from childhood to adolescence to early adulthood. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2013;54(7):791-799.
- 19. Eyre O, Thapar A. Common adolescent mental disorders: transition to adulthood. *The Lancet*. 2014;383(9926):1366-1368.

- 20. Copeland WE, Wolke D, Shanahan L, Costello EJ. Adult functional outcomes of common childhood psychiatric problems: a prospective, longitudinal study. *JAMA psychiatry.* 2015;72(9):892-899.
- 21. Lund C, De Silva M, Plagerson S, et al. Poverty and mental disorders: breaking the cycle in lowincome and middle-income countries. *The lancet*. 2011;378(9801):1502-1514.
- 22. Das J, Do Q-T, Friedman J, McKenzie D. Mental health patterns and consequences: results from survey data in five developing countries. *The World Bank Economic Review*. 2009;23(1):31-55.
- 23. World Health Organization. Adolescent mental health 2021; <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/adolescent-mental-health</u>. Accessed 09/07/2022, 2022.
- 24. Erskine H, Baxter A, Patton G, et al. The global coverage of prevalence data for mental disorders in children and adolescents. *Epidemiology and psychiatric sciences*. 2017;26(4):395-402.
- 25. Remschmidt H, Belfer M. Mental health care for children and adolescents worldwide: a review. *World Psychiatry.* 2005;4(3):147.
- 26. Belfer ML. Critical review of world policies for mental healthcare for children and adolescents. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*. 2007;20(4):349-352.
- 27. Patel V, Araya R, Chatterjee S, et al. Treatment and prevention of mental disorders in lowincome and middle-income countries. *The Lancet.* 2007;370(9591):991-1005.
- 28. Kassebaum N, Kyu HH, Zoeckler L, et al. Child and adolescent health from 1990 to 2015: findings from the global burden of diseases, injuries, and risk factors 2015 study. *JAMA pediatrics*. 2017;171(6):573-592.
- 29. Bachmann S. Epidemiology of suicide and the psychiatric perspective. *International journal of environmental research and public health.* 2018;15(7):1425.
- 30. World Health Organization. *Adolescent mental Health: Fact Sheet.* Geneva: World Health Organisation (WHO);2019.
- 31. Anderson C. Impact of traumatic birth experience on Latina adolescent mothers. *Issues in mental health nursing.* 2010;31(11):700-707.
- 32. Anderson CA, Gill M. Childbirth related fears and psychological birth trauma in younger and older age adolescents. *Applied Nursing Research*. 2014;27(4):242-248.
- 33. Closson K, Dietrich JJ, Nkala B, et al. Prevalence, type, and correlates of trauma exposure among adolescent men and women in Soweto, South Africa: implications for HIV prevention. *BMC public health.* 2016;16(1):1191.
- 34. Lund C, Breen A, Flisher AJ, et al. Poverty and common mental disorders in low and middle income countries: a systematic review. *Social science & medicine*. 2010;71(3):517-528.
- 35. World Health Organization. ICD-11: International classification of diseases 11th revision. *Retrieved September.* 2018;6:2021.
- 36. American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders: DSM-5: Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association; 2013.
- 37. Whiteford HA, Degenhardt L, Rehm J, et al. Global burden of disease attributable to mental and substance use disorders: findings from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *The lancet.* 2013;382(9904):1575-1586.
- 38. World Health Organization. Depression. 2021; <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/depression</u>. Accessed 09/07/2022, 2022.
- 39. Lund C, Kleintjes S, Kakuma R, Flisher AJ. Public sector mental health systems in South Africa: inter-provincial comparisons and policy implications. *Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology*. 2010;45(3):393-404.

- 40. Seedat S, Scott KM, Angermeyer MC, et al. Cross-national associations between gender and mental disorders in the World Health Organization World Mental Health Surveys. *Archives of general psychiatry*. 2009;66(7):785-795.
- 41. Beirão D, Monte H, Amaral M, Longras A, Matos C, Villas-Boas F. Depression in adolescence: a review. *Middle East current psychiatry.* 2020;27(1):1-9.
- 42. Wesselhoeft R, Sørensen MJ, Heiervang ER, Bilenberg N. Subthreshold depression in children and adolescents–a systematic review. *Journal of affective disorders*. 2013;151(1):7-22.
- 43. Taylor OD. Adolescent depression as a contributing factor to the development of substance use disorders. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment*. 2011;21(6):696-710.
- 44. Ramrakha S, Bell ML, Paul C, Dickson N, Moffitt TE, Caspi A. Childhood behavior problems linked to sexual risk taking in young adulthood: A birth cohort study. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry.* 2007;46(10):1272-1279.
- 45. Copeland WE, Alaie I, Jonsson U, Shanahan L. Associations of childhood and adolescent depression with adult psychiatric and functional outcomes. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry.* 2021;60(5):604-611.
- 46. World Health Organization. Mental Disorders. 2022; <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/mental-disorders</u>. Accessed 09/07/2022, 2022.
- 47. Vos T, Lim SS, Abbafati C, et al. Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *The Lancet*. 2020;396(10258):1204-1222.
- 48. Institute of Health Metrics and Evaluation University of Washington. Global Health Data Exchange (GHDx). Washington: University of Washinton; 2022.
- 49. Ward CL, Artz L, Leoschut L, Kassanjee R, Burton P. Sexual violence against children in South Africa: a nationally representative cross-sectional study of prevalence and correlates. *The Lancet Global Health.* 2018;6(4):e460-e468.
- 50. Jörns-Presentati A, Napp A-K, Dessauvagie AS, et al. The prevalence of mental health problems in sub-Saharan adolescents: A systematic review. *Plos one.* 2021;16(5):e0251689.
- 51. Chiu A, Falk A, Walkup JT. Anxiety disorders among children and adolescents. *Focus.* 2016;14(1):26-33.
- 52. Konac D, Young KS, Lau J, Barker ED. Comorbidity between depression and anxiety in adolescents: Bridge symptoms and relevance of risk and protective factors. *Journal of psychopathology and behavioral assessment.* 2021;43(3):583-596.
- 53. American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM. IV) f M 1: Washington, DC: A. merican Psychiatric Association; 2000.
- 54. Boyes ME, Cluver LD, Gardner F. Psychometric properties of the child PTSD checklist in a community sample of South African children and adolescents. *PloS one.* 2012;7(10):e46905.
- 55. Palmieri PA, Weathers FW, Difede J, King DW. Confirmatory factor analysis of the PTSD Checklist and the Clinician-Administered PTSD Scale in disaster workers exposed to the World Trade Center Ground Zero. *Journal of abnormal psychology*. 2007;116(2):329.
- 56. Boelen PA, van den Hout MA, van den Bout J. The factor structure of posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms among bereaved individuals: A confirmatory factor analysis study. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*. 2008;22(8):1377-1383.
- 57. Hetzel-Riggin MD. A test of structural invariance of posttraumatic stress symptoms in female survivors of sexual and/or physical abuse or assault. *Traumatology.* 2009;15(2):46-59.

- 58. Ullman SE, Long SM. Factor structure of PTSD in a community sample of sexual assault survivors. *Journal of Trauma & Dissociation.* 2008;9(4):507-524.
- 59. Breslau N. The epidemiology of trauma, PTSD, and other posttrauma disorders. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse.* 2009;10(3):198-210.
- 60. Christiansen DM, Berke ET. Gender-and sex-based contributors to sex differences in PTSD. *Current Psychiatry Reports.* 2020;22(4):1-9.
- 61. Cluver L, Fincham DS, Seedat S. Posttraumatic stress in AIDS-orphaned children exposed to high levels of trauma: The protective role of perceived social support. *Journal of Traumatic Stress:* Official Publication of The International Society for Traumatic Stress Studies. 2009;22(2):106-112.
- 62. Suliman S, Mkabile SG, Fincham DS, Ahmed R, Stein DJ, Seedat S. Cumulative effect of multiple trauma on symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder, anxiety, and depression in adolescents. *Comprehensive psychiatry.* 2009;50(2):121-127.
- 63. Abraham EH, Antl SM, McAuley T. Trauma exposure and mental health in a community sample of children and youth. *Psychological trauma: Theory, research, practice, and policy.* 2022;14(4):624.
- 64. Seedat S, Van Nood E, Vythilingum B, Stein DJ, Kamlner D. School survey of exposure to violence and posttraumatic stress symptoms in adolescents. *Southern African Journal of Child and Adolescent Mental Health.* 2000;12(1):38-44.
- 65. Seedat S, Nyamai C, Njenga F, Vythilingum B, Stein DJ. Trauma exposure and post-traumatic stress symptoms in urban African schools: Survey in Cape Town and Nairobi. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*. 2004;184(2):169-175.
- 66. West N, Schwartz S, Mudavanhu M, et al. Mental health in South African adolescents living with HIV. *AIDS Care.* 2019;31(1):117-124.
- 67. Turecki G, Brent DA, Gunnell D, et al. Suicide and suicide risk. *Nature reviews Disease primers.* 2019;5(1):1-22.
- 68. World Health Organization. Suicide. 2021; <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/suicide</u>. Accessed 09/07/2022, 2022.
- 69. Naghavi M. Global, regional, and national burden of suicide mortality 1990 to 2016: systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *bmj.* 2019;364.
- 70. Mars B, Burrows S, Hjelmeland H, Gunnell D. Suicidal behaviour across the African continent: a review of the literature. *BMC public health.* 2014;14:1-14.
- 71. World Health Organization. *Preventing suicide: A global imperative*: World Health Organization; 2014.
- 72. World Health Organization. WHO Global Health Estimates 2000-2019. 2020; https://www.who.int/data/global-health-estimates. Accessed 14/05/2022, 2022.
- 73. Quarshie EN, Waterman MG, House AO. Self-harm with suicidal and non-suicidal intent in young people in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. *BMC psychiatry.* 2020;20(1):1-26.
- 74. Patel V. Mental health in low-and middle-income countries. *British medical bulletin*. 2007;81(1):81-96.
- 75. World Health Organization. *mhGAP: Mental Health Gap Action Programme: scaling up care for mental, neurological and substance use disorders*: World Health Organization; 2008.
- 76. Patel V, Saxena S, Lund C, et al. The Lancet Commission on global mental health and sustainable development. *The lancet*. 2018;392(10157):1553-1598.

- 77. Docherty M, Shaw K, Goulding L, et al. Evidence-based guideline implementation in low and middle income countries: lessons for mental health care. *International journal of mental health systems.* 2017;11(1):1-16.
- 78. Lancet Global Mental Health Group. Scale up services for mental disorders: a call for action. *The Lancet*. 2007;370(9594):1241-1252.
- 79. Galagali PM, Brooks MJ. Psychological care in low-resource settings for adolescents. *Clinical child psychology and psychiatry*. 2020;25(3):698-711.
- 80. Ali G-C, Ryan G, De Silva MJ. Validated screening tools for common mental disorders in low and middle income countries: a systematic review. *PloS one.* 2016;11(6):e0156939.
- 81. Jacob KS, Patel V. Classification of mental disorders: a global mental health perspective. *The Lancet.* 2014;383(9926):1433-1435.
- 82. Tomlinson M, Grimsrud AT, Stein DJ, Williams DR, Myer L. The epidemiology of major depression in South Africa: results from the South African Stress and Health study: mental health. *South African Medical Journal.* 2009;99(5):368-373.
- 83. Alarcón RD, Becker AE, Lewis-Fernandez R, et al. Issues for DSM-V: the role of culture in psychiatric diagnosis. Vol 197: LWW; 2009:559-660.
- 84. Stein DJ, Gureje O. Depression and anxiety in the developing world: is it time to medicalise the suffering. 2004.
- 85. Chisholm D, Sanderson K, Ayuso-Mateos JL, Saxena S. Reducing the global burden of depression: population-level analysis of intervention cost-effectiveness in 14 world regions. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*. 2004;184(5):393-403.
- 86. Duby Z, McClinton Appollis T, Jonas K, et al. "As a Young pregnant girl... the challenges you face": exploring the intersection between mental health and sexual and reproductive health amongst adolescent girls and Young women in South Africa. *AIDS and Behavior*. 2021;25(2):344-353.
- 87. Sweetland AC, Belkin GS, Verdeli H. Measuring depression and anxiety in Sub-Saharan Africa. *Depression and anxiety.* 2014;31(3):223-232.
- 88. Field S, Honikman S, Abrahams Z. Adolescent mothers: a qualitative study on barriers and facilitators to mental health in a low-resource setting in Cape Town, South Africa. *African Journal of Primary Health Care and Family Medicine*. 2020;12(1):1-9.
- 89. Michelson D, Malik K, Krishna M, et al. Development of a transdiagnostic, low-intensity, psychological intervention for common adolescent mental health problems in Indian secondary schools. *Behaviour research and therapy.* 2019:103439.
- 90. Barré-Sinoussi F, Chermann J-C, Rey F, et al. Isolation of a T-lymphotropic retrovirus from a patient at risk for acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). *Science*. 1983;220(4599):868-871.
- 91. Gallo RC, Sarin PS, Gelmann E, et al. Isolation of human T-cell leukemia virus in acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). *Science*. 1983;220(4599):865-867.
- 92. Holmes EC. On the origin and evolution of the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV). *Biological reviews*. 2001;76(2):239-254.
- 93. Fauci AS. HIV and AIDS: 20 years of science. *Nature medicine*. 2003;9(7):839.
- 94. Samji H, Cescon A, Hogg RS, et al. Closing the gap: increases in life expectancy among treated HIV-positive individuals in the United States and Canada. *PloS one*. 2013;8(12):e81355.
- 95. Fonner VA, Dalglish SL, Kennedy CE, et al. Effectiveness and safety of oral HIV preexposure prophylaxis for all populations. *AIDS (London, England).* 2016;30(12):1973.

- 96. UNAIDS. *90-90-90: An ambitious treatment target to help end the AIDS epidemic.* Geneva: UNAIDS;2014.
- 97. Eisinger RW, Fauci AS. Ending the HIV/AIDS pandemic. *Emerging infectious diseases*. 2018;24(3):413.
- 98. UNAIDS. *Prevaling against pandemics by putting people at the centre.* Geneva, Switzerland2020.
- 99. Remien RH, Stirratt MJ, Nguyen N, Robbins RN, Pala AN, Mellins CA. Mental health and HIV/AIDS: the need for an integrated response. *AIDS (London, England).* 2019;33(9):1411.
- 100. UNAIDS. The Gap Report. Geneva: UNAIDS;2014
- 101. UNAIDS. *Country factsheets: South Africa*. Geneva: UNAIDS;2018.
- 102. James SL, Abate D, Abate KH, et al. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet.* 2018;392(10159):1789-1858.
- 103. Roth GA, Abate D, Abate KH, et al. Global, regional, and national age-sex-specific mortality for 282 causes of death in 195 countries and territories, 1980–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet*. 2018;392(10159):1736-1788.
- 104. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). *Children and AIDS: Statistical Update* New York, NY: UNICEF 2017.
- 105. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). *Children, HIV and AIDS: Global and regional snapshots.* New York, NY: UNICEF;2018.
- 106. UNAIDS. UNAIDS 2019 estimates. In: UNAIDS, ed. Geneva2019.
- 107. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). HIV and AIDS in adolescents. 2021; <u>https://data.unicef.org/topic/hiv-aids/</u>. Accessed 01/11/2022, 2022.
- 108. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). Adolescent HIV Prevention. 2022; <u>https://data.unicef.org/topic/hivaids/adolescents-young-people</u>. Accessed 10/10/2022, 2022.
- 109. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). *Turning the tide against AIDS will require more concentrated focus on adolescents and young people.* New York, NY: UNICEF;2018.
- 110. Lowenthal ED, Bakeera-Kitaka S, Marukutira T, Chapman J, Goldrath K, Ferrand RA. Perinatally acquired HIV infection in adolescents from sub-Saharan Africa: A review of emerging challenges. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*. 2014;14(7):627-639.
- 111. Sherr L, Croome N, Castaneda KP, Bradshaw K, Romero RH. Developmental challenges in HIV infected children—An updated systematic review. *Children and Youth Services Review*. 2014;45:74-89.
- 112. Vranda MN, Mothi S. Psychosocial issues of children infected with HIV/AIDS. *Indian journal of psychological medicine*. 2013;35(1):19-22.
- 113. Crowell CS, Malee KM, Yogev R, Muller WJ. Neurologic disease in HIV-infected children and the impact of combination antiretroviral therapy. *Reviews in medical virology.* 2014;24(5):316-331.
- 114. Pantelic M, Boyes M, Cluver L, Meinck F. HIV, violence, blame and shame: pathways of risk to internalized HIV stigma among South African adolescents living with HIV. *Journal of the international AIDS society*. 2017;20(1):21771.
- 115. Murphy DA. HIV-positive mothers' disclosure of their serostatus to their young children: a review. *Clinical Child psychology and psychiatry.* 2008;13(1):105-122.

- 116. Friedman Nestadt D, Lakhonpon S, Pardo G, et al. A qualitative exploration of psychosocial challenges of perinatally HIV-infected adolescents and families in Bangkok, Thailand. *Vulnerable children and youth studies.* 2018;13(2):158-169.
- 117. Cluver LD, Orkin M, Boyes ME, Gardner F, Nikelo J. AIDS-orphanhood and caregiver HIV/AIDS sickness status: effects on psychological symptoms in South African youth. *Journal of pediatric psychology*. 2012;37(8):857-867.
- 118. Meinck F, Cluver LD, Boyes ME. Household illness, poverty and physical and emotional child abuse victimisation: findings from South Africa's first prospective cohort study. *BMC public health.* 2015;15(1):1-13.
- 119. Tladi LS. Poverty and HIV/AIDS in South Africa: an empirical contribution. *SAHARA-J: Journal of Social Aspects of HIV/AIDS*. 2006;3(1):369-381.
- 120. Kalomo EN, Shamrova D, Jun JS, Kaddu MN, Kalb A. Risk and protective factors for depressive symptoms among the youth living with HIV in Namibia. *African Journal of AIDS Research*. 2022;21(1):65-76.
- 121. Young S, Wheeler AC, McCoy SI, Weiser SD. A review of the role of food insecurity in adherence to care and treatment among adult and pediatric populations living with HIV and AIDS. *AIDS and Behavior*. 2014;18(5):505-515.
- 122. Cluver L, Pantelic M, Toska E, et al. STACKing the odds for adolescent survival: health service factors associated with full retention in care and adherence amongst adolescents living with HIV in South Africa. *J Int AIDS Soc.* Sep 2018;21(9):e25176.
- 123. Compas BE, Jaser SS, Dunn MJ, Rodriguez EM. Coping with chronic illness in childhood and adolescence. *Annual review of clinical psychology*. 2012;8:455.
- 124. Vreeman RC, McCoy BM, Lee S. Mental health challenges among adolescents living with HIV. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2017;20:21497.
- 125. Betancourt TS, Meyers-Ohki SE, Charrow A, Hansen N. Annual research review: Mental health and resilience in HIV/AIDS-affected children–a review of the literature and recommendations for future research. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry*. 2013;54(4):423-444.
- 126. Bhana A, Mellins CA, Small L, et al. Resilience in perinatal HIV+ adolescents in South Africa. *AIDS Care.* 2016;28(sup2):49-59.
- 127. Mellins CA, Malee KM. Understanding the mental health of youth living with perinatal HIV infection: lessons learned and current challenges. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2013;16(1):18593.
- 128. Murphy DA, Wilson C, Durako S, Muenz L, Belzer M. Antiretroviral medication adherence among the REACH HIV-infected adolescent cohort in the USA. *AIDS Care.* 2001;13(1):27-40.
- 129. Williams PL, Storm D, Montepiedra G, et al. Predictors of adherence to antiretroviral medications in children and adolescents with HIV infection. *Pediatrics.* 2006;118(6):e1745-e1757.
- 130. Kang E, Delzell DA, Chhabra M, Oberdorfer P. Factors associated with high rates of antiretroviral medication adherence among youth living with perinatal HIV in Thailand. *International journal of STD & AIDS*. 2015;26(8):534-541.
- 131. Breuer E, Myer L, Struthers H, Joska JA. HIV/AIDS and mental health research in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. *African Journal of AIDS Research*. 2011;10(2):101-122.
- 132. Dessauvagie AS, Jörns-Presentati A, Napp A-K, et al. The prevalence of mental health problems in sub-Saharan adolescents living with HIV: a systematic review. *Global Mental Health.* 2020;7.

- 133. Hobkirk AL, Towe SL, Lion R, Meade CS. Primary and secondary HIV prevention among persons with severe mental illness: recent findings. *Current HIV/AIDS Reports.* 2015;12(4):406-412.
- 134. Laurenzi CA, Skeen S, Gordon S, et al. Preventing mental health conditions in adolescents living with HIV: an urgent need for evidence. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2020;23:e25556.
- 135. Skeen SA, Sherr L, Croome N, et al. Interventions to improve psychosocial well-being for children affected by HIV and AIDS: a systematic review. *Vulnerable children and youth studies*. 2017;12(2):91-116.
- 136. Toska E, Laurenzi CA, Roberts KJ, Cluver L, Sherr L. Adolescent mothers affected by HIV and their children: a scoping review of evidence and experiences from sub-Saharan Africa. *Global Public Health.* 2020;15(11):1655-1673.
- 137. World Health Organization. Adolescent Pregnancy. 2022; <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/adolescent-pregnancy</u>. Accessed 09/07/2022, 2022.
- 138. United Nations Population Fund. Why addressing child marriage and adolescent pregnancy is essential to achieving the demogrpahic dividend in West and Central Africa. Geneva: UNFPA 2018.
- 139. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). Early childbearing. 2021; <u>https://data.unicef.org/topic/child-health/adolescent-health/</u>.
- 140. Yah CS, Ndlovu S, Kutywayo A, Naidoo N, Mahuma T, Mullick S. The prevalence of pregnancy among adolescent girls and young women across the Southern African development community economic hub: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Health promotion perspectives*. 2020;10(4):325.
- 141. Chung HW, Kim EM, Lee J-E. Comprehensive understanding of risk and protective factors related to adolescent pregnancy in low-and middle-income countries: A systematic review. *Journal of adolescence.* 2018;69:180-188.
- 142. Todhunter L, Hogan-Roy M, Pressman EK. Complications of pregnancy in adolescents. Paper presented at: Seminars in Reproductive Medicine2021.
- 143. Azevedo WFd, Diniz MB, Fonseca ESVBd, Azevedo LMRd, Evangelista CB. Complications in adolescent pregnancy: systematic review of the literature. *Einstein (São Paulo).* 2015;13:618-626.
- 144. Kumar M, Huang KY, Othieno C, et al. Adolescent Pregnancy and Challenges in Kenyan Context: Perspectives from Multiple Community Stakeholders. *Glob Soc Welf.* Mar 2018;5(1):11-27.
- 145. Afrose T, Chattopadhyay A, Habib N, Rashid M. Adolescent pregnancy, a social stigma. *MOJ Anat Physiol.* 2015;1(5):116-120.
- 146. Elfenbein DS, Felice ME. Adolescent pregnancy. *Pediatric Clinics*. 2003;50(4):781-800.
- 147. Jochim J, Groves A, Cluver L. When do adolescent mothers return to school? Timing across rural and urban South Africa. *South African Medical Journal.* 2020;110(9):850-854.
- 148. Jochim J, Cluver LD, Meinck F. Learner pregnancy in South Africa's Eastern Cape: The Factors affecting adolescent girls' school withdrawal during pregnancy. *International Journal of Educational Development*. 2021;87:102484.
- 149. Black MM, Walker SP, Fernald LC, et al. Early childhood development coming of age: science through the life course. *The Lancet*. 2017;389(10064):77-90.
- 150. Daelmans B, Darmstadt GL, Lombardi J, et al. Early childhood development: the foundation of sustainable development. *The Lancet.* 2017;389(10064):9-11.

- 151. Leckman JF, Britto PR. Steps toward peace and violence prevention across generations: the potential of early child development in the context of the 2030 sustainable development goals. *New directions for child and adolescent development.* 2018;2018(159):5-12.
- 152. Siegel RS, Brandon AR. Adolescents, pregnancy, and mental health. *Journal of pediatric and adolescent gynecology*. 2014;27(3):138-150.
- 153. Dahmen B, Konrad K, Jahnen L, Herpertz-Dahlmann B, Firk C. Mental health of teenage mothers: impact on the next generation. *Der Nervenarzt.* 2019.
- 154. Christofides NJ, Jewkes RK, Dunkle KL, Nduna M, Shai NJ, Sterk C. Early adolescent pregnancy increases risk of incident HIV infection in the Eastern Cape, South Africa: a longitudinal study. *Journal of the International AIDS Society.* 2014;17(1):18585.
- 155. Thomson KA, Hughes J, Baeten JM, et al. Increased risk of female HIV-1 acquisition throughout pregnancy and postpartum: a prospective per-coital act analysis among women with HIV-1 infected partners. *The Journal of infectious diseases.* 2018.
- 156. Humphrey JH, Hargrove JW, Malaba LC, et al. HIV incidence among post-partum women in Zimbabwe: risk factors and the effect of vitamin A supplementation. *Aids.* 2006;20(10):1437-1446.
- 157. Groves AK, Maman S, Stankard PH, Gebrekristos LT, Amon JJ, Moodley D. Addressing the unique needs of adolescent mothers in the fight against HIV. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2018;21(6).
- 158. Callahan T, Modi S, Swanson J, Ng'eno B, Broyles LN. Pregnant adolescents living with HIV: what we know, what we need to know, where we need to go. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2017;20(1):21858.
- 159. Steventon Roberts KJ. Promoting mental health among pregnant adolescents living with HIV. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health.* 2022.
- 160. Hodgkinson S, Beers L, Southammakosane C, Lewin A. Addressing the mental health needs of pregnant and parenting adolescents. *Pediatrics.* 2014;133(1):114-122.
- 161. Kapetanovic S, Dass-Brailsford P, Nora D, Talisman N. Mental health of HIV-seropositive women during pregnancy and postpartum period: a comprehensive literature review. *AIDS and Behavior*. 2014;18(6):1152-1173.
- 162. Corcoran J. Teenage pregnancy and mental health. *Societies.* 2016;6(3):21.
- 163. United Nations. Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. New York, USA: United Nations; 2015.
- 164. Barlow J, Smailagic N, Bennett C, Huband N, Jones H, Coren E. Individual and group based parenting programmes for improving psychosocial outcomes for teenage parents and their children. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews.* 2011(3).
- 165. Branson N, Ardington C, Leibbrandt M. Health outcomes for children born to teen mothers in Cape Town, South Africa. *Economic development and cultural change*. 2015;63(3):589-616.
- 166. Jutte DP, Roos NP, Brownell MD, Briggs G, MacWilliam L, Roos LL. The ripples of adolescent motherhood: social, educational, and medical outcomes for children of teen and prior teen mothers. *Academic Pediatrics*. 2010;10(5):293-301.
- 167. Skeen S, Tomlinson M, Macedo A, Miltz A, Croome N, Sherr L. Child development in HIV-positive and HIV-affected children in South Africa and Malawi—what role for community organisations? *Children and Youth Services Review.* 2014;45:90-97.
- 168. Ntozini R, Chandna J, Evans C, et al. Early child development in children who are HIV-exposed uninfected compared to children who are HIV-unexposed: observational sub-study of a cluster-

randomized trial in rural Zimbabwe. *Journal of the International AIDS Society.* 2020;23(5):e25456.

- 169. Sherr L, Mueller J, Varrall R. A systematic review of cognitive development and child human immunodeficiency virus infection. *Psychology, health & medicine.* 2009;14(4):387-404.
- 170. Wedderburn CJ, Weldon E, Bertran-Cobo C, et al. Early neurodevelopment of HIV-exposed uninfected children in the era of antiretroviral therapy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health.* 2022.
- 171. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). Early childhood development: The key to a full and productive life. UNICEF: New York, NY, USA. 2014.
- 172. World Health Organization. Child Health. 2022; <u>https://www.who.int/topics/early-child-development/en/</u>. Accessed 10/10/2022, 2022.
- 173. Grantham-McGregor S, Cheung YB, Cueto S, et al. Developmental potential in the first 5 years for children in developing countries. *The lancet*. 2007;369(9555):60-70.
- 174. Walker SP, Wachs TD, Grantham-McGregor S, et al. Inequality in early childhood: risk and protective factors for early child development. *The lancet.* 2011;378(9799):1325-1338.
- 175. Wolraich ML. Disorders of development and learning: Wiley Online Library; 2003.
- 176. Rochat T, Netsi E, Redinger S, Stein A. Parenting and HIV. *Current opinion in psychology*. 2017;15:155-161.
- 177. Engle PL, Fernald LC, Alderman H, et al. Strategies for reducing inequalities and improving developmental outcomes for young children in low-income and middle-income countries. *The Lancet.* 2011;378(9799):1339-1353.
- 178. Goldberg RE, Short SE. What do we know about children living with HIV-infected or AIDS-ill adults in Sub-Saharan Africa? A systematic review of the literature. *AIDS Care Psychological and Socio-Medical Aspects of AIDS/HIV.* 26 May 2016;28(Supplement 2):130-141.
- 179. Bain LE, Awah PK, Geraldine N, et al. Malnutrition in Sub–Saharan Africa: burden, causes and prospects. *Pan African Medical Journal*. 2013;15(1).
- 180. Hotez PJ, Kamath A. Neglected tropical diseases in sub-Saharan Africa: review of their prevalence, distribution, and disease burden. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* 2009;3(8):e412.
- 181. Mudogo CM. Vulnerability of Urban Poor Women and Children to the Triple Burden of Malnutrition: A Scoping Review of the Sub-Saharan Africa Environment. 2017.
- 182. Lu C, Black MM, Richter LM. Risk of poor development in young children in low-income and middle-income countries: an estimation and analysis at the global, regional, and country level. *The Lancet Global Health.* 2016;4(12):e916-e922.
- 183. Richter LM, Daelmans B, Lombardi J, et al. Investing in the foundation of sustainable development: pathways to scale up for early childhood development. *The lancet*. 2017;389(10064):103-118.
- 184. Sabanathan S, Wills B, Gladstone M. Child development assessment tools in low-income and middle-income countries: how can we use them more appropriately? *Archives of disease in childhood.* 2015;100(5):482-488.
- 185. Mullen EM. *Mullen scales of early learning*: AGS Circle Pines, MN; 1995.
- 186. Gladstone M, Lancaster GA, Umar E, et al. The Malawi Developmental Assessment Tool (MDAT): the creation, validation, and reliability of a tool to assess child development in rural African settings. *PLoS medicine*. 2010;7(5):e1000273.
- 187. Bayley N. Bayley scales of infant and toddler development. 2006.
- 188. Dunn LM, Dunn LM. Peabody picture vocabulary test. 1965.

- 189. Furnham A, Henderson M. The good, the bad and the mad: Response bias in self-report measures. *Personality and Individual Differences*. 1982;3(3):311-320.
- 190. Munoz-Chereau B, Ang L, Dockrell J, Outhwaite L, Heffernan C. Measuring early child development across low and middle-income countries: A systematic review. *Journal of Early Childhood Research.* 2021;19(4):443-470.
- 191. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). Overview: MELQO: Measuring early learning quality and outcomes. 2017.
- 192. Mebrahtu H, Sherr L, Simms V, et al. The impact of common mental disorders among caregivers living with HIV on child cognitive development in Zimbabwe. *AIDS Care.* 2020;32(sup2):198-205.
- 193. Mebrahtu H, Sherr L, Simms V, et al. Effects of Maternal Suicidal Ideation on Child Cognitive Development: A Longitudinal Analysis. *AIDS and behavior*. 2020;29.
- 194. Mebrahtu H, Simms V, Chingono R, et al. Postpartum maternal mental health is associated with cognitive development of HIV-exposed infants in Zimbabwe: a cross-sectional study. *AIDS Care.* 2018;30(sup2):74-82.
- 195. Boivin MJ, Bangirana P, Nakasujja N, et al. A year-long caregiver training program to improve neurocognition in preschool Ugandan HIV-exposed children. *Journal of developmental and behavioral pediatrics: JDBP.* 2013;34(4):269.
- 196. Boivin MJ, Maliwichi-Senganimalunje L, Ogwang LW, et al. Neurodevelopmental effects of antepartum and post-partum antiretroviral exposure in HIV-exposed and uninfected children versus HIV-unexposed and uninfected children in Uganda and Malawi: a prospective cohort study. *The Lancet HIV.* 2019;6(8):e518-e530.
- 197. Boivin MJ, Nakasujja N, Familiar I, et al. Effect of caregiver training on neurodevelopment of HIV-exposed uninfected children and caregiver mental health: a Ugandan cluster randomized controlled trial. *Journal of developmental and behavioral pediatrics: JDBP.* 2017;38(9):753.
- 198. Boivin MJ, Zoumenou R, Sikorskii A, et al. Neurodevelopmental assessment at one year of age predicts neuropsychological performance at six years in a cohort of West African Children. *Child Neuropsychology.* 2021;27(4):548-571.
- 199. Familiar I, Collins SM, Sikorskii A, et al. Quality of Caregiving is Positively Associated With Neurodevelopment During the First Year of Life Among HIV-Exposed Uninfected Children in Uganda. *Journal of acquired immune deficiency syndromes (1999).* 01 Mar 2018;77(3):235-242.
- 200. Koura GK, Boivin MJ, Davidson LL, et al. Usefulness of child development assessments for lowresource settings in francophone Africa. *Journal of developmental and behavioral pediatrics: JDBP.* 2013;34(7).
- 201. Bornman J, Romski M, Tonsing K, et al. Adapting and translating the Mullen Scales of Early Learning for the South African context. *South African Journal of Communication Disorders*. 2018;65(1):1-9.
- 202. Sherr L, Hensels I, Tomlinson M, Skeen S, Macedo A. Cognitive and physical development in HIVpositive children in South Africa and Malawi: A community-based follow-up comparison study. *Child: care, health and development.* 2018;44(1):89-98.
- 203. Brown LK, Lourie KJ, Pao M. Children and adolescents living with HIV and AIDS: A review. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*. 2000;41(1):81-96.
- 204. Waldron EM, Burnett-Zeigler I, Wee V, et al. Mental health in women living with HIV: the unique and unmet needs. *Journal of the International Association of Providers of AIDS Care (JIAPAC)*. 2021;20:2325958220985665.

- 205. Kingston D, Tough S. Prenatal and postnatal maternal mental health and school-age child development: a systematic review. *Maternal and child health journal.* 2014;18(7):1728-1741.
- 206. Bennett IM, Schott W, Krutikova S, Behrman JR. Maternal mental health, and child growth and development, in four low-income and middle-income countries. *J Epidemiol Community Health*. 2016;70(2):168-173.
- 207. O'Connor TG, Monk C, Burke AS. Maternal affective illness in the perinatal period and child development: Findings on developmental timing, mechanisms, and intervention. *Current Psychiatry Reports*. 2016;18(3):24.
- 208. Ramchandani P, Psychogiou L. Paternal psychiatric disorders and children's psychosocial development. *The Lancet.* 2009;374(9690):646-653.
- 209. Kvalevaag AL, Ramchandani PG, Hove O, Assmus J, Eberhard-Gran M, Biringer E. Paternal mental health and socioemotional and behavioral development in their children. *Pediatrics.* 2013;131(2):e463-e469.
- 210. Afran L, Garcia Knight M, Nduati E, Urban B, Heyderman RS, Rowland-Jones SL. HIV-exposed uninfected children: a growing population with a vulnerable immune system? *Clinical & Experimental Immunology.* 2014;176(1):11-22.
- 211. McHenry MS, McAteer CI, Oyungu E, et al. Neurodevelopment in young children born to HIVinfected mothers: a meta-analysis. *Pediatrics.* 2018;141(2).
- 212. Phillips N, Amos T, Kuo C, et al. HIV-associated cognitive impairment in perinatally infected children: a meta-analysis. *Pediatrics.* 2016;138(5).
- 213. Koekkoek S, de Sonneville LM, Wolfs TF, Licht R, Geelen SP. Neurocognitive function profile in HIV-infected school-age children. *European journal of paediatric neurology.* 2008;12(4):290-297.
- 214. Wedderburn CJ, Groenewold NA, Roos A, et al. Early structural brain development in infants exposed to HIV and antiretroviral therapy in utero in a South African birth cohort. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2022;25(1):e25863.
- 215. Walker SP, Chang SM, Vera-Hernández M, Grantham-McGregor S. Early childhood stimulation benefits adult competence and reduces violent behavior. *Pediatrics.* 2011;127(5):849-857.
- 216. Pitchik HO, Chung EO, Fernald LC. Cross-cultural research on child development and maternal mental health in low-and middle-income countries. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*. 2020;36:90-97.
- 217. Stein A, Pearson RM, Goodman SH, et al. Effects of perinatal mental disorders on the fetus and child. *The Lancet*. 2014;384(9956):1800-1819.
- 218. Satyanarayana VA, Lukose A, Srinivasan K. Maternal mental health in pregnancy and child behavior. *Indian journal of psychiatry*. 2011;53(4):351.
- 219. Gold KJ, Marcus SM. Effect of maternal mental illness on pregnancy outcomes. *Expert Review* of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2008;3(3):391-401.
- 220. Voit FA, Kajantie E, Lemola S, Räikkönen K, Wolke D, Schnitzlein DD. Maternal mental health and adverse birth outcomes. *Plos one*. 2022;17(8):e0272210.
- 221. Herba CM, Glover V, Ramchandani PG, Rondon MB. Maternal depression and mental health in early childhood: an examination of underlying mechanisms in low-income and middle-income countries. *The Lancet Psychiatry*. 2016;3(10):983-992.
- 222. Hurley KM, Surkan PJ, Black MM. Maternal depression and child growth in developing countries: a focus on the postnatal period. *Handbook of growth and growth monitoring in health and disease.* 2012:2023-2046.

- 223. Madigan S, Oatley H, Racine N, et al. A meta-analysis of maternal prenatal depression and anxiety on child socioemotional development. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry.* 2018;57(9):645-657. e648.
- 224. Atif N, Lovell K, Rahman A. Maternal mental health: The missing "m" in the global maternal and child health agenda. Paper presented at: Seminars in perinatology2015.
- 225. Lanzi RG, Bert SC, Jacobs BK, Neglect CftPoC. Depression among a sample of first-time adolescent and adult mothers. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing*. 2009;22(4):194-202.
- 226. Parke RD, Cookston JT. Fathers and families. *Handbook of parenting*: Routledge; 2019:64-136.
- 227. Hertz S, Bernier A, Cimon-Paquet C, Regueiro S. Parent–child relationships and child executive functioning at school entry: The importance of fathers. *Early Child Development and Care*. 2019;189(5):718-732.
- 228. Arnot M. Families are changing: Are communities responding? *Journal of the Community Development Society*. 1975;6(2):36-44.
- 229. Oláh LS, Kotowska IE, Richter R. The new roles of men and women and implications for families and societies. *A demographic perspective on gender, family and health in Europe*: Springer, Cham; 2018:41-64.
- 230. Richter L. The importance of fathering for children. *Baba: men and fatherhood in South Africa.* 2006:53-69.
- 231. Drysdale RE, Slemming W, Makusha T, Richter LM. Father involvement, maternal depression and child nutritional outcomes in Soweto, South Africa. *Maternal & Child Nutrition*. 2021;17:e13177.
- 232. Maselko J, Hagaman AK, Bates LM, et al. Father involvement in the first year of life: Associations with maternal mental health and child development outcomes in rural Pakistan. *Social Science & Medicine*. 2019;237:112421.
- 233. Allport BS, Johnson S, Aqil A, et al. Promoting father involvement for child and family health. *Academic pediatrics.* 2018;18(7):746-753.
- 234. Yargawa J, Leonardi-Bee J. Male involvement and maternal health outcomes: systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Epidemiol Community Health.* 2015;69(6):604-612.
- 235. Sarkadi A, Kristiansson R, Oberklaid F, Bremberg S. Fathers' involvement and children's developmental outcomes: a systematic review of longitudinal studies. *Acta paediatrica*. 2008;97(2):153-158.
- 236. Rollè L, Gullotta G, Trombetta T, et al. Father involvement and cognitive development in early and middle childhood: A systematic review. *Frontiers in psychology*. 2019;10:2405.
- 237. Amodia-Bidakowska A, Laverty C, Ramchandani PG. Father-child play: A systematic review of its frequency, characteristics and potential impact on children's development. *Developmental Review.* 2020;57:100924.
- 238. Rabie S, Skeen S, Tomlinson M. Fatherhood and Early Childhood Development: Perspectives from Sub-Saharan Africa. *Handbook of Fathers and Child Development*: Springer; 2020:459-471.
- 239. Litchford A, Roskos MRS, Wengreen H. Influence of fathers on the feeding practices and behaviors of children: A systematic review. *Appetite*. 2020;147:104558.
- 240. Cunningham SA, Elo IT, Herbst K, Hosegood V. Prenatal development in rural South Africa: Relationship between birth weight and access to fathers and grandparents. *Population studies*. 2010;64(3):229-246.

- 241. McWayne C, Downer JT, Campos R, Harris RD. Father involvement during early childhood and its association with children's early learning: A meta-analysis. *Early Education & Development*. 2013;24(6):898-922.
- 242. Panter-Brick C, Burgess A, Eggerman M, McAllister F, Pruett K, Leckman JF. Practitioner review: engaging fathers—recommendations for a game change in parenting interventions based on a systematic review of the global evidence. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry*. 2014;55(11):1187-1212.
- 243. Diniz E, Brandao T, Monteiro L, Verissimo M. Father involvement during early childhood: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Family Theory & Review*. 2021;13(1):77-99.
- 244. Nsamenang AB. Fathers, families, and children's well-becoming in Africa. *The role of the father in child development*. 2010:388-412.
- 245. Makusha T, Richter L. The role of black fathers in the lives of children in South Africa. 2014.
- 246. Ejuu G. Celebrating African men's role in child care and early childhood development programs. *Childhood Education.* 2016;92(1):29-35.
- 247. Lasser J, Fite K, Wadende AP. Fatherhood in Kenyan ethnic communities: Implication for child development. *School Psychology International.* 2011;32(1):49-57.
- 248. Jorosi-Tshiamo WB, Mogobe KD, Mokotedi MT. Male involvement in child care activities: a review of the literature in Botswana. *African journal of reproductive health.* 2013;17(4).
- 249. Mncanca M, Okeke C, Fletcher R. Black fathers' participation in early childhood development in South Africa: What do we know? *Journal of Social Sciences.* 2016;46(3):202-213.
- 250. Ratele K, Shefer T, Clowes L. Talking South African fathers: A critical examination of men's constructions and experiences of fatherhood and fatherlessness. *South African journal of psychology.* 2012;42(4):553-563.
- 251. Mufutau MA, Okeke C. Factors affecting rural men's participation in children's preschool in one rural education district in the Eastern Cape province. *Studies of Tribes and Tribals.* 2016;14(1):18-28.
- 252. Nkuoh GN, Meyer DJ, Tih PM, Nkfusai J. Barriers to men's participation in antenatal and prevention of mother-to-child HIV transmission care in Cameroon, Africa. *Journal of midwifery & women's health.* 2010;55(4):363-369.
- 253. Cabrera NJ, Volling BL, Barr R. Fathers are parents, too! Widening the lens on parenting for children's development. *Child Development Perspectives*. 2018;12(3):152-157.
- 254. World Health Organization. *WHO recommendations on health promotion interventions for maternal and newborn health 2015*: World Health Organization; 2015.
- 255. Sherr L. Fathers and HIV: considerations for families. J Int AIDS Soc. Jun 23 2010;13 Suppl 2:S4.
- 256. Hosegood V, Madhavan S. Data availability on men's involvement in families in sub-Saharan Africa to inform family-centred programmes for children affected by HIV and AIDS. *Journal of the International AIDS Society.* 2010;13:S5-S5.
- 257. van den Berg W, Brittain K, Mercer G, et al. Improving men's participation in preventing motherto-child transmission of HIV as a maternal, neonatal, and child health priority in South Africa. *PLoS medicine*. 2015;12(4):e1001811.
- 258. Albert LM, Edwards J, Pence B, et al. Associations of Father and Adult Male Presence with First Pregnancy and HIV Infection: Longitudinal Evidence from Adolescent Girls and Young Women in Rural South Africa (HPTN 068). *AIDS Behav.* Jul 2021;25(7):2177-2194.
- 259. Pelton J, Forehand R, Morse E, Morse PS, Stock M. Father-child contact in inner-city African American families with maternal HIV infection. *AIDS Care.* 2001;13(4):475-480.

- 260. Wiener LS, Vasquez MJ, Battles HB. Brief report: fathering a child living with HIV/AIDS: psychosocial adjustment and parenting stress. *J Pediatr Psychol.* Sep 2001;26(6):353-358.
- 261. Mkwananzi S, Mkhwanazi N, Bhana D. Teenage mothers and fathers: A demographic perspective. *Young families.* 2017:31-49.
- 262. Paschal AM. Voices of African-American teen fathers: I'm doing what I got to do: Routledge; 2013.
- 263. Koketso MF. Contributing factors of teenage fatherhood in South Africa. *e-BANGI*. 2020;17(2):156-165.
- 264. Richter L, Desmond C, Hosegood V, et al. Fathers and other men in the lives of children and families. 2012.
- 265. Enderstein AM, Boonzaier F. Narratives of young South African fathers: Redefining masculinity through fatherhood. *Journal of gender studies.* 2015;24(5):512-527.
- 266. le Roux M, Lesch E. Exploring the caring of fathers in low-income, rural communities in South Africa. *Journal of Family Studies*. 2022:1-24.
- 267. Anderson KG. Father absence, childhood stress, and reproductive maturation in South Africa. *Human nature.* 2015;26(4):401-425.
- 268. Bamishigbin Jr ON, Schetter CD, Stanton AL. The antecedents and consequences of adolescent fatherhood: A systematic review. *Social Science & Medicine*. 2019.
- 269. Cook L, Mott A. Teenagers and their sexual partners: what age difference should raise concerns of sexual exploitation? *Child abuse review.* 2020;29(1):48-60.
- 270. Maughan-Brown B, Evans M, George G. Sexual behaviour of men and women within agedisparate partnerships in South Africa: implications for young women's HIV risk. *PloS one.* 2016;11(8):e0159162.
- 271. Afifi M. Gender differences in mental health. *Singapore medical journal.* 2007;48(5):385.
- 272. Allen J, Balfour R, Bell R, Marmot M. Social determinants of mental health. *Int Rev Psychiatry*. 2014;26(4):392-407.
- 273. Fletcher RJ, Feeman E, Garfield C, Vimpani G. The effects of early paternal depression on children's development. *Medical Journal of Australia*. 2011;195(11-12):685-689.
- 274. Kowalenko NM, Mares SP, Newman LK, Williams AES, Powrie RM, Van Doesum KT. Family matters: infants, toddlers and preschoolers of parents affected by mental illness. 2012.
- 275. Bradley R, Slade P. A review of mental health problems in fathers following the birth of a child. *Journal of reproductive and infant psychology.* 2011;29(1):19-42.
- 276. Lee Y, Fagan J, Chen W-Y. Do late adolescent fathers have more depressive symptoms than older fathers? *Journal of youth and adolescence*. 2012;41(10):1366-1381.
- 277. Skivington K, Matthews L, Simpson SA, et al. A new framework for developing and evaluating complex interventions: update of Medical Research Council guidance. *bmj.* 2021;374.
- 278. Bronfenbrenner U. Ecological models of human development. *Readings on the development of children.* 1994;2(1):37-43.
- 279. Kilanowski JF. Breadth of the socio-ecological model. *Journal of Agromedicine*. 2017;22(4):295-297.
- 280. Eriksson M, Ghazinour M, Hammarström A. Different uses of Bronfenbrenner's ecological theory in public mental health research: what is their value for guiding public mental health policy and practice? *Social Theory & Health.* 2018;16(4):414-433.
- 281. Reupert A. A socio-ecological framework for mental health and well-being. Vol 15: Taylor & Francis; 2017:105-107.

- 282. Centers for Disease Control. The Socio-Ecological Model: A Framework for Prevention. 2022; <u>https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/about/social-ecologicalmodel.html</u>. Accessed 01/11/2022, 2022.
- 283. Public Health England. *Psychosocial pathways and health outcomes: informing action on health inequalities.* London: Public Health England;2017.
- 284. Falola T. *Teen Life in Africa*: Greenwood Publishing Group; 2004.
- 285. Leventhal T, Brooks-Gunn J. The neighborhoods they live in: the effects of neighborhood residence on child and adolescent outcomes. *Psychological bulletin.* 2000;126(2):309.
- 286. Kassa GM, Arowojolu A, Odukogbe A, Yalew AW. Prevalence and determinants of adolescent pregnancy in Africa: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Reproductive health.* 2018;15(1):195.
- 287. World Health Organization. *Depression and Other Common Mental Disorders*. Geneva: WHO;2017.
- 288. (WHO) WHO. Adolescent development. Geneva: WHO;2017.
- 289. Steel Z, Marnane C, Iranpour C, et al. The global prevalence of common mental disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis 1980–2013. *International journal of epidemiology*. 2014;43(2):476-493.
- 290. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, Group P. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS med.* 2009;6(7):e1000097.
- 291. Patel V, Simunyu E, Gwanzura F, Lewis G, Mann A. The Shona Symptom Questionnaire: the development of an indigenous measure of common mental disorders in Harare. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica.* 1997;95(6):469-475.
- 292. Higgins J, Wells G. Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions. 2011.
- 293. Wells G, Shea B, O'Connell D. The Newcastle-Ottawa Scale for assessing the quality of nonrandomized studies in meta-analysis. Available online at www. ohrica/programs/clinical_epidemiology: oxford. htm; 2009.
- 294. Osok J, Kigamwa P, Stoep AV, Huang KY, Kumar M. Depression and its psychosocial risk factors in pregnant Kenyan adolescents: a cross-sectional study in a community health Centre of Nairobi. *BMC Psychiatry.* May 18 2018;18(1):136.
- 295. Mbalinda SN, Kiwanuka N, Kaye DK, Eriksson LE. Reproductive health and lifestyle factors associated with health-related quality of life among perinatally HIV-infected adolescents in Uganda. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes.* 2015;13(1).
- 296. Choi KW, Sikkema KJ, Velloza J, et al. Maladaptive coping mediates the influence of childhood trauma on depression and PTSD among pregnant women in South Africa. *Archives of Women's Mental Health.* Oct 2015;18(5):731-738.
- 297. Collin S, Chisenga M, Kasonka L, et al. Factors associated with postpartum physical and mental morbidity among women with known HIV status in Lusaka, Zambia. *AIDS Care.* Oct 2006;18(7):812-820.
- 298. Hartley C, Pretorius K, Mohamed A, et al. Maternal postpartum depression and infant social withdrawal among human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) positive mother-infant dyads. *Psychol Health Med.* May 2010;15(3):278-287.
- 299. Holm-Larsen CE, Madsen FK, Rogathi JJ, et al. Postpartum depression and child growth in Tanzania: a cohort study. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology.* April 2019;126(5):590-598.

- 300. Kakyo TA, Muliira JK, Mbalinda SN, Kizza IB, Muliira RS. Factors associated with depressive symptoms among postpartum mothers in a rural district in Uganda. *Midwifery.* 2012;28(3):374-379.
- 301. le Roux KW, Christodoulou J, Davis EC, et al. Maternal and child health outcomes in rural South African mothers living with and without HIV. *AIDS Care Psychological and Socio Medical Aspects of AIDS/HIV.* 2019.
- 302. Malqvist M, Clarke K, Matsebula T, Bergman M, Tomlinson M. Screening for antepartum depression through community health outreach in Swaziland. *Journal of Community Health: The Publication for Health Promotion and Disease Prevention.* Oct 2016;41(5):946-952.
- 303. Manikkam L, Burns JK. Antenatal depression and its risk factors: an urban prevalence study in KwaZulu-Natal. *South African Medical Journal*. 2012;102(12):940-944.
- 304. Nothling J, Martin CL, Laughton B, Cotton MF, Seedat S. Maternal post-traumatic stress disorder, depression and alcohol dependence and child behaviour outcomes in mother-child dyads infected with HIV: A longitudinal study. *BMJ Open.* 2013;3(12).
- 305. Rochat TJ, Richter LM, Doll HA, Buthelezi NP, Tomkins A, Stein A. Depression among pregnant rural South African women undergoing HIV testing. *JAMA: Journal of the American Medical Association.* Mar 2006;295(12):1376-1378.
- 306. Rochat TJ, Tomlinson M, Bärnighausen T, Newell M-L, Stein A. The prevalence and clinical presentation of antenatal depression in rural South Africa. *Journal of Affective Disorders*. 2011;135(1-3):362-373.
- 307. Stranix-Chibanda L, Chibanda D, Chingono A, et al. Screening for psychological morbidity in HIVinfected and HIV-uninfected pregnant women using community counselors in Zimbabwe. *Journal of the International Association of Physicians in AIDS Care (Chicago, III.* Dec 2005;: 2002). 4(4):83-88.
- 308. Uriyo JG, Abubakar A, Swai M, Msuya SE, Stray-Pedersen B. Prevalence and Correlates of Common Mental Disorders among Mothers of Young Children in Kilimanjaro Region of Tanzania. *Plos One.* Jul 3 2013;8(7).
- 309. Jonas K, Crutzen R, van den Borne B, Sewpaul R, Reddy P. Teenage pregnancy rates and associations with other health risk behaviours: a three-wave cross-sectional study among South African school-going adolescents. *Reproductive health.* 2016;13(1):50.
- 310. Rurangirwa AA, Mogren I, Ntaganira J, Govender K, Krantz G. Intimate partner violence during pregnancy in relation to non-psychotic mental health disorders in Rwanda: a cross-sectional population-based study. *BMJ Open.* Sep 2018;8(7).
- 311. Christodoulou J, Le Roux K, Tomlinson M, Le Roux IM, Katzen LS, Rotheram-Borus MJ. Perinatal maternal depression in rural South Africa: Child outcomes over the first two years. *Journal of Affective Disorders.* Mar 2019;247:168-174.
- 312. Stewart RC, Bunn J, Vokhiwa M, et al. Common mental disorder and associated factors amongst women with young infants in rural Malawi. *Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology*. 2010;45(5):551-559.
- 313. Stewart RC, Umar E, Kauye F, et al. Maternal common mental disorder and infant growth–a cross-sectional study from Malawi. *Maternal & child nutrition.* 2008;4(3):209-219.
- 314. Natamba BK, Mehta S, Achan J, Stoltzfus RJ, Griffiths JK, Young SL. The association between food insecurity and depressive symptoms severity among pregnant women differs by social support category: a cross-sectional study. *Maternal and Child Nutrition.* Jul 2017;13(3).

- 315. Wong M, Myer L, Zerbe A, et al. Depression, alcohol use, and stigma in younger versus older HIV-infected pregnant women initiating antiretroviral therapy in Cape Town, South Africa. *Archives of Women's Mental Health.* Feb 2017;20(1):149-159.
- 316. Groves AK, Kagee A, Maman S, Moodley D, Rouse P. Associations Between Intimate Partner Violence and Emotional Distress Among Pregnant Women in Durban, South Africa. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*. May 2012;27(7):1341-1356.
- 317. Garman EC, Cois A, Tomlinson M, Rotheram-Borus MJ, Lund C. Course of perinatal depressive symptoms among south african women: Associations with child outcomes at 18 and 36 months. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology: The International Journal for Research in Social and Genetic Epidemiology and Mental Health Services.* Feb 2019:No Pagination Specified.
- 318. Mokhele I, Nattey C, Jinga N, Mongwenyana C, Fox MP, Onoya D. Prevalence and predictors of postpartum depression by HIV status and timing of HIV diagnosis in Gauteng, South Africa. *PLoS ONE.* 2019;14(4).
- 319. Choi KW, Smit JA, Coleman JN, et al. Mapping a syndemic of psychosocial risks during pregnancy using network analysis. *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*. Feb 2019:No Pagination Specified.
- 320. Nyamukoho E, Mangezi W, Marimbe B, Verhey R, Chibanda D. Depression among HIV positive pregnant women in Zimbabwe: A primary health care based cross-sectional study. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth.* 2019;19(1).
- 321. Leerlooijer JN, Kok G, Weyusya J, et al. Applying Intervention Mapping to develop a communitybased intervention aimed at improved psychological and social well-being of unmarried teenage mothers in Uganda. *Health Education Research.* Aug 2014;29(4):598-610.
- 322. Le Roux KW, Almirol E, Rezvan PH, et al. Community health workers impact on maternal and child health outcomes in rural South Africa–a non-randomized two-group comparison study. *BMC public health.* 2020;20(1):1-14.
- 323. Stansert Katzen L, Tomlinson M, Christodoulou J, et al. Home visits by community health workers in rural South Africa have a limited, but important impact on maternal and child health in the first two years of life. *BMC health services research.* 2020;20(1):1-10.
- 324. Hill LM, Maman S, Groves AK, Moodley D. Social support among HIV-positive and HIV-negative adolescents in Umlazi, South Africa: changes in family and partner relationships during pregnancy and the postpartum period. *BMC Pregnancy and childbirth.* 2015;15(1):1-9.
- 325. Josephine AM. "Motherhood is hard": Exploring the complexities of unplanned motherhood among HIV-positive adolescents in South Africa. *Sage Open.* 2019;9(2):2158244019848802.
- 326. Adeagbo MJ, Naidoo K. Turning the lens toward emotions: considering HIV-positive adolescent mothers in South Africa. *Journal of Adolescent Research.* 2021;36(4):342-370.
- 327. Musyimi CW, Mutiso VN, Nyamai DN, Ebuenyi I, Ndetei DM. Suicidal behavior risks during adolescent pregnancy in a low-resource setting: A qualitative study. *PLoS one.* 2020;15(7):e0236269.
- 328. Stewart RC, Umar E, Gleadow-Ware S, Creed F, Bristow K. Perinatal distress and depression in Malawi: An exploratory qualitative study of stressors, supports and symptoms. *Archives of Women's Mental Health*. Apr 2015;18(2):177-185.
- 329. Carbone NB, Njala J, Jackson DJ, et al. "I would love if there was a young woman to encourage us, to ease our anxiety which we would have if we were alone": Adapting the Mothers2Mothers Mentor Mother Model for adolescent mothers living with HIV in Malawi. *PloS one.* 2019;14(6):e0217693.

- 330. Laurenzi CA, Gordon S, Abrahams N, et al. Psychosocial interventions targeting mental health in pregnant adolescents and adolescent parents: a systematic review. *Reproductive health*. 2020;17(1):1-15.
- 331. United Nations Statistics Division. *Overview of standards for data disaggregation (Working Document).* New York, NY: United Nations;2018.
- 332. United Nations. United Nations: Youth 2020; <u>https://www.un.org/en/sections/issues-depth/youth-</u> <u>0/index.html#:~:text=There%20is%20no%20universally%20agreed,of%2015%20and%2024%2</u> <u>0years. Accessed 3/06/2020, 2020.</u>
- 333. Kenya Ministry of Health. National adolescent sexual and reproductive health policy report.2015.
- 334. Slogrove AL, Sohn AH. The global epidemiology of adolescents living with HIV: Time for more granular data to improve adolescent health outcomes. *Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS*. 01 May 2018;13(3):170-178.
- 335. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. *World Population Prospects.* New York, USA: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs;2022.
- 336. Alexander MC. South Africa's Population. 2018; <u>https://southafrica-info.com/people/south-africa-population/</u>. Accessed 21/11/2022, 2022.
- 337. World Bank. South Africa 2022; <u>https://data.worldbank.org/country/south-africa?view=chart</u>. Accessed 21/11/2022, 2022.
- 338. United Nations Development Programme. UNDP South Africa Annual Report 2021 New York, USA: UNDP;2021.
- 339. Satoh S, Boyer E. HIV in South Africa. *The Lancet.* 2019;394(10197):467.
- 340. Foster N, Vassall A, Cleary S, Cunnama L, Churchyard G, Sinanovic E. The economic burden of TB diagnosis and treatment in South Africa. *Social science & medicine*. 2015;130:42-50.
- 341. Cluver L, Toska E, Orkin F, et al. Achieving equity in HIV-treatment outcomes: can social protection improve adolescent ART-adherence in South Africa? *AIDS Care.* 2016;28(sup2):73-82.
- 342. Kovacs M. *Children's Depression Inventory (CDI): technical manual update*: Multi-Health Systems; 1992.
- 343. Kovacs M, Staff M. *Children's Depression Inventory (CDI): technical manual update*: Multi-Health Systems North Tonawanda, NY; 2003.
- 344. Amaya-Jackson L, McCarthy G, Cherney M, Newman E. Child PTSD checklist. *Durham, NC: Duke University Medical Center.* 1995.
- 345. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). HIV/AIDS Global and regional trends. 2020; https://data.unicef.org/topic/hivaids/global-regional-trends/.
- 346. Valderas JM, Starfield B, Sibbald B, Salisbury C, Roland M. Defining comorbidity: implications for understanding health and health services. *The Annals of Family Medicine*. 2009;7(4):357-363.
- 347. Greenland S, Mansournia MA, Altman DG. Sparse data bias: a problem hiding in plain sight. *bmj.* 2016;352.
- 348. Allgaier A-K, Frühe B, Pietsch K, Saravo B, Baethmann M, Schulte-Körne G. Is the Children's Depression Inventory Short version a valid screening tool in pediatric care? A comparison to its full-length version. *Journal of psychosomatic research.* 2012;73(5):369-374.

- 349. Kovacs M, Goldston D, Gatsonis C. Suicidal behaviors and childhood-onset depressive disorders: a longitudinal investigation. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*. 1993;32(1):8-20.
- 350. Suliman S. Assessing post-traumatic responses among South African Adolescents: a comparison of different methods, University of Cape Town; 2002.
- 351. Traube D, Dukay V, Kaaya S, Reyes H, Mellins C. Cross-cultural adaptation of the Child Depression Inventory for use in Tanzania with children affected by HIV. *Vulnerable children and youth studies.* 2010;5(2):174-187.
- 352. Kim MH, Mazenga AC, Devandra A, et al. Prevalence of depression and validation of the Beck Depression Inventory-II and the Children's Depression Inventory-Short amongst HIV-positive adolescents in Malawi. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2014;17(1):18965.
- 353. Kagotho N, Patak-Pietrafesa M, Ssewamala FM, Kirkbride G. Assessing the association between depression and savings for Kenyan youth using a validated child depression inventory measure. *Journal of Adolescent Health.* 2018;62(1):S21-S28.
- 354. Binagwaho A, Fawzi MCS, Agbonyitor M, et al. Validating the Children's Depression Inventory in the context of Rwanda. *BMC pediatrics*. 2016;16(1):1-7.
- 355. Shenderovich Y, Boyes M, Degli Esposti M, et al. Relationships with caregivers and mental health outcomes among adolescents living with HIV: a prospective cohort study in South Africa. *BMC public health.* 2021;21(1):1-11.
- 356. Cluver L, Gardner F, Operario D. Psychological distress amongst AIDS-orphaned children in urban South Africa. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry.* 2007;48(8):755-763.
- 357. Sherr L, Croome N, Clucas C, Brown E. Differential effects of single and double parental death on child emotional functioning and daily life in South Africa. *Child welfare*. 2014;93(1):149.
- 358. Woollett N, Cluver L, Bandeira M, Brahmbhatt H. Identifying risks for mental health problems in HIV positive adolescents accessing HIV treatment in Johannesburg. J. 2017;29(1):11-26.
- 359. Streiner DL. Starting at the beginning: an introduction to coefficient alpha and internal consistency. *Journal of personality assessment.* 2003;80(1):99-103.
- 360. Reynolds CR, Richmond BO. What I think and feel: A revised measure of children's manifest anxiety. *Journal of abnormal child psychology.* 1978;6(2):271-280.
- 361. Gerard AB, Reynolds CR. Characteristics and applications of the Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale (RCMAS). 1999.
- 362. Boyes ME, Cluver LD. Performance of the Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale in a Sample of Children and Adolescents from Poor Urban Communities in Cape Town. *European Journal of Psychological Assessment.* 2013;29(2):113-120.
- 363. Newman E, Amaya-Jackson L. Assessment of trauma instruments for children. Paper presented at: 12th International Conference for1996.
- 364. Worthington RL, Whittaker TA. Scale development research: A content analysis and recommendations for best practices. *The counseling psychologist.* 2006;34(6):806-838.
- 365. Sheehan DV, Sheehan KH, Shytle RD, et al. Reliability and validity of the mini international neuropsychiatric interview for children and adolescents (MINI-KID). *The Journal of clinical psychiatry*. 2010;71(3):313-326.
- 366. Lecrubier Y, Sheehan DV, Weiller E, et al. The Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI). A short diagnostic structured interview: reliability and validity according to the CIDI. *European psychiatry.* 1997;12(5):224-231.

- 367. Sheehan D, Lecrubier Y, Sheehan KH, et al. The validity of the Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI) according to the SCID-P and its reliability. *European psychiatry*. 1997;12(5):232-241.
- 368. *Stata Statistical Software: Release 15.* [computer program]. College Station, TX: StataCorp LLC.; 2017.
- 369. Mickey RM, Greenland S. The impact of confounder selection criteria on effect estimation. *American journal of epidemiology*. 1989;129(1):125-137.
- 370. Maldonado G, Greenland S. Simulation study of confounder-selection strategies. *American journal of epidemiology.* 1993;138(11):923-936.
- 371. Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *Journal of the Royal statistical society: series B (Methodological).* 1995;57(1):289-300.
- 372. Ferreira J, Zwinderman A. On the benjamini–hochberg method. *The Annals of Statistics*. 2006;34(4):1827-1849.
- 373. Glen S. Benjamini-Hochberg Procedure. 2015; <u>https://www.statisticshowto.com/benjamini-hochberg-procedure/</u>. Accessed 07/07/2022, 2022.
- 374. Operario D, Underhill K, Chuong C, Cluver L. HIV infection and sexual risk behaviour among youth who have experienced orphanhood: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of the International AIDS Society.* 2011;14(1):1-11.
- 375. Wado YD, Sully EA, Mumah JN. Pregnancy and early motherhood among adolescents in five East African countries: a multi-level analysis of risk and protective factors. *BMC pregnancy and childbirth.* 2019;19(1):1-11.
- 376. Amjad S, MacDonald I, Chambers T, et al. Social determinants of health and adverse maternal and birth outcomes in adolescent pregnancies: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Paediatric and perinatal epidemiology.* 2019;33(1):88-99.
- 377. Gunawardena N, Fantaye AW, Yaya S. Predictors of pregnancy among young people in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review and narrative synthesis. *BMJ global health*. 2019;4(3):e001499.
- 378. Rochat TJ, Bland RM, Tomlinson M, Stein A. Suicide ideation, depression and HIV among pregnant women in rural South Africa. 2013.
- 379. Adejumo OA, Malee KM, Ryscavage P, Hunter SJ, Taiwo BO. Contemporary issues on the epidemiology and antiretroviral adherence of HIV-infected adolescents in sub-Saharan Africa: a narrative review. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2015;18(1):20049.
- 380. Taddeo D, Egedy M, Frappier J-Y. Adherence to treatment in adolescents. *Paediatrics & child health.* 2008;13(1):19-24.
- 381. Psaros C, Smit JA, Mosery N, et al. PMTCT adherence in pregnant South African Women: The role of depression, social support, stigma, and structural barriers to care. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine.* 2020;54(9):626-636.
- 382. Alderdice F, McNeill J, Lynn F. A systematic review of systematic reviews of interventions to improve maternal mental health and well-being. *Midwifery*. 2013;29(4):389-399.
- 383. Futterman D, Shea J, Besser M, et al. Mamekhaya: a pilot study combining a cognitivebehavioral intervention and mentor mothers with PMTCT services in South Africa. *AIDS Care.* 2010;22(9):1093-1100.
- 384. Mundell JP, Visser MJ, Makin JD, et al. The impact of structured support groups for pregnant South African women recently diagnosed HIV positive. *Women & health.* 2011;51(6):546-565.

- 385. Boyes ME, Cluver LD, Meinck F, Casale M, Newnham E. Mental health in South African adolescents living with HIV: Correlates of internalising and externalising symptoms. *AIDS Care.* Jan 2019;31(1):95-104.
- 386. Roberts KJ, Smith C, Cluver L, Toska E, Sherr L. Understanding Mental Health in the Context of Adolescent Pregnancy and HIV in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Systematic Review Identifying a Critical Evidence Gap. *AIDS and Behavior*. 2021;25(7):2094-2107.
- 387. Fawzi MCS, Ng L, Kanyanganzi F, et al. Mental health and antiretroviral adherence among youth living with HIV in Rwanda. *Pediatrics.* 2016;138(4).
- 388. Dow DE, Turner EL, Shayo AM, Mmbaga B, Cunningham CK, O'Donnell K. Evaluating mental health difficulties and associated outcomes among HIV-positive adolescents in Tanzania. *AIDS Care.* 2016;28(7):825-833.
- 389. Huang CY, Costeines J, Kaufman JS, Ayala C. Parenting stress, social support, and depression for ethnic minority adolescent mothers: Impact on child development. *Journal of child and family studies.* 2014;23(2):255-262.
- 390. SmithBattle L, Freed P. Teen mothers' mental health. *MCN: The American Journal of Maternal/Child Nursing.* 2016;41(1):31-36.
- 391. Tzilos GK, Zlotnick C, Raker C, Kuo C, Phipps MG. Psychosocial factors associated with depression severity in pregnant adolescents. *Archives of women's mental health*. 2012;15(5):397-401.
- 392. Centers for Disease Control. About the CDC-Kaiser ACE study: Atlanta, GA; 2016.
- 393. Cluver LD, Orkin FM, Meinck F, Boyes ME, Sherr L. Structural drivers and social protection: mechanisms of HIV risk and HIV prevention for South African adolescents. *Journal of the International AIDS Society.* 2016;19(1):20646.
- 394. Prencipe L, Houweling TA, van Lenthe FJ, Palermo T. Do conditional cash transfers improve mental health? Evidence from Tanzania's governmental social protection program. *Journal of Adolescent Health.* 2021;69(5):797-805.
- 395. Toska E, Cluver LD, Boyes M, Pantelic M, Kuo C. From 'sugar daddies' to 'sugar babies': exploring a pathway among age-disparate sexual relationships, condom use and adolescent pregnancy in South Africa. *Sexual health.* 2015;12(1):59-66.
- 396. Stansfeld SA, Rothon C, Das-Munshi J, et al. Exposure to violence and mental health of adolescents: South African Health and Well-being Study. *BJPsych open.* 2017;3(5):257-264.
- 397. Humm A, Kaminer D, Hardy A. Social support, violence exposure and mental health among young South African adolescents. *J.* 2018;30(1):41-50.
- 398. du Plessis B, Kaminer D, Hardy A, Benjamin A. The contribution of different forms of violence exposure to internalizing and externalizing symptoms among young South African adolescents. *Child Abuse & Neglect.* 2015;45:80-89.
- 399. Sui X, Massar K, Kessels LT, Reddy PS, Ruiter RA, Sanders-Phillips K. Violence exposure in south African adolescents: differential and cumulative effects on psychological functioning. *Journal of interpersonal violence*. 2021;36(9-10):4084-4110.
- 400. Snider LD, A. Psychosocial vulnerability and resilience measures for national-level monitoring of orphans and other vulnerable children: recommendations for revision of the UNICEF psychological indicator. Unpublished2006.
- 401. Labadarios D, Maunder E, Steyn N, et al. National food consumption survey in children aged 1-9 years: South Africa 1999. Paper presented at: Forum of nutrition2003.

- 402. Pillay U, Roberts, B., & Rule, S. *South African social attitudes: changing times, diverse voices.* South Africa2007.
- 403. Pettifor AE, Rees HV, Kleinschmidt I, et al. Young people's sexual health in South Africa: HIV prevalence and sexual behaviors from a nationally representative household survey. *Aids.* 2005;19(14):1525-1534.
- 404. Cluver L, Boyes M, Orkin M, Pantelic M, Molwena T, Sherr L. Child-focused state cash transfers and adolescent risk of HIV infection in South Africa: a propensity-score-matched case-control study. *The lancet global health.* 2013;1(6):e362-e370.
- 405. Sherbourne CD, Stewart AL. The MOS social support survey. *Social science & medicine*. 1991;32(6):705-714.
- 406. Martinez P, Richters JE. The NIMH community violence project: II. Children's distress symptoms associated with violence exposure. *Psychiatry*. 1993;56(1):22-35.
- 407. Casale M, Boyes M, Pantelic M, Toska E, Cluver L. Suicidal thoughts and behaviour among South African adolescents living with HIV: Can social support buffer the impact of stigma? *Journal of affective disorders.* 2019;245:82-90.
- 408. Ertel KA, Glymour MM, Berkman LF. Social networks and health: A life course perspective integrating observational and experimental evidence. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships.* 2009;26(1):73-92.
- 409. Holt-Lunstad J, Smith TB, Layton JB. Social relationships and mortality risk: a meta-analytic review. *PLoS medicine*. 2010;7(7):e1000316.
- 410. Parcesepe AM, Cordoba E, Gallis JA, et al. Common mental disorders and intimate partner violence against pregnant women living with HIV in Cameroon: a cross-sectional analysis. *BMC pregnancy and childbirth*. 2021;21(1):1-14.
- 411. Dyer TP, Stein JA, Rice E, Rotheram-Borus MJ. Predicting depression in mothers with and without HIV: The role of social support and family dynamics. *AIDS and Behavior*. 2012;16(8):2198-2208.
- 412. Lesser J, Koniak-Griffin D. The impact of physical or sexual abuse on chronic depression in adolescent mothers. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing.* 2000;15(6):378-387.
- 413. Brown JD, Harris SK, Woods ER, Buman MP, Cox JE. Longitudinal study of depressive symptoms and social support in adolescent mothers. *Maternal and child health journal*. 2012;16(4):894-901.
- 414. Briere JN. *Child abuse trauma: Theory and treatment of the lasting effects*: Sage Publications, Inc; 1992.
- 415. Warshaw C, Brashler P, Gil J. Mental health consequences of intimate partner violence. 2009.
- 416. Fisher J, Mello MCd, Patel V, et al. Prevalence and determinants of common perinatal mental disorders in women in low-and lower-middle-income countries: a systematic review. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*. 2012;90:139-149.
- 417. Walker SP, Wachs TD, Gardner JM, et al. Child development: risk factors for adverse outcomes in developing countries. *The lancet.* 2007;369(9556):145-157.
- 418. Oakley L. *Cognitive development*: Routledge; 2004.
- 419. Richter L. The impact of HIV/AIDS on the development of children. *A generation at risk*. 2004:9-31.
- 420. Cohen S, Ter Stege JA, Geurtsen GJ, et al. Poorer cognitive performance in perinatally HIVinfected children versus healthy socioeconomically matched controls. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2015;60(7):1111-1119.

- 421. Smith R, Chernoff M, Williams P, et al. Pediatric HIV/AIDS Cohort Study (PHACS) Team. Impact of HIV severity on cognitive and adaptive functioning during childhood and adolescence. *Pediatr Infect Dis J.* 2012;31(6):592-598.
- 422. Nachman S, Chernoff M, Williams P, Hodge J, Heston J, Gadow KD. Human immunodeficiency virus disease severity, psychiatric symptoms, and functional outcomes in perinatally infected youth. *Archives of pediatrics & adolescent medicine*. 2012;166(6):528-535.
- 423. Smith R, Malee K, Charurat M, et al. Timing of perinatal human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection and rate of neurodevelopment. *The Pediatric infectious disease journal*. 2000;19(9):862-871.
- 424. Blokhuis C, Kootstra NA, Caan MW, Pajkrt D. Neurodevelopmental delay in pediatric HIV/AIDS: current perspectives. *Neurobehavioral HIV Medicine*. 2016;7:1-13.
- 425. Brahmbhatt H, Boivin M, Ssempijja V, et al. Neurodevelopmental benefits of Anti-Retroviral Therapy in Ugandan children 0–6 Years of age with HIV. *Journal of acquired immune deficiency syndromes (1999).* 2014;67(3):316.
- 426. Brackis-Cott E, Kang E, Dolezal C, Abrams EJ, Mellins CA. The impact of perinatal HIV infection on older school-aged children's and adolescents' receptive language and word recognition skills. *AIDS Patient Care and STDs.* 2009;23(6):415-421.
- 427. Kerr SJ, Puthanakit T, Vibol U, et al. Neurodevelopmental outcomes in HIV-exposed-uninfected children versus those not exposed to HIV. *AIDS Care.* 2014;26(11):1327-1335.
- 428. Lowick S, Sawry S, Meyers T. Neurodevelopmental delay among HIV-infected preschool children receiving antiretroviral therapy and healthy preschool children in Soweto, South Africa. *Psychology, health & medicine.* 2012;17(5):599-610.
- 429. Richter LM, Sherr L, Adato M, et al. Strengthening families to support children affected by HIV and AIDS. *AIDS Care*. 2009;21(sup1):3-12.
- 430. Murphy DA, Marelich WD, Armistead L, Herbeck DM, Payne DL. Anxiety/stress among mothers living with HIV: effects on parenting skills and child outcomes. *AIDS Care.* 2010;22(12):1449-1458.
- 431. Bass JK, Nakasujja N, Familiar-Lopez I, et al. Association of caregiver quality of care with neurocognitive outcomes in HIV-affected children aged 2–5 years in Uganda. *AIDS Care.* 2016;28(sup1):76-83.
- 432. Patel PH, Sen B. Teen motherhood and long-term health consequences. *Maternal and child health journal.* 2012;16(5):1063-1071.
- 433. Milosavljevic B, Vellekoop P, Maris H, et al. Adaptation of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning for use among infants aged 5-to 24-months in rural Gambia. *Developmental science*. 2019;22(5):e12808.
- 434. Heinze G, Dunkler D. Five myths about variable selection. *Transplant International*. 2017;30(1):6-10.
- 435. Mebrahtu H, Simms V, Mupambireyi Z, et al. Effects of parenting classes and economic strengthening for caregivers on the cognition of HIV-exposed infants: a pragmatic cluster randomised controlled trial in rural Zimbabwe. *BMJ Global Health.* 2019;4(5):e001651.
- 436. Kashala-Abotnes E, Sombo M-T, Okitundu DL, et al. Dietary cyanogen exposure and early child neurodevelopment: An observational study from the Democratic Republic of Congo. *PLoS One.* 2018;13(4):e0193261.

- 437. Familiar I, Nakasujja N, Bass J, et al. Caregivers' depressive symptoms and parent-report of child executive function among young children in Uganda. *Learning and individual differences*. 2016;46:17-24.
- 438. Chhaya R, Weiss J, Seffren V, et al. The feasibility of an automated eye-tracking-modified Fagan test of memory for human faces in younger Ugandan HIV-exposed children. *Child Neuropsychology.* 2018;24(5):686-701.
- 439. Garrison A, Boivin MJ, Fiévet N, et al. The effects of malaria in pregnancy on neurocognitive development in children at one and six years of age in Benin: a prospective mother-child cohort. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2021.
- 440. Mireku MO, Cot M, Massougbodji A, Bodeau-Livinec F. Relationship between stunting, wasting, underweight and geophagy and cognitive function of children. *Journal of tropical pediatrics*. 2020;66(5):517-527.
- 441. Mireku MO, Boivin MJ, Davidson LL, et al. Impact of helminth infection during pregnancy on cognitive and motor functions of one-year-old children. *PLoS neglected tropical diseases*. 2015;9(3):e0003463.
- 442. Bodeau-Livinec F, Davidson LL, Zoumenou R, Massougbodji A, Cot M, Boivin MJ. Neurocognitive testing in West African children 3–6 years of age: Challenges and implications for data analyses. *Brain research bulletin.* 2019;145:129-135.
- 443. Hunt X, Tomlinson M. Child developmental trajectories in adversity: environmental embedding and developmental cascades in contexts of risk. *Understanding uniqueness and diversity in child and adolescent mental health*: Elsevier; 2018:137-166.
- 444. Walle EA, Campos JJ. Infant language development is related to the acquisition of walking. *Developmental Psychology.* Feb 2014;50(2):336-348.
- 445. Hamadani JD, Tofail F, Huda SN, et al. Cognitive deficit and poverty in the first 5 years of childhood in Bangladesh. *Pediatrics.* 2014;134(4):e1001-e1008.
- 446. Akombi BJ, Agho KE, Hall JJ, Wali N, Renzaho AMN, Merom D. Stunting, Wasting and Underweight in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Systematic Review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2017;14(8).
- 447. Chaudhury S, Williams PL, Mayondi GK, et al. Neurodevelopment of HIV-exposed and HIVunexposed uninfected children at 24 months. *Pediatrics*. 2017;140(4).
- 448. Vally Z, Murray L, Tomlinson M, Cooper PJ. The impact of dialogic book-sharing training on infant language and attention: a randomized controlled trial in a deprived South African community. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2015;56(8):865-873.
- 449. Jeong J, Franchett EE, Ramos de Oliveira CV, Rehmani K, Yousafzai AK. Parenting interventions to promote early child development in the first three years of life: A global systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS medicine*. 2021;18(5):e1003602.
- 450. Roberts KJ, Smith, C., Cluver, L., Toska, E., Zhou, S., Boyes, M., Sherr, L. Adolescent motherhood and HIV in South Africa: Examining prevalence of common mental disorder *AIDS and Behavior*. 2021;In press.
- 451. McHenry MS, Balogun KA, McDonald BC, Vreeman RC, Whipple EC, Serghides L. In utero exposure to HIV and/or antiretroviral therapy: a systematic review of preclinical and clinical evidence of cognitive outcomes. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2019;22(4):e25275.
- 452. Servili C, Medhin G, Hanlon C, et al. Maternal common mental disorders and infant development in Ethiopia: the P-MaMiE Birth Cohort. *BMC Public Health.* 2010;10(1):1-12.

- 453. Pawlby S, Sharp D, Hay D, O'Keane V. Postnatal depression and child outcome at 11 years: the importance of accurate diagnosis. *Journal of affective disorders*. 2008;107(1-3):241-245.
- 454. Galler JR, Harrison RH, Ramsey F, Forde V, Butler SC. Maternal depressive symptoms affect infant cognitive development in Barbados. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2000;41(6):747-757.
- 455. Patel V, DeSouza N, Rodrigues M. Postnatal depression and infant growth and development in low income countries: a cohort study from Goa, India. *Archives of disease in childhood*. 2003;88(1):34-37.
- 456. Black MM, Baqui AH, Zaman K, et al. Depressive symptoms among rural Bangladeshi mothers: implications for infant development. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2007;48(8):764-772.
- 457. Jeong J, McCoy DC, Fink G. Pathways between paternal and maternal education, caregivers' support for learning, and early child development in 44 low-and middle-income countries. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly.* 2017;41:136-148.
- 458. Grant MJ, Hallman KK. Pregnancy-related school dropout and prior school performance in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *Studies in family planning.* 2008;39(4):369-382.
- 459. Marteleto L, Lam D, Ranchhod V. Sexual behavior, pregnancy, and schooling among young people in urban South Africa. *Studies in family planning.* 2008;39(4):351-368.
- 460. Groves AK, Gebrekristos LT, McNaughton Reyes L, Moodley D, Raziano V, Maman S. A mixedmethods study of resilience and return to school among adolescent mothers in South Africa. *Global Public Health.* 2021:1-14.
- 461. Jochim J. Staying on track or falling behind?: factors associated with pre-and post-pregnancy schooling among adolescent mothers in South Africa, University of Oxford; 2021.
- 462. Alam MA, Richard SA, Fahim SM, et al. Impact of early-onset persistent stunting on cognitive development at 5 years of age: Results from a multi-country cohort study. *PloS one*. 2020;15(1):e0227839.
- 463. De Onis M, Branca F. Childhood stunting: a global perspective. *Maternal & child nutrition*. 2016;12:12-26.
- 464. Beckmann J, Lang C, du Randt R, et al. Prevalence of stunting and relationship between stunting and associated risk factors with academic achievement and cognitive function: A cross-sectional study with South African primary school children. *International journal of environmental research and public health.* 2021;18(8):4218.
- 465. Dewey KG, Begum K. Long-term consequences of stunting in early life. *Maternal & child nutrition.* 2011;7:5-18.
- 466. Ganchimeg T, Ota E, Morisaki N, et al. Pregnancy and childbirth outcomes among adolescent mothers: a W orld H ealth O rganization multicountry study. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology.* 2014;121:40-48.
- 467. Kozuki N, Lee AC, Silveira MF, et al. The associations of parity and maternal age with small-forgestational-age, preterm, and neonatal and infant mortality: a meta-analysis. *BMC public health.* 2013;13:1-10.
- 468. Johnson W, Moore S. Adolescent pregnancy, nutrition, and health outcomes in low-and middleincome countries: what we know and what we don't know. *Bjog.* 2016;123(10):1589.
- 469. Slemming W, Kagura J, Saloojee H, Richter L. Early life risk exposure and stunting in urban South African 2-year old children. *Journal of developmental origins of health and disease*. 2017;8(3):301-310.

- 470. Campisi SC, Cherian AM, Bhutta ZA. World perspective on the epidemiology of stunting between 1990 and 2015. *Hormone research in paediatrics.* 2017;88(1):70-78.
- 471. Firk C, Konrad K, Herpertz-Dahlmann B, Scharke W, Dahmen B. Cognitive development in children of adolescent mothers: The impact of socioeconomic risk and maternal sensitivity. *Infant Behavior and Development.* 2018;50:238-246.
- 472. Moore KA, Morrison DR, Greene AD. Effects on the children born to adolescent mothers. *Kids having kids*: Routledge; 2018:145-180.
- 473. Duncan GJ, Lee KT, Rosales-Rueda M, Kalil A. Maternal age and child development. *Demography.* 2018;55(6):2229-2255.
- 474. Lehr M, Wecksell B, Nahum L, et al. Parenting stress, child characteristics, and developmental delay from birth to age five in teen mother–child dyads. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*. 2016;25(3):1035-1043.
- 475. Sherr L, Croome N, Parra Castaneda K, Bradshaw K. A systematic review of psychological functioning of children exposed to HIV: using evidence to plan for tomorrow's HIV needs. *AIDS and Behavior.* 2014;18(11):2059-2074.
- 476. Albright AV, Soldan SS, González-Scarano F. Pathogenesis of human immunodeficiency virusinduced neurological disease. *Journal of neurovirology*. 2003;9(2):222-227.
- 477. Dowdall N, Murray L, Skeen S, et al. Book-Sharing for Parenting and Child Development in South Africa: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Child Development*. 2021.
- 478. Sherr L, Cluver L, Toska E, He E. Differing psychological vulnerabilities among behaviourally and perinatally HIV infected adolescents in South Africa–implications for targeted health service provision. *AIDS Care.* 2018;30(sup2):92-101.
- 479. Donald KA, Wedderburn CJ, Barnett W, et al. Risk and protective factors for child development: An observational South African birth cohort. *PLoS medicine*. 2019;16(9):e1002920.
- 480. Burger M, Hoosain M, Einspieler C, Unger M, Niehaus D. Maternal perinatal mental health and infant and toddler neurodevelopment-Evidence from low and middle-income countries. A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*. 2020;268:158-172.
- 481. AVERT. Prevention of mother-to-child transmission (PMTCT) of HIV. 2021; <u>https://www.avert.org/professionals/hiv-programming/prevention/prevention-mother-child</u>. Accessed 18/11/2021.
- 482. UNAIDS. Global plan towards the elimination of new HIV infections among children by 2015 and keeping their mothers alive: 2011-2015: UNAIDS 2011.
- 483. Department of Education: Republic of South Africa. *Measures for the prevention and management of learner pregnancy.* Pretoria: Department of Education;2007.
- 484. Conde-Agudelo A, Belizán JM, Lammers C. Maternal-perinatal morbidity and mortality associated with adolescent pregnancy in Latin America: Cross-sectional study. *American journal of obstetrics and gynecology.* 2005;192(2):342-349.
- 485. Romero RH, Hall J, Cluver L, Steinert J. Socioeconomically disadvantaged adolescents and educational delay in two provinces in South Africa: Impacts of personal, family and school characteristics. *Education as Change.* 2018;22(1):1-33.
- 486. Herrero Romero R, Hall J, Cluver L, Meinck F, Hinde E. How does exposure to violence affect school delay and academic motivation for adolescents living in socioeconomically disadvantaged communities in South Africa? *Journal of interpersonal violence*. 2021;36(7-8):NP3661-NP3694.
- 487. Zerbo A, Delgado RC, González PA. Vulnerability and everyday health risks of urban informal settlements in Sub-Saharan Africa. *Global Health Journal.* 2020;4(2):46-50.
- 488. Hove M, Ngwerume E, Muchemwa C. The urban crisis in Sub-Saharan Africa: A threat to human security and sustainable development. *Stability: International Journal of Security and Development.* 2013;2(1).
- 489. Richter L, Chikovore J, Makusha T. The status of fatherhood and fathering in South Africa. *Childhood education.* 2010;86(6):360-365.
- 490. Mavungu EM. Provider expectations and father involvement: learning from experiences of poor "absent fathers" in Gauteng, South Africa. *African Sociological Review/Revue Africaine de Sociologie.* 2013;17(1):65-78.
- 491. Xue WL, Shorey S, Wang W, He H-G. Fathers' involvement during pregnancy and childbirth: an integrative literature review. *Midwifery*. 2018;62:135-145.
- 492. Henry JB, Julion WA, Bounds DT, Sumo Jn. Fatherhood matters: An integrative review of fatherhood intervention research. *The Journal of School Nursing*. 2020;36(1):19-32.
- 493. Tokhi M, Comrie-Thomson L, Davis J, Portela A, Chersich M, Luchters S. Involving men to improve maternal and newborn health: a systematic review of the effectiveness of interventions. *PloS one.* 2018;13(1):e0191620.
- 494. Peneza AK, Maluka SO. 'Unless you come with your partner you will be sent back home': strategies used to promote male involvement in antenatal care in Southern Tanzania. *Global health action.* 2018;11(1):1449724.
- 495. Barker G, Levtov R, Heilman B. Changing the global mindset on fathers. *Zero to Three*. 2018;38:44.
- 496. Garcia IL, Fernald LC, Aboud FE, Otieno R, Alu E, Luoto JE. Father involvement and early child development in a low-resource setting. *Social Science & Medicine*. 2022;302:114933.
- 497. Maughan-Brown B, George G, Beckett S, et al. HIV risk among adolescent girls and young women in age-disparate partnerships: evidence from KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *Journal of acquired immune deficiency syndromes (1999)*. 2018;78(2):155.
- 498. Schaefer R, Gregson S, Eaton JW, et al. Age-disparate relationships and HIV incidence in adolescent girls and young women: evidence from Zimbabwe. *Aids.* 2017;31(10):1461-1470.
- 499. Evans M, Risher K, Zungu N, et al. Age-disparate sex and HIV risk for young women from 2002 to 2012 in South Africa. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2016;19(1):21310.
- 500. Sifunda S, Peltzer K, Rodriguez VJ, et al. Impact of male partner involvement on mother-to-child transmission of HIV and HIV-free survival among HIV-exposed infants in rural South Africa: Results from a two phase randomised controlled trial. *PloS one.* 2019;14(6):e0217467.
- 501. Braithwaite S, Holt-Lunstad J. Romantic relationships and mental health. *Current Opinion in Psychology.* 2017;13:120-125.
- 502. Sarikhani Y, Bastani P, Rafiee M, Kavosi Z, Ravangard R. Key barriers to the provision and utilization of mental health services in low-and middle-income countries: A scope study. *Community mental health journal.* 2021;57(5):836-852.
- 503. Babatunde GB, van Rensburg AJ, Bhana A, Petersen I. Barriers and facilitators to child and adolescent mental health services in low-and-middle-income countries: A scoping review. *Global Social Welfare*. 2021;8(1):29-46.
- 504. Patel V, Flisher AJ, Nikapota A, Malhotra S. Promoting child and adolescent mental health in low and middle income countries. *Journal of child psychology and psychiatry*. 2008;49(3):313-334.

- 505. Alloh FT, Regmi P, Onche I, van Teijlingen E, Trenoweth S. Mental health in low-and middle income countries (LMICs): going beyond the need for funding. *Health Prospect: Journal of Public Health.* 2018;17(1):12-17.
- 506. Patel V, Prince M. Global mental health: a new global health field comes of age. *Jama*. 2010;303(19):1976-1977.
- 507. Patel V. Why mental health matters to global health. *Transcultural psychiatry*. 2014;51(6):777-789.
- 508. World Health Organization. Government expenditures on mental health as a percentage of total government expenditures on health. *Mental health governance* 2013; <u>https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/indicators/indicator-details/GHO/government-expenditures-on-mental-health-as-a-percentage-of-total-government-expenditures-on-health-(-). Accessed 28/06/2022, 2022.</u>
- 509. Docrat S, Besada D, Cleary S, Daviaud E, Lund C. Mental health system costs, resources and constraints in South Africa: a national survey. *Health policy and planning*. 2019;34(9):706-719.
- 510. Department of Health: Republic of South Africa. *South Africa's Mental Health Policy and Strategic Plan 2013-2020*2013.
- 511. Department of Health: Republic of South Africa. *Policy guidelines: Child and adolescent mental health*2003.
- 512. Mokitimi S, Schneider M, de Vries PJ. Child and adolescent mental health policy in South Africa: history, current policy development and implementation, and policy analysis. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems.* 2018;12(1):1-15.
- 513. Quinlan-Davidson M, Roberts KJ, Devakumar D, Sawyer SM, Cortez R, Kiss L. Evaluating quality in adolescent mental health services: a systematic review. *BMJ Open.* 2021;11(5):e044929.
- 514. World Health Organization & United Nations Children's Fund. *Safeguarding the future: giving priority to the needs of adolescent and young mothers living with HIV.* Geneva Switzerland 2021.
- 515. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). Addressing the needs of adolescent and young mothers affected by HIV in Eastern and Southern Africa. Nairobi, Kenya2020.
- 516. Remien RH, Patel V, Chibanda D, Abas MA. Integrating mental health into HIV prevention and care: a call to action. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2021;24(Suppl 2).
- 517. Chuah FLH, Haldane VE, Cervero-Liceras F, et al. Interventions and approaches to integrating HIV and mental health services: a systematic review. *Health policy and planning*. 2017;32(suppl_4):iv27-iv47.
- 518. Cluver LD, Sherr L, Toska E, et al. From surviving to thriving: integrating mental health care into HIV, community, and family services for adolescents living with HIV. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health.* 2022.
- 519. Chisholm D, Sweeny K, Sheehan P, et al. Scaling-up treatment of depression and anxiety: a global return on investment analysis. *The Lancet Psychiatry*. 2016;3(5):415-424.
- 520. Alegría M, NeMoyer A, Falgàs Bagué I, Wang Y, Alvarez K. Social determinants of mental health: where we are and where we need to go. *Current psychiatry reports.* 2018;20(11):1-13.
- 521. Knapp M, Wong G. Economics and mental health: the current scenario. *World Psychiatry.* 2020;19(1):3-14.
- 522. Skovdal M. Pathologising healthy children? A review of the literature exploring the mental health of HIV-affected children in sub-Saharan Africa. *Transcultural Psychiatry.* 2012;49(3-4):461-491.

- 523. Theron L. Resilience of sub-Saharan children and adolescents: A scoping review. *Transcultural Psychiatry*. 2020:1363461520938916.
- 524. Coppock V. Psychiatrised childhoods. Vol 10: SAGE Publications Sage UK: London, England; 2020:3-11.
- 525. World Health Organization. COVID-19 continues to disrupt essential health services in 90% of countries. 2021; <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/23-04-2021-covid-19-continues-to-disrupt-essential-health-services-in-90-of-countries</u>. Accessed 29/06/2022, 2022.
- 526. World Health Organization. Impact of COVID-19 on people's livelihoods, their health and our food systems. 2020; <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/13-10-2020-impact-of-covid-19-on-people%27s-livelihoods-their-health-and-our-food-systems</u>. Accessed 29/06/2022, 2022.
- 527. Murewanhema G. Adolescent girls, a forgotten population in resource-limited settings in the COVID-19 pandemic: Implications for sexual and reproductive health outcomes. *The Pan African Medical Journal.* 2020;37(Suppl 1).
- 528. United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF). Global hunger crisis pushing one child into severe malnutrition every minute in 15 crisis-hit countries. 2022; <u>https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/global-hunger-crisis-pushing-one-child-severe-malnutrition-every-minute-15-crisis#:~:text=Since%20the%20start%20of%20the,Africa%20and%20the%20Central%20Sahel. Accessed 07/11/2022, 2022.</u>
- 529. Roesch E, Amin A, Gupta J, García-Moreno C. Violence against women during covid-19 pandemic restrictions. Vol 369: British Medical Journal Publishing Group; 2020.
- 530. Webb A, McQuaid R, Rand S. Employment in the informal economy: Implications of the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy*. 2020;40(9/10):1005-1019.
- 531. Sherr L, Cluver L, Tomlinson M, et al. Mind matters: lessons from past crises for child and adolescent mental health during COVID-19. UNICEF Office of Research. Innocenti: iFlorence. 2021.
- 532. Talevi D, Socci V, Carai M, et al. Mental health outcomes of the CoViD-19 pandemic. *Rivista di psichiatria*. 2020;55(3):137-144.
- 533. Kumar A, Nayar KR. COVID 19 and its mental health consequences. Vol 30: Taylor & Francis; 2021:1-2.
- 534. Burzynska K, Contreras G. Gendered effects of school closures during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet.* 2020;395(1968):10.1016.
- 535. Fund UNP. How COVID-19 has increased fertility, adolescent pregnancy and maternal deaths in East and Southern African countries. 2021; <u>https://esaro.unfpa.org/en/news/how-covid-19-has-increased-fertility-adolescent-pregnancy-and-maternal-deaths-east-and-southern</u>. Accessed 18/11/2021.
- 536. United Nations Population Fund. How COVID-19 has increased fertility, adolescent pregnancy and maternal deaths in East and Southern African countries. 2021; <u>https://esaro.unfpa.org/en/news/how-covid-19-has-increased-fertility-adolescent-pregnancyand-maternal-deaths-east-and-southern</u>. Accessed 18/11/2022, 2022.
- 537. World Bank. *Global Economic Prospects*. Washington, DC. USA 2022.
- 538. Bharadwaj P, Pai MM, Suziedelyte A. Mental health stigma. *Economics Letters.* 2017;159:57-60.
- 539. Welsh E-C. The negative effects of the stigma on adolescent pregnancy and motherhood. *Journal of Psychology.* 2016;17.
- 540. Sullivan MC, Rosen AO, Allen A, et al. Falling short of the First 90: HIV stigma and HIV testing research in the 90–90–90 Era. *AIDS and Behavior*. 2020;24:357-362.

- 541. Tomlinson M, Rotheram-Borus MJ, Le Roux IM, et al. Thirty-six-month outcomes of a generalist paraprofessional perinatal home visiting intervention in South Africa on maternal health and child health and development. *Prevention Science.* 2016;17(8):937-948.
- 542. Kelland K. UN warns of global mental health crisis due to COVID-19 pandemic. *World News.* 2020.
- 543. Kola L, Kohrt BA, Hanlon C, et al. COVID-19 mental health impact and responses in low-income and middle-income countries: reimagining global mental health. *The Lancet Psychiatry*. 2021;8(6):535-550.
- 544. Gordon JA, Borja SE. The COVID-19 pandemic: Setting the mental health research agenda. *Biological psychiatry*. 2020;88(2):130-131.
- 545. Paediatric-Adolescent Treatment Africa. *Phase I end of pilot report: the "ABCD" of thinking healthy.* Cape Town, South Africa PATA;2021.
- 546. Michelson D, Malik K, Parikh R, et al. Effectiveness of a brief lay counsellor-delivered, problemsolving intervention for adolescent mental health problems in urban, low-income schools in India: a randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health*. 2020;4(8):571-582.
- 547. Mannell J, Willan S, Shahmanesh M, Seeley J, Sherr L, Gibbs A. Why interventions to prevent intimate partner violence and HIV have failed young women in southern Africa. *Journal of the International AIDS Society*. 2019;22(8):e25380.
- 548. Parker Z, Dawes A, Farr V. Interpersonal youth violence prevention. *Crime, violence and injury prevention in South Africa: Developments and challenges.* 2004:22-39.
- 549. Saul J, Bachman G, Allen S, Toiv NF, Cooney C, Beamon TA. The DREAMS core package of interventions: a comprehensive approach to preventing HIV among adolescent girls and young women. *PloS one.* 2018;13(12):e0208167.
- 550. Sherr L, Cluver L, Desmond C, et al. A new vehicle to accelerate the UN Sustainable Development Goals. *The Lancet Global Health.* 2020;8(5):e637-e638.
- 551. Cluver LD, Orkin FM, Campeau L, et al. Improving lives by accelerating progress towards the UN Sustainable Development Goals for adolescents living with HIV: a prospective cohort study. *The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health.* 2019;3(4):245-254.

Chapter 9 Appendices

9.1 Appendix 1

Allied works

Articles in peer reviewed journals

2022

Sherr, L., Mebrahtu, H., Mwaba, K., Nurova, N., Chetty, A. N., Swartz, A., Cluver, L., **Steventon Roberts, K.J.** & Lachman, J. M. (2022). 'Tipping the balance'–an evaluation of COVID-19 parenting resources developed and adapted for child protection during global emergency responses. Health Psychology and Behavioral Medicine, 10(1), 676-694. https://doi.org/10.1080/21642850.2022.2104285

Sherr, L., Haag, K., Tomlinson, M., Rudgard, W. E., Skeen, S., Meinck, F., Du Toit, S., **Steventon Roberts, K.J.**, Gordon, S., Desmond, C. & Cluver, L. (2022). Understanding accelerators to improve SDG-related outcomes for adolescents—an investigation into the nature and quantum of additive effects of protective factors to guide policy making. PLoS ONE.

Haag, K., Du Toit, S., Skeen, S., **Steventon Roberts, K.**, Chideya, Y., Notholi, V., ... & Tomlinson, M. (2022). Predictors of COVID-related changes in mental health in a South African sample of adolescents and young adults. Psychology, Health & Medicine, 1-17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13548506.2022.2108087</u>

Du Toit, S., Haag, K., Skeen, S., Sherr, L., Orkin, M., Rudgard, W. E., Marlow, M., Mebrahtu, H., **Steventon Roberts, K.J.** & Tomlinson, M. (2022). Accelerating progress towards improved mental health and healthy behaviours in adolescents living in adversity: findings from a longitudinal study in South Africa. Psychology, Health & Medicine, 1-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13548506.2022.2108081</u>

365

Mebrahtu, H., Skeen, S., Rudgard, W. E., Du Toit, S., Haag, K., **Roberts, K. J.**, ... & Sherr, L. (2022). Can a combination of interventions accelerate outcomes to deliver on the Sustainable Development Goals for young children? Evidence from a longitudinal study in South Africa and Malawi. Child: Care, Health and Development, 48(3), 474-485. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/cch.12948</u>

Haag, K., Du Toit, S., Rudgard, W. E., Skeen, S., Meinck, F., Gordon, S. L., ... & Sherr, L. (2022). Accelerators for achieving the sustainable development goals in Sub-Saharan-African children and young adolescents–A longitudinal study. World Development, 151(C). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2021.105739

2021

Mebrahtu, H., Skeen, S., Rudgard, W. E., Toit, S. D., Haag, K., **Roberts, K.J.**, ... & Sherr, L. (2021). Combined interventions to accelerate delivery on outcomes for young children affected by HIV in southern Africa. Journal of the International AIDS Society, 24(S4), 47-49.

Quinlan-Davidson, M., **Roberts, K.J.**, Devakumar, D., Sawyer, S. M., Cortez, R., & Kiss, L. (2021). Evaluating quality in adolescent mental health services: a systematic review. BMJ open, 11(5), e044929. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-044929</u>

Sherr, L., **Roberts, K.J.**, Tomlinson, M., Skeen, S., Mebrahtu, H., Gordon, S., ... & Cluver, L. D. (2021). Food Should not be Forgotten: Impacts of Combined Cash Transfer Receipt and Food Security on Child Education and Cognition in South Africa and Malawi. AIDS and Behavior, 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-021-03317-6</u>

2020

Sherr, L., **Roberts, K.J.**, Mebrahtu, H., Tomlinson, M., Skeen, S., & Cluver, L. D. (2020). The food of life: an evaluation of the impact of cash grant receipt and good parenting on child nutrition outcomes in South Africa and Malawi. Global Health Promotion, 27(4), 131-140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1757975920957598</u>

Sherr, L., Yakubovich, A. R., Skeen, S., Tomlinson, M., Cluver, L. D., **Roberts, K.J.**, & Macedo, A. (2020). Depressive symptoms among children attending communitybased support in South Africa–pathways for disrupting risk factors. Clinical child psychology and psychiatry, 25(4), 984-1001. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1359104520935502

Roberts, K.J., Gordon, S., Sherr, L., Stewart, J., Skeen, S., Macedo, A., & Tomlinson, M. (2020). 'When you are a data collector you must expect anything'. Barriers, boundaries, and breakthroughs: insights from the South African data-collection experience. Global Health Promotion, 27(2), 54-62. https://doi.org/10.1177/1757975918811093

2019

Sherr, L., **Roberts, K.J.**, & Croome, N. (2019). Parenting concepts and experiences of adults abandoned as infants. Vulnerable Children and Youth Studies, 14(1), 36-49. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17450128.2018.1554866</u>

2018

Sherr, L., **Roberts, K.J.** & Croome, N. (2018). Disclosure and identity experiences of adults abandoned as babies: A qualitative study. Cogent Psychology, 5(1), 1473744. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311908.2018.1473744

Macedo, A., Sherr, L., Tomlinson, M., Skeen, S. & **Roberts, K.J.** (2018). Parental Bereavement in Young Children Living in South Africa and Malawi: Understanding Mental Health Resilience. Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes, 78(4), 390-398. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/qai.00000000001704</u>

Sherr, L., **Roberts, K.J.**, Hothi, S. & Balchin, N. (2018). Never too old to learn: parenting interventions for grandparents - a systematic review. Cogent Social Sciences, 4 (1), 1-22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/23311886.2018.1508627</u>

Reports/policy engagement activities:

Sherr, L., Cluver, L., Tomlinson, M., Idele, P., Banati, P., Anthony, D., **Roberts, K.J.**, Haag, K. & Hunt, X. (2021). Mind Matters: Lessons from past crises for child and adolescent mental health during COVID-19. Prepared for UNICEF Office of Research-Innocenti.

Sherr, L., Cluver, L., Tomlinson, M., Idele, P., Banati, P., Anthony, D., **Roberts, K.J.**, Haag, K. & Hunt, X. (2020). Accelerated solutions to COVID-19: Societal impacts and responses for children, adolescents, families, and communities. Prepared for UNICEF Office of Research-Innocenti.

Roberts, K.J. & Sherr, L. (2020). The impact of social protection (cash grants & good nutrition) on child educational and cognitive outcomes in South Africa and Malawi. Prepared for the Collation for Children Affected by AIDS. Accompanying interview: <u>https://childrenandhiv.org/blog/university-college-london-researcher-discusses-award-winning-project-utilizing-childcare-data/</u>. Accompanying webinar: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pWC4Avs5_fs</u>.

Sherr, L & **Roberts, K.J.** (2019). Learning through play: Lessons learned report. Prepared for Save the Children, Denmark.

Sherr, L. & **Roberts, K.J.** (2018). Promoting cognitive development for young children in South Africa. Prepared for One-to-One Children's Fund.

Conference Presentations:

Steventon Roberts, K.J. et al. 2022: HIV & Pediatrics 2022: Paper: Repeat-motherhood among adolescents living with HIV in South Africa. Montreal, Canada, July (Poster presentation).

Roberts, K.J. 2021: International AIDS Society Conference: Paper: Impact of social protection (combined cash transfer receipt and food security) on child cognition and education for children affected by HIV in South Africa and Malawi. Remote, July. (Poster presentation).

Roberts, K.J. 2019: AIDS Impact 14th International Conference: Paper: Mental wellbeing amongst caregivers of HIV-affected children in South Africa: An exploratory analysis of predictors of positive mental health and its implications for child wellbeing. London, UK. July.

Roberts, K.J. 2019: 9th South African AIDS Conference: Paper: Mental wellbeing amongst caregivers of HIV-affected children in South Africa: predictors of positive mental health and its implications for child wellbeing. Durban, South Africa. June. (Poster presentation). Workshops/Invited talks (selection):

Workshops/Invited talks:

Roberts, K.J. 2021: Is that a patch of blue sky? Play, Joy and Learning webinar hosted by the University of Greenwich. Keynote: COVID-19: Accelerated solutions for children and adolescents. Remote, June.

Roberts, K.J. 2021: Harnessing social protection to improve HIV outcomes for children and adolescents webinar hosted by The Coalition for Children Affected by AIDS (400+ attendees). Remote, February.

9.2 Appendix 2

Appendices for Chapter 4

Table 9-1 Sample characteristics according to HIV status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)

		t/X^2 , p-value		
	Total sample	Living with HIV	Not living with HIV	
	(n=723)	(n=510)	(n=213)	
Sociodemographic characteristics				
Current age (years)	15 (13-18)	15 (13-18)	16 (13-18)	6.63, 0.01
Dwelling location (rural)*	195 (27.1%)	133 (26.2%)	62 (29.1%)	0.65, 0.42
Housing (informal)*	109 (15.4%)	84 (16.8%)	25 (11.9%)	2.87, 0.09
Orphanhood status (one or both parents have died)	381 (52.7%)	301 (59.0%)	80 (37.6%)	27.76, <0.0001
School enrolment (yes)	628 (86.9%)	447 (87.6%)	181 (85.0%)	0.94, 0.33
Cash grant receipt (yes)	677 (93.6%)	480 (94.1%)	197 (92.5%)	0.67, 0.41
Adolescent pregnancy				
Sexually active	315 (43.6%)	197 (38.6%)	118 (55.4%)	17.19, <0.0001
Age of sexual debut (years)*	16 (15-17)	16 (15-17)	16 (15-17)	0.01, 0.92
Adolescent motherhood (ever)	110 (15.2%)	61 (12.0%)	49 (23.0%)	14.20, <0.0001

		<i>t / X², p</i> -value		
	Total sample	Living with HIV	Not living with HIV	
	(n=723)	(n=510)	(n=213)	
Reported age of last pregnancy (years)*				8.74, 0.19
14	4 (3.6%)	2 (3.3%)	2 (4.1%)	
15	19 (17.3%)	6 (9.8%)	13 (26.5%)	
16	19 (17.3%)	10 (16.4%)	9 (18.4%)	
17	28 (25.5%)	15 (24.6%)	13 (26.5%)	
18	28 (25.5%)	19 (31.2%)	9 (18.4%)	
19	10 (9.1%)	7 (11.5%)	3 (6.1%)	
20 (became pregnant when 19 years and currently pregnant)	2 (1.8%)	2 (3.3%)	0 (0.0%)	
Reported age of last pregnancy (years)*	17 (16-18)	17 (15-18)	17 (16-18)	6.69, 0.009
Unplanned*	80 (98.8%)	34 (97.1%)	46 (100%)	1.33, 0.25
Unwanted*	80 (98.8%)	34 (97.1%)	46 (100%)	1.33, 0.25
Total number of pregnancies*				13.71, 0.003
None	492 (81.7%)	354 (85.3%)	138 (73.8%)	
1	102 (16.9%)	56 (13.5%)	46 (24.6%)	
2+	8 (1.3%)	5 (1.2%)	3 (1.6%)	
Total number of children*				11.63, 0.003

		<i>t / X</i> ² , <i>p</i> -value		
	Total sample	Living with HIV	Not living with HIV	
	(n=723)	(n=510)	(n=213)	
None	492 (81.7%)	354 (85.3%)	138 (73.8%)	
1	102 (16.9%)	56 (13.5%)	46 (24.6%)	
2	8 (1.3%)	5 (1.2%)	3 (1.6%)	
Mental health symptoms				
Any common mental disorder	79 (10.9%)	52 (10.2%)	27 (12.7%)	0.95, 0.33
Any mental health comorbidities	20 (2.8%)	12 (2.4%)	8 (3.8%)	1.10, 0.29
Any depressive symptoms	50 (6.9%)	33 (6.5%)	17 (8.0%)	0.53, 0.47
Depressive symptoms score (0-10)	0.65 (1.21)	0.63 (1.14)	0.69 (1.36)	0.66, 0.51
Any anxiety symptoms	10 (1.4%)	5 (1.0%)	5 (2.4%)	2.06, 0.15
Anxiety symptoms score (0-14)	1.15 (2.20)	1.03 (2.00)	1.43 (2.59)	2.27, 0.02
Any posttraumatic stress symptoms	4 (0.6%)	1 (0.2%)	3 (1.4%)	4.01, 0.08
Posttraumatic stress symptoms score (0-19)	0.89 (1.97)	0.85 (1.76)	0.99 (2.38)	0.87, 0.38
Any suicidality symptoms	44 (6.1%)	29 (5.7%)	15 (7.0%)	0.48, 0.49
Suicidality symptoms scores (0-5)	0.16 (0.73)	0.16 (0.75)	0.15 (0.68)	-0.06, 0.95

*Available data (total n included in analyses): Dwelling location (n=721) | Housing (n=709) | Age of sexual debut (n=242) only reported for those who reported being sexually active | Unplanned (n=81) only reported for those who reported motherhood | Unwanted (n=81) only reported for those who reported motherhood | Total number of pregnancies (n=602) | Total number of children (n=602). Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section 3.4.

Table 9-2 Mental health symptom scores stratified according to adolescent motherhood status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)

Mental health symptom scores		<i>t, p</i> -value		
	Total sample (n=723)	Adolescent mother (n=110)	Never pregnant adolescent (n=613)	
Depressive symptoms scores (0-10)	0.65 (1.21)	0.84 (1.59)	0.62 (1.13)	-1.77, 0.08
Anxiety symptoms scores (0-14)	1.15 (2.20)	1.59 (2.75)	1.07 (2.08)	-2.32, 0.02
Posttraumatic stress symptoms scores (0-19)	0.89 (1.97)	0.75 (1.46)	0.92 (2.04)	0.85, 0.40
Suicidality symptoms scores (0-5)	0.16 (0.73)	0.35 (1.06)	0.12 (0.65)	-2.95, 0.003

	No HIV & No		No HIV & motherhood (n=49)	HIV & never pregnant(n=449)	HIV & motherhood (n=61)	t /X², p-value	
Mental health symptoms (prevalence)							
Any common mental disorder	79 (10.9%)	21 (12.8%)	6 (12.2%)	38 (8.5%)	14 (23.0%)	12.54, 0.006	
Any mental health comorbidities	20 (2.8%)	4 (2.4%)	4 (8.2%)	7 (1.6%)	5 (8.2%)	14.49, 0.002	
Any depressive symptoms	50 (6.9%)	13 (7.9%)	4 (8.2%)	23 (5.1%)	10 (16.4%)	11.13, 0.01	
Any anxiety symptoms	10 (1.4%)	3 (1.8%)	2 (4.1%)	3 (0.7%)	2 (3.3%)	6.14, 0.04	
Any posttraumatic symptoms	4 (0.6%)	3 (1.8%)	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.2%)	0 (0.0%)	6.36, 0.18	
Any suicidality symptoms	44 (6.1%)	10 (6.1%)	5 (10.2%)	20 (4.5%)	9 (14.8%)	11.56, 0.009	
Mental health symptoms scores							
Depressive symptoms scores (0-10)	0.65 (1.21	0.71 (1.33)	0.63 (1.45)	0.58 (1.04)	1 (1.68)	2.10, 0.55	
Anxiety symptoms scores (0-14)	1.15 (2.20)	1.43 (2.52)	1.45 (2.84)	0.93 (1.87)	1.70 (2.70)	6.88, 0.08	
Posttraumatic stress symptoms scores (0-19)	0.89 (1.97)	1.15 (2.64)	0.45 (0.98)	0.83 (1.77)	0.98 (1.73)	1.49, 0.68	
Suicidality symptoms scores (0-5)	0.16 (0.73)	0.12 (0.57)	0.27 (0.95)	0.12 (0.67)	0.41 (1.14)	1.99, 0.57	

Table 9-3 Mental health symptoms stratified according to combined motherhood and HIV status (female adolescents [10-19 years], n=723)

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health), Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently). Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section 3.4.

9.3 Appendix 3

Appendices for Chapter 5.

Table 9-4 Maternal age at birth of first-born child among adolescent mothers (n=1002)

Maternal age at birth of first child (years)	Frequency (n)	Percentage of sample (%)
11	1	0.1%
12	3	0.3%
13	16	1.6%
14	76	7.6%
15	153	15.3%
16	222	22.2%
17	240	24.0%
18	197	19.7%
19	94	9.4%

Mental health symptoms			<i>t/X², p</i> -value	
	Total sample (n=1002)	Living with HIV (n=272)	Not living with HIV (n=730)	
Any common mental disorder	126 (12.6%)	44 (16.2%)	82 (11.2%)	4.41, 0.04
Any mental health comorbidities	27 (2.7%)	12 (4.8%)	14 (1.9%)	6.19, 0.01
Any depressive symptoms	81 (8.1%)	31 (11.4%)	50 (6.9%)	5.52, 0.02
Depressive symptoms scores (0-10)	0.73 (1.44)	0.94 (1.73)	0.64 (1.30)	-2.96, 0.003
Any anxiety symptoms	8 (0.8%)	3 (1.1%)	5 (0.7%)	0.44, 0.51
Anxiety symptoms scores (0-14)	0.74 (1.86)	0.58 (1.80)	0.79 (1.88)	1.61, 0.12
Any posttraumatic stress symptoms	6 (0.6%)	2 (0.7%)	4 (0.6%)	0.12, 0.67
Posttraumatic stress symptoms scores (0-12)	0.81 (1.54)	0.86 (1.60)	0.79 (1.52)	-0.61, 0.54
Any suicidality symptoms	64 (6.4%)	23 (8.5%)	41 (5.6%)	2.67, 0.10
Suicidality symptoms scores (0-5)	0.18 (0.81)	0.30 (1.09)	0.14 (0.68)	-2.74, 0.006

Table 9-5 Mental health symptoms among adolescent mothers stratified according to maternal HIV status (n=1002)

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health) | Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more

common mental disorders concurrently) | Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section 3.4.

	Total sample	Any common mental disorder	No common mental disorder	X ² , <i>p</i> -value
	(n=1002)	(n=126)	(n=876)	
Emotional abuse	39 (3.9%)	15 (11.9%)	24 (2.74%)	24.74, <0.0001
Physical abuse	14 (1.4%)	6 (4.8%)	8 (0.9%)	11.84, 0.001
Sexual abuse	44 (4.4%)	14 (11.1%)	30 (3.4%)	15.50, <0.0001

Table 9-6 Abuse experience among adolescent mothers stratified according to mental health status (n=1002)

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health) | Emotional abuse (weekly/monthly), physical abuse (weekly/monthly), sexual abuse (ever).

Table 9-7 Logistic regression models exploring associations between hypothesised risk factors and adolescent maternal mental health stratified according to maternal HIV (n=1002)

		Any commo								r						
				Living v	vith HIV				Not living with HIV							
	Model 1	L	Model	2	Model 3	3	Model 4	1	Model 1	L	Model 2		Model	3	Model 4	4
	AOR (95% CI)	p	AOR (95%CI)	р	AOR (95% CI)	p	AOR (95% CI)	р	AOR (95% CI)	p	AOR (95% CI)	р	AOR (95% CI)	р	AOR (95% CI)	р
Sociodemographic factors	I			1			I	1		1					I	
Maternal age at birth	1.04	0.76	0.99	0.01	0.95	0.72	0.97	0.92	0.98	0.92	0.93	0.47	0.94	0.52	0.92	0.42
(years)	(0.82-1.31)	0.76	(0.76-1.27)	0.91	(0.73-1.25)	0.75	(0.74-1.28)	0.82	(0.82-1.17)	0.82	(0.76-1.13)	0.47	(0.77-1.14)	0.52	(0.76-1.13)	0.45
Child age (months)	1.00	0.86	0.99	0.78	0.99	0.66	0.99	0.66	1.02	0.02	1.02	0.01	1.03	0.007	1.02	0.02
	(0.98-1.02)	0.80	(0.97-1.02)	0.78	(0.97-1.02)	0.00	(0.97-1.02)	0.00	(1.00-1.04	0.02	(1.00-1.04)	0.01	(1.01-1.04)	0.007	(1.00-1.04)	0.02
More than one child	2.58	0.04	1.85	0.24	1.97	0.22	2.05	0.10	1.11	0.95	0.81	0.71	0.69	0.54	0.79	0.70
	(1.03-6.49)	0.04	(0.67-5.13)	0.24	(0.67-5.75)	0.22	(0.70-6.02)	0.19	(0.39-3.18)	0.85	(0.26-2.48)	0.71	(0.21-2.25)	0.54	(0.24-2.58)	0.70
In a relationship (current)	1.19	0.65	1.14	0.76	1.36	0.50	1.22	0.69	0.81	0.20	0.88	0.64	0.83	0.50	0.85	0.55
	(0.56-2.54)	0.05	(0.49-2.65)	0.76	(0.56-3.30)	0.50	(0.49-3.04)	0.08	(0.50-1.31)	0.59	(0.52-1.50)	0.04	(0.48-1.43)	0.50	(0.49-1.46)	0.55
Living in a rural area	1.04	0.02	0.89	0.79	0.90	0.02	0.94	0.80	0.53	0.02	0.69	0.26	0.79	0.40	0.88	0.71
	(0.48-2.23)	0.95	(0.37-2.10)	0.78	(0.37-2.22)	0.82	(0.37-2.35)	0.85	(0.30-0.96)	0.05	(0.36-1.31)	0.20	(0.41-1.53)	0.49	(0.45-1.72)	0.71
Informal housing	0.84	0.66	0.59	0.24	0.55	0 10	0.49	0.13	1.15	0.62	1.05	0.88	0.99	0 00	0.95	0.88
	(0.39-1.82)	0.00	(0.25-1.42)	0.24	(0.22-1.36)	0.19	(0.19-1.24)	0.15	(0.66-2.00)	0.02	(0.57-1.91)	0.88	(0.54-1.85)		(0.51-1.78)	0.88
Individual level factors					•				•		•		1			
Any abuse			2.64	0.17	2.65	0.17	2.12	0.21			4.60	0.00	3.82	0.004	3.56	0.00
	-	-	(0.66-10.54)	0.17	(0.66-10.72)	0.17	(0.50-8.99)	0.51	-	-	(1.89-11.17)	1	(1.53-9.56)	1.53-9.56)	(1.42-8.91)	7
Lack of food security	_		1.92	0.00	1.61	0.25	1.51	0.35	_	_	0.52	0.05	0.49	0.03	0.52	0.05
	-	-	(0.91-4.05)	0.09	(0.72-3.58)	0.23	(0.66-3.48)	0.33	-	-	(0.27-1.00)	0.05	(0.26-0.96)	0.05	(0.27-1.01)	0.05

		Any common mental disorder														
				Living v	vith HIV				Not living with HIV							
	Model 1		Model 2	Model 2 Model 3		Model 4	Model 4 M		Model 1		2	Model 3		Model 4		
	AOR	n	AOR	AOR	AOR	n	AOR	n	AOR	n	AOR	n	AOR	n	AOR	n
	(95% CI)	٢	(95%CI)	P	(95% CI)	٣	(95% CI)	٣	(95% CI)	P	(95% CI)	P	(95% CI)	٣	(95% CI)	P
Lack of access to basic	_	_	2.15	0.24	1.51	0.54	1.51	0.54	_	_	0.79	0.45	0.74	0.35	0.74	0.33
necessities	-		(0.59-7.79)	0.24	(0.41-5.63)	0.54	(0.40-5.71)	0.54	_		(0.43-1.45)	0.45	(0.40-1.38)	0.55	(0.40-1.37)	0.55
No grant receipt	_	_	0.86	0.89	0.69	0.78	0.92	0.95	_	_	1.53	0.28	1.69	0 18	1.60	0.23
	-		(0.09-8.27)	0.05	(0.06-8.66)	0.70	(0.08-10.8)	0.55	_		(0.72-3.27)	0.20	(0.78-3.63)	0.18	(0.74-3.47)	0.25
Not in work or education	_	_	2.02	0 13	2.07	0.14	2.13	0 13	_	_	1.80	0.04	1.74	0.05	1.67	0.07
	_		(0.81-5.05)	0.15	(0.78-5.48)	0.14	(0.79-5.74)	0.15	_		(1.04-3.13)	0.04	(1.00-3.05)	0.05	(0.95-2.94)	0.07
Age disparate relationship	_	_	0.99	0.97	1.22	0.62	1.11	0.79	_	_	1.39	0.34	1.33	0.29	1.34	0.28
			(0.48-2.04)	0.57	(0.56-2.64)	0.02	(0.50-2.47)	0.79			(0.76-2.17)	0.01	(0.78-2.25)	0.25	(0.79-2.29)	0.20
Interpersonal level factors																
Lack of social support	-	-	_	_	5.05	<0.0	5.98	<0.0	-	-	_	-	3.28	<0.00	3.34	<0.0
					(2.13-11.98)	01	(2.44-14.69)	01					(1.72-2.52)	1	(1.75-6.39)	001
Not supported during	-	-	_		0.81	0.66	0.84	0.73	-	-	_	-	1.35	0 34	1.44	0.25
pregnancy					(0.31-2.12)	0.00	(0.31-2.27)	0.75					(0.72-2.52)	0.01	(0.77-2.71)	0.25
Community factors																
Exposure to community	-	-	-	_	_	-	2.97	0.01	-	-	_	-	_	-	1.62	0.09
violence							(1.26-7.02)	0.01							(0.93-2.82)	0.05
	R2=0.02		R2=0.07		R2=0.13		R2=0.16		R2=0.03		R2=0.07		R=0.10		R2=0.11	

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health), Mental health comorbidities (experiencing two or more common mental disorders concurrently) |Logistic regression models sequential | Model 1. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic factors listed | Model 2. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic and individual- level factors listed | Model 3. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic, individual-, and interpersonal- level factors listed | Model 4. Multivariable model including all sociodemographic, individual-, interpersonal- and community- level factors listed

9.4 Appendix 4

Appendices for Chapter 6.

Pooled Mullen Scales of Early Learning t-scores from sub-Saharan Africa

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Studies were included if Mullen t-scores (standardised scores) were clearly identifiable, and data was drawn from a sub-Saharan African population. Studies were excluded if child age and t-scores (for all domains of the Mullen Scales of Early Learning) we not identifiable, children in the sample were solely living with HIV or, were identified as having a developmental disability. When manuscripts were identified as being drawn from the same study, the manuscript with the largest/most representative sample was included within the pooled data. When samples included data stratified by HIV status (living with HIV, HIV exposed uninfected and, HIV unexposed uninfected) data was extracted for children who were HIV exposed uninfected and/or HIV unexposed uninfected.

Search strategy and selection criteria

Using a pre-determined search strategy, studies considered for inclusion within this review were identified through a systematic search of electronic bibliographic databases. Databases searched included: PsycINFO (1806-present) and, PubMed (including Medline, 1966-present). Search terms included all sub-Saharan African countries and "Mullen". Citations within manuscripts selected for full-text review were also used to identify additional studies for inclusion with the pooled data. Database searches were undertaken in August 2021.

Data extraction

All titles and abstracts identified were examined for relevance. Full manuscripts of any potentially relevant studies were obtained and assessed for inclusion based on

380

the above inclusion criteria. Information extracted from relevant manuscript included publication detail, geographical location, sample details, methodology, details of measurement and standardised t-scores.

Data synthesis

Sample size and standardised Mullen t-scores were used to weight and calculate pooled data for Mullen t-scores from the sub-Saharan African region. Pooled data were also calculated according to whether children were HIV-exposed uninfected or developing as expected (based on sample characteristics detailed within studies included within the pooled data estimates).

Table 9-8 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers compared to the Mullen Scales of Early Learning reference group

Child cognitive development (Mullen Scales of Early Learning; T-Scores)	Mean	<i>t, p</i> -value	
	Children born to adolescent mothers (n=954)	Mullen Scales reference group (US population)	
Composite score of early learning ^a	93.5 (21.3)	100 (20)	-9.49, <0.0001
Gross motor*	49.8 (12.5)	50 (10)	-0.56, 0.58
Visual reception	42.2 (14.0)	50 (10)	-17.06, <0.0001
Fine motor	43.9 (14.7)	50 (10)	-12.86, <0.0001
Receptive language	47.6 (13.5)	50 (10)	-5.62, <0.0001
Expressive language	51.7 (13.3)	50 (10)	3.87, 0.0001

^aEarly Learning Composite Score: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155) |*Gross motor scores n=848

	Depression	No depression	t, p-value
	symptoms (n=77)	symptoms	
		(n=877)	
Gross motor*	48.3 (12.7)	49.9 (12.5)	0.98, 0.33
Visual reception	41.6 (14.6)	42.2 (14.1)	0.38, 0.71
Fine motor	43.8 (1.9)	43.9 (14.5)	0.07, 0.95
Receptive language	44.4 (13.5)	47.8 (13.4)	2 .16, 0.03
Expressive language	50.8 (12.4)	51.7 (13.4)	0.60, 0.54
Composite score of early learning ^a	91.2 (22.5)	93.7 (21.2)	0.96, 0.34

Table 9-9 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal report of depressive symptoms (above cut-off; n=954)

*Gross motor scores n=848 | *Composite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of

fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155).

	Anxiety symptoms (n=8)	No anxiety symptoms (n=946)	<i>t, p</i> -value
Gross motor*	47.1 (12.2)	49.8 (12.5)	0.60, 0.55
Visual reception	39.1 (14.2)	42.2 (14.2)	0.61, 0.54
Fine motor	46.0 (17.3)	43.9 (14.6)	-0.41, 0.68
Receptive language	42.9 (14.4)	46.6 (13.5)	0.99, 0.32
Expressive language	53.9 (16.4)	51.7 (13.3)	-0.47, 0.64
Composite score of early learning ^a	92.1 (28.0)	93.4 (21.2)	0.18, 0.86

Table 9-10 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothers according to maternal report of anxiety symptoms (above cut-off; n=954)

*Gross motor scores n=848 | Composite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of

fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155).

Table 9-11 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothersaccording to maternal report of posttraumatic stress symptoms (above cut-off;n=954)

	PTSD symptoms	No PTSD	<i>t, p-</i> value
	(n=6)	symptoms	
		(n=948)	
Gross motor*	42.0 (10.7)	49.8 (12.5)	1.24, 0.21
Visual reception	33.7 (12.2)	42.2 (14.2)	1.47, 0.14
Fine motor	39.0 (14.1)	43.9 (14.7)	0.82, 0.41
Receptive language	38.2 (9.8)	47.6 (13.5)	1.71, 0.09
Expressive language	47.8 (14.9)	51.7 (13.3)	0.70, 0.48
Composite score of early learning ^a	81.3 (21.9)	93.5 (21.2)	1.40, 0.16

*Gross motor scores n=848 | *Composite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of

fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155).

Table 9-12 Cognitive development scores of children born to adolescent mothersaccording to maternal report of suicidality symptoms (above cut-off; n=954)

	Suicidality	No suicidality	<i>t, p</i> -value
	symptoms (n=62)	symptoms	
		(n=892)	
Gross motor*	50.5 (14.3)	49.7 (12.4)	-0.44, 0.66
Visual reception	42.0 (15.2)	42.2 (14.1)	0.09, 0.93
Fine motor	43.0 (14.6)	44.0 (14.7)	0.50, 0.61
Receptive language	47.2 (13.5)	47.6 (13.5)	0.19, 0.85
Expressive language	51.2 (12.5)	51.7 (13.4)	0.27, 0.79
Composite score of early learning ^a	92.6 (20.4)	93.5 (21.3)	0.33, 0.74

*Gross motor scores n=848 |^aComposite score of early learning: Age standardised composite score of fine motor, visual reception, expressive language, receptive language domains (range 49-155).

Table 9-13 presents linear regression models exploring the cross-sectional associations between child HIV status and scores for individual developmental domains. Univariable analyses (model 1) present a similar stepwise pattern identified between child HIV status and individual developmental domain scores i.e., children living with HIV were found to perform worse across all developmental domains, reaching significance for visual reception, fine motor, and expressive language domains. This pattern was retained within multivariable analyses (model 2). With exploratory analyses exploring potential characteristics mitigating the relationship between child HIV status and individual developmental domain scores (model 3), maternal education interruption (being at least a school grade behind) was identified as a potential risk factor for reduced scores across all individual developmental domains. Older maternal age (at birth of child) was found to be associated with increased expressive language and receptive language scores (see **Table 9-13**).

Table 9-13 Linear regression models exploring the relationship between child HIV status and child cognitive development (individualdevelopment scales) among children born to adolescent mothers

	Gross motor sk	ills Visual re		Visual reception Receptive language Expressive language		Receptive language Expressive la		Receptive language		age
	B (95% CI)	p	B (95% CI)	p	B (95% CI)	p	B (95% CI)	p	B (95% CI)	p
Model 1. (Univariable model) *										
HU (n=720)	1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)	
HEU (n=189)	-2.83 (-4.97, -0.68)	0.01	-1.32 (-3.60, 0.96)	0.26	-2.70 (-5.01, -0.39)	0.02	-1.26 (-3.42, 0.90)	0.25	-1.08 (-3.20, 1.04)	0.32
HIV (n=11)	-5.02 (-13.24, 3.21)	0.23	-12.6 (-21.1, -4.18)	0.003	-13.6 (-22.2, -5.03)	0.002	-7.32 (-15.3, 0.71)	0.07	-12.2 (-20.1, -4.29)	0.003
Child age (months)	-0.23 (-0.31, -0.15)	<0.0001	-0.23 (-0.30, -0.17)	<0.0001	-0.23 (-0.30, -0.17)	<0.0001	-0.32 (-0.38, -0.27)	<0.0001	-0.28 (-0.34, -0.22)	<0.0001
Biological sex (female)	-0.81 (-2.52, 0.89)	0.35	0.27 (-1.5, 2.12)	0.77	-0.83 (-2.70, 1.05)	0.39	-1.39 (-3.14, 0.35)	0.12	-0.08 (-2.54, 0.90)	0.35
Number of necessities mother can afford (0- 8)	0.03 (-0.35, -0.42)	0.87	0.30 (-0.11, -0.71)	0.16	0.26 (-0.16, 0.68)	0.22	0.29 (-0.10, 0.68)	0.15	0.15 (-0.23, 0.54)	0.44

	Gross motor sk	ills	Visual recept	tion			Receptive lang	uage	Expressive langua	age
	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% Cl)	р	B (95% CI)	p	B (95% CI)	p	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	р
Maternal age at birth	-0.05 (-0.63, 0.54)	0.88	0 26 (-0 37 0 89)	0 41	0 50 (-0 14 1 14)	0 12	0 32 (-0 27 0 92)	0.29	0 54 (-0 04 1 13)	0.07
of child (years)		0.00	0.20 (0.07 , 0.00)	0.11	0.00 (0.1), 1.1),	0.12	0.02 (0.27, 0.02)	0.23	0.01 (0.01, 1.10)	0.07
Maternal education										
interruption (school	-2.52 (-4.79, -0.25)	0.03	-6.12 (-8.61, -3.6)	<0.0001	-2.84 (-5.38, -0.29	0.03	-4.29 (-6.63, -1.96)	<0.0001	-5.04 (-7.34, -2.73)	<0.0001
grade behind)										
Model 2. (Multivariable	model adjusted for dem	ographic c	haracteristics) *							
HU (n=720)	1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)	
HEU (n=189)	-2.23 (-4.38, -0.07)	0.04	-0.07 (-2.34, 2.20)	0.95	-1.57 (-3.87, 0.74)	0.18	0.41 (-1.66, 2.49)	0.70	0.28 (-1.80, 2.35)	0.79
HIV (n=11)	-3.01 (-11.2, 5.15)	0.47	-9.72 (-18.0, -1.41)	0.02	-10.9 (-19.4, -2.46)	0.01	-3.34 (-11.0, 4.27)	0.39	-8.90 (-16.5, -1.30)	0.02
Model 3. (Multivariable model adjusted for potential mitigating factors) *										
HU (n=720)	1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)		1 (Ref.)	

	Gross motor skills		Visual reception					Jage	Expressive language	
	B (95% CI)	р	B (95% CI)	р	B (95% CI)	p	B (95% CI)	р	<i>B</i> (95% CI)	p
HEU (n=189)	1.96 (-1.85, 5.76)	0.31	3.10 (-0.99, 7.20)	0.14	253 (-1.66, 6.72)	0.24	2.70 (-1.13, 6.52)	0.17	1.32 (-2.45, 5.10)	0.49
HIV (n=11)	-1.18 (-14.9, 12.6)	0.87	-4.41 (-19.8, 11.0)	0.57	-13.9 (-29.7, 1.82)	0.08	-3.89 (-18.3, 10.5)	0.60	-8.63 (-22.83, 5.57)	0.23
Maternal education										
interruption (school	-2.60 (-5.05, -0.14)	0.04	-7.33 (-9.97, -4.68)	<0.0001	-3.54 (-6.25, -0.84)	0.01	-5.59 (-8.06, -3.12)	<0.0001	-6.28 (-8.72, -3.84)	<0.0001
grade behind)										
Maternal age at birth	-0.06(-0.95, 0.83)	0 90	0.99 (0.05, 1.92)	0.04	0.55 (-0.40, 1.50)	0.26	1 11 (0 24 1 98)	0.01	1 18 (0 32 - 2 04)	0.007
of child (years)	0.00 (-0.33, 0.83)	0.50	0.99 (0.03, 1.92)	0.04	0.00 (-0.40, 1.00)	0.20	1.11 (0.24, 1.38)	0.01	1.10 (0.32, 2.04)	0.007

Note. Available data for Gross motor skills scores: HIV=9, HEU=163, HU=659 | *Model 1. Univariable linear regression models | Model 2. Multivariable linear regression model. Covariates included within model 2: child age (months), child biological sex (female), number of necessities mother can afford (0-8) | Model 3. Exploratory multivariable linear regression model exploring possible mitigating factors for poor child cognitive development scores. Variables included in the model: child HIV status, maternal education interruption, maternal age at birth of child (years)

9.5 Appendix 5

Appendices for Chapter 7.

Table 9-14 Paternal characteristics according to combined maternal mental health and HIV status (n=894)

	No maternal	No maternal	Maternal	Maternal	+/ Y ² n-value
	HIV & no CMD	HIV & CMD	HIV & no	HIV & CMD	t/Λ, p-value
	(n=594)	(n=73)	CMD (n=190)	(n=37)	
Paternal characteristics					
Paternal age (current, years)	21 (20-24)	22 (20-24)	25 (22-28)	25 (22-27)	95.45, 0.0001
Paternal age at birth of child (years)	20 (18-22)	20 (19-23)	22 (19-26)	22 (20-24)	58.49, 0.0001
Adolescent father (10-19 years)	270 (45.5%)	31 (42.5%)	50 (26.3%)	7 (18.9%)	29.21, <0.0001
Unknown father HIV status	406 (68.4%)	38 (52.1%)	28 (14.7%)	6 (16.2%)	278.8, <0.0001
In a relationship with child's mother	325 (54.7%)	27 (37.0%)	99 (52.1%)	19 (51.4%)	14.30, 0.03
Father knows paternity status	580 (97.6%)	73 (100%)	187 (98.4%)	37 (100%)	2.90, 0.41
Father is the main caregiver for the child	3 (0.5%)	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.5%)	0 (0.0%)	0.57, 0.90
Father lives with mother and child	21 (3.5%)	3 (4.1%)	18 (9.5%)	2 (5.4%)	35.91, <0.001
Domestic violence perpetration	18 (3.0%)	6 (8.2%)	8 (4.2%)	3 (8.1%)	6.60, 0.09

	Ν				
	No maternal	No maternal	Maternal	Maternal	t/X ² n-value
	HIV & no CMD	HIV & CMD	HIV & no	HIV & CMD	t/x , p-value
	(n=594)	(n=73)	CMD (n=190)	(n=37)	
Father engagement					
Father looks after child	44 (8.0%)	4 (6.0%)	14 (7.7%)	4 (11.1%)	0.87, 0.83
Father helps buy things for the child	99 (17.9%)	11 (16.4%)	38 (20.9%)	5 (13.9%)	1.49, 0.68
Father helps with washing/food	39 (7 1%)	2 (3 0%)	12 (6.6%)	3 (8.3%)	1 76 0 63
preparation for the child	55 (7.178)	2 (3.070)			1.70, 0.03
Father spends time with child	53 (9.6%)	6 (9.0%)	20 (11.0%)	5 (13.9%)	0.98, 0.81
Any involvement	105 (19.0%)	12 (17.9%)	39 (21.4%)	7 (19.4%)	0.62, 0.89
Involvement score (scored 0-4)	0.43 (1.04)	0.34 (0.88)	0.46 (1.05)	0.47 (1.10)	0.29, 0.96
Mother and father argue about money	98 (16.5%)	18 (24.7%)	35 (18.4%)	15 (40.5%)	15.29, 0.002
Father attended first antenatal	8 (1.4%)	4 (5 5%)	5 (2.6%)	0 (0.0%)	7 25 0 06
appointment	0 (1.770)	- (3.370)			7.23, 0.00
Father had positive reaction to pregnancy	498 (83.8%)	57 (78.1%)	169 (89.0%)	33 (89.2%)	6.02, 0.11

Note. Common mental disorder (scoring above the cut-off on one or more screen measure for mental health) | Any symptoms represent scoring above the pre-determined cut-off for the measures see section **3.4**.

 Table 9-15 Maternal mental health symptom scores according to adolescent fatherhood status (n=894)

	N			
	Total sample (n=894)	Adolescent fathers (n=358)	Older fathers (n=536)	<i>t, p</i> -value
Maternal characteristics				
Depressive symptoms scores (0-10)	0.72 (1.45)	0.58 (1.19)	0.81 (1.59)	2.26, 0.02
Anxiety symptoms scores (0-14)	0.72 (1.78)	0.66 (1.60)	0.76 (1.88)	0.89, 0.37
Posttraumatic stress symptoms scores (0-12)	0.75 (1.51)	0.72 (1.44)	0.77 (1.56)	0.45, 0.66
Suicidality symptoms scores (0-5)	0.17 (0.78)	0.19 (0.76)	0.16 (0.79)	-0.54, 0.59

 Table 9-16 Maternal mental health symptom scores according to father involvement status (n=894)

	N (%)/Mean (S		
	Any father involvement	No father involvement	<i>t, p</i> -value
	(n=163)	(n=674)	
Maternal characteristics			
Depressive symptoms scores (0-10)	0.77 (1.54)	0.72 (1.45)	-0.43, 0.67
Anxiety symptoms scores (0-14)	0.68 (1.49)	0.72 (1.83)	0.25, 0.80
Posttraumatic stress symptoms scores (0-12)	0.68 (1.29)	0.76 (1.53)	0.57, 0.57
Suicidality symptoms scores (0-5)	0.12 (0.60)	0.18 (0.84)	0.88, 0.38